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ABSTRACT 

The life and work of Dr. Paul Baker has greatly 

influenced and been of great value and interest to the 

theatrical community, especially in Texas. His Integration 

of Abilities philosophy and methodology serves as a course 

of study and as a creative process. The Integration of 

Abilities philosophy and methodology is detailed in his 

book Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative 

Growth (1972). The book stands as record of the 

Integration of Abilities theory and practice begun by Baker 

in the 1930's. The Integration of Abilities serves as the 

basis for all creative work by Baker and by his students 

and professionals under his supervision. 

The core of his process is an exploration of the 

elements of form: space, movement, line, color, 

sound/silence, rhythm, silhouette, shape, and texture. The 

elements of form serve as a connecting force for Baker's 

Integration of Abilities and are referred to and used as a 

common language. The primary goal of the Baker method is 

to enhance individual creativity. 

This dissertation examines Baker's philosophy and 

methods, as well as, books, articles, theses, and 
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dissertations reflecting the integration of Baker's 

approach with other ideas, or which use his methods in 

creative work. Topics surveyed include children's/teen 

theater, acting, directing, design, and architecture. 

Directing individuals toward self-discovery and expression 

of creativity is the essence of Paul Baker's life work, and 

this dissertation will examine the fruit of that work and 

how it continues to flourish. 

This study holds a unique position within the existing 

body of knowledge discussing Baker's philosophy/methodology 

in that it is a history and a summary of previous works and 

processes. No previous document has addressed Baker's work 

and influence in this manner. 
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY 

Introduction 

The life and work of Dr. Paul Baker has greatly 

influenced and been of great value and interest to the 

theatrical community, especially in Texas. Dr. Baker served 

as theater professional and educator, most notably at Baylor 

University (1934-1963) and Trinity University (1963-1976), 

as Managing Director of the Dallas Theater Center (1959-

1982) , and as Director of the Dallas Arts Magnet School 

(1975-1979). He has long been and continues to be a direct 

influence upon many educators and professionals nationally 

and internationally. 

Burgess Meredith left Broadway to work with Baker, and 

Charles Laughton closed a show for one night on Broadway to 

bring his cast to see HAMLET at Baylor University. Laughton 

later joined Meredith and worked with Baker on plays at 

Baylor University. Baker was Chief Entertainment Director 

of the European Theater, U.S. Army Special Services, in 

World War II. He has received awards from the Texas Fine 

Arts Commission, Rockefeller Foundation, Texas Educational 

Theater Founder Award, Rodgers and Hammerstein Award, 

National Foundation on the Arts and Humanities, Maharishi 

Award, the Thomas De Gretani award for outstanding service 



to American Theater, Meadows Foundation, and the U.S. 

Department of Education "Blue Ribbon Award." A more 

thorough biography of Paul Baker's work and achievement can 

be seen in Appendix A. 

The Integration of Abilities is a philosophy and 

methodology developed by Paul Baker that serves as a course 

of study and as a creative process. The Integration of 

Abilities philosophy and methodology is detailed in his book 

Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth 

(1972). The book stands as record of the Integration of 

Abilities theory and practice begun by Baker in the 1930's. 

The Integration of Abilities serves as the basis for all 

creative work by Baker and by his students and professionals 

under his supervision. 

Today, Baker uses the Integration of Abilities in his 

work with elementary school students and teachers alike 

through seminars, which were outlined in his recent book 

Making Sense with Five Senses. The core of both books is 

Baker's exploration of the Elements of form, which he 

outlines as: space, movement, line, color, sound/silence, 

rhythm, silhouette, shape, and texture. The Elements of 

form serve as a connecting force for Baker's Integration of 

Abilities and are referred to and used as a common language. 



This common language of the Elements of form is the basis of 

discussion in Baker's methodology/philosophy. 

The primary goal of the Baker method is to enhance 

individual creativity. In his approach, development of 

creativity is dependent on self-discovery. Students learn 

about themselves by keeping journals of their life 

experiences. The journaling process assists in the 

enhancement of their personal understanding of how they 

think and express themselves most effectively. The journal 

is also meant to record students' impressions of the work 

generated by the exercises practiced in the Integration of 

Abilities. This self-examination is intended to help 

students remain open and receptive to all their new creative 

ideas. 

This study will examine Baker's philosophy and methods 

as related in the two books mentioned, as well as examine 

other works about the Integration of Abilities. Books, 

articles, theses, and dissertations reflecting the 

integration of Baker's philosophy and methods with other 

ideas, or which use his methods in creative work will be 

discussed. Research of the literature reveals approximately 

fifty documents which, in varying degrees, help define, 

incorporate, or extend Baker's philosophy and methods. This 

examination of related works will focus on the application 



of the Integration of Abilities and its incorporation into a 

host of situations. The study is an examination of how the 

Integration of Abilities has been combined with other 

processes. This dissertation will examine the continuing 

impact of the Integration of Abilities as documented in 

published books, dissertations, master's theses, 

correspondence, and interviews with several cited authors 

and other individuals who use the Baker philosophy/method. 

An examination of new Integration of Abilities-based 

theories and methods found in Baylor University and Trinity 

University graduate theses provide insight into Dr. Baker's 

work and influence. Examined works focus on children's/teen 

theater, acting, directing, design, and architecture. 

Directing individuals toward self-discovery and expression 

of creativity is the essence of Paul Baker's life work, and 

this dissertation will examine the fruit of that work and 

how it continues to flourish. The dissertation will be 

organized in a topical pattern providing a historical 

perspective of the above-mentioned areas and the use of the 

Integration of Abilities. 

This study holds a unique position within the existing 

body of works discussing Baker's philosophy/method in that 

it is a history and a summary of previous works and 

processes. The comprehensive nature of the dissertation 



summarizes the breadth of application of Baker's approach in 

his own work and how others have applied his ideas. No 

previous document has addressed Baker's work and influence 

in this manner. 

Paul Baker has a keen interest in developing creative 

expression. This is evidenced in his lectures and writings 

about education and professional theater, his philosophy, 

his methods, and his creative work. By maintaining a strong 

connection between the academic and the professional world. 

Baker has proven to be an important theatrical figure. A 

study of the documents detailing and extending his methods 

will provide a clearer understanding of his work. 

I became interested in Paul Baker's work when I moved to 

Texas in 1980. Seeing his work, hearing about his efforts 

from some of his students, and having taken a workshop from 

him, all moved me to want to study his work. 

I originally wanted to write a biography of his life 

and work, but that had been done. I called him to see if 

there was enough new material for a work about his later 

years when he suggested that I look at all the theses, 

dissertations, and books related to his Integration of 

Abilities philosophy/methodology, most of which could be 

found in the Dallas Theater Center Collection housed at the 

Dallas Public Library. 



On viewing the collection I found almost 150 works with 

references to the Integration of Abilities to peruse. Of 

these there were about 50 documents relevant to this 

dissertation. In addition, I have conducted interviews with 

Paul Baker on several occasions, viewed video tapes, 

interviewed some of his former students and colleagues, read 

related works and examined processes related to his 

Integration of Abilities in the hope of understanding the 

history of as well as the breadth of influence of his work. 

Theoretical and historical examination of successful 

philosophy/methodologies has long been a part of education 

and arts education. Throughout history there have been 

innovators and creative figures who remain 'alive' through 

re-examination and continued use of their work. Scholars, 

educators, and artists continue to use, study, and establish 

new perspectives on the work of these people. This study of 

Paul Baker's influence will lend focus to the variety of 

applications that continue to be found for his Integration 

of Abilities approach to creative development. Baker has 

shared his methods and philosophies with hundreds of 

practitioners; their extension of his work and its 

integration into their personal methods and philosophies of 

art, arts education, and personal development reveal the 

depth of this teacher's influence. It promises to extend 



itself through further generations and through adaptations 

by future artists, educators, and scholars. 

Paul Baker profoundly impacted the graduate training 

programs offered through Baylor University in Waco, Texas, 

and Trinity University in San Antonio, Texas. The graduate 

programs were located at the Dallas Theater Center in 

Dallas, Texas, at different times. Carl John Marder, III 

makes reference to his personal experience with the Baker 

philosophy/methodology in his dissertation, A History of the 

Development and Growth of the Dallas Theater Center. 

The core of training for Baker's students had 
been a course at Baylor University entitled 
"Integration of Abilities," which Baker instigated 
as a required course for all drama majors and 
minors. (Marder 1972, 49) 

The course was not actually a drama course, 
but a caldron of ideas, experiments, and 
discoveries. Two textbooks were employed: The 
Creative Process, a symposium of thirty-eight of 
the world's outstanding writers, musicians, 
scientists, painters, dancers, and philosophers--
each discussing his own personal creative 
processes; and The Works of the Mind, a collection 
of lectures by noted men of varied fields who had 
made a mark on history through the works of their 
minds--each discussing the creative processes by 
which serious results might be achieved in the 
arts, in the conduct of educational and political 
enterprise, and in creative thought and 
scholarship. The purpose of the course was to 
acquaint students with their own minds, stimulate 
the emotions to a response, force the body to act 
as an instrument to carry out the commands imposed 
on it by the mind and emotions, and ultimately, to 
show how these three forces can be integrated 
through discovery of the individual's creative 
ability to enable him to find his direction in 

7 



relation to space and time. Once this integration 
was accomplished, great works could result. (49-
50) 

The main goal of the Integration of Abilities is to 

open doors to the student's creative self. In Integration 

of Abilities, Baker explains his intention for those who 

practice his methods. 

Imagine what it will be like when your face gets 
sort of wrinkled and you lose your teeth and your 
hair falls out and your body begins to stoop a 
little bit. Are you going to be dead? Or will 
you have a growing, developing inner life, an 
inner dialogue which has enormous vitality and 
energy? Will it have an identity which people 
recognize as original, an originality which 
belongs to you? This is what we're after--this is 
what the course is about. (Baker 1972, 49) 

Assisting with the discovery of originality is the core 

of Baker's purpose. Baker has been developing, teaching, 

and implementing his Integration of Abilities as a method of 

instructing students in creative growth and as a philosophy 

for most of his career. In the Author's Notes of Making 

Sense with Five Senses (1993), a work developed to assist 

elementary school educators. Baker summarizes the history of 

his Integration of Abilities. 

After 58 years of experimenting with ways to make 
the arts and my "Integration of Abilities" 
philosophy acceptable to audiences and to 
students, I thought "why not apply the 'Sensory -
Integration of Abilities' philosophy to students 
and educators in elementary and secondary schools. 

11 
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I have been experimenting and developing the 
Sensory Learning concept over the last 58 years 
while working as a professor and theater director 
at Baylor University, 1934-1963; as the artistic 
director and founder of The Dallas Theater Center, 
1959-1982; as professor at Trinity University, 
1963-1976; as Director of the Arts Magnet High 
School - Dallas Independent School District, 1976-
1982 (renamed the Booker T. Washington High School 
for the Performing and Visual Arts) and recently 
in the Elementary school of the Waelder 
Independent School District in Waelder, Texas, 
1990-1993. 

As time passed, a brilliant group of creative 
associates was found each of whom believed in a 
creative and experimental approach. Together we 
formed a unified teaching philosophy based on the 
discovery and development of each student's 
outstanding abilities. We called the creative 
philosophy "Integration of Abilities". Through 
the passage of time, the "Integration" concept has 
developed into "Sensory Learning using the Sensory 
Vocabulary." (Baker 1993, 2) 

This study will summarize both the Integration of 

Abilities as outlined in Integration of Abilities: Exercises 

for Creative Growth and Sensory Learning as detailed by 

Baker in Making Sense with Five Senses. The primary goal of 

the study is to examine various direct and hybrid ways in 

which the Paul Baker philosophy and methodology have been 

use by students, teachers, artists, and scholars. 

Summary of "Integration of Abilities: 
Exercises for Creative Growth" 

Becoming familiar with the Integration of Abilities: 

Exercises for Creative Growth (1972) is the first step in 

understanding how the Baker philosophy/methodology has been 



'integrated' by others. The following summarizes Baker's 

Integration of Abilities philosophy and the exercises 

accompanying this work. 

To begin with, it is primary that students discover 

their own 'original' self; without understanding of self, 

originality and creativity are not to be found. Baker 

discusses his own humble childhood in West Texas in his 

preface. 

I'm a West Texan. That means I come from 
sun-conquered and wind-conquered country. It is a 
cruel country, and the faces of the old men who 
have lived there all their lives show the sand, 
wind, heat, and dryness of it all. West Texas is 
a great space. As a child I was overwhelmed by 
the tremendous sky and great flat land—the 
tremendous space. That space, bounded by very 
distant horizons where flat earth met the sky, 
seemed to me an infinity of distances. That was 
the first great space I knew. 

I remember the dramatic silhouette of the 
windmill; the windmill at a distance; the 
windmill, which brought water to our house, as it 
sat in the backyard impressed against the sky. On 
moonlit nights or in dust storms, barely visible, 
or on beautiful spring days when the weather 
changed from warm sunshine to a blizzard in only a 
few minutes, there was that windmill. Every kind 
of weather and wind and cloud silhouetted that 
windmill--lonesome, stark, friendly, grotesque. 
So, we had space. We had that space cut with a 
windmiil--a gigantic character etched against the 
sky, drawn there. (Baker 1972, vii) 

This acknowledgement and examination of the space, the 

world, in which one grew up is an issue that for Paul Baker 

is rudimentary in discovery of the original creative self. 

Therefore, Baker believes that a review of the formative 
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years is crucial to fully knowing oneself, how one thinks 

and creates; a basic relationship to the world. Certainly 

anyone who devotes time to his past experience will have a 

clearer understanding of his own behavior than will a person 

who ignores his past. This study of formative space impacts 

virtually all applications of Paul Baker's Integration of 

Abilities. 

Baker continues by explaining: 

This class in creative work began, its 
formulation began, out of the experiences in 
space, rhythm and time, direction, line, movement, 
sound and silence, silhouette which I had as a 
child. It has developed from this childhood 
relationship to space and the Elements in it. I 
think we all have these feelings in relationship 
to the earth and to the sky and to sound and 
silence; to movement and rhythms, no matter where 
we are from, no matter what our background. We 
build on these stimuli; we live out of these 
experiences. 

This course in integration of abilities 
starts at that point when we were very young, 
before we had words to put the feelings together, 
or words to destroy the feeling. It starts at 
where we were when we were very alone and very 
private people, (viii) 

His preface reveals that much of the Baker 

philosophy/method is based on reiearning childhood freedoms 

and unlearning the barriers to creative expression. The 

inhibitions and fears of being creative must be freed. What 

we know often inhibits our creativity and stifles the 

imagination. Paul Baker instructs us, his readers, in his 

acknowledgment that our youthful space shapes us, that we 
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must strive to discover, relearn, and know how we became the 

individuals we are. This rediscovery of the developmental 

years or life is what Baker calls our personal "landscape" 

(ix). To this end a core of the work is the journaling 

which is expected of all students and which will be 

discussed in greater detail at a later time. 

Baker's preface also focuses on the Elements of space, 

rhythm and time, direction, line, movement, sound and 

silence, silhouette, texture and color. Discovering our own 

relationship to the Elements is vital to the discovery of 

our own creative selves (viii). These elements are the 

basis of all art. The discovery of the Elements and our 

relationship with them is the core of Baker's exercises and 

his goal of stimulating creative growth in each of his 

students. 

In the introduction of the Integration of Abilities: 

Exercises for Creative Growth, Baker cautions teachers not 

to teach but rather to let the course be the student's 

course, to allow freedom of expression, and as importantly, 

to give each student "the luxury of failing and making 

mistakes and looking foolish" (xiv). He presents advice 

vital for any teacher. 

If you as a teacher have an idea of what you want 
out of the student and force that on him, you have 
already failed him and wrecked the course. Your 
main job, as a teacher, is to listen and look, 
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using all your five senses to "feel" with the 
student when he performs and brings in projects. 
Try to find out where the student is, help him 
express; that is, help him develop the confidence 
to go beyond the point where he is. Help him 
determine whether he is strongest in words, line, 
color, sound, rhythm, movement, a space concept, 
texture. 

The teacher is dealing with the god in the 
student. His creative self is his god, usually 
never exercised or given voice. Each god has a 
different shape, a new sound; expresses itself in 
a rhythm, movement, color different from those of 
any other god. It is impossible to understand the 
mystic depth of that god, its background, its many 
facets, its beginning before birth, its 
relationship to the whole anthropological history 
of mankind. But you can know the student has a 
god; you can enjoy with him discovery of the 
expressions emanating from that god. You can 
speak to that creative act with love and 
understanding. You can keep your own ego out of 
it. You can encourage when you feel or see a 
glimmer of something new. (xv) 

Paul Baker thus begins in his quest to help students 

learn how to learn and create, and to help teachers learn to 

encourage creative self-discovery and learning. It is 

primarily through journaling that the student is brought 

back to the self-examination that will lead to creative 

discoveries. This self-examination, coupled with focused 

experimentation with elements of art in a creative 

environment, leads to a new way of thinking for the student 

of the Integration of Abilities. 
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The First Exercise 

Baker establishes the scope of the course prior to 

describing the specific activity of "The First Exercise." 

He establishes that this is not a theater course, although 

many theatrical and non-theatrical applications have been, 

at least in part, the product of the course. "This is a 

class in discovering your own creative ability, and all you 

will have to help you with this discovery is yourself and 

getting acquainted with the way you work" (1). This goal of 

discovering the way one works creatively will be seen in 

every exercise and in the works that integrate the 

Integration of Abilities in other creative processes. 

Gaining the clearest understanding of the way one works 

creatively is the goal. "We're only interested in you 

learning the patterns of your own creative abilities, which 

you will discover are very private, very tracery, very 

difficult to define, and very elusive" (1). Thus, Baker 

informs students that in the course they are to discover 

their personal creative approach to work. This discovery of 

how one works creatively is repeatedly sought by 

practitioners of the Baker approach as a self-improvement 

process and as a means to creating art. 

Baker encourages students not to resist creative work 

but to open themselves and "let the stimuli in" (5). He 
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insists that theater training, for example, does not make a 

person creative but rather that it takes something more. 

Students must discover their own "creative imagination and 

the creative drives" (6), which can be expressed through 

their art or discipline. He criticizes teachers' attempts 

to mold students "into images of themselves" (6). Instead 

he contends that the goal of the class is helping students 

escape traditional molds (9). 

The need to feel creative, and to be creative, is vital 

for healthy humans. Eugene O'Neill illustrates this need in 

his February 14, 1926, letter to The New York Times 

explaining his play The Great God Brown. 

Brown has always envied the creative life force in 
Dion—what he himself lacks. When he steals 
Dion's mask of Mephistopheles he thinks he is 
gaining the power to live creatively, while in 
reality he is only stealing that creative power 
made self-destructive by complete frustration, 
(qtd. in Durham and Dodds, 1947, 537) 

O'Neill experimented with various methods of expressing 

himself in his plays. Baker, like O'Neill, is looking for 

pathways to original expression. O'Neill reveals that 

creativity is not copied, not stolen from others, but is 

only available in fresh, exciting forms when it is a freely 

released 'creative life force.' Any other approach promises 

frustration, at best. 
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The general structure and expectations of the course 

begin with Baker's instructions: 

I want each of you to write your life story up to 
now and to keep a notebook on your reactions to 
the class. Mainly, the autobiography is to help 
you make a summary of where you were and what 
you've been doing up until now. Where do you come 
from, what hometown, what kind of background? The 
autobiography should also include your family's 
background. What kind of professions, attitudes 
toward life, basic philosophies characterize your 
family? Describe your grade school and high 
school experiences. What major events happened at 
school to shape your life? What moments of great 
happiness or tragedy molded what you are at this 
point in your life? (Baker 1972, 11) 

Here in this personal history begins the journey toward 

self-discovery. If the students are willing to examine the 

experiences which have shaped their life then that 

understanding can be enlightening to them. This 

enlightenment can then help them see how they think and 

learn, and how they create and express themselves most 

effectively. 

Baker addresses four growth levels that can be 

identified when examining one's life. He asks students to 

consider which levels of growth are most appreciated and 

what limits an individual from attaining the fourth level 

(12). Baker argues that understanding and examination of 

the growth levels are important in personal developmental 

analysis and helpful in understanding those around us. 

These four growth levels are as follows: 
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1. To some, growth is almost all memory and 
recollection. Names, faces, events; the latest 
slang, movies, athletic and social activities; 
what to wear, to eat, to buy; the continuous 
enumeration of places, times, occurrences--these 
are the preoccupations at this level. 

2. To some, growth lies in learning how 
gadgets work—how to put motors together, how to 
attach pipes, mix formulas, solve problems. The 
purpose is never to develop a new method but to 
become extremely adept at the old one. Redoing, 
becoming faster than someone else, competing by 
telling others how to improve in their performance 
are ends in themselves. 

3. To some, growth is the extension of ready-
made faith. It sets the follower apart and makes 
him superior to the common herd. He applies well-
worn formulas, recollects, memorizes, improves 
standards and talents, develops cults. He 
projects systems whereby he can estimate how far 
below his own standards other people have fallen. 
He joins, dictates, slaps backs, smokes cigars in 
back rooms. He belongs to important committees; 
becomes a pseudo artist, musician, actor, prophet, 
preacher, politician; drops names and surrounds 
himself with position. 

4. To some few, growth is the discovery of a 
dynamic power of the mind. There is a long period 
of intense study, criticism, and self-examination. 
Directions are not easily found; words do not come 
easily; the growth process is of little immediate 
interest to anyone else. The stimuli to growth 
comes from within the person. It is fed by ideas 
and sensations from nature, books, works of faith, 
bodily movement. The growth is precious and very 
private. It cannot be put on display or put to 
immediate use. It does not deal in mass or grow 
in a gang. It has no formula. It has faith, 
love, steel guts, impatience with mediocrity. It 
demands utmost extension of the body it inhabits. 
It works and slaves; engulfs whole ideas; absorbs; 
performs surgical operations on pat formulas; 
laughs heartily at mediocrity and opens new worlds 
of insight. This mind is at home in any period, 
in any place where genius has produced lasting 
works. (13-17) 
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Baker is asking students what they want from life, what 

expectations and goals they have and why they have them. He 

is telling them they ought to discover what kind of person 

they are, or want to be. Any change must come from within 

the individual. 

Physical activity is an important ingredient of the 

Baker model. Physical activity helps free the student, 

circulates the blood, and engages the senses. Energy is a 

key in the creative process. "Creative persons must know 

how to expend energy" (18). Paul Baker insists that each 

class begin with warm-up exercises. 

Baker insists on maintaining simplicity with the First 

Exercise, thus allowing students to focus on their personal 

creative approaches and the "elements common to all creative 

endeavor" (19). Students are encouraged to feel the 

exercise "to visualize the elements involved, [so that] you 

will profit on every level of your work" (19). 

The exercise is for you to walk across the 
stage twice. Yes, I just want you to move across 
the stage twice. You move across one time and 
give us a feeling of comedy and walk a second time 
and give us a feeling of tragedy or somberness. 
The exercise is extremely simple. We do not want 
you to use any words; you can use some sounds, but 
no words, no dialogue. (19) 

In the performance of the exercise there is no set time 

limit, no storytelling, no copying, no result orientation; 

"we're merely interested in your coming to grips with what 
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you personally feel has humor and what you personally feel 

has tragedy" (19). In preparing the exercise, students are 

to write all of their ideas and to watch themselves prepare, 

in order to get acquainted with themselves (22). The 

continuing re-examination of the Elements and how we relate 

to and use them is of utmost importance in the exercises. 

Baker notes that it is the work that is important, the 

working on the problem (22). 

You will fail only if you don't work. And you may 
find that once you have a problem going and 
working inside of you—in this instance, how to 
cross the stage and give us a feeling of comedy 
and a feeling of tragedy—after you've 
concentrated on it for awhile, it will work inside 
your head for hours, and you will learn to listen 
to yourself. (22) 

If the student is working on the problem with an eye to 

self and an eye to the Elements, the prediction is that the 

student is "going to come up with ideas and visualization 

pictures and emotional colors and things of that kind" (22). 

This is the beginning of the "Integration of Abilities. 

"Frank Lloyd Wright's definition of the process of 

creation—relating self or integrating self with the 

Elements and the problem--is quoted by Baker: 

"But the Mind should be not only a matter of the 
head (the intellect) but an affair of the heart 
and of the imagination and of the hand (or what we 
call technique). But I believe that until those 
three (intellect, heart, and hand) become one, 
become operative by inspiration, going to work all 
together, you do not have a true work of the 

19 



Mind." This means that imagination and emotion 
and the craft of the hand are all as important as 
the head. (21) 

Others have used similar approaches. Considering 

Wright's wisdom, Ramon Delgado notes a similar function in 

Acting with Both Sides of Your Brain. Delgado establishes 

that in acting, as in all creative activity, there is a 

strong contrast between left-brain and right-brain 

functions. 

You will note that the left-brain functions are 
verbal and logical; the right-brain functions are 
nonverbal, kinesthetic, spatial, and interpretive. 
In the creative processes of acting, creative and 
interpretive right-brain specialties combine with 
the logical, recognition abilities of the left 
brain to collate their abilities into an 
integrated performance that is both emotionally 
sensitive and intelligently controlled. (Delgado, 
1986, 8) 

Delgado analyzes the issue for acting in a more 

scientific manner than does Baker; yet Delgado's ultimate 

process is quite similar to Baker's. He uses journaling and 

the Elements in his actor training technique in a manner 

much like Baker's. 

Baker warns students that the comic and tragic walks 

will seem absurd but that growth will come if students will 

record their resistance by writing their inner dialogue 

(Baker 1972, 24-25). Freedom to explore is then a vital 

part of the creative process. Intellect, heart, hand. 
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whole-brain processing, and the Elements must be integrated 

in order to yield creative discovery. 

In the walks, the students have space and other 

elements at their disposal. Accepting the importance of 

space and learning how we as individuals relate to space are 

basic for Baker. He reminds students that in "every 

activity we will have space, direction or movement, time or 

rhythm, silhouette, and sound" (27) . Baker uses analogies 

to building construction and clean canvases in his effort to 

demonstrate the importance of space, as all creativity 

begins with an empty space. Space is a basic element, and 

its being the core of creativity is a universal principle. 

This is made clear by Karl Jaspers's definition of 

space and time in General Psychopathology. 

Space and Time are always present in sensory 
processes. They are not primary objects 
themselves but they invest all objectivity. Kant 
calls them "forms of intuition." They are 
universal. No sensation, no sensible object, no 
image is exempt from them. Everything in the 
world that is presented to us comes to us in space 
and time and we experience it only in these terms. 
Our senses cannot transcend the space-time 
experience of existence nor can we escape from it 
but are always confined within it. We do not 
perceive space and time as such, as we do other 
objects, but we perceive them along with these 
objects, and even in experience barren of any 
object we are still within time. Space and time 
do not exist on their own account; even where they 
are empty, we have them only in conjunction with 
objects that inform and define them. . . . 

Space and Time are real for us only through 
their content. It is true we conceive them as a 
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void, although we try to picture this emptiness to 
ourselves in vain. As voids, they share a basic 
characteristic of a quantitative kind: we find 
dimensions, homogeneity, continuity, infinity. 
The parts so constituted are not, however, 
instances of a universal called space or time, but 
parts of a perceptual whole. Informed with 
content, they immediately become qualitative. 
Although space and time are inseparable, they are 
radically different from each other; space being a 
homogeneous manifold and time a spaceless 
occurrence. If we want to bring these primary 
things home to ourselves in some neat phraseology 
we may say that they both represent the sundered 
existence of Being, separated from itself. Space 
is extended being (the side-by-side) and time is 
sequential being (the-one-after-the-other).... 

If space and time only become real for us 
through the objects that give them content the 
question arises what can we regard as the essence 
of space and time? Their universality has misled 
us in the past to take them as the very basis of 
Being. But it is a mistake to consider space and 
time as absolutes of being itself and the 
experience of them as an absolutely basic one. 
Although everything that exists for us is spatial 
and temporal, whether real or symbolic, we should 
not impute to space and time that which give them 
their content and intrinsic value. Though we all 
fulfil our fate in space and time in such a way 
that both gain substance for us in the all-
embracing present, they are both nothing but the 
outer covering of events, with no significance but 
that which comes from our attitude towards them. 
(Jaspers 1968, 79) 

Space and time then are fundamental to our self-

awareness. Space and time are only known to us by how they 

are shaped, that is, by our perception of them. They are 

shaped by related elements: space--line, shape, texture, 

direction, movement, color, silhouette, rhythm, light, 

shadow, etc.; and time—tempo, rhythm, duration. 

22 



sound/silence, etc. We learn about the Elements via our 

experience and, following Jaspers's thinking, our attitude 

toward the Elements (for him space and time) shapes our view 

of reality. 

Paul Baker wishes for the student of creative 

experience to know freedom in space, shaped by the other 

elements. In thinking about expressing comedy with one walk 

across the stage and tragedy with another, the student is 

told that "it is a joy to know that there is an empty space 

to work in, in which your imagination can express itself, to 

know that you can bring yourself to that space and give it 

an individual expression" (Baker 1972, 29). 

Baker encourages students to recognize the importance 

of space, their relationship to space, and how they will use 

space. The same is true for any problem and the question 

should remain; what is one's relationship to that problem. 

He suggests that those who get the answer quickly usually 

get good grades, but those who distill the material, and 

relate to it with mind and imagination, have a real 

understanding of the problem. We all have different filters 

in us, and different experiences allow us a different 

understanding from that of others. Baker encourages 

students to be different and derive what is individual in 

themselves (35). 
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So, you go back to work; you go back to 
having an inner dialogue, an inner discussion with 
yourself regarding the exercise. And you find 
many many possibilities—many different kinds of 
mental pictures, imaginative pictures, colors or 
sounds or textures, lines, forms, rhythms, and 
silhouettes—which can definitely be used in 
various combinations. Out of that can evolve a 
whole fresh discovery that you haven't made before 
which has your flavor, your mark, your 
individuality, and no one else's. This is what 
we're after. We're after the original; we're 
after your becoming an original. (35) 

Paul Baker offers the goal with his Integration of 

Abilities that the student discover or become an original 

creative person. His process is simple and involves 

continual re-examination of the common elements in regard to 

some stimulus. This re-examination then is what allows the 

new to emerge from within the student. The emergence of a 

creative product is possible for all, but is rare due to the 

fact that we are taught mostly to repeat and restate what 

has already been developed. Traditionally, education is 

simply rote repetition, and what is called creativity is 

only copy-work. Students are taught techniques which are 

typically modeled of the work of masters and then used to 

create work in the same vein. 

Baker discusses work, finding one's own approach to 

work, and working from your "five senses" (44). We all have 

to perfect our skills so they can be used. Baker 

illustrates this by noting the hundreds of thousands of 
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times he had to throw a baseball before he could "hit 

exactly the right spot, almost every time" (45). If this is 

so, he maintains that it must be the same for the exercise, 

the finding of how we individually use the Elements, how we 

use our imaginations, or how we develop our inner dialogue 

(46). Practicing is how we keep growing. Practice is how 

we learn first to visualize and then produce original and 

fine work. 

After his discussion of work. Baker examines more 

closely how he hopes students will consider the Elements. 

After addressing space, the next step is to look for comic 

rhythm and tragic rhythm. Not all comic rhythm is fast and 

not all tragic rhythm is slow. It is for the student to 

decide how to use rhythm to reveal comic and tragic stage 

walks (54). As for silhouette, we are asked to recognize 

how we use it every day. We recognize the silhouette of our 

favorite cars down the road or our best friend's silhouette 

in the distance (55). Sound for the exercise "may be 

vocalized sound; it may be an unintelligible sound or 

sounds, although we may read something into the sounds" 

(55). Baker is encouraging consideration of all the 

Elements in the exercise. 

At this point Baker relates the Elements outside of the 

specific exercise at hand, the stage walk. Before 
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discussing direction or movement, he gets students thinking 

of the multiplicity of other applications of the Elements: 

Architecture might not use sound, but it would use 
all the other elements. Poetry gives you the 
illusion of sound and movement or just raw sound 
symbols. And in writing you would use a rhythm of 
words, putting them down on paper; you're going to 
have a rhythm in the way your sentences are 
related; you're going to have form in the way your 
ideas are put down. Even working a mathematics 
problem, for example, involves these principles. 
. . . These elements, maybe not all of them but 
parts of them, we use in everything we do. They 
help to give form to every action—mental or 
physical. (55-56) 

Direction or movement is obvious in terms of choices. 

Baker simply illustrates by having students recognize his 

choices made while lecturing: 

My direction, my movement, has changed many times 
since then [entering class]. Consciously, or 
unconsciously, I enter the space. At what point 
do I want to enter the space? That's my first 
decision. In what direction do I want to go in 
that space; do I want to go diagonally upstage or 
do I want to go straight across horizontally; how 
many directions are available to me? Here we 
realize that there are literally thousands and 
thousands of different directions available to me 
in that space. So I don't need to take a 
direction that anyone else has taken. (57) 

Then he re-issues the challenge of the exercise: 

So, by using the elements which I have just 
discussed, you will find the First Exercise in 
this class to be very simple. You are just going 
to come onto the stage, into the space, using a 
selected time and rhythm. You're going to use 
silhouette to cut the space; you're going to 
decide how long to move in one direction before 
you change to another direction; you will decide 
at what time you're going to use sound and what 
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kind of sound to use with the movement. I hope 
one of the exercises will produce laughter and the 
other tears. 

Again, through inner dialogue you must decide 
what are comedy and tragedy. What are comedy or 
tragedy to you personally? Have you ever really 
thought about it? What are the things in space 
which have given you pleasure; what is your 
physical and emotional and imaginative 
relationship with space? (57-58) 

Baker allows that some students will perform the 

exercise without giving much thought to it, and yet they 

will not fail the course. However, they will not have the 

building blocks upon which to build a foundation for the 

course. They will not be able, without learning from this 

exercise, to know how to grow from the balance of the 

course. They simply will not learn to come to grips with 

the Elements and the personal way in which they 

"subjectively feel about these things" (59-60). 

What is seen with this seemingly simple exercise of 

walking the stage comically and then tragically is that the 

student must select, the student must think about how he or 

she believes the Elements will be used for comic or tragic 

walks. Thus begins their examination, not only of the 

possibilities of the Elements that shape space and time, but 

also of how they think. It is import for the student to 

consider what for them is comedy and what is tragedy and how 

they will go about creating and expressing those moods. 
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In concluding his First Exercise lecture. Baker puts 

the whole effort into a simple summary of the course method: 

So, it's [the course is] learning to develop a 
method of meeting problems, exercises for 
yourself, a personal way to do it, an 
understanding of what it is you do well, and what 
you don't do well. That's the exercise. Keep 
your notebook by your side as you work. Jot down 
your reactions to the problems. (60) 

Baker concludes the chapter by answering some students' 

questions about the course, some of which will appear later 

as significant to this study. Two of his statements here 

deserve special attention. "Don't worry; what you produce 

will come out pretty skinny at first, but something grand 

may come eventually" (63) . Tliis can be an awesome bit of 

encouragement for anyone. Baker realizes that creative 

products will only result from work, and without taking the 

small steps at the beginning, no work of value will ever 

result. 

The closing statement of the chapter summarizes the 

major theme in the Baker philosophy/methodology, his 

theatrical work, the work of many of his students, and the 

point or the goal of this study. Baker mentions "the 

writings of Baker Brownell, the social philosopher. I agree 

with his integration of all kinds of human effort. It is 

this essentially that I try to get across in the course" 

(75). All human effort or work can be the result of 
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creative thinking. The work, or human effort, may be simple 

repetition or it may be something new, the result of 

creative work resulting from an integration of abilities in 

original ways. 

The Second Exercise 

The beginning of the Second Exercise revisits a main 

point of the course: "personal discovery of how you work" 

(77). Finding ways, means, and methods of familiarizing the 

student with his or her own personal way of working is 

essential to this discovery. Mention is made of The Works 

of the Mind, edited by Heywood, as a possible help. Baker 

notes that study of what other creative people say about 

their creative processes, as is done in the Heywood book 

(examined later), will help in our own personal discoveries 

(77-78) . The discovery of how we most effectively create is 

the point of the course; hence. Baker turns to the lectures 

compiled by Heywood to help explain that there are diverse 

methods of creative thought. We all think differently, we 

process sensory stimulation differently than do others, and 

we all use our senses differently. As a consequence, we can 

either work for some new product or we can work to produce 

copies. 
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Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth 

argues that we are stuck in a word world, a text-oriented 

world, which is extremely limiting to all, and that persons 

who are not primarily word-oriented have difficulty in the 

academic world. Baker pursues the idea that by developing 

all of the senses and coupling this with our ability to 

integrate the work of the head, heart, hand, and 

imagination, we are able to create most effectively. He 

emphasizes that strictly adhering to our word-oriented 

thinking is detrimental to creativity. 

The Gutenberg period was word-oriented. Most of 
you have been trained in word-oriented classes. 
Those of you who handle words quite well usually 
make the marks of so-called superior students; you 
usually work for results in word-oriented areas. 
But those of you who are not word-oriented, who 
are sensitive to pictures, color, lines, textures, 
sounds, rhythms—scientists, painters, sculptors, 
musicians, and many actors—are nevertheless 
graded and judged against the Gutenberg standard. 
(78) 

This is the problem with our traditional mode education 

today. We teach primarily to those students whose strength 

is textual understanding. Students whose primary 

orientation to the world is visual, aural, or kinesthetic, 

tend to have their learning styles ignored. This is another 

benefit of Baker's approach: that all persons possess what 

he calls genius and can be reached when challenged to learn 

via their optimum senses. This is explored more fully in 
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Chapter Three of this study with the examination of Baker's 

Making Sense with Five Senses, yet the issue is a core to 

the creative discovery challenge met in the Integration of 

Abilities course. 

Discovering one's own "creative strength" and then 

learning to communicate via that vehicle is vital to the 

mission of the class. "The class is founded on the premise, 

however presumptuous it might be, that you are interested in 

a work of the mind--anything produced when a creative 

activity results in discovery of a new fresh thing and then 

communicates it in some form" (81). Baker means this for 

all who seek to learn how they think and create. He insists 

that these goals of the Integration of Abilities apply to 

any creative endeavor, and the "whole spread of human 

endeavor," be it architectural design, science, or operating 

a filling station (81-82). Understanding how we create 

involves four steps, according to Baker. 

So, the first step is to get excited, to 
recognize a work of the mind and to get excited 
about it, to find excitement in the discovery. 

The second step is to go behind the scenes 
and find out how the creator got himself in the 
position to produce that piece of work. (82) 

"Your awareness and interest in the process of work can 

be considered the third step" (82). The fourth step is the 

recognition of one's personal patterns of working 

creatively. In order to integrate abilities it is necessary 
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first to become interested in one's own patterns of work and 

then "to conquer fear of new patterns" (83). 

The Second Exercise is in two parts, and Baker suggests 

that it be practiced frequently. The first part is for the 

student to be given a word and to write. "Just write. 

Don't think about it; just write. Anything that comes to 

your mind, any associations. If at first enthusiasm wears 

off and you still have more time, then take the word and 

start out again" (84). The goal of automatic writing is to 

simply see what happens (84). 

The second part of the exercise is to draw after being 

shown a line drawing. It is just to respond and begin 

drawing. "So we just want you to look at the line sketched 

for you and start drawing" (8 6). Students are to keep all 

of the writing and drawing together in a notebook, date 

each, and study the work in order that they, the students 

themselves, begin to see patterns, words, or shapes, which 

the individual reuses or has reused (86). "Part of the 

excitement in this exercise lies in seeing this happen to 

yourself, seeing yourself grow out of old patterns" (91). 

Freedom of expression and understanding of the patterns an 

individual uses seems to be of major import in this 

exercise. 
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It can be a challenge to begin self-examination, and it 

can be difficult to learn to express oneself freely. To be 

allowed just to respond freely to a word or a line is quite 

a new experience for many students. Our culture is one that 

teaches conformity and builds inhibitions with pride, 

stifling creativity and damaging our ability to produce 

fresh new ideas and processes. The first two exercises are 

designed to instruct the individual in freedom and at the 

same time ask the student to take a look at how he or she 

thinks, works, and responds to stimuli. 

The Third Exercise 

Rhythm is the focus of the Third Exercise. Visual and 

auditory rhytlim are the creative expressions used in this 

study. We all receive rhythmic stimuli and respond to them 

muscularly, either tensing or relaxing to the rhythms we 

experience. These can be specific, or they can be a part of 

a broader context. Baker illustrates by discussing the 

effect of visiting New York City and the need to adjust to 

it, or how adjusting to a New York dialect involves a 

rhytlimic change (93-94) . Baker also illustrates the power 

and affect of rhytlim as follows: 

This room has a rhythm in the way these chairs are 
put down. The space between the chairs is a 
visual rhythm. The whole auditorium is a visual 
rhythm. Whether you like the rhythm or not is 
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determined in the way your muscles respond to it. 
For me it is one of the most pleasant rhythms of 
any theater in the whole world, but perhaps you 
don't like it. I can come in here and feel 
relaxed and happy because I like the flow of the 
spaces, visual spaces. Regardless of what your 
response is to the rhythmic flow, you do have one. 
You do receive the stimuli and react. (94) 

Cities, countries, regions, ages, and people have 

unique rhytlims. Because each of us is a unique composite of 

heredity and experiences, we all have our own rhytlims; we 

are all original. Baker suggests that rhythmically we might 

often be confused because "the way we live today is so 

frantic" (96). Thus, finding our basic rhythm is important 

to self-awareness. In Exercise Three, observation of 

another person's rhythm is central. 

"Rhythm is a combination of tempos and tensions which 

comes from physical, emotional, and philosophical tracings, 

from attitudes toward life," says Baker (102). This is true 

for everyone. Those who copy, perhaps to be fashionable for 

example, will not be comfortable or honest. "Everything 

about you, everything about other people, everything relates 

to the understanding of rhythm and its expression" (109). 

Here lies the essence of the Third Exercise: rhythm and 

learning how it communicates. 

The Third Exercise again seems to be a simple exercise, 

and Baker assigns it as follows: 
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Select two people you know well, with whom 
you're familiar under a number of different 
circumstances and environments. Don't choose a 
roommate you've known for a month or two, but 
someone you've known over a period of time under 
various conditions, under several kinds of 
pressures. Select someone who is over eighteen 
years of age so that the personality has some 
form. (110) 

Ask yourself these questions: What color 
clothes does the person wear? In what color is 
his living room decorated? Is there a definite 
color scheme? What is his vocation? Has he done 
a certain kind of job over a long period of time? 
If the person is in school, what is his major, his 
minor? What seems to be the center of his 
philosophy, his outlook? Are the two subjects 
people with a lot of energy? Are they dreamers? 
Are they people without direction as yet even 
though they have a lot of energy? Do they read a 
lot? Have they traveled a great deal? Do they 
come from large or small families? Were their 
parents self-made people; college-trained? What 
are their religions? What ethical codes do they 
seem to respect? 

Study their physical qualities. In fact you 
should do this first. How does the person walk? 
How does he put his feet down? What kind of 
stride does he have; that is, what is the length 
of the stride? (Ill) 

Students observe and record as much about their two 

people as possible: postures (slumped or erect), tensions 

(tight or relaxed), strengths (developed or undeveloped, 

where), tempos (fast/slow), etc., and what kinds of events 

might cause them to change. Then they look at philosophy. 

"What do you think are their basic ideas about life; what 

makes them tick? What do they believe in very strongly? 

What areas of endeavor have they contributed their lives to 
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and why" (112)? What information about the subjects' 

family, profession, hobbies, entertainment, leisure, and so 

forth can be discerned? (113) 

After asking yourself all these questions 
reduce what you've learned from your study of the 
person to a rhythm, to a hand clap. You reduce it 
by beating with your hands a rhythm at different 
tensions and in different tempos. You might take 
parts or traits of the person first and beat out 
the rhythm for each character trait. Beat out the 
way he walks, then his vocation and then his 
avocation. Then try to find the rhythm for his 
relationship to people. Put this all together 
into a rhythm which you will perform in front of 
this class. We will probably ask you whether it 
is male or female before you start. Outside of 
that we will not ask you any information about the 
person. We will be able to tell you all the 
things you have put down describing him. We'll 
tell you the person's age, his avocation, the 
color of his clothes. From listening to the 
clapping, we will tell you everything you've 
observed. (115) 

The teachers of the class, which for this exercise is 

broken down into small groups, respond to the student's 

clapping of the individual. Baker maintains that we receive 

the rhythmic stimuli of the person observed and can put that 

into a rhythm. He suggests that any form of instrumentation 

can be used; a stick, a drum, or any simple tool (116-117). 

This is the exercise most difficult to visualize because of 

its high degree of abstraction. It is also, according to 

Baker, often resisted for the same reason. 
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The Fourth Exercise 

This exercise clearly integrates the abilities (heart, 

head, hand, and imagination) with the use of all the 

Elements. Creative self-discovery becomes clearer through 

the exploration of all the senses using a common focus, the 

inanimate object. 

Exercise number four is an exercise with 
inanimate objects--preferably, with objects out of 
nature. The assignment is to choose an object and 
do the following things with it. Look at it. 
Have a notebook alongside you when you do so and 
put down what you see, not what you think you 
ought to see, but what you do see. You're going 
to start getting reactions even before you choose 
the object. You're going to say to yourself, what 
can I possibly write about a thing? Write down 
the color of it and the texture of it. Write down 
the line, the mass. If it has a rhythm, and I am 
sure it does, you might study that. Don't take 
long in selecting it, but try to select something 
that has texture, line, and color. (127) 

Description is important in this exercise. The student 

is to write descriptively from many angles, at various times 

of day, and when in different moods, looking for the 

Elements from as many perspectives as possible (127-129). 

Patience is important when studying this object. Baker 

continually cautions his students to fight resistance and 

not to fear or block their personal efforts and responses. 

The next step is to find the rhythm of the object from 

what has been written. Begin with an object of nature, 

observe and describe, and find its rhythm from those words. 
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Baker reminds us that this is similar to the rhythm 

exercise, only we are not working from a person to a rhythm 

but from an object of nature to a rhythm (12 9). 

The next part of the Fourth Exercise process takes a 

great leap. "Once you get a rhythm you can begin to develop 

a character. The key to it is that you develop your 

character honestly from those descriptive words and from 

those rhythms" (129). By their nature and as an essence of 

existence, characters must have some action, so the next 

step is to create a "real scene" (130). 

This is a real locale; it is not abstract. Give 
him some real dialogue. Let us know the time of 
day, the kind of weather, the exact locale. Let 
us know what kind of furniture is in the room. In 
other words, you do everything a playwright would 
do in setting a scene. If your character is out 
of doors, riding in an airplane, or going down in 
a submarine, we want to know specifically about 
it. Let the space he uses conform to his 
personality. Define for yourself his relationship 
to that space. Find a rhythm for his movements. 
Specify speech patterns in a definite locale. 
(130) 

Students must be aware that it is a difficult 

assignment, demanding honesty, time to distill the work, 

rewrites, patience, and self-discovery. The goal is 

"discovery action" and not "result action" (132) . "The 

final exercise [activity] will be about a three- or four-

minute sketch in a real situation, of a live character, 

using real dialogue. He maybe talks to somebody else, or he 
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talks to himself, giving us information about himself" 

(132). The result is not the main point, even though it is 

intended to be shared with the class. Discovering how 

creative work is performed on a personal level and what is 

involved in actually experiencing creative work are the 

goals of the exercise. Baker tells students, "Writing down 

results as they come rushing to the surface and 

understanding their patterns are at the heart of the issue" 

(133). Automatic, stream-of-consciousness writing is vital 

to fresh self-discovery in the Baker process. "The basic 

premise of this course is that you must become interested in 

discovering the patterns of your own mind when it is 

presented with a problem" (135). It is important to 

recognize continually that although creating something is a 

result of the exercise, self-discovery is the specific goal 

of the exercise. Finding the patterns is the key. 

The Fourth Exercise is a prelude to a more intense yet 

similar process in the Fifth Exercise. Reducing or 

eliminating the fear of trying has been a benefit of the 

previous exercises. This reduction of fear assists the 

student with the more varied and diverse activities of the 

Fifth Exercise. 

In addition, the students are now accustomed to 

allowing themselves to think in their own ways. The 
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students now know that it is fine to be creative in their 

own ways and that they are free to create. This is new to 

many, since experience in this culture has taught them that 

free expression is not necessarily acceptable. 

The Fifth Exercise 

Baker extends this exercise through most of the 

semester. Like the Fourth Exercise, it begins with an 

object of nature, one that has "at least three different 

line experiences in it" (147) . Other supplies needed are 

large drawing paper, notebooks, and various drawing tools, 

such as pens, pencils, paints, and crayons. The first step 

is to draw the object on a page and bring it to class (147), 

Being comfortable in dress and in the workspace is vital 

throughout the exercise. 

Your motor response, and please underline the 
words, is the important element in this exercise. 
It is based on motor responses; we don't want it 
to be based on intellectual ones. When your head 
gets mixed up in it, when you begin to think, then 
you have ceased to do the exercise. (148) 

Applying physical response in this exercise is finding 

freedom. As children we seem to be most creative when we 

are moving and it is fun, which Baker speaks of as the "joy 

of movement" (149). "The premise is that your muscles are 

fairly honest. And what we're going to do is based on your 

listening to the way your muscular reactions speak to you. 

40 



It is based on your going back and recapturing that joy of 

movement" (149). To make it movement-oriented, the next 

step is to "walk out the sketch" (150). Since the student 

previously drew the object, it is easy to take the shape and 

transfer it into movement through space. As the student 

walks the pattern repeatedly, the object's rhythm is 

experienced. 

The next few steps of this exercise reduce the shape to 

something you like. The student is to perform the movement 

until it is comfortable and then "eliminate the part of the 

movement you don't like to do physically and enlarge the 

part you do like" (150). With each alteration, the student 

records notes as to why it has been altered and what is 

going on in the student's mind. Then a new drawing is made, 

enlarging again what is liked and eliminating what is 

disliked. In this way. Baker says, "You are letting your 

muscles tell you what you like" (151). When this has been 

done perhaps a dozen times, the student is instructed to 

write 'rhythm.' "You should be getting adjectives--hard, 

soft, undulating, sensuous, curving" (151). After hours of 

work, sound experiences should begin. "If you feel the 

sound in a particular movement, a particular turn, express 

it aloud" (151). Thus, the student makes some discovery and 
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self-discovery by transforming the object into physical 

movement and a sensory experience. 

The student continues writing, recording the process, 

feelings, choices, and observations using descriptive 

adjectives along with movement and sounds, allowing color to 

emerge. The color(s) should be used in the next drawings. 

There is to be drawing after drawing, maybe one hundred or 

more, and "you will find yourself working with line, color, 

sound, words, and the texture of the original object" (153). 

Because of the unique way each person uses the senses and 

responds sensorially, the different elements will be used in 

different ways. No two people experience and communicate 

the same way, and the growth is different for everyone. The 

experience begins to change, to grow with various approaches 

to the Elements. 

Some students spend more time experimenting with and 

developing different media. This experimenting is 

encouraged as long as all sensory experiences are worked and 

are allowed to have influence on the others. For example, 

some students may develop complex sound compositions from 

movement or color studies, and others may find that sound 

may influence major movement studies. Again, results are 

not important; the process of discovery is important. 

Letting each of the activities influence and stimulate the 
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other activities in a continuing ebb and flow is the process 

of discovery in this method. 

Again, as in Exercise Four, the student is to develop a 

character from the elemental qualities which have been 

discovered, creating and placing a "real character into a 

real situation with real dialogue. You're going to start to 

take sounds, senseless ones perhaps, and work them into a 

musical composition" (158) . Still, the keeping of notes, 

the walking of the experience of the lines to discover the 

"secret procedure of your own creativity," is the continuing 

process and goal of the exercise (159). The regurgitation 

of facts is not any part of this experience; it is the 

"personal reaction, experience, and battle with the subject 

matter" which is vital (159). 

When dealing with creative work Baker feels that most 

people normally care only about results. Results take on 

such import that they become a distraction, which in turn 

inhibits the creative process, according to Baker. Finding 

a creative way to communicate is important; it is the 

primary objective, and it is also what others, those who 

teach by rote, often spend the least amount of time 

developing. Baker emphasizes taking the concentration from 

the result and applying it to the personal creative process. 
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The last step of the exercise is built on five 

activities. First, "you will go into the shop and take this 

motor experience that you have had, transferring it into a 

three-dimensional object" (170), perhaps a sculpture. 

"Next, you will go into the writing lab and put it into 

literary form—poetry, drama, short story, or novel" (170). 

The third activity uses movement exercise as the basis 

of creative experience. Baker reminds students here that 

everyone is gifted differently, that some will express more 

creatively in writing, others in color, line, sound, or 

movement—whatever is their optimum sense. The 

encouragement is to write whatever comes out and then return 

to the previous activities to see how they have grown. The 

exciting words, phrases, and ideas that emerge are to be 

reviewed and studied, and the student encouraged to develop 

them (171) . 

The fourth and fifth activities are working in the 

sound lab and then painting or water-coloring. Each new 

work should begin with a return to the source, the walking 

of the design (171), so that a sound composition and a two-

dimensional artwork are produced at these stages. 

Baker encourages students to visualize themselves 

performing the activities. Visualization and freedom are 
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vital, providing the independence to work and not be afraid 

of the activities or the discoveries. 

We have to face the fact that we fear almost 
anything fresh we start to do. We can build that 
fear up until it makes us sick; we can terrorize 
ourselves into taking no action at all. This is 
an enormously personal problem and we all have to 
confront it. (179) 

Lastly, a three- or four-minute staged scene is to be 

developed (180). It is to be "a continuation of what you do 

in walking out your designs, [and] in writing your 

reactions" (180). 

Paul Baker encourages students to work from what they 

like, freely, keeping what appeals to them and discarding 

what they dislike. Repeating and trying new and different 

approaches to discover what works well for them is a key to 

the activities in the exercises. Baker encourages students, 

by telling them, "Go for it imaginatively and emotionally 

and intellectually" (188) . Remembering this returns us to 

Baker's borrowing from Frank Lloyd Wright: works of the 

head, the heart, the hand and the imagination (21). This is 

the Integration of Abilities. 

Conclusion 

The Integration of Abilities exercises may appear 

simple, and they are, as activities. It is the self-study, 

combined with the activities and the perspective brought by 
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the course that lends complexity to the course. Its broad 

implementation and continuing impact demonstrates its depth 

and breadth. The following chapters will clarify the 

development, process, and implementation of the Integration 

of Abilities, and show the variety of ways it has been 

integrated with processes other than this course of study. 

The basic philosophy and methodology has been presented in 

this chapter to provide a basis for the following chapters. 

The method as recounted in the Integration of 

Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth is a major 

accomplishment for Paul Baker's efforts in helping students 

develop their creative skills. Perhaps it is because of its 

simplicity that it is useful. All disciplines have their 

rudimentary exercises, and these are repeated at every 

practice or study session from the beginner level to the 

professional level. What may be missing from our daily way 

of thinking is that we allow some of our abilities to 

atrophy, to become weak and dull. This weakness in one or 

more areas may inhibit the creative process. According to 

Paul Baker's philosophy, it takes all of our abilities, 

working in unison, for our creative selves to function most 

effectively, and his goal is to see these abilities strong 

and integrated. 
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The Baker philosophy has been used at all school levels 

and in most subjects, through all aspects of play 

production, and across the discipline barriers in the arts: 

visual arts, music, dance, creative writing, and 

architecture. It is not an end-all to art or to education, 

but rather seeks to find new rewards in all areas of 

creative development. Paul Baker says it clearly: 

I have learned to never underestimate the 
potential of anybody and to not be a judge or a 
critic, but to share an experience of discovering 
with all those whom I meet. From my students I 
have learned that there is genius in all of us and 
that that genius must be discovered and exercised 
and given a chance to express itself, (ix) 

The following chapter seeks to explain more fully the 

development of the Baker philosophy/method through 

examination of works that Baker credits as having been 

influential to him. Subsequent chapters will provide a 

broad perspective of the range of the impact of Paul Baker's 

philosophy and methodology. 
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CHAPTER II 

LITERATURE RELATED TO THE DEVELOPMENT 

OF THE "INTEGRATION OF ABILITIES" 

Introduction 

Paul Baker is reinforced in his reasoning by many 

creative thinkers, including psychologist Carl Rogers. 

Rogers defines the creative process as "the emergence in 

action of a novel relational product, growing out of the 

uniqueness of the individual on the one hand, and the 

materials, events, people, or circumstances of his life on 

the other" (Rogers 1961, 350). Rogers lays down conditions 

which must be present for the advent of the creative 

experience: "openness to experience," "an internal locus of 

evaluation," and "the ability to toy with elements and 

concepts" (354). In addition, Rogers believes that 

"psychological safety," the feeling of "unconditional faith" 

from an authority figure (357), and "psychological freedom," 

or permitting the "individual a complete freedom of symbolic 

expression" (358) are requisite for the fostering of 

creativity. 

Rogers's thinking on creativity mirrors closely that of 

Paul Baker's. Carl Rogers's Theory of Creativity helps 

legitimize Baker's philosophy psychologically. 
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The previous chapter provided an overview of the Paul 

Baker as process as established in the Integration of 

Abilities. This chapter takes a brief look at some of the 

work, which influenced Paul Baker and his approach to 

creative development. It is intended to increase 

understanding of Baker's integrative process. Baker was 

influenced in the development of his process many people and 

their ideas are integrated in the Integration of Abilities 

just as is sensory experience, the abilities, and the use of 

the Elements of expression in the creation of Baker's 

philosophy/methodology. This chapter provides insight into 

the development of the Integration of Abilities. The effort 

is encouraged by Jearnine Wagner and Kitty Baker (Paul 

Baker's wife) in A Place for Ideas-Our Theater: "We should 

be interested not only in the outcome of a great man's 

ideas, but in how he became stimulated and motivated to 

project that idea and how he used his own medium to develop 

it" (Wagner and Baker 1965, 16). 

In talking with Paul Baker, it becomes clear that Kitty 

Baker has always been a collaborator in the building of the 

Integration of Abilities. As will be shown there are many 

great thinkers who influenced his early development of the 

Integration of Abilities and many colleagues with whom he 

worked over the years who have also assisted in its growth. 
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It was during the drafting of costumes for a costume 

design course at Yale University that he began to see the 

interrelatedness of the sensory experience and to think of 

ways to stimulate creative expression. Baker talks of 

finding the link between the senses and the Elements while 

working on costume renderings. 

I began to see characters in the fruit pictures on 
the table cloth [on the kitchen table]. The 
costume design course caused me to bring the 
common language of the Elements to the Integration 
of Abilities. I had been working on the exercises 
and had been interested in discovery of 
individuals' creative abilities. (Baker and Baker 
1997a) 

Baker recollects that he was introduced to exercises of 

Michael Chekhov and started developing similar exercises 

with the added involvement of and connection of the Elements 

(Baker and Baker 1997a). Thus, he resolved to involve the 

whole person in each creative effort. 

Documents Influencing Paul Baker in 
His Philosophic Development 

Tracing the exact development of Baker's process would 

be an impossible task. However, the work discussed below 

provides an overview of the development the Integration of 

Abilities process. Works selected for examination are 

mentioned by Baker in Integration of Abilities: Exercises 

for Creative Growth and in taped comments and interviews 
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provided the author, or are as noted by Carl John Marder, 

III in his dissertation A History of the Development and 

Growth of the Dallas Theater Center. 

Paul Baker gives credit to The Works of the Mind as 

being important to him in that it 

helped clarify the ideas and methods we'd been 
using in a hazy way. It helped clarify and 
solidify our belief that we were doing the right 
thing. Neff in the Preface of that book said, 
"Men and Women have lost touch with nature and 
with their souls" we believe that. 

When I got out of the Army at the end of 
World War II the Rockefeller Foundation gave me a 
grant to write down my ideas about what was good 
and bad about the entertainment in the Army. I 
put the ideas down in a book called "American 
Stars" which was a part of the report to the 
Rockefeller Foundation. It speaks to the problems 
of today. That men have lost their souls. . . . 

The Heywood book allowed us to feel a part of 
the various great minds who shared in the book. 
The relationship between all of the individuals: 
the architect, the philosopher, the painter, the 
musician, the mathematician . . . this enlarged 
our view of ourselves and what they had written 
about creative work was very strengthening. We 
felt like we were a part of the brotherhood of 
creative minds. Dozens and dozens of ideas and 
discoveries in the Heywood book gave us the belief 
that we were doing it in the right way. (Baker 
1997). 

The Works of the Mind 

This work is a transcription of a lecture series 

presented at the University of Chicago in 1946 and edited by 

Robert B. Heywood. Paul Baker identified it as the most 

edifying of all relevant sources for his work, and it is 
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mentioned by Carl John Marder, III as a reference book for 

the Integration of Abilities course. In these lectures the 

speakers were invited to discuss their creative mental 

processes. The topic of discussion was the cultivation of 

the work of the mind as a concept in art, in action, and in 

thought and scholarship. 

Of first concern is Yves R. Simon's "The Concept of 

Work." Simon, in his discussion, establishes manual work 

and labor as synonyms, and as "useful activity" which 

"implies motion" (Simon 1947, 4-5). He insists that manual 

work is both, hand work and mind work; hence all work 

involves some degree of technical thinking. This is the 

first kind of mind work (6). It is easy to see Baker 

seizing the idea of hand work considering his discussion of 

work in the first exercise of Integration of Abilities in 

which he discussed the importance of this type of work. 

Simon then moves to moral work, discussing it as 

valuable work designed to assist the ordering of society. 

Moral work defined as work intended to provide improvements 

in the social and ethical order. For Simon all work 

requires motion. Manual work, technical labor, and moral 

work require movement or action as a vital aspect of all 

useful work (6-7). 
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Finally for Simon there is intellectual work: 

Technical thinking is a work of the mind which is not 
ultimately concerned with a state of the mind but with 
a condition to be brought about in physical nature-
Moral work, the work of ethical wisdom, is a work of 
the mind which is not ultimately concerned with a state 
of the mind but with a state of the appetites, of the 
desires, of the wills of men. The last, and in all 
respects the highest, kind of intellectual work is 
concerned with the possession of truth. (8-9) 

Work of the intellect in the search for truth also 

implies motion. Simon sees movement in reasoning, defining, 

and systemizing thought, which ultimately is reflected in 

action (9). It is the combination of the types of work 

which allows for the growth of culture. This growth is 

possible due to the collaboration of 'types' of work. At 

times an individual performs in all types of work, and 

certainly all types of work are required for the productive 

growth of a culture. Understanding, regulation, and 

production are interdependent in the functioning of a 

culture. Simon concludes that movement, growth, or 

betterment can be attained only by way of encouraging and 

enabling the work of the mind and creative growth. 

Work is the one vital cohesive element that binds human 

progress and the maintenance of a society. It is an 

essential quality of products utilitarian, intellectual, and 

creative. Work is an absolute, and must be at the forefront 

of any worthwhile venture. 

53 



The next lecturer presented in Works of the Mind is 

painter Marc Chagall, who discusses his formative years in 

Russia and the impact of that background on his art. His 

discussion then turns to the impressionists of Paris and how 

it was Paris and its art, not the academics that inspired 

his work (Chagall 1947, 21-25). Chagall discusses how he 

learned from his experience and that he learned to think 

freely and became to be free to explore (26). He makes 

frequent mention of his view that all art begins with nature 

in some fashion or other. He illustrates: 

For me a picture is a surface covered with 
representations of things (objects, animals, human 
beings) in a certain order in which logic and 
illustration have no importance. The visual 
effect of the composition is what is paramount. 
(35) 

These observations presented by Chagall demonstrate his 

appreciation of his youthful experience in his development. 

He makes clear the importance of study and exposure to the 

best work available as a part of his education. Free 

thought and an understanding of composition are noted as 

important for creativity. What is true for Chagall is true 

for all creative work of the mind and this is a sequence 

found in the Baker approach; that life experience, study, 

work, freedom to create, and discovery of one's own 

organizational patterns are requisite for creative work. 
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Chagall discusses his work, the cubists, and the 

surrealists. He stops short of labeling himself, which 

seems pretty standard for most artists. Chagall presents 

the idea that we are products of our experience and the idea 

that art is a reflection of nature of which the artist is a 

part. These concepts are not at all exclusive to Chagall, 

but it is of value here to see these ideas in relation to 

Baker's philosophy. The ideas begin to gel as reinforcement 

of Baker's thinking, and it is possible to recognize Baker's 

feelings of camaraderie with these lecturers. The 

camaraderie which Baker called, the "brotherhood of creative 

minds" (Baker 1997). 

Chagall seems to have helped Baker identify the 

importance of reflection upon the developmental years. 

Chagall may have been a powerful influence for Baker helping 

Baker establish the need for self-examination, hard work, 

freedom, and the need to gain understanding of the way mind 

processes the stimulation received. 

Sculptor Alfeo Faggi's lecture begins with a story of 

his childhood experience when he had stolen a trinket. He 

relates how the guilt was tremendous yet he attributes the 

experience as being "the awakening, of my passion for art, 

and especially sculpture" (Faggi 1947, 40). Undoubtedly of 

significance to Baker was Faggi's view of art as "the 
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imaginative world," (40) given that the imagination is one 

part of our integrated abilities. 

Method for Faggi consists of complete mental 

organization and composition as well as deep emotional 

experience prior to beginning work. Thus, all work is on 

the final form. His work "seeks only expression of a 

plastic form" (42). In creative work, vision is the 

absolute and essential quality for Faggi. As previously 

seen, this is a primary concept for Baker as well. Faggi 

calls creative imagination a "secret chemistry" (48). 

Discovery of this "secret chemistry" is an ultimate 

objective of the Baker method. 

The most significant lecturer for Paul Baker, and the 

lecture most focused on the creative work of the mind, is 

Frank Lloyd Wright's talk on architecture. Wright defines 

the mind. This definition has been used by Baker, and noted 

as an important emphasis in his work. 

But the Mind should be not only a matter of the head 
(the intellect) but an affair of the heart and of the 
imagination and of the hand (or what we call 
technique). But I believe that until those three 
(intellect, heart, and hand) become one, become 
operative by inspiration, going to work all together, 
you do not have a true work of the Mind. (Wright 1947, 
50) 

As stated earlier. Baker is interested in cultivation 

of these abilities in stimulating creative growth. 
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Intellect, emotion, and imagination, communicating a work 

through technique or the senses is the integration of 

abilities. For Wright it is this "integration" (Baker's 

term not Wright's) which results in vision and a new 

creative technique, a new "organic form" (51). The organic 

form or organic architecture makes us think, according to 

Wright. Reproductions of 'modern' architecture are not 

creative or organic forms. The same can be said for all 

reproductions; hence the need for creativity. 

A vital and moving comment by Wright can clearly 

illustrate what Paul Baker's work seeks for each student. 

"Until you learn to see and decide independently and take 

the inner nature of the very thing you yourself are into 

account, you are nobody Architecture knows or cares about" 

(55) . 

Wright condemns materialism and habituation and 

encourages elimination of all habits. For Wright, these 

destroy organic form and creative work of the mind even in 

the midst of great affluence (65). Habit causes stagnation 

and copying, and virtually shuts down any fresh creative 

processing. Another challenge presented by Wright is to 

develop an indigenous architecture, an "Architecture of 

Democracy" (67). 
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When the Integration of Abilities process is followed, 

it seems reasonable to believe that an American experience 

would yield decidedly American art or creative product. 

Baker seems to have shared with Wright this goal for 

American art and has worked to attain it through his efforts 

in the theater and in creative study. 

Arnold Schoenberg, the lecturer representing the 

musician, discussed the heart and brain of music. His 

premise is that real artists create only for themselves. 

Creating to please the audience is not artistic, in 

Schoenberg's view. Those who do are "more or less skillful 

entertainers who would renounce composing if they could not 

find listeners" (Schoenberg 1947, 70). This is not to 

suggest that skill or craft is not important to art, but 

that craft is a part of the artist's work, not the whole of 

the work. For example, Schoenberg writes "very fast, 

whether it is 'cerebral' counterpoint or 'spontaneous' 

melody" which he is writing (70). This spontaneity is also 

inspiration, which might spring forth complete or may 

require some labor. So technique, the cerebral, does work 

with the heart for Schoenberg but should the heart, or 

inspiration, refuse to "co-operate," then the work of 

creation is "a painful effort" (82-83). 
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Schoenberg is insistent that the final work must not 

show that it was easy or painful, came quickly or slowly, or 

resulted from a more cerebral than a spontaneous product. 

His summary is clear. 

It is not the heart alone which creates all that is 
beautiful, emotional, pathetic, affectionate, and 
charming; nor is it the brain alone which is able to 
produce the well-constructed, the soundly organized, 
the logical, and the complicated. First, because 
everything of supreme value in art must show heart as 
well as brain. Secondly, because the real creative 
genius has no difficulty in controlling his feelings 
mentally; nor must the brain produce only the dry and 
unappealing while concentrating on correctness and 
logic. (89) 

It is vital to acknowledge in this examination of these 

lectures, and in the whole examination of the Baker 

philosophy/methodology, that in discussing works of the mind 

as creative processes, humans want to deal with product when 

discussing the work of the mind because that is done easily; 

processes are very difficult, if not impossible, to discuss 

fully. It seems obvious that when discussing process, 

product will be a part of the discussion; however, there are 

those who are unwilling to consider their own processes and 

who focus exclusively on product. This awareness of process 

must be held at the fore in all Baker studies. It is 

important to remember that a product is the sensory 

manifestation of process, and that self-discovery of 

individual (original) creative process is Baker's primary 
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goal. The artists discussed above have not tried to create 

a method of self-discovery, as has Baker, but have discussed 

to some degree the way in which they work. 

Baker talks of "the integrity of the intellect and the 

imagination" in addressing this point of process versus 

product (Baker 1997a). 

The Integration class had the time to work 
and the effort to not force the result. The 
student was allowed to find what was particularly 
his, 

Faith is needed to attempt any creative work. 
The author must do the work in faith there are no 
short cuts. At Baylor we tried to take the time. 
The school [Baylor University] was so 
conservative. The Integration class allowed 
students to develop their own creativity which was 
given to them from God. This work on creativity 
allowed a balance for the narrow result driven 
conservatism of the school. (Baker 1997a) 

This is not to suggest that Paul Baker does not invest 

himself in product or that he might think of product as 

unimportant. With art it is the product that communicates 

and to produce is the importance of works of the mind. 

Baker is driven by the fact that so little is invested in 

developing the creative mind. However, the result of work 

of the mind is also important to Paul Baker. 

A part of the philosophy [Integration of 
Abilities] involves craft, work with the hands, 
the ability to do something very very well with 
the hands. That is a prerequisite to doing 
creative work. You can see the result, you can 
see how clear the vision was, so you gain the 
discipline, clarity of vision and facility to do 
something well with the hands. Then can come 
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development of a work of the mind. So the work of 
the heart, head, hand, and imagination work 
together to create a work of the mind. (Baker 
1997) 

To a great extent the next lecturers, in the arenas of 

statesmanship, legislation, and administration, seem more 

interested in what has been achieved than in how their own 

minds may have worked in creating those products or in 

accomplishing their goals. This product orientation may be 

due to the nature of their audience. The lecturers in these 

areas focus more on results than on originality or creative 

approaches to solving problems. 

These important and sociologically responsible 

practitioners must have qualities akin to those of artists, 

but the result-oriented mentality is different. Speaking on 

behalf of the statesman, Heinrich Bruning insists that the 

statesman ought to possess, "imagination, foresight, and 

patience" and "make quick and bold decisions" (Bruning 1947, 

96). Yet, much more importantly, the statesman must work to 

have the support of the masses who are governed (96-97). 

After his brief discussion of qualities, Bruning offers an 

extended discussion of the events and interrelationship of 

events that led to Hitler's coming to power. As a tool for 

the development of the creative mind, these lectures do not 

seem very important. However, does appear that Bruning 

maintains a product orientation as his primary objective. 
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J.W. Fulbright, speaking on the topic of the legislator 

confines his views to the function of Congress and the 

importance of working for the benefit of one's constituents. 

Patience, persistence, and the guidance of the constituency 

seem to be, for Fulbright, the mind-work of the legislator. 

Robert M. Hutchins's lecture on the administrator is 

useful for anyone interested in the work of the mind. A 

specific issue in his lecture, which might have some 

relevance, is his feeling that the administrator must be a 

decision-maker. According to Hutchins the avoidance of 

decision-making is the greatest error that can be committed 

by an administrator. This must be the most vital wisdom 

presented in the entire work. Hutchins makes us aware that 

rarely, if ever, can all persons affected by a decision be 

happy with the decision, and this is the lesson that will 

make or break an administrator. Indeed, any person involved 

in any work of the mind will find the need to make decisions 

and to live with those decisions in order to produce 

(Hutchins 1947). 

The next section of The Works of the Mind, "Works of 

Thought and Scholarship," involves science, math, history, 

and philosophy. The scientist, S. Chandrasekhar, 

contributes to creative thought in a most astonishing 

manner. The lesson is an important one for any thinker: 
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that all science is integrated and there is an 

interdisciplinarity to all science (indeed, to any life 

fully lived). This is certainly a lesson, which could help 

stimulate students of all ages to learn, in all disciplines. 

Chandrasekhar offers the idea that basic science allows 

for applied science and that all creative thinking can 

contribute to the body of knowledge. He asks: 

What is the case for the life of a scientist? The 
case is this: that he has added something to 
knowledge and helped others to add more and that 
these somethings have a value which differs in 
degree only, and not in kind, from that of the 
creations of the great scientists or of any of the 
other artists, great or small, who have left some 
kind of memorial behind them. (Chandrasekhar 1947, 
179) 

Like Chandrasekhar, the mathematician John von Neumann 

reaffirms the interrelatedness of math and science. He 

postulates that there is an intuitive as well as an 

empirical element to mathematics. Elements of math are 

artful to von Neumann. He finds creative work in math and 

encourages creative thought and interdisciplinarity (von 

Neumann 1947) . 

C.H. Mcllwain, a historian, provides little in the way 

of creative thought; he focuses on democratization. World 

War II, and the social aspects of both. He does provide an 

idea in his conclusion that relates to the issue of 

creativity which is that "nations, like individuals, if they 
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are to survive, must guide their actions in light of earlier 

experience" (Mcllwain 1947, 214). This is compatible with 

the Baker method in that he encourages journaling personal 

recollection and present reactions. 

The philosopher Mortimer J. Adler draws conclusions 

about the work of the other practitioners included in the 

text and discusses the usefulness of their work. While 

acknowledging the fleeting quality of ideas, Adler advances 

his philosophy as beginning with unanswered old questions, 

which remain unanswered, and which indeed lead to the 

raising of new questions. Adler postulates that artists 

make things of beauty, or produce; action is the product of 

the statesman, legislator and administrator; science 

produces practical, useful knowledge of what is; and the 

philosopher's concern is with what is and "what should be" 

(Adler 1947, 221-222) . Adler suggests that philosophers 

cannot specialize, must determine which questions cannot be 

answered, and must be conversational in the sharing of 

ideas; and ultimately, that the philosopher defines, 

analyzes, and demonstrates what transcends the imagination 

(226-232). Thus, the philosopher is separate from other 

practitioners, but it behooves other thinkers to practice 

philosophy in order that they might promote the work of the 

mind. 
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The thinking presented in this series of lectures hold 

collectively much of the philosophy/methodology of Paul 

Baker. Baker found articulated in the lectures much of what 

he was working for in his approach; an effective stimulus to 

creative thinking for all students, not just artists. The 

discussions of the workings of the mind, as presented above, 

offer individual perspectives and specialized emphases, yet 

they share thinking of intuitive, intellectual, creative, 

inter-sensory, and interdisciplinary perspectives and 

emphases as well. 

The Creative Process: A Symposium 

This book, edited by Brewster Gheslin, was also 

influential for Baker in a broad sense. It provided 

evidence of the purely individual and unique nature of the 

creative process of each person. Baker said of the book, "A 

contribution to our vision was seeing the value of any kind 

of art-work done in any country and any period. A Vision in 

Motion did that for us, along with Gheslin's The Creative 

Process" (Baker 1997). 

This book is a symposium of commentary selected from 

some of history's most notable creative artists. The number 

and variety of artists presented in this book demonstrate 

the wildly diverse thought on the concept of the creative 
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process. The Creative Process has brought together the 

discourse of thirty-eight great creators: artists, 

inventors, and thinkers on the topic of creativity. These 

discussions confirm that we all create differently. In his 

reaction to this understanding. Baker moved to seek ways of 

assisting discovery of the individual creative process. 

Ghiselin's comments in his Introduction and the ideas 

contained in the symposium can be seen to have had influence 

on Baker's development and process in his Integration of 

Abilities coursework. In the Introduction of The Creative 

Process, Ghiselin makes compelling arguments for the 

combining of conscious and subconscious efforts as a 

requisite of creativity. In discussing the creative 

processes' unconscious aspects, he refers to the unconscious 

as "being compared to the growth of a child in the womb" 

(Ghiselin 1952, 20). This organic process uses a gestation 

period and assimilates the physical and conscious, that 

which is more concrete, the reality of the symbol, thing, 

idea, or concept, with the elusive unconscious. This 

joining of the conscious and the unconscious is different 

for all, and the discovery of it is vital to individual 

creativity (20-27). 

There is a vital need for both processes, and for 

"alternating conscious and unconscious activity" (30). The 
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work of finding freedom in unconscious activity needs to be 

balanced with the work of preparing consciously for a 

creative effort. 

Mastering accumulated knowledge, gathering new 
facts, observing, exploring, experimenting, 
developing technique and skill, sensibility, and 
discrimination, are all more or less conscious and 
voluntary activities. The sheer labor of 
preparing technically for creative work, 
consciously acquiring the requisite knowledge of a 
medium and skill in its use, is extensive and 
arduous enough to repel many from achievement. 
(28) 

The Creative Process is dense with revelations of 

creative processes, so much so that only a handful of brief 

references are cited here. The contributors each in turn 

attempt to express as well as they can what their creative 

processes are and how they function. 

Harold Shapero cautions against "over-rationalistic 

thinking" when working creatively (Shapero 1952, 50). His 

claim is that the modern world overemphasizes "scientific 

method," and this inhibits creativity (50). Yet Shapero 

goes on to argue that study of the systems which have been 

employed in the creative work of the masters can and ought 

to be learned in order to feed the processes of 

"inspiration." When this technical study has been 

assimilated by the artist, then the systems unsuited to the 

creator can be discarded (51-54). Baker implements this as 

technique-building and as a stimulus for freeing the 
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imagination. He does this by bringing his Integration of 

Abilities process to courses which are structured in a more 

traditional fashion and which deal with classic technique. 

This is demonstrated in later chapters of this study. 

Paul Baker may have gleaned the use of automatic 

writing, collage, and frottage from Max Ernst (Ernst 1952, 

64-67). Ernst discusses his use of childhood memory, and 

the influence of some object upon the imagination. Thus, he 

is working outside-in, and then with that stimulus of the 

object, he works inside-out. The artist's whole being is, 

in a sense, at work. As Baker would have it in his process, 

the head (intellect and imagination), the heart (emotion) 

and the hand (technique) integrate to produce something new 

and original. 

In discussing surrealism, Ernst opens the creative door 

to all possibilities. "It [surrealism] has opened up a 

field of vision limited only by the mind's capacity for 

nervous excitement" (67). The whole of the collage is at 

times a surrealistic exercise which is often launched from a 

single stimulus. The use of collage appears in many 

exercises stemming from the Baker approach and will be seen 

in later chapters. 

Likewise, Henry Moore has an open door for all 

possibilities. 
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All good art has contained both abstract and 
surrealist elements, just as it has contained both 
classical and romantic elements—order and 
surprise, intellect and imagination, conscious and 
unconscious. (Moore 1952, 77) 

Moore provides permission to use in a creative way the 

techniques of the masters in the creation of new forms. 

Also, given license is the integration of the intellect and 

imagination, with the unconscious being allowed to have an 

impact on the creative process. 

Worth noting as well is Thomas Wolfe's recounting of 

the exhaustive work over a period of years of his writing Of 

Time and the River, which is mentioned by Baker specifically 

in Integration of Abilities. Wolfe discusses at length his 

incessant work on his novel. It would not end until his 

editor helped him to let go of the creative work. The editor 

convinced him that there would be no perfection. Wolfe talks 

at length about his need to learn how he should work, and 

says that it was quite a struggle to grow in self-discovery, 

even though he is not specific about his discovery (Wolfe 

1952, 186-199). This learning of creative self-discovery 

and the idea of work are also vital to the Baker 

philosophy/method. 

Ghiselin includes an interesting discussion by R.W. 

Gerard entitled "The Biological Basis of Imagination." In 

this article Gerard covers what was known of the biological 
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basis of the imagination, and the psychology of imagination. 

He touches upon types of imagining and the involvement of 

the senses collectively. In one particularly telling 

section, Gerard discusses the limits of stroke victims in 

order to give some pathological understanding of the brain 

and imagination. Gerard also discusses sense-to-brain 

processes, which ties imagination to creative artistry, 

invention, and the physical/physiological impulses (Gerard 

1952, 226-251). The sense-to-brain processes are the 

essence of awareness. There is no learning, creativity or 

consciousness without it. 

The Creative Process is indeed a valid accompaniment to 

the Integration of Abilities. It allows one the ability to 

see creation through the eyes of many important creators and 

thinkers. The book establishes a perspective that there is 

no set way of thinking and expressing creatively which is 

ultimately what Paul Baker is after. As Baker says it, "the 

original; we're after your becoming an original" (Baker 

1972, 35). 

Gheslin, according to Baker, attacked a problem which 

Baker had felt at Baylor from the late 1930's to the 1950's. 

This problem consisted of preconceived notions of what ought 

to be the result of an endeavor. "Gheslin addressed a 

problem we had at Baylor—that they clung to the absolute 
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standard and the established empty conventions of the past. 

The arts established a new morality some felt was counter to 

the culture which was established in Waco [Texas] at that 

time" (Baker 1997). Thus, creative thought and products 

often cause people to feel threatened. 

The New Vision 

Laszolo Moholy-Nagy's The New Vision is another work 

which Baker attributes to having influenced his development 

of the Integration of Abilities (Baker 1972, ix). Moholy-

Nagy was associated with the "Bauhaus" School of modern 

design, founded by Walter Gropius. He stayed with the 

School after it was closed by the Nazis, and then moved to 

the United States, where he became director of the Institute 

of Design, Chicago (Moholy-Nagy, Foreword to the second 

English edition included in this 4th ed. 1947, 10). 

The influence on Baker seems clear, especially in the 

Foreword and Introduction of this edition. Moholy-Nagy 

speaks of American soil as: 

the ideal ground on which to work out an 
educational principle which strives for the 
closest connection between art, science, and 
technology. 

To reach this objective one of the problems 
of Bauhaus education is to keep alive in grown-ups 
the child's sincerity of emotion, his truth of 
observation, his fantasy and his creativeness. 
(10-11) 
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This rediscovery of the child in us is a vital element 

for Paul Baker as well, and perhaps an essential quality for 

any creativity. A vital issue for Moholy-Nagy, which also 

moves the Integration of Abilities, is the "Intensive and 

repeated pre-occupation with the Elements of creation . . . 

(11)" and his prime focus on space. In his first section, 

"Preliminaries," we are told that "primitive man combined in 

one person hunter, craftsman, builder, physician, etc.; 

today we concern ourselves only with one definite 

occupation, leaving unused all other faculties" (14) . The 

new way of society was not to his liking, with space 

becoming more and more limited. Also, the over-

specialization of man, for the good of profits and 

production only, is a problem presented by Moholy-Nagy as 

emotionally harmful. Due to these conditions we cannot 

function properly, feel intelligent, be creative, or be 

truly happy (14-15). 

Children generally have free imaginations, little self-

consciousness, enjoy a variety of activities, and regularly 

test all of the senses. These freedoms allow for a 

synthesis of the Integration of Abilities as might not occur 

as easily for those with strong inhibitions. 

He encourages us to work with technology in creating, 

and insists that we learn to trust and to rediscover the 
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child in us as a way of living. "They [children] refuse 

food when ill, they fall asleep when tired, and they don't 

show courtesy when uninterested" (17). Moholy-Nagy saw 

integration in all areas of study from science, to art, to 

economics, to education, and knew that "everyone is 

talented" (17). Nature has prepared us to "participate in 

all the pleasures of sensory experience, that any healthy 

man can become a musician, painter, sculptor, or architect, 

just as when he speaks, he is 'a speaker'" (17). There is 

much in sync here with the Baker philosophy as Baker 

encourages exercise in a variety of disciplines. 

Moholy-Nagy goes on to discuss Leonardo da Vinci as an 

integrator of art, science and technology and encourages 

like behavior as a road to becoming a knowledgeable and 

creative person (18) . He outlines how the Institute of 

Design worked with experimentation and sensory experience to 

develop open and creative artist/designers. The 

experimentation and sensory training of the Institute of 

Design was primarily focused on visual artistry with some 

emphasis on the tactile experience and surface treatment of 

the design. He challenged students to understand how the 

qualities of the sense of touch are divided: for example, 

"pressure, pricking, rubbing, pain, temperature and 

vibration" (23). Baker seems to have developed a similar 
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approach in his word study and applied it to all sensory 

experiences. 

Creative experimentation is of prime concern for 

Moholy-Nagy. The Institute of Design's process was to test 

and experiment with new tools, materials, and techniques and 

combine these with the traditional to discover new means of 

expression and function (21-30). 

Next there is discussion of Cubism, Expressionism, 

Neoplasticism, Suprematism, Contructivism, sculpture, and 

kinetic sculpture. These studies may have had an influence 

on Baker's use of modern visual art in his play productions 

beginning in the 1950's. The discussions are brief and seem 

to be more indicators of, where we are, than an 

instructional, how to get there. 

Moholy-Nagy's perception-of-space discussion is 

summarized in his text as stated below. The vital link to 

and influence on the Integration of Abilities here is that 

we have a visual artist who is intent upon establishing the 

relationship between the senses even though his art and 

craft remain principally in the visual arts. This 

relationship between the senses is a matter that is primary 

in the Baker process. 

Maholy-Nagy articulates this relationship: 

Man perceives space: 
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1. through the sense of sight in such things 
as sticks, rods, wiring; columns, bodies; surfaces 
meeting and cutting one another; interpenetrating 
objects; wide perspectives; relationships of mass, 
light, shadow; transparency; reflection; 
mirroring. 

2. through the sense of hearing by acoustical 
phenomena; reflected sound; echo. 

3. through the sense of equilibrium by 
circles, curves, windings (spiral stairways). 

4. through the means of movement by different 
directions in space (horizontal, vertical, 
diagonal); intersections; jumps, etc. (58) 

The influence of Moholy-Nagy can be seen in the 

Integration of Abilities in sensory integration; flexibility 

of viewpoints (via the approaches established in the 

"isms"); encouragement for all to express themselves 

sensorially, and practice self-discovery and childlike 

honesty in relating to the world; and the beginnings of 

expression via inter-sensory relationships. 

Moholy-Nagy's vision was an influence on the 

Integration of Abilities and on the work of the Baylor 

Theater. The artistic connection between Maholy-Nagy's work 

and the Theater was made by Paul Baker as follows: 

The average citizen felt art was a 
reproduction of reality and the closer a 
reproduction of reality the better. Edmond 
Kinzinger from the Bauhaus was resisted at Baylor. 
He was not much accepted in Waco or in Texas. 
Abstract art in the 30's and 40's was not much 
allowed and even driven from museums. 

We were a lone island for a while in our 
support of Moholy-Nagy and other abstract artists. 
We found great stimulus from contemporary art. 
Moholy-Nagy was great support for our new vision 
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for play production. The ideas were stimulated by 
Moholy-Nagy and others. 

Exposure to art of all types was important, 
and we felt a part of and at home with the art and 
felt stimulated by the inter-relatedness of man's 
fundamental requirements of his psychological 
well-being and of his physical health. 

We used Moholy-Nagy as a way to break out of 
the mold. We had a necessity to find new ways to 
express ourselves in space and line and shape and 
rhythm and movement and color and so forth. (Baker 
1997) 

The Mastery of Movement 

Rudolf Laban, a major innovator in dance and movement, 

training provided Baker fresh perspectives in these areas. 

The basis of his work are the "Efforts": "The inner impulses 

from which movement originates are . . . called "Effort" 

(Laban 1971, 10). For Laban expression through movement is 

an innate quality of human existence. There is no impulse 

that is not accompanied by a movement. Harnessing meaning 

through movement is the main thrust of his work. 

Each phase of movement, every small transference 
of weight, every single gesture of any part of the 
body reveals some feature of our inner life. Each 
movement originates from an inner excitement of 
the nerves, caused either by an immediate sense 
impression, or by a complicated chain of formerly 
experienced sense impressions stored in the 
memory. 

Rationalistic explanations of "the movements 
of the human body insist on the fact that it is 
subject to the laws of inanimate motion. (22) 

These laws, according to Laban, limit movement 

expression and yet, also allow communication through 
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movement. The properties of movement are: weight, which is 

the result of gravity; space, which is shaped by the 

skeleton which allows variances of distance and direction; 

flow, of motion in reaction to stimuli; time and energy, the 

bodily production of which is the essence of movement (22). 

These properties are then controlled as individual nuances 

and combined to form a syntax of movement in the Laban 

system. 

The opening up of possibilities is what is offered in 

the Laban method, rather than the limiting process of rules, 

which govern most dance technique. In the Laban method 

there is a search for the un-limiting of movement 

expression, which is likely the appeal for Baker. 

Laban also links abilities. "Effort is visible in the 

action movement of a worker, or a dancer, and it is audible 

in song or speech" (24). Dance, mime and drama are all 

significant styles of movement expression for Laban. 

Exercises designed for the discovery of movement are 

important in the Laban system. One exercise movement uses 

sequences of "running--tossing--crouching--whirling— 

standing" and is to be performed while remaining aware of 

body parts, direction, speed, and degree of energy. Then a 

mime scene is developed utilizing the sequence of movements 

(27) . 
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How to interpret the sequences is left to the 
reader's own imagination. It need only be 
mentioned that the created action-moods will 
become manifest 

(a) through the particular way the 
instrument, the body, is used; 

(b) through the directions the movements take 
and what shapes they create; 

(c) through the rhythmical development of the 
whole sequence and the tempo in which it is 
executed; 

(d) through the placement of accents and the 
organisation [sic] of phrases. (26) 

Looking at this imaginative process, the sensory 

relationship is seen to be quite similar to Moholy-Nagy's 

spatial perceptions above. Paul Baker has joined these in 

each of his exercises. The exercises integrate the senses 

and this collaboration results in creative expression. 

Laban developed exercises focusing on the body, 

including stance, weight or steps, direction and levels, 

gestures, shapes, combinations/extensions (28-42), and space 

and time, including speed, time-rhythm, vibratory shaking 

movements, force, and accent (42-47), weight, including 

direction of turns, reason for turns, placing of turns, 

jumps, elevation, and combinations (48-54), and flow, 

including flux, action, control, and body (54). Invention 

is a key, whether it be tied with narrative comment, purely 

emotional, or simply an experimental discovery in the Laban 

system. The exercises use invention and the syntax of 

movement language to create movement scenes. 
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Movement scenes are a major aspect of the Laban 

process, with a multitude of simple to complex scenarios 

being coupled with exploration of movement possibilities. 

These are developed through the utilization of Laban's basic 

actions and their derivatives, with combinations of each 

being possible. These are: 

Basic Action Derivatives 

punch shove, kick, poke 
slash beat, throw, whip 
dab pat, tap, shake 
flick flip, flap, jerk 
press crush, cut, squeeze 
wring pull, pluck, stretch 
glide smooth, smear, smudge 

float strew, stir, stroke (77) 

Each of the basic actions and derivatives are 

influenced by the Elements of weight, time, space, and flow 

(78-89). Movement as ritual is discussed, as is the need 

for observation, and the use of mime. The mime is 

extensively used in the Laban system, as is the relation of 

the basic actions [movements] to character (106-132). The 

scenes developed are created with an obvious emphasis on 

movement, much like the movement aspects of the Fifth 

Exercise in Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative 

Growth (138-147) . 

Laban and his movement systems became so important to 

Baker and the Baylor Theater that Juana Laban, the daughter 

of Rudolph Laban, was employed on the faculty at the school. 
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Acting classes needed movement training, and the Laban 

method had been a powerful influence at the school, so it 

was appropriate to bring in Juana Laban to instruct in the 

Laban method. Baker credits her and her presence as a 

"tremendous contribution to Baylor" (Baker 1997). 

The use of the Laban methods is more prevalent in the 

Advanced Integration of Abilities, discussed in the next 

chapter, than it is in the Integration of Abilities course 

The Laban method has also been integrated with the 

Integration of Abilities in an acting technique which will 

be seen in Chapter Five. 

Additional Clarifying Influences 

Paul Baker mentions several other books which helped to 

clarify the work of his Integration of Abilities. The first 

to be mentioned by Baker in our July, 1997 discussion is The 

Medium is the Massage (1967) by Marshall McLuhan, Quentin 

Fiore, and Jerome Agel. The book is a collage of historical 

perspectives on communication and identification of the 

media that most influenced a particular period in time. 

Understandably, the modern age in which it is written is the 

focus of the book. The authors call it the "Age of 

Anxiety," which is, "in great part, the result of trying to 

do today's job with yesterday's tools—with yesterday's 
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concepts" (McLuhan, Fiore, and Agel 1967, 8-9). The 

'Massage' implies that we are shaped by the media, and the 

authors appeal to the generation, of the 1960's to 

understand the media of the age in order to understand the 

"social and cultural changes" which occur in that time (8). 

The electronic media of the 1960's, with their mass 

distribution of identical messages, especially through 

television, shaped that age. There was and continues to be 

a sort of disassociation in the unity provided by the media. 

This disassociation is due to the fact that the technology 

changes so rapidly, so mind-bogglingly at present, that the 

societies and cultures operating in the world cannot master 

the medium fast enough to learn from the medium. 

Paul Baker feels that the authors' point is useful to 

his efforts, citing from the work: 

Electronic circuitry has overthrown the regime of 
"time" and "space" and pours upon us instantly and 
continuously the concerns of all men. It has 
reconstituted dialogue on a global scale. Its 
message is Total Change, ending psychic, social, 
economic and political parochialism. The old 
civic, state, and national groupings have become 
unworkable. Nothing can be further from the 
spirit of the new technology than "a place for 
everything and everything in its place." You 
can't go home again. (McLuhan, Fiore, and Agel 
1967, 16) 

Baker summarizes his response to The Medium is the 

Massage by saying, "We felt at Baylor that we were a part of 

the world. We felt that television and computers were going 
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to change everything and therefore we needed to change. To 

develop new ideas for what theater really was" (Baker 1997), 

The authors continue to invite study of the impact of 

the media upon the age. 

All media work us over completely. They are 
so persuasive in their personal, political, 
economic, aesthetic, psychological, moral, 
ethical, and social consequences that they leave 
no part of us untouched, unaffected, unaltered. 
The medium is the massage. (McLuhan, Fiore, and 
Agel 1967, 26) 

If this is the case of the 1960's, the 'age of 

anxiety', then the media explosion of the 1990's must be 

leaving us in the age of confusion. How we sort out this 

new technology may require self-discovery and a creative 

force. We may need to return to more tangible, and less 

electronic, extensions of ourselves in the very near future 

in order to maintain our humanity. The use of approaches 

like those of Paul Baker's may be the tools to that end. 

Baker's process is one which offers a solution to many 

of the social issues raised in The Medium is the Massage. 

"Education must shift from instruction, from imposing of 

stencils, to discovery--to probing and exploration and to 

the recognition of the language of forms," rather than 

simply that of printed words (100). 

Baker mentions another book he found influential. The 

Poetics of Space by Gaston Bachelard. 
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This book deals very definitely with the 
affect of where one has lived, and how important 
that space is in the total development of the 
human. That each person carries with him for the 
rest of his life the memory of the first space he 
lived in and was born in. (Baker 1997) 

This book is a strange mix of the poetic, the 

philosophic, and childhood. It journeys into the dense 

possibilities and impact of spatial experiences on the 

imagination and individual ways of thinking. 

The Natural History of the Senses by Diane Ackerman is 

noted by Baker as being a "great help in writing the five 

senses book" (Baker 1997). This reference is to his own 

Making Sense with Five Senses, which is discussed in the 

next chapter. The Ackerman book does a great deal to 

accentuate how absolutely total our indebtedness as humans 

is to sensory experience. It is a book of the senses-- what 

they give us and how they function. Ackerman summarizes her 

book: 

What I wish to explore in this book is the origin 
and evolution of the senses, how they vary from 
culture to culture, their range and reputation, 
their folklore and science, the sensory idioms we 
use to speak of the world, and some special topics 
that I hope will exhilarate other sensuists as 
they do me, and cause less-extravagant minds at 
least to pause a moment and marvel. (Ackerman 
1990, xix) 

Ackerman discusses each of the senses in turn from 

virtually every conceivable perspective. She takes an 

approach to the senses that demonstrates the gift they are 
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to consciousness. Without the senses we have no experience 

and no awareness of life; this is the extraordinary power of 

the senses clarified by Ackerman. 

Reference to her work strengthens the idea that the 

common language of the Elements, which is vital for 

communication in the Baker philosophy/methodology, is 

meaningless without a connection with the senses and the 

inter-sensory experience. That the mind is fed information 

through the senses and has an awareness that the senses 

relate with each other in various ways is what I call the 

inter-sensory experience. 

Conclusion 

Paul Baker attributes to the above works influence on 

and contribution to the development of the Integration of 

Abilities. It is important to keep in mind that where Baker 

deviates from those who lent insight and understanding to 

his thinking and practice is in his habit of assimilation. I 

know of no other thinker or practitioner how brings the 

senses and creative sensory expression, joined by the 

Elements, into play in the development of creativity and 

self-discovery in similarly integrated manner. 

Diane Ackerman discusses our sensory experiences and 

how they translate into communication via the Elements of 
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expression. She also demonstrates how the senses are our 

connection to all humanity. 

What is most amazing is not how our senses span 
distance and cultures, but how they span time. 
Our senses connect us intimately to the past, 
connect us in ways that most of our cherished 
ideas never could. For example, when I read the 
poems of the ancient Roman poet Propertius, who 
wrote in great detail about the sexual response of 
his ladyfriend Hostia, with whom he liked to make 
love by the banks of the Arno, I'm amazed how 
little dalliance has changed since 20 B.C. 
(Ackerman 1990, xvi) 

This link with all humanity gives us a way of knowing 

that the senses provide for a common language of expression. 

They are the only means of creativity as well. Paul Baker 

says, "We always felt that the senses needed to be exercised 

for someone to become acquainted with their creativity" 

(Baker 1997). This exercising of the senses is then the 

next focus in demonstrating how the Integration of Abilities 

has been integrated with a variety of processes and 

techniques. 
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CHAPTER III 

WORK EXTENDING AND CRITIQUING THE 

"INTEGRATION OF ABILITIES" 

Introduction 

This chapter examines texts, dissertations, and theses 

which have enlarged or help clarify the Integration of 

Abilities. There are a number of works that do this in a 

variety of ways. It is clear that some authors have sought 

to examine Paul Baker's work from a product-oriented 

perspective, while some have viewed the work as a process. 

In all cases, the authors express enthusiasm and excitement 

for the Baker philosophy/methodology. 

The focal works for this chapter are Paul Baker's own 

Making Sense with Five Senses (1993) and Mary Sue Birkhead's 

Masters Thesis (Baylor University), "An Analysis of Advanced 

Integration of Abilities" (1955). Other works discussed lay 

the groundwork for subsequent chapters, which demonstrate 

how the Integration of Abilities has been used in creative 

work and learning processes. 

The process on which Paul Baker has been working for 

over sixty years is based primarily upon self-discovery and 

learning how the individual works creatively. The 

Integration of Abilities demonstrates that knowledge is 

acquired and creative expression is developed as the result 
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of an integrated capacity, or what could be called an inter-

sensory experience. Contemporary research into this 

phenomenon is validating the work of Paul Baker in his 

approaches to creativity and learning, as originated in his 

Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth and 

in his sensory learning approach. Making Sense with Five 

Senses. 

Howard Gardner in Frames of Mind (1983) outlines new 

thinking on intelligence. Gardner's focus is on the idea 

that people possess multiple intelligences, of which he says 

there are seven: Linguistic--a strong awareness of and 

sensitivity to language and word relationships and meanings; 

Logical-Mathematical--abstract thought, logic and stucture, 

organizational skills, and counting; two Personal 

Intelligences--intrapersonal or sensitivity to oneself and 

interpersonal or sensitivity to others; Spatial--

observation, mental images, metaphor; Musical—sensitivity 

to pitch, rhythm, timbre, the emotion values of music and 

the organization of music; and Bodily-Kinesthetic—control 

of one's body and of objects, timing, and reflexes (Gardner 

1983). 

These intelligences are noted by Gardner to be 

"potentials" that are available to be developed by all, and 

that development of them is as vital to the growth of any 
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intelligence as is the innate ability a person possesses or 

gift one may have in any one intelligence (68). He notes 

that the intelligences are separate and distinct from one 

another, yet any achievement involves a "blend" of two or 

several intelligences (240). The intelligences are 

separate, and he examines them separately, yet the blending 

is so vital that Gardner insists that in functioning they, 

by nature, work in some combinations (70). This idea is 

quite similar to the thinking and process Paul Baker has 

worked to establish. Baker's integration is, in a sense, 

like Gardner's blending. Baker outlines the abilities which 

integrate and demonstrate tangibility via the senses and 

sensory products. In Gardner's use of the seven 

intelligences and their blending, he demonstrates their use 

in much the same way as Baker. Similarities exist between 

Baker's integration of abilities, head, heart, hand, and 

imagination coupled with sensory expression, and Gardner's 

thinking. 

Gardner notes that, when it comes to creative 

functions, children are more free to act and think 

creatively than are adults. This freedom is primarily due 

to the child's being unaware of the boundaries between 

domains or intelligences; they are not restricted by 

expectations. Children are free to defy tradition because 
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they are not "bothered by inconsistencies, departures from 

convention, [and] nonliteralness" (288) . Consequently, 

freedom from learned inhibitions allows for more creative 

thinking. 

Gardner states that in any task or learning situation, 

a person with a proclivity toward or strength in some 

certain intelligence or combination of intelligences will 

approach a problem differently than a person with a 

different strength(s). Making an example of the task of 

computer programming, Gardner notes that a logical-

mathematical intelligence would be central. However, 

linguistic intelligence would be relevant, as strong linear, 

plotting strategy is important to the process; an individual 

with strong musical intelligence would deal with the problem 

by thinking of the structure in much the same way as music 

is structured; a person with strong spatial abilities might 

find understanding if given some graphic diagram; and a 

kinesthetically-based person might most effectively learn 

the process by working with the computer and actually 

performing the physical actions requisite to the 

programming. 

This correlation between Baker's work and that of 

Gardner's will become clearer with examination of Baker's 
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Making Sense with Five Senses. Gardner's theory provides 

strong support for Baker's work. 

One more recent study, noted in "Senses," U.S. News and 

World Report, provides support for a major aspect of the 

Baker philosophy of creative development which Baker and his 

associates have known for fifty years. 

Though we think of sensory abilities as 
independent, researchers are finding that each 
sense receives help from the others in 
apprehending the world. In 1995, psycholinguist 
Michael Tanenhaus of the University of Rochester 
videotaped people as they listened to sentences 
about nearby objects. As they listened, the 
subjects' eyes flicked to the objects. Those 
movements—so fast the subjects did not realized 
they'd shifted their gaze--helped them understand 
the grammar of the sentences, Tanenhaus found. 
Obviously, vision isn't required to comprehend 
grammar. But given the chance, the brain 
integrates visual cues while processing language. 
(Brownlee 1997, 53) 

This study is but one example of the new scientific 

research validating the work of the Baker philosophies and 

methodologies. The entire Integration of Abilities ideology 

has been shown to be not only artistically and 

developmentally sound but is now becoming more substantiated 

by science. 

Although most of the recent research is focused on 

infant development, it offers much in support of Baker's 

sensory learning, which is essentially the Integration of 

Abilities integrated into elementary education. In light of 
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the new research, it would be academically beneficial if 

more educators would follow the lead of Baker's Sensory 

Learning Workshop which is outlined below. 

Summarizing much of the recent research that offers a 

more scientific view that justifies the Baker approach is 

LynNell Hancock's article, "Why do Schools Flunk Biology?" 

found in Newsweek: 

If more administrators were tuned into brain 
research, scientists argue, not only would 
schedules change, but subjects such as foreign 
language and geometry would be offered to much 
younger children. Music and gym would be daily 
requirements. Lectures, work sheets and rote 
memorization would be replaced by hands-on 
materials, drama and project work. And teachers 
would pay greater attention to children's 
emotional connections to subjects. (Hancock 1997, 
58) 

The brain develops at a very young age and when 

learning is tied almost exclusively to textual material 

there is too little stimulation of other areas of the brain. 

Unless the whole brain is exercised it does not develop all 

of its potential. If children were challenged at a young 

age in a greater variety of disciplines, more intelligent 

and creative adults would be the result. 

The new scientific research clearly relates to Paul 

Baker's Integration of Abilities. In Making Sense with Five 

Senses, Baker uses the Integration of Abilities as a sensory 

learning approach for elementary schools. It is surveyed 
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here as a corollary or an integration of the Integration of 

Abilities. Other works discussed in this chapter are works 

that helped Paul Baker clarify his philosophy/methodology or 

directly extend the work of the Integration of Abilities. 

Making Sense with Five Senses 

It may appear from the recent publication date of 1993 

that the work in Making Sense with Five Senses is relatively 

new. This is true in part. The Sensory Learning concept 

(originally called the ABC's of Natural Abilities) outlined 

in this work is in essence the Integration of Abilities 

geared to elementary education. Making Sense with Five 

Senses outlines the work done in a pilot program at the 

Waelder Independent School District, Waelder, Texas, 1991-

1993. It incorporates some teaching methods and strategies 

used at the Arts Magnet High School at Booker T. Washington, 

Dallas Independent School District, 1976-1982. Furthermore, 

the work has been developing for decades. As Baker says. 

After 58 years of experimenting with ways to make 
the arts and my "Integration of Abilities" 
philosophy acceptable to audiences and to 
students, I thought "why not apply the 'Sensory — 
Integration of Abilities' philosophy to students 
and educators in elementary and secondary school" 
(Baker 1993, 2) 

The Waelder pilot study received a grant from The 

Meadows Foundation of Dallas. Faculty workshops began in 
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the summer of 1991. The study was implemented in the school 

in January of 1992 and continued through the summer of 1993. 

Continuing this work is Robyn (Baker) Flatt, Artistic 

Director of the Dallas Children's Theater, Inc., who is 

sponsoring a Sensory Learning program at Travis Elementary 

School of the Dallas I.S.D., 1993-1998. The Travis 

Elementary study will be discussed later. 

The Waelder pilot study involved a racially mixed 

student body with approximately 90 percent of the students 

classified as economically disadvantaged (132). The results 

are impressive as shown by the Texas Assessment of Academic 

Skills (TAAS) tests. Using this test as a marker, the 3rd 

grade students showed the following results, as reported by 

N.B. Woolsey, Elementary Principal (131): 

READING SUB-TEST: 

Fall, 1991 Fall, 1992 % Gain 
59% 80% +21% 

WRITING SUB-TEST: 

Fall, 1991 Fall, 1992 % Gain 
50% 67% +17 

MATHEMATICS SUB-TEST 

Fall, 1991 Fall, 1992 % Gain 
65% 93% +28 
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In reporting on the pilot study Baker created a 

dialogue format through which he relates the discussions of 

a fictitious school board similar to those at the actual 

Waelder Independent School District meetings. The story 

telling communicates the difficulty involved in implementing 

this sort of teaching method and the fierce resistance to 

new creative methods of instruction. In other sections of 

the book, he includes actual interviews with faculty and 

examples of the strategies used in class. Some examples and 

summaries follow. 

In the beginning, the fictitious school board has some 

supporters and some detractors. The detractors' primary 

concerns are cost (of additional faculty), the perception 

that this sensory learning drifts away from traditional 

instruction and drilling in the basics, and that the arts 

ought to be in schools as "fluff" courses (3-5). By way of 

the dialogue it is explained that we all learn via our 

senses, that this is the only way we can learn, and that 

each of us has optimum learning senses, be they visual, 

aural, tactile/kinesthetic, taste, or smell. We also 

utilize the "Sensory Vocabulary" (the common language of the 

Elements of expression) outlined in Making Sense with Five 

Senses as shape, line, color, texture, rhythm, smell, space, 

movement, light, and pattern in our communication. To 
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illustrate the use of the sensory vocabulary, members were 

asked to describe, for example, a rose. This was done, and 

obviously the sensory vocabulary was used by the school 

board members involved in the dialogue. Also, through this 

process individuals were alerted to what could be their most 

well developed "Sensory Abilities" (5-9). So goes "Act I" 

(Baker's division of chapters are presented in acts and 

interludes), which provides strong arguments to support the 

idea of sensory learning. 

In "Act II" there is a sensory learning workshop which 

helps to inform board members, administration, faculty and 

volunteering parents about the process. The vital ideas 

supported here are the importance of determining "each 

student's outstanding abilities" (20) and that you cannot 

learn "except through the use of your own five senses" (16). 

In order to allow success in a classroom using the 

sensory learning concept, there must be assessment of 

students' abilities (discussed later) and collaboration and 

brainstorming by faculty. The "ground rules" (19) for 

governing these sessions are as follows: 

(1) All ideas have value; (2) The focus of 
discussion is discovery, not results; (3) The 
group will gradually develop a relaxed, 
cooperative, nonjudgmental manner of discussion; 
(4) The wilder the idea, the more far out a 
comment, the better; (5) No one person has the 
answer, we must find the answer together; (6) 
Consensus grows out of communication; We must have 
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time to communicate freely with each other; (7) We 
all grow and enjoy our work more fully, when 
sharing ideas with others. (19) 

Consequently, the participants were challenged to 

discover, as a team, the most creative ways to reach each 

student. The every student issue is an important one for 

those who care about the education of all students. When 

the goal is to discover ways of teaching each and every 

student via each student's own learning style, learning is 

the result. This takes time, effort, and a willingness to 

care about each student. 

The workshop members proceed to discover their own 

outstanding abilities in much the same way in which students 

are evaluated, a process which is important to the sensory 

learning concept. The evaluation uses arts faculty (from 

music, theater, visual arts and dance) and academic faculty, 

working together, observing students' work. The outline of 

the evaluation form asks: "How does the student employ 

sensory talents?" (42), and space is provided for comments 

on how the student uses space, rhythm, line, texture, 

movement, color, sound, shape, and light, with allowances 

for additional comments (42-43). Each student's outstanding 

natural sensory abilities are examined next; strong 

subjects, weak subjects, TAAS Scores, athletic 

participation, family information, observations from 
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parents, and learning styles are all assessed (43-44). As 

finding and teaching to each student's abilities is the main 

point of the Sensory Learning process each student's 

abilities are kept in mind as lesson plans are made, and 

students' individual optimum learning senses are utilized in 

exercises designed to develop their academic skills (40). A 

sample planning session and lesson plan from the Waelder 

I.S.D. is as follows: 

Lesson Plan 1. SEQUENCING 

Mrs. Dixie Lindblade, 4th and 5th grade math 
and science teacher, held a brainstorming session 
with Wanda Fryer, 4th and 5th grade language arts 
teacher; Kathy Durst, visual arts; Beverly Peeler, 
dance/movement; Dayna Schmidt, music; Gregg Jacob, 
pottery. For the weeks [sic] focus, Mrs. Lindblade 
suggested the concept of SEQUENCING, because 
sequencing is an essential element in math and 
science and sequencing is a TAAS objective. 
Each teacher chose to highlight one or two of the 
Sensory Vocabulary words to help students learn 
sequencing. Excerpts of their lesson plans are as 
follows: 

Mrs. Lindblade: I chose to highlight the 
Sensory Vocabulary words: SPACE, MOVEMENTS, 
RHYTHM. Listed below are four examples of how I 
taught sequencing. 

1. I gave each student a two, three, and four 
digit number on poster board. I had them stand up 
and move about until their numbers were in 
sequential order from the least to the greatest 
and then from the greatest to the least. 

2. We worked with number patterns (for 
example, multiples of 5). They were asked to move 
about until their numbers made a pattern. If one 
number in the pattern was missing, they left a 
large space for that number. 

3. We skip counted [counting in patterns a 
basis of multiplication, i.e. 3, 6, 9, etc.] by 
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bouncing a ball to the rhythm of music. 
4. We discussed a recipe, considering what 

comes first and what you do next. Then we 
actually put the recipe together. 

Dayna Schmidt — music: I chose to highlight 
the Sensory Vocabulary words: SPACE, SOUND, 
RHYTHM. This is how I taught sequencing: Each 
music student was asked to write a paragraph 
entitled "How to Put On a Christmas Program." 
They were asked to list each step in the sequence 
of development of their segment in the Christmas 
program in which they had participated during 
December, 1992. 

Beverly Peeler — movement/dance: I chose to 
highlight the Sensory Vocabulary word: SHAPE. I 
taught sequencing to the class in the following 
manner: The class was divided into four groups. 
The groups were asked to: 

1. Create four body shapes that the group 
could perform together. 

2. Decide what sequence they would present 
the four shapes in. 

3. Rehearse the shape sequence. 
After allowing the groups time to create the 

shapes and rehearse their sequences, each group 
was asked to present their sequence before the 
class. The class was instructed to pay special 
attention to the sequence of the body shapes being 
presented. Next, the performing group was asked 
to present one body shape at a time, in random 
order, and the class was asked to identify the 
sequence number (1,2,3,4) of that particular body 
shape. The identification process continued until 
the sequence number of each body shape was 
correctly identified. As the class continued, 
each group performed their four-part sequence, 
then presented the shapes randomly, and the class 
identified the sequence of the spaces. 

Kathy Durst, visual art: I chose to use the 
Sensory Vocabulary words: LINE, SHAPE, SPACE, 
COLOR, RHYTHM, PATTERN, TEXTURE. We made a giant 
paper weaving using alternating colors in a set 
pattern. 

1. The three primary colors are displayed 
(8x10 sheets of colored paper). Students assign a 
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number to each color such as: red=l, yellow=2, 
blue=3. 

2. Sequencing is discussed as it relates to 
pattern, such as: if six strips of color are laid 
down in the assigned sequence 1,2,3,1,2,3, . . ., 
what pattern will develop if those strips are 
overlaid with perpendicular strips of the same 
color sequence? What if the overlaid strips are 
laid down in reverse order? 

3. Following the discussion and colored chalk 
patterns laid out on the blackboard, students cut 
eight-foot strips of colored paper from paper 
rolls. Strips are laid out in the assigned 
sequence, attaching one end of each strip to an 
anchor strip with staples. The perpendicular 
strips are woven through in their assigned 
sequence and anchored with staples. 

4. Observations are made on pattern, 
repetition and rhythm. 

5. The finished piece is displayed in the 
school hallway and labeled: "Sequencing Creates a 
Pattern in Weaving." 

Gregg Jacob, pottery: I chose to highlight 
the Sensory Vocabulary words: TEXTURE, MOVEMENT, 
RHYTHM, SHAPE. 

I started the lesson with a demonstration of 
throwing a pot on the wheel. During this time, I 
explain all phases and steps that are required to 
finish a pot. I also talk about the importance of 
taking notes while observing this process. 
Science can briefly be discussed at this time to 
let the students understand how it applies. 

The next step is to go over the form of 
writing to be used such as the introduction, 
material list, procedure and closing. Students 
are also told that they will be required to take 
notes during another demonstration, and that they 
are to pay attention to the TEXTURE, SHAPE, RHYTHM 
and MOVEMENT that they see in the process. At 
this time, we discuss adjectives that relate to 
the Sensory Vocabulary and how they help improve 
their writing. 

During the second demonstration, I start by 
having a brainstorming discussion on good 
introductions. Then we discuss what materials are 
required and where they can be located. During 
this phase and the rest of the lesson, I make sure 
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that all students are taking notes to help them do 
their paper. 

The procedure covers all steps in throwing, 
centering, opening the clay, establishing an 
inside foot, raising the wall and finally forming 
the shape. It is during this time that we look at 
the importance of centering the clay with the 
discussion of the cause and effect of spinning 
objects, what was once known as centrifugal force. 
Also, the effect of gravity, and how it can help 
or hurt, is discussed. Lubrication is taught and 
the effect of friction on objects and so forth. 
Students are allowed to touch the clay, to feel 
the texture, to feel the wheel as it revolves and 
the effect of water, and anything else that might 
intrigue them to help with their writing. 

After all notes and adjectives are compiled, 
the students start their paper. It is at this 
time that I go around and monitor each student and 
answer any questions that they may have. 

I have used this lesson plan with many 
different art forms such as having them make pinch 
and coiled pots, mixing glazes, and even tying 
flies for fly fishing. (108-110) 

Another fine example comes from Lesson Plan IV. MATH-

MULTIPLICATION: 

Artist: Beverly C. Peeler—Dance/Movement 
Grade: 4th 
Subject: Math/Multiplication 
Sensory Vocabulary Word: Movement 

At the suggestion of Robin Flatt, who had 
used a similar method in helping a student learn 
the multiplication tables, I used MOVEMENT, a 
strength for several of these 4th grade students, 
to help them learn and remember the multiplication 
tables for the three's. When I first asked the 
students to tell me the answer to an equation such 
as "3x4", I noticed them using their fingers to 
help them count. They told me that they were 
"skip counting." I explained that I wanted them 
to be able to tell me the answer without always 
skip counting and that we were going to create 
movements to help them remember the multiplication 
tables for three's. 
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First, they chose a movement for 3. We 
worked through the tables sequentially beginning 
with 3 x 1 = 3 . We said the equation and each 
time we said 3, we repeated the chosen movement 
for 3. As we went on to 3 x 2 = 6, we chose a new 
movement for the answer 6. Each time we moved on 
to a new equation I would ask a different student 
to give us a movement for that new answer, each 
time we did an equation we verbalized it as well 
as repeated the chosen movement. We got through 3 
X 5 = 15 on the first day. On the second day, we 
add 3 X 6 = 18 through 3 x 10 = 30. 

I used the following variations to help them 
remember the tables and movements that they had 
created: 

1. We went through the equations/movements 
sequentially at a much faster tempo. 

2. I called the equations out in a random 
pattern and the students repeated them back to me 
verbally and with the movements. 

3. I asked individual students to do specific 
equations for me. 

4. I called out the answers only and they 
repeated the answer movements back to me. 

5. We went through the equation backwards 
beginning with 3 x 10 = 30. 

An aspect that seemed inherent to the success 
of this lesson plan was having the students 
verbalize the equation as they did the movement. 

The other 4th grade group created movement 
for the five's tables, 5 x 1 through 5 x 10, using 
the same basic lesson plan. (115-116) 

These are only examples of the samplings provided in 

Making Sense with Five Senses, but they do provide a glimpse 

of the approaches to academic study using the Sensory 

Vocabulary and integrating sensory learning. The 

collaboration and sensory stimulation appealed to both the 

faculty and the students. Consequently, it was discovered 

that there is a multitude of ways of integrating the arts 

and the senses into the academic curriculum in schools. 
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The sensory learning process has the major advantage of 

helping students learn via their strongest learning sense or 

with a combination of senses. As seen with the sequencing 

example, many sensory learning styles are used. This helps 

students who may not be gifted in textual learning, which is 

the traditional mode on instruction and which leaves some 

students behind due to the fact that their strength lies 

elsewhere. 

In the sequencing segment, the visual, aural, 

kinesthetic, tactile, and textual abilities are used. 

Sequencing is discussed in a wide variety of applications, 

including numbers sequence, pottery-making sequences, 

program sequence development, bodily movement sequencing, 

weaving-with-color sequencing, and writing. Not only are 

all of these exercises providing access to the various 

learning strengths, but they also repeat the sequencing 

issue many times, thus reinforcing the idea for the student. 

The Booker T. Washington School for the Performing 

Arts, formerly the Arts Magnet High School in Dallas, Texas, 

returned to the Integration of Abilities as a core arts 

course for the ninth grade in 1993. One of their stated 

goals for this move was to "re-establish a common vocabulary 

across the disciplines" (120). This is certainly an 
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endorsement for the Baker methodology/philosophy, given that 

the school had retreated from its use for a period of time. 

Included in Making Sense with Five Senses are 

definitions of how the faculty of the Arts Magnet High 

School defined the Elements within each discipline. The 

Sensory Vocabulary is outlined as being "coupled with the 

essential vocabulary of each discipline" (121). Space, 

rhythm, line, texture, movement, color, sound, shape, and 

light are each in turn correlated with each of the 

disciplines. This is truly an actualization of 

interdisciplinarity, as the faculty demonstrates that the 

Sensory Vocabulary can be used to connect all areas of 

learning and creativity. Space and sound, as outlined by 

the faculty of the Arts Magnet High School, 1972-1982, have 

been selected from the Sensory Vocabulary to be related 

here. 

SPACE 

History: Space is time — infinity, 
chronological space, territorial space. People 
and events are affected by geographical locations, 
growth in population, expansion of cities, 
commerce and industry abroad, and spacial [sic] 
growth. 

Chemistry: Space and shape are important when 
observing molecular arrangement. 

Visual Art: The space of the artist is the 
environment as experienced through the five senses 
coupled with emotional responses. The space in 
which the artist records his experience may be the 
blank canvas, the chunk of clay, the rough stone. 
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the raw fiber, etc. depending on the medium in 
which he works. 

Language Arts: Literature's space is the 
mind. The writer must record images from the mind 
on paper using words and sentences organized into 
paragraphs, to make a unified whole. 

Mathematics: Space is an open mind in which 
to insert a logical structure. For geometry, 
there is realistic space of two or three 
dimensions. The mathematician may also develop an 
abstract space consisting simply of a set of 
objects. In algebra, the mathematician deals with 
a space of numbers. 

Music: Space is silence to be broken by 
sound. 

Dance: An empty space is broken when the body 
cuts that space with movement and shape. 

Drama: The stage is an empty space into which 
the action of the play is set. The space is 
divided, rearranged, redefined to represent 
symbols of real life. 

Biology: Space is form — arrangement of 
elements according to principles which will 
develop an organic unity. 

Organic unity related to the "architecture" 
of animal and plant life and the three dimensional 
nature of life. 

Life forms take on greater beauty and 
complexity when they are viewed as being three 
dimensional. (121) 

SOUND 

Music: Sound breaks silence just as light 
breaks darkness. Sounds have movement. Sound can 
be felt through the muscles. Sound in music uses 
rhythm, tension and release, movement, color and 
intensity, and volume. 

History: Every epoch, every period in history 
has an identifying sound characterized by the 
physical, social, philosophical, ecological, 
environment of place and time. 

Language Arts: Communication is accomplished 
through the use of sound. Pronunciation uses 
tempo, melody, intonation (stress, pitch, 
juncture), rhythm, and texture of sound to 
communicate ideas and emotions. 
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Dance: Rhythm and time influence the 
audience's perception of movement. Sound is used 
to help establish locale, tempo, beat, accent, 
meter, phrase, rhythmic patterns, and duration. 
Sound adds texture, color, value to the qualities 
of movement. The dancer fits line of movement and 
line of body to line of music. 

Visual Arts: Sound becomes a source of 
stimulus as the artist experiences the environment 
through his senses. 

Drama: The theater, like music, employs 
silence broken by sound as one of its most 
dramatic elements. Silence and sound is 
communicated through rhythm of sound, character 
dialogue and language — and through the timing of 
silence broken by sound. 

Biology: Sound is a segment, a part of the 
harmony of nature. Sounds in nature identify 
living species. The sound identity is made by 
describing the sounds in nature through pitch, 
texture, intensity, color, value, rhythmic 
pattern, harmony, and line. 

Mathematics: The patterns and rhythms of 
mathematics may be auditory (repeated vocal 
sounds) or visual (repeated visual patterns). Math 
cannot be remembered or problems solved without 
using auditory or visual rhythm. (127) 

These teachers of various disciplines have collectively 

outlined the inter-sensory experience. They demonstrate 

that all of the Elements of form are present in all courses 

of study. Hence, there must be a way to teach each subject 

to students who's learning strengths are kinesthetic, 

auditory, visual, or perhaps even tactile. 

It behooves educators to consider that all areas of 

study are interrelated and that a collaborative creative 

approach to learning is bound to yield better results than 

traditional teaching methods. Seizing upon each student's 
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most effective sensory skills in the learning process and 

connecting the lesson with all students is shown to be 

effective. The idea of implementing the Sensory Vocabulary, 

used in each discipline, is the way to make learning 

connected or integrated. Without the interdisciplinary 

approach, learning is a disjointed, episodic menagerie. 

An Analysis of Advanced Integration 

of Abilities 

Mary Sue Birkhead (Fridge and Jones) worked with Paul 

Baker in developing the advanced course for the Baylor 

University Theater curriculum. Her thesis, "An Analysis of 

Advanced Integration of Abilities," provides a history of 

movement and dance in which she leads the reader to see she 

seeks freedom in movement and all forms of expression, as 

well as presenting the advanced study of the Integration of 

Abilities and the Design Exercise. 

Birkhead develops the Design Exercise as a "physical 

and emotional response to movement" (Birkhead 1955, vi). 

"This exercise, called the design exercise, clarifies Baylor 

Theater's emphasis upon the student's discovery of the 

potentialities of his creative abilities, and the 

integration of abilities into more than one area of work" 

(vi). The thesis is amongst the first documentation of Paul 

Baker's work and is designed to help "students to discover 
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some of his latent creative abilities and to understand how 

his abilities may be channeled to create artistic forms in 

many fields of endeavor" (vi), and it directly extends the 

work of the Integration of Abilities. It is a course 

developed to stimulate creative growth combining the 

"essential elements of theater—art, writing, sound and 

movement" (viii). 

Birkhead repeats that the goal here, as with the 

Integration of Abilities, is to stimulate creativity and the 

creative vocabulary in a less technical way than what is 

usually taught (viii-ix). Movement is the key in the 

Advanced Integration of Abilities. According to Birkhead 

ballet is rigid in its technical requirements and is thus 

impersonal and defeats creative growth (xi). Technique is 

limiting and does not "grow out of the individual" (xii). 

Consequently, movement as used in the Advanced Integration 

of Abilities is akin to modern dance. 

In Chapter I of this thesis, Birkhead notes that a 

basis for the Advanced Integration of Abilities is the study 

of physical and mental abilities and the "relationship 

between these abilities that permits their integration" (1). 

Rudolf Laban is cited for extension/contraction movements 

and for his force and energy perspectives (2). A fine 

argument is made for the Integration of Abilities by noting 

107 



that those who focus exclusively on the intellectual become 

"mentally muscle-bound" (5), while those who focus only on 

the body become "physically muscle-bound" (6) . For 

Birkhead, the prior "knows" but does not "feel"; the latter 

does neither. Thus, both are restricted from contributing 

creatively (6). A creative person creates, and this process 

requires movement and action. Mental and physical 

integration allows for creativity (7). 

The Advanced Integration of Abilities, as does the 

Integration of Abilities, sets the goal of establishing a 

system of developing a creative approach useful in most any 

field. It is designed to unleash creativity by freeing and 

enlarging the mental and physical energies integrated for 

optimum performance. 

Birkhead then sets out to bring us up-to-date on dance 

development, chronicling dance history since the 19th 

Century. Ballet, the ethereal ballet and the sentimentality 

ballet, is tied to the emotionalism of the 19th Century (11-

14). Frangois Delsarte is discussed as premier in modern 

dance, and his development of movement/emotional 

relationships system for acting is briefly explained. 

Birkhead notes how Emile Jacques Dalcroze developed 

Eurhythmies from music, acting, and rhythmic relationships. 

At this point, Birkhead begins to develop the method of the 
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Advanced Integration of Abilities. Delcroze focused on the 

physical and emotional response to rhythm; the feelings, 

both physical and emotional, experienced with rhythm; and 

with rhythmic movement (18-23). 

The revolutionists in Modern Dance, Ruth St. Denis, 

Isadora Duncan and Rudolf von Laban, are discussed for their 

influence on the movement arts. Birkhead attributes to St. 

Denis an interest in "spiritual expression" (25); to Duncan, 

"personal emotions" (2 6); and to Laban, math- and 

philosophy-based dance (26). At this point Birkhead goes 

into some of the developmental work of those mentioned 

above. St Denis emerges as a leader due to her focus on her 

having once "experienced a fusion of her three-fold self — 

physical, emotional and spiritual" (Birkhead 50). 

Ruth St. Denis's work with Ted Shawn and the Denishawn 

School of Dance is shown to have influenced students Martha 

Graham, Doris Humphrey, and Charles Weidman, famous dancers 

and choreographers, the latter a dance comedian (62-64). 

The notion that movement (dance), like all creativity, 

reflects the age from which it comes is one of the main 

points of Birkhead's historical perspective. Birkhead 

leaves us with the state of modern dance, and how that 

directs her along with Baker's Methods and Philosophies (88-

89). It is the integration of modern dance skills into the 
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Baker process that makes this work significant to the growth 

of the Integration of Abilities. 

In Chapter III, Birkhead moves into the process of the 

Advanced Integration of Abilities. In addressing the 

Integration of Abilities course and the diversity of 

students enrolled, she states: 

. . . they [the students] are all joined by one 
common action — that of turning an inquisitive 
eye upon unknown creative abilities. Through a 
study of art, sound, movement and writing these 
students hope to conduct a search for 'them 
selves', that by understanding creativity in these 
four arts they will begin to know their own 
creative process and develop their own method of 
work. 

We must remember that Advanced Integration of 
Abilities was based on the idea that if the 
student worked in art, writing, sound and 
movement, he would not only discover and enlarge 
his creative abilities, but he could ultimately 
transfer these abilities into any field where 
creative work is possible. If the student could 
visualize the relationship between ail fields of 
endeavor he would be able to work in these many 
fields. Should the student choose to specialize 
in one field of endeavor, this knowledge of 
relationships would allow him to approach his work 
with a creative attitude in any field he might 
choose, whether it be science, sculpture, history, 
choreography, writing, or technology. (92-93) 

So we see a continuing of Baker's belief that all 

disciplines are interrelated, which has subsequently been 

reinforced by contemporary scientific study as previously 

mentioned. 

The focus of Advanced Integration of Abilities is on 

form (in movement) and its relevance to various fields of 
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endeavor. This movement focus begins by finding a unifying 

thread that reaches through all creative work and has three 

connectors: "space; the act of creation; and the 

manifestation of form in space. (We must state that form is 

not always the tangible object, as a structure, or piece of 

machinery, but it can be an idea, law, or philosophy)" (94). 

By giving space these dimensions Birkhead allows the 

Integration of Abilities broad latitude of influence. Space 

then is a creative entity in virtually every discipline or 

endeavor. This idea is reminiscent of Carl Jaspers's view 

of reality and the lectures in The Works of the Mind. Thus, 

there is a strong argument for the Integration of Abilities 

approach being applicable to all persons in any discipline 

of study or work. 

There is an established sequence of phases in which 

space, adjusted by way of the other elements, changes. 

These are the recognition of space, experimentation, 

discovery, labor, the sum of what Birkhead calls the 

"implements" (97), or color, line, movement, sound and 

rhythm, and finally the manifestation of form in space (95). 

This course outlines Baker's sequencing in more 

specific terms and in this thesis Birkhead insists that this 

route from space to form is the creative sequence in any 

field. "The engineer manifests and projects a form that 
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spans the space between the banks of a river. The lawmaker 

manifests forms relative to the space that circumscribes his 

city and that is effective to people living in this space" 

(95). All creativity proceeds as follows: "select, 

experiment and discover" (95). 

The implements of color, movement, line, sound and 

rhythm, clarify the work of the lawmaker and the bridge 

builder. These examples are provided to reinforce the 

interrelatedness of all fields, which consists of their 

common use of the Elements. This common language again is 

shown to connect not just all fields of endeavor but all 

ways of thinking. 

Birkhead explains the involvement of the Elements of 

form from two perspectives. 

The lawmaker conceives a form that can be 
effective to a certain space. Before this form is 
realized, however, he must project his ideas to a 
council, or to some group of people. He must 
convince them that his idea is not static, but has 
action -- thus movement. In communicating his 
idea he knows that he must reach each person 
through a direct line of communication. In 
clarifying his ideas he gives them color — or 
excitement. He, of course, must use his voice — 
sound, and he knows the persuasiveness of rhythm. 
Therefore, we might say that the tangible 
implements used are sound and perhaps rhythm; the 
intangible implements -- line, color and movement. 

The bridge built by the engineer utilizes 
tangible line and color. However, the engineer 
may use intangible color and rhythm determined by 
the way the bridge moves across the river. For 
certainly, the truss bridge will give a different 
illusion of color and rhythm in its angular 
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movement than the suspension bridge in its 
sweeping curve. (97) 

These examples might seem a bit over-simplified, but 

they do illustrate the presence of the common language of 

the Elements and the common sequence of the creative 

process. We all work and think via the processing of our 

experiences, and so we learn outside-in and we express 

inside-out. Expression and creation then, are companions. 

They are so imprecise and complex that we can all benefit 

from use of the common language and a discovery of 

ourselves, which is the ultimate goal of the Integration of 

Abilities. 

Birkhead discusses various artistic works in terms of 

their use of the Elements in order to further demonstrate 

the interconnectedness that all human creation has with the 

Elements. In order for the student to utilize the Elements 

more creatively, there is a need to bring unconscious 

awareness or understanding to consciousness (109). We 

perhaps have learned to read and understand the Elements of 

form unconsciously to some degree, but this out-of-awareness 

kind of response is not optimal or effective in expression. 

The argument ensues that in growing up we have been 

taught to stifle our senses or "receptors" and by reducing 

the ability to receive, we also stifle the ability to 

express creatively. "It is the development of the 
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sensitivity of the senses and receptors, the ability to 

perceive, arrest stimuli and interpret within the physical 

structure that gives the artist an ability to create" (110) . 

The course in Advanced Integration of Abilities has 

three major assignments along with daily exercises. These 

daily exercises are primarily movement exercises designed to 

free, energize, reveal, and extend the physical abilities 

(113) . 

The first exercises based on the ideas of Rudolf Laban 

are designed to identify personal individual tensions in all 

areas of bodily movement and to work toward freeing these 

tensions which limit movement. Birkhead insists that these 

tensions reveal mental attitudes, conflict, environment, 

personality, and possibly religious beliefs or philosophies 

(114-115). Consequently, tensions control rhythms and limit 

expression. 

An example provided by Birkhead concerns a student with 

extreme tension in his shoulders. This tension made him 

seem to be overconfident, aggressive, dark, and 

unapproachable. He seemed unsuited for any kind of work 

with others. The student was to exercise tension-release 

and extension exercises in order to develop the ability to 

express freely and connect with others (117-119). 
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The class requires dress appropriate to movement, 

painting, and writing as well as various art supplies. The 

students create each day of the semester working on the 

three major assignments: (1) the Space Exercise; (2) the 

Word Study; and (3) the Study of Four Levels of Growth. One 

hour is to be spent each class period working alone on these 

assignments after some movement exercise and perhaps 

discussion of works presented on selected days (120-121) . 

Being the Advanced Integration of Abilities, discipline and 

individual work are expected to have been developed in the 

Integration of Abilities course. Instructors work as 

leaders of discussions and group exercises, as well as 

serving as tutor for individual studies and exercises. The 

students are given space large enough to "think, move, 

write, and paint," the space thus becomes their "workshops" 

for the semester (121-122). 

Journaling and the studying of past experiences are as 

important in the advanced class as they are in Integration 

of Abilities. The examination of personal history, in order 

to help discover how one works creatively, is important. 

"This will enable him to (1) find the simplicity, honesty 

and spontaneity he had as a child, [and] (2) understand what 

early experiences have influenced any of his present 

attitudes toward the problem" (123) . 
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Study of "great historians, philosophers, novelists, 

artists and musicians" (123) helps students learn how others 

have handled these problems, not for the purpose of copying 

the work, but rather so the students experience new forms of 

expression. Freedom from limitation is also a goal, and the 

inanimate object exercise is used throughout the Advanced 

Integration of Abilities as it is in the Integration of 

Abilities (124) . 

There is a need for students to learn and learning is 

most valuable when it has real applications. Birkhead, 

understanding this, structured the course in an effort to 

making it relevant to the student's world. 

The most important and often overlooked 
portion of the student's work is the relating of 
class endeavors to problems, actions and work 
outside of class. The crux of Advanced 
Integration of Abilities lies in the relating of 
ideas gained through movement, writing and 
painting to other parts of college life and to the 
student's particular vocation. (124) 

Birkhead concludes her work with a "word-drawing 

outline," intended to show how the course progresses (127). 

The word-drawing exercise incorporates lines, in color, 

form, dimension and quality with words and phrases to record 

a textual/visual map of or progression of the course. The 

word-line drawing has also been used by students as a 

textual/visual journal of the experiences the student has in 

the course and responses the student has to the experiences 
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and discoveries made during the semester. This sort of 

communication is a useful process for individuals who are 

primarily visual communicators; the textual/visual 

associations clarify and enhance meaning. 

The three main assignments from the Advanced 

Integration of Abilities are explorations using movement, 

writing and painting in their process. The assignments are 

as follow. 

I. Although THE SPACE EXERCISE might at 
first appear simple to the student, it is the most 
difficult of the three assignments. The problem 
is to study all of the possible facets of space, 
both mental and physical. The student must not 
only experiment with and enlarge his personal 
relationship to space, but he must also attempt to 
study it from other than one viewpoint. He must 
study the attitudes of other people to space. 
When he turns to his own background to discover 
the cause of present attitudes, he should examine 
in that reflection the attitudes of his family, 
former teachers, friends and hometown. 

We have stated that ideas gained will be 
presented (this is true also of second and third 
assignments) in a sound-movement composition, a 
short story, drawing and a poem. 

II. In the WORD STUDY each student will 
choose a word--joy, fear, remorse, etc., and study 
it from every possible approach in order to be 
able to understand all of its many shadings of 
meaning and use. Preferably, each student should 
choose a word that he has previously given little 
thought to, a word that would compel him to work 
in an area that he avoids, or one that does not 
interest him. He should discover the role that 
the word plays in his present life. 

Fortunately, this Word Study demands a more 
objective examination than the Space Exercise. To 
be able to completely understand the word chosen, 
the student must go to many sources. He must 
read, look at paintings, listen to music. In this 
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research he might begin to understand the many 
colors, shadings and uses of the word. 

III. To understand the last assignment, the 
student is given a description of the Four Levels 
of Growth and a description of the people who 
exist in these levels. The description is not 
intended as a "pigeon-holing" description of these 
types of people, but rather a guide that will help 
the student to study himself and the people with 
whom he comes in contact. There is not a rigid 
line separating these levels or people. However, 
every individual to a certain degree finds an 
adherence to at least one of the four groups. 
(127-129) 

These four growth levels are as follows: 

1. To some, growth is almost all memory and 
recollection. Names, faces, events; the latest 
slang, movies, athletic and social activities; 
what to wear, to eat, to buy; the continuous 
enumeration of places, times, occurrences--these 
are the preoccupations at this level. 

2. To some, growth lies in learning how 
gadgets work—how to put motors together, how to 
attach pipes, mix formulas, solve problems. The 
purpose is never to develop a new method but to 
become extremely adept at the old one. Redoing, 
becoming faster than someone else, competing by 
telling others how to improve in their performance 
are ends in themselves. 

3. To some, growth is the extension of ready-
made faith. It sets the follower apart and makes 
him superior to the common herd. He applies well-
worn formulas, recollects, memorizes, improves 
standards and talents, develops cults. He 
projects systems whereby he can estimate how far 
below his own standards other people have fallen. 
He joins, dictates, slaps backs, smokes cigars in 
back rooms. He belongs to important committees; 
becomes a pseudo artist, musician, actor, prophet, 
preacher, politician; drops names and surrounds 
himself with position. 

4. To some few, growth is the discovery of a 
dynamic power of the mind. There is a long period 
of intense study, criticism, and self-examination. 
Directions are not easily found; words do not come 
easily; the growth process is of little immediate 
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interest to anyone else- The stimuli to growth 
comes from within the person. It is fed by ideas 
and sensations from nature, books, works of faith, 
bodily movement. The growth is precious and very 
private. It cannot be put on display or put to 
immediate use. It does not deal in mass or grow 
in a gang. It has no formula. It has faith, 
love, steel guts, impatience with mediocrity. It 
demands utmost extension of the body it inhabits. 
It works and slaves; engulfs whole ideas; absorbs; 
performs surgical operations on pat formulas; 
laughs heartily at mediocrity and opens new worlds 
of insight. This mind is at home in any period, 
in any place where genius has produced lasting 
works. (Baker 1972, 13-17) 

Here, with the advanced course, there is a greater 

challenge to the student to examine these four growth 

levels. There is a greater challenge for the student to be 

in touch with his or her own purpose in life and his or her 

own personal wisdom. The student is asked to know why he or 

she works, as well as how he or she works. 

To begin work on this problem, each student 
selects an adjective or group of words that 
characterizes a quality of one of the three 
levels. After he explores this word (for color, 
line, movement, sound, and rhythm) he will join 
forces with other students who have examined the 
same level. Together they will present for the 
final work a group sound-movement composition. 
This is a problem of relating parts to the whole, 
a fusing of the ideas of several individuals, in 
order to more clearly bring together the qualities 
of the one particular study. (Birkhead 1955, 130-
131) 

By being allowed to work with other students the students 

are provided peer perspectives and are challenged by other 

viewpoints. 
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Each of the three exercises seems to have purpose and 

form. The Space Exercise is "characterized by the extension 

of emotional energy" (131). It is a subjective, highly 

personal, and difficult-to-grasp process focusing on the 

"recognition of space and the bringing forth of a creative 

impetus within the student" (133). The Word Study is marked 

by experimentation; the work in the class becomes more 

clear, and the implements of rhythm, color, line, sound, and 

movement more evident as the student makes self-discoveries 

and becomes less inhibited (131). For the full benefit of 

the Word Study to be realized freedom from inhibitions is a 

necessity. As Birkhead said, "This exercise must have the 

characteristics of the searching inquisitiveness of 

adolescence" (133-134) . The Study of Four Levels of Growth 

was characterized by "form, discipline and acute 

observations" (132). 

This final study of the Four Levels of Growth requires 

a scrutinizing of oneself and of the potential forms of 

expression. 

The Study of Four Levels of Growth is a 
joining together of the creative impetus and 
emotions of the individual, along with the more 
disciplined analysis of the implements, color, 
line, sound, movement and rhythm, into a highly 
selected and clearly communicated form. (134) 

The study involves expression of the groups' understanding 

of the level of growth studied via incorporation of as many 
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sensory expressions as possible. 

The Advanced Integration of Abilities is much like the 

Integration of Abilities but is advanced in that it requires 

experience gained in the first course of study. The 

Advanced Integration of Abilities builds on the Integration 

of Abilities course, allowing students to examine more 

deeply the issues surrounding their own personal way of 

thinking and creating. By using the format of this course 

of study, students are allowed to take the time for this 

examination. Self-study is an activity for which little 

time is allowed in our culture. Study is typically on 

external issues, and activities tend to be purely 

recreational or job-related. 

Space Concept of Theater 

S. Walker James in his dissertation, Paul Baker's 

Concept of Theater: Space and the Creative Artist, 

University of Denver (1968), is one who presents Baker's 

"concept of theater" as a product. His examples offer a 

view of the work of the Baker led theater. The title of 

this dissertation accurately establishes James' view that 

Baker's theater is space-dominated. His treatise on the 

Baker approach to theater is well established, but its 

product-orientation limits the usefulness of the work. 

121 



James discusses the Integration of Abilities as the 

foundation of Baker theater but does not go into the 

utilization of the method as a process in the areas with 

which he is concerned. However, certain positions are 

relevant enough to the Integration of Abilities that they 

will be discussed here. The dissertation establishes the 

following thesis: "Paul Baker's basic concept of theater is 

a penetrating understanding of theater as an act in space" 

(James 1968, 6) . Theater as an act in space is not unique 

to Baker, yet many of his methods seem original and this 

originality is seen in his work. For this reason, that 

product is the result of process, the James dissertation is 

being examined. 

In the dissertation, James outlines much of Baker's 

development. In personal interviews with Baker, he mentions 

Baker's training, his study at Yale with George Pierce Baker 

(no relation to Paul Baker), and the influence of Alexander 

Dean on Baker. Dean's treatment of rhythm in space was 

important to Baker's development according to James (23). 

In these interviews. Baker notes the impact of Adolph 

Appia's Music and the Scene and Appia's discussion of how 

form and shape, plasticity, can be present in music (24). 

Of particular interest is the impact of the "modern trend in 

painting and sculpture [1930's] which emphasized rhythm. 
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movement, geometric forms, and recent discoveries in time 

space relationships" (24). As noted earlier, the visual 

artists of the 1930's influenced Baker greatly particuiarlly 

his study of Picasso, Braque, Mondrian, Chagall, and 

Modigliani. Baker was determined to experiment with the 

fragmentation, nonrepresentationalism, fantasy, and motion 

of these painters in the theater (30). Here were influences 

on Baker's Othello and Hamlet in which he demonstrated the 

complexity of characters' personalities by using multiple 

actors for each central character (31). 

James defends his thesis, that spatial aspects receive 

emphasis in Baker theater, by outlining the spatial 

techniques used in the Integration of Abilities. In setting 

up spatial discovery in Baker's work, James notes that 

original use of space is evident in all aspects of Baker 

production: costume, scenery, light, and the arrangement of 

the stage (37-38) . Paul Baker stated it interestingly 

enough in his "Development of the Dallas Theater Center 

Repertory Company and Its Philosophy," an unpublished policy 

statement in January of 1965: 

The creative artist always has a free or new 
space in which to express himself. This space 
lies dormant waiting to be changed, arranged, 
brought to a new life through the imagination, 
mind, emotion, and the craft of the user. (qtd. in 
James 1968, 38) 
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This thesis of spatial emphasis is richly reinforced 

throughout the James dissertation. The idea of "free space" 

is unquestionably present in the subsequent chapters of 

this dissertation. The spatial emphasis is shown to be 

present in all areas of creative work and is the primary 

focal element of the Baker concept. However, the James 

thesis seems to ignore the role of the other elements in the 

Integration of Abilities and Baker's directing. This is not 

to say that James's thesis is not correct or that it is 

unsuccessful in presenting a great deal of product 

documentation. It is to suggest that for the Baker method 

to work most effectively, one. must stay conscious of the 

integrated process and the inter-sensory experience. 

James's view of this spatial concept notes that for 

Baker, the stage space is, and then each theatrical artist 

in turn makes decisions about space utilization. Secondly, 

rhythmic choices are made about the space by these artists 

within their specific areas of interest. Third, space/time 

movement will lead to the shape, form, and silhouette of the 

production (44). These three factors seem accurate in 

relation to the Integration of Abilities and may seem 

standard to theater artists, just as does the idea of 

visualization. But, what Baker does in a unique way is 

return to self-discovery relation to the use of the space. 
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"Individuals must learn to visualize their own possible 

relationship to any specific space," says Baker (46). With 

play production, as with any creative activity, personal 

discovery and originality are all important; and for Baker, 

this is integration of the intellectual, emotional, 

imaginative, and physical or sensory abilities. 

James examines the graduate and undergraduate school 

curricula designed by Paul Baker for his theater 

departments. This curricula seems to have been standard to 

most university curricula except for the inclusion of 

Integration of Abilities courses, which were a part of all 

training programs under the Baker directorship (51-55). It 

is rightly noted that the creative growth experienced in the 

courses is intended for all life activities. Important, 

too, is that extensive files were kept for each student, and 

studied by all faculty, so that awareness of student work in 

one area would be available to faculty in all other courses 

of study (55). This is much like what is done with students 

in the Sensory Learning workshop. Also, this communication 

between instructors is important because most training 

consists of a number of courses thought to be independent, 

while the integrated system thinks of all courses as a part 

of a whole. Integrating the curriculum and orienting the 

student to the interrelatedness of the coursework is a 
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sensible approach considering that we as people are an 

integration of our abilities and experiences, just as all 

knowledge is interdisciplinary to some extent. 

As seen repeatedly in work written about Baker and his 

training programs, space studies were ever present, in the 

graduate programs, undergraduate programs, and the 

teen/children's theater programs. James points out that in 

the acting classes, space study was related to period acting 

styles and their historical perspectives. This was done 

with special attention to the impact of the artistic, 

social, political, economic, and religious perspectives 

directly related to each period (61). This is much like the 

PERSIA model. PERSIA-G is acronymistic for the political, 

economic, religious, sociological, intellectual, artistic, 

and geographical influences affecting the production of a 

certain work of art. The PERSIA-G model is applied to 

enhance the understanding of a certain work of art by 

placing it in these contexts historically, and how the 

modern audience might perceive them as having been in the 

period and locale of the work's origin. 

This approach to theater training was used at all 

levels of actor training in the Baker curriculum (61-62). 

It exemplifies the interdisciplinarity of all course work in 

all of the training programs, as well as providing, as 
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mentioned above, a unified basis for the student tracking 

files. These studies also seem to have been valuable to the 

understanding of space utilization in various period styles. 

In James's brief outline of the Integration of 

Abilities, he notes lectures about the various art forms and 

about religion through history. These notations provided 

students a means to enhance the visualization of space and 

the understanding of other people (72). Self-discovery is 

enhanced by increased awareness of possibilities and by 

relating to others' work, as has been shown in the previous 

chapter of this dissertation. 

In chapter VI of Paul Baker's Concept of Theater: Space 

and the Creative Artist by S. Walker James develops what is 

perhaps the best-developed chapter of the dissertation, 

delving into Baker's spatial concepts applied to 

architecture. For Baker, a theater building ought to be 

"living space" (84), "a space awaiting the wildest flights 

of the artistic imagination" (qtd. in James, 84) 

James's dissertation will be examined later for his 

insights into Paul Baker's approach to acting/directing, 

architecture, and design. What is well articulated in the 

James work is Baker's space orientation. This argument is 

demonstrated clearly, but it is important to keep in mind 

that even though Paul Baker seems to be primarily visually 
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oriented, his approach is equally applicable to persons with 

a time-based primary orientation. 

A Unifying Philosophy 

Edith Marlene Brown Rushing, in her 1968 thesis, "A 

Study of Paul Baker's Unifying Philosophic Concept of 

Theater as Embodied in the Dallas Theater Center (1968)," 

helps connect, perhaps as clearly as anyone, the Baker 

philosophy of the course work with the philosophy of his 

theater. After opening with a history of the Dallas Theater 

Center's early years. Rushing reverently places great 

responsibility on Baker. 

The astute student of Paul Baker is often 
shocked to find that the dedication of this man to 
his brand of theater is much akin to a religious 
fervor, and that more "searching" goes on in this 
type of theater, as an individual seeks to find 
his inner creative potentials, than in most 
churches. . . . 
His theories so saturate his theaters that their 
every aspect reflects his thinking. His theories 
have shaped the architecture of the buildings, the 
plays that are written in his theaters, the 
students that train there, and certainly the 
productions that are staged there. He unifies all 
individual contributions and channels them toward 
spectacular productions that exceed the most 
optimistic expectations. The sum is more than the 
components of his theater, and the measure of 
difference is the man himself. (Rushing 1968, 33-
34) 

This statement of intense commitment demonstrates the 

unity of the entire staff, and how they all rallied around a 
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unified goal of creative contributions from everyone. 

Rushing addresses Baker's ability to motivate people and to 

make them feel that their every idea is a grand 

contribution. He is said to have created excitement at 

every turn with the idea that the empty space is soon to be 

filled with new, original experiences (34-35). Any empty 

space has potential for Baker, be it a stage, a sheet of 

paper, or any other available medium. "It is always an 

expectant void to be filled" (36). Space and the Elements 

here are also discussed as the common language of the Baker 

theater. Yet, Rushing begins to allow the reader to feel 

that the unifying philosophy is Baker's embracing of 

everyone and every effort at original thinking or ideation. 

Space utilization is presented by Rushing in much the 

same manner as it is in James's dissertation yet the 

emphasis on space is shown to include all of Baker's 

collaborators. 

By providing theater plants that have a 
variety of flexibility and well equipped theater 
spaces, Mr. Baker's production practices in the 
areas of directing, acting, design, and 
playwrighting [sic] are in keeping with his 
concepts of space and the individual creative 
potential. As a director, Mr. Baker emphasizes 
that he is beginning with an empty space and is 
depending on his actors, playwrights, and 
designers to work with him to make a statement in 
space in terms of direction, rhythm, and 
silhouette. Mr. Baker is concerned with the use 
of all space from the earliest rehearsals 
throughout the schedule prior to production. He 
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attempts to establish a space relationship for 
each portion of each play. (45) 

All artists involved were focused on the empty space and all 

approached the production with a common philosophy, the 

Baker philosophy. 

Unity in the development of creative artists began in 

the Baker theater with the Integration of Abilities. 

Rushing establishes the Baker focus of developing creative 

artists who "feel" and "know" (52). Stimulating the 

physical and intellectual abilities of the student artist is 

primary: 

The purpose of this course [Integration of 
Abilities] is to acquaint students with their own 
minds, stimulate the emotions to a response, force 
the body to act as an instrument to carry out the 
commands imposed on it by the mind and emotions, 
and ultimately, to show how these three forces can 
be integrated through discovery of the 
individual's creative ability to enable him to 
find his direction in relation to space and time. 
Once these things are accomplished, great works 
can result. (55) 

Paul Baker's belief in a repertory theater with a 

resident company is another integration. This company was 

purposefully composed of multi-talented artists (62). This 

is truly integrated theater, "a place that offered something 

to people of all ages, races, classes, and creeds" (66). 

The various programs for children, teens, community adult 

classes, the graduate school, and repertory company combined 

with a supportive community, acted separately and 
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collectively in making the Dallas Theater Center "a complete 

center of theater activity" (68). This activity was an 

effort to unleash creativity from anyone and everyone who 

set foot onto a Dallas Theater Center stage or into one of 

his classes during the Baker years, 1959-1982. 

Rushing touts the Dallas Theater Center of the Baker 

years as an international theater, citing awards to the 

Research and Experimental Division which developed film and 

television media. The Dallas Theater Center received the 

Brussels World Fair Film Festival Award in 1958, 
for the "Hamlet" film. Again in 1961, a film 
showing the feature of the Dallas Theater Center's 
operation was sent to the Sixth Biennial United 
States Government Exhibit in Sao Paulo, Brazil, to 
show the multiple facets of American theater, and 
this film won the Brazilian President's Gold 
Medal. (87) 

Additional international impact is demonstrated through 

a list of thirty-four "persons who have worked with or 

visited the Dallas Theater Center for a period of time, and 

now are in important positions abroad, or will return to 

foreign countries upon completion of their study" (138) . 

The participation of foreign student/artists can lead to the 

presumption that the Baker approach is making an impact in 

other countries and the reach is beyond the United States. 

The Rushing thesis demonstrates the range of the 

unifying philosophy of Paul Baker throughout the many 

programs which were housed at the Dallas Theater Center 
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during his tenure as Managing Director. This unifying 

philosophy is a benefit of the Integration of Abilities 

Psychological Perspective 

Russell Henderson makes a comparative study of some of 

the mainstream psychological theories of creativity and the 

work of Paul Baker. He examines the creativity theories of 

Baker, Sigmund Freud, Carl G. Jung, and Arthur Koestler in 

making this comparison. His goal is to seek common ground 

in the thinking of these scholars in relation to creativity. 

The method employed was to study each of the theorists 

independently and to conclude by pointing out areas of 

commonality. The thesis "Synthesis: The Action of 

Creativity (1979)" is examined here as it does, ultimately, 

after a lengthy struggle, lend some clarity to the Baker 

process. 

Henderson provides a perspective of the goals of 

Baker's work. That the Baker theory is internal and is 

designed to stimulate personal creativity. The Abilities, 

once identified, can be synthesize to result in a creative 

process. (Henderson 1979, 9) 

The Henderson perspective restates the Baker theory of 

the creative process as the synthesis (integration) of the 

head, heart, hand, and imagination. As might be expected in 
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this approach to analyzing the creative process, Henderson's 

synthesis is focused upon the head. The integration of 

abilities is a creative synthesis. 

Henderson presents first the head, which, he argues, 

employs two intellects, the conscious intellect and the 

unconscious intellect. The conscious intellect deals with 

intrapersonal discussion and analysis the work and rejects 

processes that are result oriented. "The second function of 

the conscious intellect is logical linear thought. The 

subconscious intellect is that factor that allows for free 

association, the random formation of metaphors" (48). 

The suggestion here is that the subconscious is, or 

ought to be, free to influence all of the abilities and as a 

separate intellect is a co-contributor, with the conscious 

intellect, to the creative process. If this is the case 

then a free subconscious is a vital aspect of the creative 

process. 

The personal journal and the examination of childhood 

experiences are presented as the way that the Integration of 

Abilities process helps the two intellects begin to find a 

synthesis. The personal history builds an awareness of the 

function of each of the intellects in order to guide the 

hand and the heart (59-61). 
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This road to a synthesis of the intellects is, of 

course, a highly simplified treatment of the Henderson 

proposal but reflection upon Baker's exercises will likely 

clarify the synthesis from this perspective. To be useful 

to this document, the broadest conclusions are drawn from 

the Henderson study in order to facilitate incorporation 

here. The compatibility of the Baker, Freud, Jung, and 

Koestler theories is apparent, and an understanding of 

Baker's work is captured in these few comments. 

According to these four theorists the 
creative mind appears to be involved with an 
action of synthesis. We note that there is 
agreement that the creative mind has a personal 
and individual character yet contained within that 
mind is a universal force that assists in the 
shaping of the creative act. The creative act is 
brought about through the process of the body and 
mind working in a co-operative manner. The action 
involved in creativity is the bringing together of 
previously incompatible factors through a unique 
perception that is both universal and personal. 

All these theorists concur that the action of 
the creative process appears to be a blending of 
the conscious and subconscious mind. In moments 
of heightened creativity the linear world of the 
conscious joins with the subconscious to form a 
higher truth. In this respect all these theorists 
point to the synthesis of the conscious and 
subconscious mind as essential to the creative 
process. (131-132) 

The synthesis of the conscious and subconscious may by 

necessity be present in all persons. Also, personal 

experience must shape the subconscious mind as it does the 

conscious mind and the journaling process and recounting of 
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past experience may assist the process of their synthesis. 

Consequently, this synthesis explains the benefit of 

journaling as a tool in the Baker process. 

Henderson points out that childhood development and 

experience are vital to the theories of Freud and Baker. In 

the Baker process, examination of childhood experiences 

helps develop a "sense of personal history," makes an effort 

to understand personal "attitudes towards the external world 

realized in the expressive elements," and explores the world 

of childhood in relation to the imagination (134). Freud 

and Baker "find that the childhood experience helps to 

determine the peculiar view of the world that the adult 

expresses in art" (134). Childhood experiences and personal 

history affect artistic work, and insight into this past 

facilitates the realization of the creative product. 

Henderson incorporates Jungian psychology where the 

personal experience is concerned as the "relationship with 

the collective unconscious through the archetype" (138). 

While this may allow the product to become a clear mode of 

expression and consequently communicate, it does seem to 

diminish the work of the creator. Henderson assimilates 

Jung's theory: "Where the artist assumes an essentially 

passive role, the quality of perception and openness to the 

archetype emerges as a personal characteristic of the 
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artist" (139). For Baker, the creative force relates to the 

archetype as the personal god within. 

The thesis maintains a focus on the theater; therefore, 

Henderson addresses the theatrical process in relation to 

personal creativity. In the theater, a number of artists 

work together and "join to form an aesthetic unity." In 

this case, "The action of the creative process is the 

emergence of the personal in the universal and transpersonal 

in the personal" (141) . Universal appeal is necessary to 

the public success of any artwork. When a universal 

understanding is presented in a personal and original way, 

creativity is the term that captures the process. 

This blending of the personal and universal is 
ultimately communicated by an actor via the 
sympathetic bond that exists between actor and 
audience. The performer expresses the universal 
and the personal in the immediate world of the 
theater. (142-143) 

Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities is based on his 

view that each person possesses creative genius. If the 

blending Henderson addresses is the route to expression of 

that genius then all people do possess creative potential. 

All persons share qualities of universal experience and 

according to Baker all persons can blend or integrate their 

abilities. Consequently, work that synthesizes the 

conscious and unconscious yields a personal or unique 

process. When that is done while maintaining a goal of 
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communicating a universal or common experience, the result 

will be an original creative product. 

Henderson has attempted to find the compatibility of 

Paul Baker's work with that of Freud, Jung, and Koestler, 

but, more importantly, he has given some modern 

psychological justification to the Integration of Abilities 

Creative work has an original route, and as demonstrated in 

this thesis, it is the synthesis of the personal experience 

and abilities with the universal that leads to the uniquely 

human ability of synthesizing matrices. 

Conclusion 

Paul Baker's process was established in the Integration 

of Abilities and continued or was defined in the works 

discussed, and is shown to have validity through the efforts 

of recent scientific study and through the historical 

perspectives presented. The process which has been 

developed, utilized, examined, enlarged, and integrated in 

various ways over the past sixty years continues to 

demonstrate its effectiveness in the creative and academic 

lives of all persons whom it touches. 

Its impact is demonstrated more fully in the works 

examined in the next few chapters. There is great potential 

for creative development through the implementation of the 
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Baker process yet to be discovered. Past experience may 

continue to lead the way to these original new discoveries. 

It is the goal of the entire Integration of Abilities 

approach that new discoveries continue to be made. 

Demonstrated is the view that as humans we have common 

senses that are used in unique and individual ways. Creative 

and effective communication is the result of our personal 

understanding of the universal and the individual. This 

understanding must then be coupled with a diligent search 

for new expression of self and of the world, using the 

common elements of communication in order to produce 

important new creative work. 
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CHAPTER IV 

SYNTHESIS OF THE INTEGRATION OF ABILITIES 

IN CHILDREN'S/TEEN THEATER 

Introduction 

The particular emphasis of this chapter is a focus on 

works which resulted primarily from efforts of the Teen-

Children's Theater at the Dallas Theater Center in 

conjunction with the graduate theater programs at Baylor 

University (Waco, Texas) and Trinity University (San 

Antonio, Texas) from 1959 to 1982. Much of the work began 

in the early 1950's at Baylor University and continues today 

in schools, recreational programs, and professional theaters 

such as the Dallas Children's Theater. 

An examination of these works extends beyond the 

specifics of theatrical production to education in general, 

with theater being used as a tool for the development of 

academic skills. The documents examined in this chapter 

share similarities with Paul Baker's Making Sense with Five 

Senses. An element that will continue to gain clarity is 

the collaborative nature of those who have worked with Paul 

Baker and been under his influence. Their ideas seem to 

have been freely shared and nurtured in the environment. 

The ideas and processes of Baker's methods have been 
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integrated with new, fresh approaches; possessiveness of 

ideas appears to have been fairly rare. 

Theater and creative development for children and teens 

was and is a major focus for those incorporating the 

Integration of Abilities philosophy and methodology in the 

training and education of the young. Theater in this kind 

of environment and all its aspects and elements is a 

stimulus for creativity and a powerful tool for the 

development of the whole person, intellectually, 

imaginatively, emotionally, and physically. 

Theater practitioners incorporate the techniques and 

processes of theatrical production in their teaching for the 

personal growth of the youth involved. Children are perhaps 

more naturally in tune with their sensory experience than 

are adults, and more easily relate to the world and their 

inner-selves via the senses. This is due to the fact that 

people grow more inhibited with age. The Teen/Children's 

Theater used the Integration of Abilities techniques to 

develop play productions. With that development, 

understandings of physical, intellectual, collaborative, and 

communication skills were gained. These are all benefits of 

the production process, as is the self-confidence young 

people built through the experience. 
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Creating Theater 

Ruth Byers worked with Paul Baker as a student at 

Baylor University and later as Assistant Professor of Drama 

at Baylor University (Byers 1968, inside jacket). At the 

time she wrote Creating Theater she had been working with 

Paul Baker from some sixteen years, 1952-1968. The book is 

a result of "exposure to the ideas and teachings of Paul 

Baker" (vi), and is the second in the Paul Baker Studies in 

Theater. 

In Creating Theater, Byers describes the process used 

in developing theater with the integrated process, from the 

original ideas through performance. She uses the term 

"creative playwriting" to define the entirety of this 

process (xi). 

The methods used for creating, writing, and 
producing original scripts are the subject of this 
book. Three specific ways of originating ideas 
are discussed: expression of a spontaneous idea 
during a creative activity, which in turn 
generates inspiration for additional ideas; 
participation in ideation exercises designed to 
produce ideas immediately useful to playwriting; 
and studies in theater which use periods of drama 
or styles of theater as teaching formats for 
broader learning experiences, (xi-xii) 

Byers encourages student exposure to a range of 

theater, group work, and particularly the stimulation of the 

creative imagination. "Creative playwriting" is the method 

which "grows out of improvisations, spontaneous response. 
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and exercises designed to first motivate creative thinking" 

(2). The experience of creating all aspects of theater is 

the important developmental technique of the system. 

Byers suggests that younger children can easily tell 

and act out some stories, but it is not until the age of 

eight that actual playwriting is effective due to children's 

undeveloped skills in writing and organizing their ideas 

(3) . The use of the basic Integration of Abilities 

exercises can at that age be incorporated successfully in 

their education. There are beginning discussions and 

exercises designed to generate ideas and to work through 

multiple media, similar to the processes in Exercise Five of 

the Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth. 

Young students feel free to create and express 

themselves in their own individual ways. The broad goal of 

the creative theater process is to stimulate the merging of 

the intellectual, emotional, and imaginative processes. 

Playwriting problems are discussed, and character, plot and 

structure, dialogue, and motivation are examined in ways 

that children can relate to them. For example, the very 

young child may relate to fairy tales, which can be 

discussed in terms of content and structure. Then, the 

whole of this preliminary work is used as a stimulus for the 

creation and staging of a play. 
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Byers cautions that while students need instruction and 

guidance, it shouldn't stifle their work. The students 

ought to be allowed to invent. 

The freshness and originality of a new play 
depends upon several factors: the encouragement of 
each student to believe in himself and in his 
ideas, the ability to sustain an environment 
conducive to concentrated work, and the 
effectiveness of the teacher as a motivating 
influence. Every student is different. If his 
environment encourages it, he will learn to think, 
talk, and write in his own way. (4-5) 

In this statement we see the influence of the 

Integration of Abilities and the relationship to Making 

Sense with Five Senses. There is in the process of 

creating theater with this approach much for children 

to learn not only about making theater but also about 

their creative process, learning to write and to 

collaborate, and to develop other skills. 

Byers and the Children's/Teen Theater studies worked to 

create original theater. This was done for creative 

expression, entertainment, and most importantly, for the 

growth of the children involved. Thus, the goal extended 

beyond skill development or theater production. 

Creative playwriting is more than a means of 
writing a play for students to perform on stage. 
It can become a gateway to imagination, dreams, 
feelings, and knowledge of oneself. His growth 
begins with a personal involvement with an idea. 
By working objectively and subjectively, alone and 
within a group, he develops an original play from 
idea through performance. (7) 
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The first exercises discussed in Creating Theater, 

which seem to be easily developed and enlarged through 

discussion, are self-portraiture and examination of personal 

traits or problems (9). These first exercises are presented 

in the Ideation Exercises. 

In the Ideation Exercises students write, improvise, or 

brainstorm after being given a certain stimulus. There is 

an endless list of ideas: sounds, items for sensory 

exercise, personality traits, news items, names from a phone 

book, self-portraits, a personal experience, an animal, any 

inanimate object, a picture, music, color, words, emotions, 

movement studies, problem-solving, a trite subject, and 

studies in theater (14). The goal is to produce ideas for 

plays. These take a variety of forms and are implemented in 

various ways. Obviously there must be some selection 

eventually, and that is where the group and the teacher have 

much influence. However, the beginning must be about youth 

generating ideas. Hence, students learn about themselves 

and their relation to the world. 

The second approach outlined by Ruth Byers is the 

Sensory Exercise, which uses random items to stimulate the 

senses. Students react to the sensory experience of the 

items, and then select an item about which to write. 

Characters are generated from these reactions and 
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descriptions. The characters have traits and behaviors 

that, when imagined, are then written about and then in turn 

stimulate more new ideas (15). Here, as opposed to the 

ideation exercise above, character creation is the goal. In 

the continuation of this exercise, Byers suggests exercises 

akin to the Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative 

Growth. 

In order to extend the child's thinking, a 
teacher might invite him to clap his character's 
rhythm pattern or express his personality through 
line, color, shape, and texture in a design or 
movement exercise. He might discover a 
relationship to an abstract painting, a musical 
composition, a poem, or piece of sculpture. On 
the other hand, this particular child might 
perceive his character more quickly in terms of 
movement and sound. (16) 

Interestingly enough, the exercise is structured yet 

maintains the element of free play at this point in the 

process of creating theatre. Whether this is designed to 

use children's innate ability to create and use their 

imagination or to help maintain that ability which may at 

this point in their development be waning is not clear. 

However, the process does stimulate the imagination and 

becomes increasing organized while continuing to build 

creative theatrical products. 

Working to create the play from this point in the 

process, after an idea is selected, requires "numerous 
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sessions of brainstorming, improvisation, and both 

individual and group writing" (18). 

In one example provided by Byers, an abstract painting 

was used as a stimulus for the play concept. Paul Klee's 

"Oriental Sweet" was used to stimulate a discussion. The 

words "simple and complicated" were noted in the painting as 

related to line, shape, color, rhythm, movement, and 

texture. Students provided verbal descriptions of what they 

saw in the work. One girl saw "sky people," and this led to 

a play (19), which is described by Byers: 

She told how the people had become bored with blue 
and white clouds day after day, how they wanted a 
"happy" sky, and how they painted the sky to look 
like a patchwork quilt — suggested, she thought, 
by the painting itself. One problem arose, 
however, when the sky people failed to anticipate 
what the reaction on earth would be to their happy 
sky. As the play developed, each child rambled on 
and on in dialogue so that the script became very 
talky. Nevertheless, colorful characters and 
highly imaginative language contributed to a 
twenty-five minute production of The Patchwork 
Sky. Using the painting by Klee as an inspiration 
for set and costume designs, the children also 
incorporated their earlier ideas from the "simple 
and complicated discussion" by consciously using 
texture, line, shape, and color in a more 
effective way. (19-20) 

The play, then, as is the case with all good drama, is 

more than a play. It is the expression of insight, and 

communicates valuable information about life. "Creative 

playwriting amazingly reveals the questions and attitudes 
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young people wish to express; it offers them a constructive 

way to articulate their thoughts and conflicts" (22). 

Creative development, while artistic, is also healthy and 

educational and includes the benefits of improved self-

esteem and knowledge. 

In the Studies in Theater approach to playwriting, 

Byers has realized another functional and beneficial 

approach to creative playwriting. This approach 

"concentrates on a style representative of a specific period 

in theater history" (30). The study looks at what is known 

of theater production of various historical periods as well 

as research into the periods' cultures. Byers suggests that 

the study of each period and the development of a play in 

the style of that period could easily take a year (31) . 

The study begins with a historical examination of the 

period and how the basic vocabulary of the Elements was used 

in art, writing, design, acting, movement, light, and sound 

(32). Byers suggests that a space exercise (for example, 

having students move in the manner that we think a Greek 

actor may have moved) is perhaps a starting point. This is 

related to the first exercise in Integration of Abilities: 

Exercises for Creative Growth as well as to the word study 

or Exercise Two. 

He [the actor] begins to make comparisons between 
space as a tool for the actor's body, silence as a 
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tool for the actor's voice, and a blank sheet of 
paper as the tool for the artist's pen or brush. 
Sound, movement, and design then integrate into 
one expression. Once the student comprehends the 
relationship of these expressions, he can 
coordinate action with dialogue (movement with 
sound) in a manner reflecting the style of Greek 
drama. (32) 

Given that emotion was the centerpiece of inspiration 

to the Greek dramatist, it was suggested that a way to start 

a play project for Greek period study is to suggest emotion 

words to the students and have the students do the word 

study (35). This proved to be successful in developing 

productions, as m.uch of the text and design aspects were 

begun in the exercises. Known production techniques of the 

period under examination were then studied and implemented 

in the play. For instance, the chorus, use of masks, 

architecture and theater design, music and dance, costume 

design, dialogue and other aspects of that period's style 

were studied and incorporated into play production (35). 

The study incorporates as many aspects of the period as 

can be examined. Effectively, the period "PERSIA-G" (the 

examination of the political, economic, religious, 

sociological, intellectual, artistic, and geographical 

aspects) are studied, and influence the production. 

Students learn about the periods and peoples and "combine 

contemporary and traditional techniques of classic drama" in 
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their productions (36-37). According to Byers there is an 

additional benefit of the exercise: 

[There is] significant growth in the student's 
ability to project and to control his voice and 
body, to compel attention, to unify thought and 
emotion in progression toward a climax, and to 
communicate clearly and effectively to a large 
group of people. There may be intensified 
interest in various aspects of the period — 
literature, art, architecture, music, sculpture, 
and drama — but this is secondary to the 
student's heightening personal interests and 
insights. (37) 

These are some of the benefits of creative playwriting 

for these young students. According to Byers, Greek drama 

study fits nine- and ten-year-old students, given their 

level of emotional development, and Roman study is suited to 

eleven-year-olds. "The eleven-year-old is a free-wheeler in 

conversation, politely factual, detailed, earnest, sincere, 

and friendly" (38). With much energy and movement, they 

also enjoy word-play and jokes, which make the Roman comedy 

study accessible to children of this age. Complications and 

intrigue in plotting, slapstick, masquerades, verbal 

witticisms, and the basic energy and wise-cracking of the 

Roman comedy is fit for this age group (39-40). She is not 

as specific about the older age groups, but the tone set by 

her articulation of the Greek and Roman period studies 

leaves open for the teacher which period studies to use with 

various age groups. 
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The Nature Object Exercise, quite like Exercise Four 

and Five of the Integration of Abilities: Exercises for 

Creative Growth, is another exercise which Byers recommends 

for use, suggesting that it is particularly suited to senior 

high students. In this exercise. Creative Playwriting 

students develop characters, share them with each other, and 

combine them in improvisation (50). This exercise may 

provide a germinal idea for a play and might take some 

months to develop. 

In the Growth Study, Byers incorporates the levels of 

growth, as outlined by Paul Baker in the prelude to his 

first exercise (see Chapter I). Students are expected to 

write autobiographies, which are eventually used in play 

creation. However, instead of writing exclusively of self, 

students observe activities from their own environments and 

collect some dialogue from actual events in their lives (52-

53). The Growth Study proceeds as follows, and is to be 

spread over the course of a year of weekly classes (55): 

List adjectives and phrases which describe 
each group [of the four growth levels]. Find 
examples. Look for the most obvious forms. See 
the good and bad sides, the comic and the tragic 
elements. Comment on the attitudes most 
prevalent. 

Select one level of growth. Make drawings to 
show the movement, tension, color, texture, and 
rhythm pattern underlying this level. 

Collect materials which best depict qualities 
dominant in a level of growth and make a collage. 
Bring a picture, objects, happenings in books, 
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magazines, or newspapers which capture the flavor 
of a level of growth. 

Write a poem, a story, or a theme paper. 
Create a composition in sounds or sound 

effects. 
Relate to people, places, things, ideas, 

events. 
The class may now divide into groups of those 

who have been studying the same level of growth. 
They prepare a scene growing out of their work. 
After presentation of the scene before the class, 
the performing group leads in a discussion of the 
exercise and how they arrived at their 
presentation. 

After students have viewed and commented on 
all the scenes, the teacher asks the class to 
relate their discoveries to their own lives and 
habits—where and how they spend their time. (53-
55) 

When ideas have been originated through any of the 

exercises or studies, there is the obvious problem of 

selecting the best idea or ideas to develop into a play 

production. There will be too many ideas to pursue each 

into play creation. Byers reminds the teacher that the 

ideas most suitable will have characters and plots with 

conflict potential (56). She also cautions that, although 

the teacher must help select, the teacher should not impose 

his or her own preferences upon the students. Students 

likely have a different viewpoint than the teacher. The 

instructional policy is this: It is the students' production 

and they should have primary control, while receiving advice 

from a knowledgeable instructor (57) . 
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It is suggested that, early in the course, exercises 

should be performed with the students unaware that the class 

is writing a play. This reduces pressure, allows freedom to 

simply create, and ultimately reduces competition (63). 

Byers points out the importance of considering all ideas 

presented and avoiding ownership of ideas. Blending of, or 

combining of characters and ideas is an important aspect of 

all the ideation exercises and studies. This increases the 

collaborative nature of the process. 

Byers teaches that there is no set way of arriving at a 

production through creative playwriting but that there is a 

pattern. This pattern involves "preparing the student, 

ideation, experimental playmaking, writing the script, 

integrating the production, first performance, [and] the 

final draft" (64). "The purpose of describing it [the 

outline of phases] is twofold; an indication of a way for 

the teacher, and as a definitive restatement of the 

structure which has emerged thus far" (64). 

Preparing the student for the method of working is 

important, and the vital goals here are understanding of 

self and of the creative process. For any of the exercises 

and studies, introduction to the Elements as an inter-

sensory experience is important to this system of creative 

playwriting. Students must learn to use the vocabulary of 
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expression and to understand how the Elements are used in 

the various periods in order to uncover potentialities in 

the ideation exercises. Students become aware of how they 

personally deal with the Elements of expression and their 

own "attitude[s], awareness, and thought processes" before 

moving into dramatic skills development (66). 

By working in Ideation Exercises, and thus developing 

characters, students learn to express character in "line, 

color, shape, rhythm, texture, sound, movement, pantomime, 

improvisation, or words" (67). 

The student can make a collage study of his 
character, a physical sketch, or a personality 
design in tempera or chalk. He may write a 
character analysis. He may set dialogue to music 
and create a dance. He may visualize the 
character in clay or wire sculpture. He may 
answer or demonstrate specific problems: What is 
his character's personality rhythm? How much 
space does he use when moving across an empty 
space? Would he make quick, punchy movements, or 
would his stage presence demand soft, floating 
movements? Perhaps now is the time to ask the 
student to draw the type of house the character 
lives in or the neighborhood where he resides. If 
a teen is developing a characterization, there are 
several ways to extend his perception. He may 
bring a record which captures in music the 
personality and movement of his character; he may 
select a poem, story, picture, or painting which 
reflects a similar personality, style, mood, 
locale, or period detail. (67) 

Experimental Playmaking is the next concern in the 

process outlined by Byers. 

[Experimental Playmaking is a] time for testing, 
combining, and creating additional ideas which 
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lead to a detailed story. Dialogue generally 
begins during this phase, since it is almost 
impossible to separate the integral development of 
character, conflict, story, and dialogue. (70) 

At this time plotting begins, which involves 

improvisation, discussion, and brainstorming, all of which 

begin to give form to the play. During this phase, there is 

a delicate balance between individuality and group 

collaboration. Finding this balance is not always an easy 

process, but individual and group work must eventually be 

blended (72-73) . Students must work together and share 

ideas, but Byers insists that selection for individual 

characterization must remain an individual's choice. 

Eventually however, the play develops into a unified 

production, and the "democratic operation" prevails in the 

end (74). Individual creativity and group collaborative 

work combine to create an original play. The activities 

involved in this play development serve as an individual 

creativity exercise and a social-skills enhancement process. 

The next ingredients are conflict, character, and 

story. Conflict will likely develop after there are 

characters who relate to each other or to a situation. 

Conflict and story are likely to emerge simultaneously. 

Byers lists several methods of story development. 

1. After each student has presented his story or 
character idea, the class includes all characters 
in one story, or enlarges one story to include ail 
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plots. Variation is possible through rewriting 
the primary story to contain one or more subplots. 
In this way it is practical to try almost all 
ideas, eliminating only a few. 
2. It is feasible to use selections and 
combinations of plots and characters. This has 
proved to be most effective if the group can 
generate new ideas based upon those already 
conceived. Then it judiciously selects the most 
appropriate plot and characters. This method 
requires a certain sophistication and knowledge 
about playwriting. 
3. If the class has developed only story ideas, it 
can select one or combine and develop several 
plots into one story. 
4. When only character ideas have developed, the 
class may present them in a single story or 
include a few of these characters and create new 
ones. 
5. A playwriting committee may assemble; its 
function is to eliminate all the unusable 
suggestions and eventually settle on one idea or a 
combination of ideas as worthy of concentration 
for play production. This method is effective in 
large classes of teens, but there is a marked 
disadvantage. It limits the number of students 
who can participate unless the class is divided 
into several playwriting committees, resulting in 
the writing of more than one play. This is not a 
satisfactory solution for the students; they 
generally prefer to work together on the same 
project and would rather have smaller parts than 
write two plays. On several occasions, however, 
this method has been the most convenient way to 
work. (76) 

Possible plots are outlined, and selection of the best 

plot or best comibination of plots is made by the students. 

Students or teachers keep notes on the development of plots, 

and the teacher works to encourage unity of character, 

motivation, and consistency of action (77). 
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The writing of the script is the next phase in the 

process. Here playwriting terminology and structural 

devices are discussed, such as antagonist, protagonist, 

exposition, and subplot and "PASTO" (preparation, attack, 

struggle, turning point, and outcome) (78-79). Finally, a 

synopsis of scenes is created. 

Dialogue is developed and selected in this writing 

phase. "Ideation of dialogue occurs through improvisations, 

story dramatization, discussions, individual and group 

writing" (79). The tape recording of these sessions for 

later transcription is encouraged. If the class is too 

large or some students lose interest, a committee can be 

formed for dialogue creation, and the balance of the class 

can begin work on other production aspects (80). 

Casting is generally not a major difficulty as students 

likely have created their own characters and expect to play 

those roles. It is fairly well accepted that there will be 

roles for all class members. 

Byers suggests that selection of dialogue be made by 

the group as long as the dialogue advances the plot and 

reveals characterization (83). The working draft is written 

by a select group of students while others proceed to work 

on the other aspects of production. 
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The integrating of the production is the process of 

preparing the play for performance. Design ideas may come 

from work previously accomplished in character creation, a 

style from a particular artist, a period style, and, of 

course, the playscript itself. Whenever possible students 

should be involved in the design and construction of all 

scenery, costumes, props, effects, lighting, sound, 

publicity, and production responsibilities (84-89). 

Directing is usually left to the teacher, who has the 

benefit of knowledge and maturity beyond that of the 

student, and who can then transfer that understanding to the 

production (93-94). 

The play is finally produced, and the class evaluates 

the production for its "successful and non-successful 

aspects" (93). Lastly, the final draft of the script is 

developed by the class. 

The final draft should include production notes 
and ground plans if possible. Finally, the script 
is complete with the addition of the names of the 
original cast and the teacher-director, and with 
notation of the place and date of the premiere 
performance (93). 

Through the creative playwriting activity, students 

develop self-understanding, self-confidence, and knowledge 

about the arts through the theatrical production (95). 

Below is Ruth Byers'D most telling comment in reference to 
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the learning that takes place in this creative playwriting 

experience. 

In group activity he learns to work with 
others and becomes more tolerant, yet more 
discerning. He also learns to listen. Language 
and ideas heard may sharply contrast with his own 
background or training, but listening with respect 
and an open mind often broadens his viewpoints. 
He begins to recognize value in new and different 
thoughts, and the importance of contributions from 
many sources. He realizes also that his ideas are 
not always the best, but that he is capable of 
selecting the most appropriate ones even if it 
means rejecting his own. (95) 

With creative playwriting there is a tremendous 

opportunity for children to learn. Children learn many 

skills, and benefit immeasurably. Through creative 

playwriting workshops children are afforded a variety of 

experiences which no other single activity could deliver. 

It offers the benefits of school studies, team play, 

creative and critical thinking, and organizational skill 

development. 

At the time of the writing of Creating Theater and 

through her years teaching with the Teen/Children's Theater, 

Ruth Byers had seen these methods employed successfully in 

producing "over seventy-five original one-acts, three-acts, 

musical, and television shows" (xi). The creative 

playwriting methods detailed in Creating Theater serve as 

the foundation for other creative work and creative 

discovery exercises examined in the balance of this chapter. 
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Clearly, student involvement with the actual making of 

the play increases their interest in a variety of 

activities. The very essence of theater is that it 

incorporates to some degree, at one time or another, 

virtually every discipline. The interests motivated by play 

creation then stimulate a desire to learn. Students 

increase their desire to involve themselves in learning 

because they participate in the actualization of a creative 

product. 

A Place for Ideas--Our Theater 

A Place for Ideas—Our Theater by Jearnine Wagner and 

Kitty Baker (Paul Baker's wife) is described by the authors 

as a "collage of ideas-in-action presented as they occur in 

the Children's Theater, 1941-1965, under the direction of 

Jearnine Wagner" (Wagner and Baker 1965, 5). This collage 

is, according to Kitty Baker, a "scrapbook of the Children's 

Theater," and was originally put together for the children 

of France when Jearnine Wagner was planning a trip there 

with a group of children (Baker and Baker 1997a). It is now 

for all children and for those who influence children. "We 

hope that this book will stimulate parents, teachers, and 

group leaders to encourage their children toward inner 

growth, the exploration of new spaces, and the search for 

159 



that new form of expression which is truly their own" 

(Wagner and Baker, 1965, 5). It is a book that belongs to 

children and their creative instinct. 

A Place for Ideas—Our Theater is the first in the Paul 

Baker Studies in Theater series (copyright page). It is 

discussed here after Ruth Byers' work because it is a 

collage rather than a true study method. It is filled with 

page after page of photos of children's work, photos of 

children at work, children's paintings, their poems, plays, 

and journal entries. It is an account of children's 

insights, enthusiasms, creativity, and growth. What is 

covered here is the approach taken and its relationship to 

the philosophy that drove the work of these teachers and 

artists, that of the Integration of Abilities. 

It is easy to see from the foreword by Paul Baker the 

passion the children exhibited for creative study. A few 

excerpts should make this clear for the reader. 

Very few children continue their inner growth 
as they mature, enter school, and meet grown-up 
society. Why do most children lose that wonderful 
inner alertness — that vital inner life? The 
blame can often be attributed to those very 
institutions most devoted to children: home, 
church, and school. Through the coddling 
materialism of fragmented society, children are 
exposed to a manifold life made up of time tables, 
testing, canned entertainment, and mechanized 
culture, all imposed from the outside until their 
real life has been partially crushed or completely 
killed. Their inner growth is not encouraged and 
their creative ideas are often unacceptable. In 
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fact, creative ideas usually disturb the 
equilibrium of a well-ordered, sterile society. 
Children, in their desire for acceptance, often 
adopt a goal of conformity and work for the 
results which are expected of them by teachers or 
parents. Too often we adults manage to neutralize 
the very ingredient in our children which we 
treasure most — the inner self. (Wagner and Baker 
1965, Foreword by Paul Baker, 7) 

This book, and the work it contains, reflects the use 

of the Integration of Abilities as a foundation for the 

activities of the Children's Theater. The Children's 

Theater was led by Jearnine Wagner in San Antonio, Texas, at 

Trinity University, while Ruth Byers was directing the 

Dallas Theater Center's Children's Theater, and a group 

under the direction of Virginia Dupuy and Luanne Klaras was 

working in Waco, Texas. All were outgrowths of an art class 

originated by Kitty Baker in 1941 (10). This book captures 

a view of the activities and creativity expressed by 

children studying at those theaters, using one united 

philosophy and process, during that period of time. 

A Place for Ideas—Our Theater begins with expressions 

of freedom. This is the vital idea that drove the theater, 

and it is seen at every turn throughout the book. It is 

also clear that with this method there was always an effort 

to allow as much freedom as possible. This is seen in most 

work based on the Integration of Abilities, the focus is on 

the space around us and our relationship to this space. 

161 



Space, freedom, and creativity combined to foster an air of 

inventiveness, which as experienced by the children and 

presented in the pages of the book. This encouragement of 

inventiveness is captured, in part, in the following 

passage. 

More important than freedom to use his physical 
space is the freedom to use his mind — to bring 
forth thoughts and ideas in his own way — not 
poured from the same mold as that of a teacher, 
parent, favorite television star, or even of an 
older brother or sister. Each individual must be 
given a chance to have independent reactions to 
the life around him. (15) 

This stirring of individualism is begun in part by 

continuously asking questions and finding stimulation for 

ideas. "Keep the questions flowing by a variety of 

experiences, field trips, music, art exhibits, and 

experiments with new materials which involve the use of the 

five senses -- taste, touch, sight, sound, and smell" (20). 

The questioning and experiencing should keep the ideas 

flowing according to Wagner and Baker. 

The authors conceived the following formula: "THE FORM 

OF AN EXPRESSION HAS A FORMULA: F(E)= SPACE + MOVEMENT + 

LINE + SHAPE + TEXTURE + COLOR + LIGHT + SOUND + RHYTHM" 

(36). Wagner and Baker provide a useful explanation: 

Each of these basic elements is a vital tool 
for the release of inner-self. One builds his 
storehouse of expression by becoming aware of each 
element as a separate entity, just as one would 
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build a vocabulary of words before using it to 
write a poem or a play. (36) 

In addition, the Elements of expression are experienced 

by students in a variety of ways before being directly 

combined in a play production. They begin with the problem 

of space. First, the class is seated in a darkened theater, 

which removes the interference of sight. Feeling and 

listening give a new orientation to space and the way 

objects may cut space differently. Then students are given 

an empty space, such as canvas, paper, or clay on which to 

express themselves with color, words, or shapes while trying 

to recapture the feeling of space free of clutter (37). 

Movement is explored by cutting space on a stage with the 

body and with a stick in hand. Later, the inanimate object 

exercise might be employed and related to a variety of media 

(45) . Line is explored in the ways it can change. "It can 

exhibit the same sensitive quality as a sound of a violin 

solo. It can express the hardness and the softness of man's 

emotions. It can give exact information, tell a simple 

story, or merely point out a direction" (46). Each line 

quality is different, as is discovered in the following 

exercises: 

1. Produce free flowing lines with no meaning at 
all. 
2. Make small and big lines. 
3. Move fast, move slowly. 
4. Move with a staccato rhythm. 
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5. Find out how your lines change as you shift the 
holding position of your brush or marker. 
6. Find out how the dynamics of your movement 
change the quality of line. 
7. Find out how different tensions will change 
your line. 
8. Hold your arm high, then close to the paper. 
9. Keep drawing lines until you find new meanings 
which can be felt in the muscles. 
10. Walk out a line pattern on the floor. Repeat 
the same pattern for half and hour. (47) 

Shape is tactile and is presented in outline, color 

areas, contours, and silhouettes (52). These are examples 

of shape exercises utilized in the Children's Theater: 

1. Knot the ends of a string together. Drop it 
onto a sheet of paper and see what shape is 
formed. 
2. Use colored paper to cut or tear as many 
different shapes as you can. Try to make 
recognizable shapes; then try for shapes that are 
not recognizable as any familiar object. 
3. Use clay to make all sorts of shapes in three 
dimensions. 
4. Close your eyes and try to recognize objects 
arranged on a tray. 

5. Assemble shapes into collages. (53) 

Texture "is basic to our enjoyment of food, clothes, 

and decoration, the writer creates his character, moods, or 

localities by describing or suggesting the textures 

associated with a person or place" (61). Texture in 

physical movement is demonstrated as emotion; anger could be 

"rough, jagged, prickly mass of metal, broken glass, or 

fire," and these images can be physicalized as with the 

Laban "Efforts" (61). Music can be a collage of texture 

related to tactile materials. We often feel music, 
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composers paint musical pictures, and audiences relate color 

and texture to sound. "Painting holds textures of the 

medium and in the look of the way it is applied. 

Color is all around in our world, in "nature, painting, 

weather, and all the objects around us" (62). In the 

Wagner/Baker application of the Integration of Abilities to 

children's creative studies, trips to libraries and museums 

are taken to see how various cultures and period styles have 

used color. Then the students experiment with color. 

Use colored chalk, charcoal, and pastels. Later 
on try watercolors, crayolas, or oil. 
1. Choose colors and combinations you like . . . 
try all the colors you would like to have in an 
imaginary rainbow, a sunset, or a moonlight night 
. . . select the colors and shapes of anger, fear, 
joy, jealousy, and sadness . . . then use the 
colors of cold, heat, wet, a spring day. 
2. Take a color and mix various degrees of black 
and with it . . . mix your own colors . . . use 
color in a bold way, in a way you never have 
before . . . use color in a subtle way. 
3. Get some bright colored pieces of stained glass 
. . . glue them on a piece of clear glass . . . 
repeat the process using a wooden board. 
4. Explore the use of color by the impressionists, 
expressionists, Fauves, and contemporary painters. 
5. Try the experiment of a class of ten to twelve 
year olds with the effect of different colors in 
ink . . . pour the various inks into water . . . 
project the results on a screen with a VuGraph. 

(64) 

Light is the next element discussed. Students are 

allowed to work with a simple lighting system to explore 

some possibilities with color, focus, texture, distribution, 

movement, and shadow. Mood, shape, and rhythm are examined, 
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and the common language of the Elements is re-enforced via 

the dynamic nature of light (66). 

Sound and silence are related to the visual metaphor of 

ripples created in a calm pool by a thrown stone. Texture, 

timbre, color, pitch, direction, and time are discussed as 

properties of sound. Voice modulations are the subject of 

some experimentation, and the resulting emotional qualities 

are discussed (68). Some of the specific exercises in sound 

are: 

1. How many different "door" sounds can you think 
of? 
2. List some mysterious sounds and analyze them; 
turn an ordinary sound into a mysterious one. 
3. Use sound only to create the corner drug store 
of a small town. 
4. Try to tell a story in sounds without using any 
words. 
5. Make up a landscape with sounds or translate a 
picture into sounds. 
6. What is the sound of red and green? of hot and 
cold? of sky and earth? of joy and grief? 
7. List all the sounds suggested to you by one 
idea from your idea-box. 
8. Use a tape recorder as an instrument to record 
a composition in sound. (68) 

Lastly the element of rhythm is studied. Rhythm is 

examined as it pertains to all art. Rhythm is present in 

all forms of communication and expression. The rhythm 

exercises are designed to "increase our ability to 

communicate ideas" (69). 

1. Search for new rhythms or rhythms which you 
have not heard before. Recall some of the rhythms 
which delighted you as a younger child—clapping 
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rhythms, games, songs, a bouncing ball, a yo-yo, 
or jacks. Recall folk rhythms and work songs 
which have nearly faded into the past. 
2. Look about you and pick out one particular 
object which you like. Examine it. What is its 
shape? How does it occupy the space it is in? Is 
it round, bumpy, big, or small? Does it have 
harsh and jerky angles or is it smooth and lazy? 
How do the lines of it translate into a rhythm? 
3. Observe construction workers. Stop and listen 
to the rhythm of their work. Try to grasp not 
only the audible rhythm, but the visual rhythm of 
their activities as well. Get the feeling of the 
entire project, the huge square steel structure 
and the humming business of the men working 
together to create a single unit. 
4. In nature we can see the rhythm of the seasons 
in the growth of plant and animal life. Anything 
we study has some kind of growth pattern or 
design. We can see it in ourselves and in our 
friends. Everything in the universe has its own 
rhythm, its own individual beat. 
5. Study a person you know well. Study his 
personality traits, movements, actions, and tempo, 
and then translate this into a clapping rhythm. 
It is amazing to learn how revealing this rhythm 
can be. Through rhythm one can get a very good 
idea of the persons' occupation, taste, size of 
stature, and philosophy of life. (69) 

Wagner and Baker include many excellent representations 

of and descriptions of some of the results of the exercises 

above. The preceding exercises seem to lead to the Word 

Study like that of Exercise Two in Integration of Abilities: 

Exercises for Creative Growth. To introduce a focus upon 

words which will eventually lead to incorporating all of the 

Elements and art forms in a play production, Wagner and 

Baker state in part: 

When we begin to think about words, we find 
that they can be associated with qualities found 
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in other art media. Words have sound, rhythm, 
line, shape, space, movement, texture, and even 
light and color. More akin to music, they have 
level, pitch, and tone. As does any other art 
medium, words also have a life of their own. 

Much of the inner life and spirit of children 
can be released through a proper attitude toward 
word study. Initially, we must not insist too 
rigorously on the discipline of correct writing 
and speaking. More important is the idea to be 
communicated. Achievement of proper diction, 
correct spelling, and excellence in writing grows 
from a need to be understood and a genuine concern 
for the audience, not from meticulous attention to 
the rule book. (102) 

The word study and automatic writing, which at the 

Children's Theater was called "train of thought" writing, is 

used to develop individual works and concepts for plays, 

which eventually are incorporated into play productions 

(102) . 

Period studies are utilized as they are in Creating 

Theater. Journaling is used as a tool of self-discovery, 

and some of the insights generated are shared in A Place for 

Ideas--Our Theater. Some wonderful essays result. A few 

brainstorming sessions are reported, and an account of the 

development and process used in creating an original 

production of Alice in Wonderland is presented (126-158). 

An excerpt from an essay of one participant, identified 

as Cindy, age 18, in Alice in Wonderland captures what is 

perhaps the essence of the entire process. 

I'll bet we used almost every idea in the play as 
a springboard to other ideas — some ideas 
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connected with producing the play and others that 
went into slightly related areas, like natural 
science and social science. We found out that 
science and art weren't so far apart after all. 
(157) 

Cindy later talks of the most important thing she 

learned in the course and through the play production. "I 

had learned more about myself" (157)! This is perhaps the 

more important result that can be obtained through the 

Integration of Abilities experience. 

The documentation of the work developed in these 

classes is a guide to the potential of children. Their 

success can and has been an impetus for development of 

creative studies in education. 

The children offered the opportunity for the type of 

studies presented by the Children's Theater are said to have 

gained in their creative and scholastic abilities. They 

were given challenges and allowed to create freely with 

little or no judgment made of their work. This is the type 

of activity that ought to be afforded all children. 

Dallas Theater Center Curriculum 

Several theses outline the classes that were offered at 

the Dallas Theater Center as community outreach (1959-1982). 

These developed out of the classes originated at the Baylor 

Theater, and were then offered to the Dallas community, and 
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eventually were developed into programs ranging from pre

school to adulthood. 

Pre-school Creative Dramatics Course 

Kathy Byrne was charged with the task of teaching 

creative dramatics to pre-school children. Her master's 

thesis, "The Validity for and an Application of a Program in 

Pre-school Creative Dramatics in a Professional Theatrical 

Environment," captures the course outline and the challenge, 

fear, and excitement of her experience. She makes a clear 

acknowledgement of Paul Baker's influence in the development 

of the class as applied to her own methods. 

Byrne was working in fairly uncharted waters: teaching 

creative dramatics to pre-school children. Teaching three-

and four-year-old children is challenging in itself, even 

before adding theatrical exercises to the curriculum. Byrne 

was working without specific guidelines or an outline for 

the course. Because of this, she turned to what was for her 

an obvious source of assistance: the Teen-Children's Theatre 

curriculum of the Dallas Theater Center, which provided some 

useful activities (Byrne 1982, 1-3). She recounts that she 

drew first on the National Education Association's 1950 

guidelines, and later on Betty Edwards' ideas of holistic 
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processing. She then merged these with the intellectual 

processes typically used in academics, and these became the 

sources guiding her goals for and expectations of the 

children under her tutelage (6-12), 

The NEA had outlined tasks for early childhood 

development, which Byrne then associated with activities for 

the class. For example, the NEA task of "Learning to 

identify with male and female adult roles" was related to 

class activities and translated into "Trying on characters 

and acting out stories is an excellent way for children to 

identify with male and female adult roles" (8). 

Byrne, as a student of Paul Baker, felt that the 

overemphasis on left-brain activities in early childhood 

stifles the creativity of a child. We can now see from 

research that learning slows when right-brain activity is 

not stimulated at an early age. This need for right-brain 

stimulation is reinforced by the Newsweek article presented 

at the beginning of Chapter Three. Byrne's idea that 

"creative development helps to make a whole child" (22) 

appears to have strong support. 

She provides for the role of creative dramatics in 

child development, and argues that supervised fantasy is a 

healthy, productive alternative to free play, which was 

advocated in most pre-school curricula. One reason for this 
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belief is that it prevents children from repetitive 

behaviors, such as that of the shy child who is left to 

experience that role repeatedly (26). Another reason for 

her belief is that "since the activities lead to their own 

play, children develop this [clear distinction of reality] 

over time, use specific props and costumes, ail which allow 

fantasy and reality [to] become easier concepts for them to 

grasp" (26-27). 

The idea of creative dramatics was not well received by 

pre-school educators with whom Byrne interviewed for ideas. 

She eventually developed a clear justification, which 

allowed her to proceed. 

Because theater is a way of looking at all of life 
on a small scale, there are many opportunities [in 
the theater] for the introduction of psychology, 
sociology, anthropology, speech and vocal 
production, history, literature, and sometimes 
even math and science. (24) 

Activities are developed around group exercises to 

encourage relaxation by and socialization of the students 

(29-30). In line with Paul Baker's philosophy and his goal 

of developing creativity, the group exercises were 

introduced into the course work to help children's 

development in this area as well. Discovery of space is 

primary, and classes move to various locations throughout 

the course in an effort to allow the exploration of new 

spaces (31). After the space is explored, the children's 

172 



focus is kept on the next exercise by working in the "magic 

circle", an outline of a masking tape circle on the floor. 

Music and other rhythmic sounds allow free movement of the 

group in or around the circle (32-33). This creates a 

controlled exploration situation for the pre-schoolers. 

Short simple stories, often fairy tales, were used for 

a variety of exercises, related to all the senses, and a 

variety of media were used to create art works that 

represented the tales. Children developed the voice by 

repeating words in a story while clapping to the rhythm of 

the meter. The children drew impressions of stories, and 

improvised scenes based on the plots of those stories (33-

37) . All these activities were designed to help develop the 

child physically, intellectually, and creatively. 

The art activity is nearly always related in 
some way to class, thus allowing the child to 
experience a concept through their body, their 
voice, their intellect, their ears, perhaps 
through texture and finally through eye-hand 
coordination and the use of color, shape, line and 
space. (38) 

In her exercises, Byrne often employed the Elements and 

the senses: "They [the children] might paint emotions and 

sounds" (38) . She states that in her classes "the 

'elements' break down life into simplicity, [so] the child 

can more easily explore her world and herself in those 

terms" (40). 
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The professional environment of the Dallas Theater 

Center allowed children to see children's plays presented by 

the Theater Center, and this helped clarify for the children 

the difference between reality and fantasy. The stories the 

children saw played on the stage are told to them beforehand 

to aid in understanding (42). This is one goal of the pre

school creative dramatics class in the professional 

atmosphere, taking place at the Dallas Theater Center: the 

children are exposed to plays which serve as a teaching 

tool. 

Weekly lesson-plan titles were Pantomime, Shape, Sound 

& Silence, Line, Fair Day, Masks, Halloween/Space, Rhythm, 

Puppets, Thanksgiving, Christmas--Prepare for Open House, 

and Open House for Parents (iv-v). A sample from the Sound 

and Silence lesson plan is representative of the process: 

Goal: Key the child in to how sounds color her 
world, help to develop the ability to really 
listen and an awareness of their own vocal sounds. 

Supplies Needed: A bell, jar of popcorn, an alarm 
clock or any three things with distinct sounds; 
record player; any recording of music; book: The 
Little Red Hen, by Paul Galdone, (New York: The 
Seabury Press, 1973), Tempera paints, large piece 
of butcher paper. 

10 minutes: WARM-UP 
Kittens around a tree. We're all kittens 

around a large tree. We call to the bird in the 
top of the tree, asking it to come down (in cat 
language). Meow, Meow, we call and call but the 
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bird won't come down because it doesn't 
understand. We get angry, so we round our backs. 
As we continue to go around, we "meow", round our 
backs, "meow", round our backs, etc. (P. 72 
Teaching Your Wings to Fly, Anne Lief Barlin, 
Santa Monica, Calif.: Goodyear Publishing Co., 
Inc., 1979). Think of how other animals move and 
the sound they make. Try them as they're named. 
Fly, crawl, hop...finish with running very fast 
like a greyhound. 

5 minutes: REST 
Lie down and listen to the sound of your 

heart and breathing. What other sounds do you 
hear? 

15 minutes: SENSORY EXERCISE 
Auditory Memory. Teacher makes the sounds of 

each: bell, popcorn, clock alarm. Children close 
their eyes and identify the sound in the order 
that it was made. 

10 minutes: DISCUSSION/VOCAL 
What is silence? When is it silent? What 

sounds do people make? Make all different kinds. 
Loud, soft. Repeat these words: Peter Piper 
Picked a Peck of Pickled Peppers. She sells sea 
shells down by the sea shore. What sounds are 
repeated? 

10 minutes: BREAK: while music is playing. 

10 minutes: READ 
The Little Red Hen. 

15 minutes: DRAMATIZATION 
Children choose parts: dog, cat, mouse, hen. 

While re-reading the story, they act it out with 
assistance from teachers, encouraging them to say 
the repetitive words: "Not I." Act it out again 
using different children. There may be more than 
one of each character, if they want to act it out 
a third time, use just enough narration to carry 
them through. 

10 minutes: ART PROJECT 
Color your favorite sound. Each child paints 

their favorite sound and writes next to it what 
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the sound is--or the teacher does. Title it: 
"Sounds & Silence." (57-58) 

Her other lesson plans show equally creative outlines 

designed to stimulate the creativity of, develop the skills 

of, and instruct these children. Classes in creative 

dramatics have much in common with traditional activities 

designed to stimulate children, but with the structure and 

focus on creating theater. Discussion of the Elements is an 

activity with makes for new awareness not typically offered 

these young children. 

Byrne's work developed in this course fosters 

individual creativity at a very young age. The opportunity 

for the development of the original thinking process 

afforded by this environment serves as the basis for later 

developments in education, which continue today. 

Primitive Man Study 

Sandra Moore outlines a process, much like Ruth Byers' 

period studies, in her master's thesis "The Study of 

Primitive Man as an Aid to Creative Development" (1977). 

Moore used the idea of pre-historic man to correlate with 

children ages eight and nine, in her creative theater class 

The particulars of Primitive Man Study incorporated the 

sensory elements with air, fire, earth, and water, the 

"elements of nature" (Moore 1977, 1). 
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The creative dramatics class uses semi-structured 

improvisation. Stated developmental goals for students 

involve creative and independent thinking, socialization 

skill development, intercultural perspective experiences, 

spontaneity, and the clear expression of ideas (2). These 

goals are to be achieved through the activities of the 

course within the historical context of primitive man. 

The correlation of the behavior of primitive man to the 

behavior of eight- and nine-year-olds is clarified by J.A. 

Hadfield in his book Childhood and Adolescence: 

At this age the child, boy or girl, is interested 
in those activities which we associate with 
primitive life, such as camping, hiking, fishing, 
climbing trees, swimming, . . . . We should say 
that this age recapitulates that of primitive man. 
(qtd. in Moore 1977, 6-7) 

Energy and enthusiasm are in abundance at this age, but 

the attention span may not be well developed. Vitality is 

very apparent in their physical activities, but focusing 

this energy is prime concern for most teachers. The world, 

particularly the natural world, is exciting at this age. 

The child has constant energy for discovery; the child 

becomes a collector of natural objects, yet often is unable 

or unwilling to complete tasks. Moore suggests that the 

desire to explore nature and society is what makes the 
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primitive man study fitting for the eight- and nine-year-old 

(6-9) . 

Moore felt the probable events in the life of primitive 

man related well to children of eight or nine. Primitive 

man struggled daily for food, clothing, and shelter. 

Hunting and gathering went hand-in-hand with his exploration 

of the environment (9). In conjunction with exploration, 

the primitive man study allows for much physical activity, 

which appeals to children in this age group. Exploration 

and physical activity must have been as important an aspect 

of the primitive age as it is to children in this age group 

(10-12). 

The urge to collect things, perhaps seen best in 

primitive man's storing up of food, is encouraged in this 

study. Membership in clubs or gangs, whether formal or 

casual and unstructured, is vital to the development of 

children at this age. This need is related to the 

tribalization of primitive man and the socialization needs 

of children (14-15). Acting and dramatization are powerful 

needs of children at this age, and working in a theatrical 

environment helps to satisfy membership needs as well. 

Self-expression is developed through "movement 

exercises, creative dramatics, and improvisations of 

primitive characters, dramatizations of primitive stories, 
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paintings and designs, and finally by evolving their own 

version of a primitive play" (20-21). The primitive man 

study, then, is designed to help children "develop 

physically, creatively, and socially" (24) . 

In the process portion of her paper, Moore examines the 

Elements of nature and provides a sort of history of 

primitive man and his supposed relationship with these 

elements. Our modern need for and relationship to the 

Elements of nature are correlated with primitive man's need 

for the same and how primitive man used these elements to 

survive. This is all related to a child's fascination with 

air, fire, earth, and water (27-30) . 

Moore made certain in her course that students received 

instruction in the Elements of nature and the sensory 

elements of expression. She found that after studying the 

sensory elements the students applied them to their work and 

that "they developed a better relationship to themselves as 

artists and their work with others became more rewarding" 

(36) . 

The next class was discussion of the historical 

perspective, followed by improvisations on the theme of 

performing the daily tasks of primitive man; the boys hunted 

and the girls "carried out their duties around the cave" 
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(38). Later there was "a ritual celebration to praise the 

gods for the meat we had received" (38). 

Also used in the course are Laban's movement "Efforts" 

(discussed in Chapter II) which were related to the life of 

and activities of primitive man, and again related to the 

Elements of "space or the air, and earth" (40). Further, 

study of the movement Efforts continued by describing 

various spaces or environments and objects in those spaces. 

Ultimately, the efforts study was used in an "effort dance," 

using the Efforts to create a ritual dance of primitive man. 

In this dance the efforts were identified as symbolic 

movements, symbols of the hunt and related activities (42-

43) . The use of candles provided the light sources for the 

performance of this ritual dance (44). Objects of nature 

were used as instruments to develop rhythm for the dance. 

To initiate each child into the tribe, my 
colleague called each one of them to the center of 
the circle. He then placed the blood (catsup) of 
the dead beast on their faces and fed them a 
portion of the animal's raw meat (jerky). They 
also had to drink the blood (tomato juice) of the 
animal. We then concluded the ritual by 
performing the dance of praise to the gods. (45) 

In this way the children related to primitive man and 

his base of operations. Playing the ritual helped invest 

the child in primitive man's way of thinking. 

Working in the Integration of Abilities fashion, 

children watched the flame of candles and then moved as 

180 



fire, drew and colored fire, and found shapes and 

silhouettes of fire (47-49). Out of this grew "texture 

painting" in which various textures, in this case textures 

of nature (pebbles, rocks, berries, acorns, sticks, clay, 

sand, and dirt) were used to create and depict scenes of 

primitive man (53). These texture-painting scenes became 

the stimulus for improvising stories of primitive man (54). 

The class created plays from their stories, which were 

developed in accordance with the process outlined by Ruth 

Byers in Creating Theater. Much of Moore's stimulus for her 

work came from the book When Cave Men Painted by Norman Bate 

(60) . Some cave men were described as lame, and students 

improvised how the cave men were injured. Students 

developed adjective word lists describing primitive man, and 

then they improvised stories using the lists (63-64). 

Moore discusses how she saw her students grow and 

develop into "creative, socially well-adjusted young actors 

and human beings" (72). They became less self-conscious 

vocally and physically and improved their understanding not 

only of primitive man, but also of humanity in general. She 

also saw them grow in their personal self-discovery (72-76). 

The students develop writing, organizational, concentration, 

and analytical skills through the writing of the plays. 
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Moore concludes with a script developed by her class 

called Dragon Along, or The Big Catch. It is a story about 

primitive man, his tribe, his hunt, and success. The big 

surprise occurs when the Cowardly Hunter brings back his 

prey, a dragon, from which are pulled real chicken legs, a 

feast for the tribe (80). 

A piece of theater was developed as students created 

plays from their instinctive motivations. Moore claims the 

children grew in all areas of study: writing, art, music, 

organizational skills, movement, and the like. This is the 

benefit of using the Integration of Abilities with young 

children--development of academic, creative, and social 

skills. 

Teen Theater 

In 1963, Louise Mosley noticed the lack of teen theater 

programs in the United States and the need for more such 

theater. In her master's thesis "Analysis of the Teen 

Theater Program of the Dallas Theater Center with Emphasis 

on Teaching Methods" she notes that up to that time there 

was only one book published in the U.S. on the topic. That 

book. Teen Theater, by Edwin and Nathalie Gross, 1953, 

offers no training methods but only "six royalty free plays 

suitable for staging by teens" (Mosley 1963, 3). Mosley 
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provides a method of study "directly influenced by Paul 

Baker's philosophy of theater" and following methods 

utilized by Ruth Byers at both Baylor University and the 

Dallas Theater Center's Teen-Children's Theater (3). 

In establishing the need for teen theater, Mosley notes 

that the adolescent is too old for the creative dramatics of 

children's theater and too young for the professional stage. 

Often in a producing organization such as the school play or 

dramatics club, a resume may be developed with little 

understanding of the theater (6). Demonstrating the need 

for and development of teen theater training methods is 

Mosley's goal. The impact of the Integration of Abilities 

is clear in the Teen Theater as it is in all Paul Baker 

Theaters. Creative and personal growth are clearly the 

goals of the Teen Theater. Gangs, delinquency, loneliness, 

inactivity, and the like were problems in 1963 much as they 

are today. "Teen theater can provide a means by which youth 

can make their contribution to society and thereby find 

their place in that society" (10), says Mosley. She notes 

the teen years are a difficult period of growth, an awkward 

period of development. The period between childhood and 

adulthood is often overlooked, and the design of the Teen 

Theater function to help bridge the gap. 
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Mosley reminds the reader that theater is a wonderful 

point of departure into the study of other cultures and 

historical periods. She insists that teen theater aids 

teens in physiological and psychological development, 

socialization, creative growth, and stimulation (10-13). 

Mosley states, "the Teen Theater program was modeled 

after an introductory course in drama called the Integration 

of Abilities, developed and taught at Baylor University by 

Professor Baker" (16). In a June 11, 1963 interview with 

Baker, Mosley quotes him as saying, "The young people in the 

classes are introduced to theater, not as a glamorous 

pursuit but as a means of developing creative growth" (15). 

He continues by emphasizing their vitality when he says that 

"teens bring an entirely different energy into the theater 

group" (15). Therefore, we see that the Teen Theater of the 

Dallas Theater Center was developed with the same attention 

to creative growth as was the Integration of Abilities. 

Mosley states that with most teen theaters are simply 

producing plays using established theatrical techniques. Of 

the Dallas Theater Center Teen Theater, she says: 

This Teen Theater seeks first to develop 
individuals from within themselves. It then helps 
the individual find a form of communication for 
his ideas. The production, given annually by each 
class, is termed a "demonstration" because it is 
simply a demonstration of the development of that 
young person and is not considered a finished or 
completed product. (20-21) 
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The Teen Theater drew teachers, from the graduate 

school talent and the resident company, after they'd 

received considerable training and apprenticeship. 

According to Mosley, Teen Theater students saw their 

teachers performing, and this opened a lot of communication 

doors for the students who were encouraged to visit with 

teachers about theater, creativity, and personal growth (22-

23) . 

Mosley provides a broad overview of the work in each of 

the four years of study in the Teen Theater, 

The first year's work in the Teen Theater is 
concerned with gaining a knowledge of the 
fundamentals of theater terms and areas of work. 
The beginning student is given a practical 
introduction to all areas of the theater—design, 
acting, directing, make-up, lighting, sound, 
playwriting, scenery construction, and stage 
managing. The first year student is guided in 
writing his own play. He then applies his 
knowledge by producing that play completely from 
the first designs to the actual performance of his 
own lines of dialogue. This format was chosen for 
the first year's work in order to serve the 
career-minded student as a basis for future work 
in the theater and to supply the inquiring student 
with enough fundamentals of theater to make him 
feel confident. The work is also planned to 
acquaint the student with a philosophy of theater 
and to clarify one method of work. 

The basic goal of the second year's study is 
to widen the viewpoint of the student. He needs 
to realize that there are many different kinds of 
theater. This goal is carried out through work in 
the various styles of theater--styles developed by 
various historical ages, and contemporary trends 
in theater. He learns how to approach a script 
when searching for the style, and then he learns 
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the fundamentals of performing, designing, and 
producing each style. 

The third year course of study seeks to 
challenge each individual student, for those who 
have stayed in theater for this period of time are 
very serious students who are usually looking for 
a career in theater. These third year students 
need more individual instruction in technique; 
they need a background in the theater classics; 
and they need to clarify their own individual 
style of acting in a practical manner by 
accumulating a resume of experience of theater. 
To meet these needs of the serious student of 
theater, the third year class makes a complete 
study of one of Shakespeare's plays and presents 
this play as its final production. 

The fourth year of study in the Teen Theater 
follows a flexible plan, which changes and evolves 
according to the individuals who make up the 
class. The needs and abilities of each one is 
taken into consideration. This is a highly 
specialized and individual group, which demands 
even more personal attention in polishing theater 
techniques and clarifying ideas and statements. 
The study may include work on a complete musical 
comedy, the production of an avant-garde play, 
advanced guidance in student-directing, or 
individual work on acting problems. (34-36) 

Mosley's thesis focuses on the third year process of 

building a performance of Shakespeare. The study works to 

examine the play carefully and to study the period in some 

detail--manners, customs, and style. She also develops the 

philosophy of the Baker theater and, to some degree, the 

class preparations and the use of improvisation and 

exercises utilizing Commedia plots and style. 
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Play in the Creative Process 

"The Validity and Application of the Element of Play in 

the Creative Process" an M.F.A. Thesis by Randolf Pearson, 

integrates the Integration of Abilities as a philosophy with 

his look at play as a tool for stimulating the creative 

process. He shows the need for play in all forms for all 

people throughout time. He defines play through historical 

periods and looks at the nature of play from child through 

adult perspectives. Play is related to joy, imagination, 

creativity, and physical, emotional, and intellectual 

development. Play is established as useful in education and 

therapy (Pearson 1977, 5-40). A short play is an 

educational tool and a healthful activity for persons of any 

age. 

Pearson argues that play in our society has been 

suppressed, and this is detrimental to creativity and the 

quality of life we experience (42). The argument for play 

development is interesting and compelling. The sum of the 

goals is seen in Pearson's formula for the creative process. 

Basically, the creative process is five 
developmental building blocks: ABSORPTION, 
INTROSPECTION, the PLAY attitude which triggers 
the imagination, spurs exploration, and insures 
enjoyment, SELECTION, and INTEGRATION. These five 
building blocks are each developmentally necessary 
and must all occur in consecutive order. The 
process of creativity is systematic, it is 
ordered, it is a progression, and it must be 
directed by a mind responding to its own usage of 
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each block. Does a child, the human at his most 
spontaneous age, have the mental, physical, 
emotional, and spiritual equipment to accomplish 
this task? He does. Creativity is a natural 
ingredient in the human personality. (47-48) 

Pearson outlines how the play experience is often 

defeated and inhibited in growing. To address this problem, 

he and Joan Meister developed a class, "A Creative Time for 

Grown-ups," which met for a two-hour period weekly for eight 

weeks at the Dallas Theater Center (83-84). This play-study 

time had a diverse enrollment and was composed of adult 

students interested in creative study. Classes began with 

warm-ups and "actual experiences of exploration, 

experimentation, and introspection" (85) focusing on play. 

An outline of the Integration of Abilities was given to 

students, and exercises influenced by Baker's exercises were 

used. 

Some exercises used, were face painting, space studies 

and Laban Efforts exercises, rhythmical breathing exercises, 

favorite things to do sharing, portrait collage creation in 

conjunction with study of the Elements of expression, line 

studies, word studies, yoga, sculpting, and the like (87-

103) . 

The Pearson project represents a culmination of the 

breadth of the classes presented through the Dallas Theater 

Center in the Baker years. Pearson also claims that the 
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Integration of Abilities as a philosophy and a methodology 

is useful to any person of any age. The promotion of 

creative play as a healthful activity is a noble pursuit 

which has not been given its rightful respect in the modern 

world. 

Other Relevant Studies 

Given that this study is attempting to seek out the 

application of the Integration of Abilities in other 

processes, two theses which incorporate Baker's work into 

academic educational applications are included in the 

discussion here. 

The first is Arthur T. Adams's master's thesis, "A 

Curriculum Guide for Teaching Secondary Students: A Non-

Intellectual Approach to the Arts". Adams uses exercises 

from the Integration of Abilities, Arthur Lessac, and Rudolf 

Laban. "The author has given the teacher a systematic means 

of analyzing the dramatic literature and uses previous 

classroom exercises for the purpose of play production" 

(Adams 1971, 2). The approach is to bring the Integration 

of Abilities and other creative exercises to the secondary 

school classroom. The effort is designed to culminate in a 

theatrical production. 
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The last, notable work associated with the synthesis of 

the Integration of Abilities into educational methodology is 

a fine study by Julia Jarrell, "An Interdisciplinary Arts 

Model for Curriculum Invention". This work brings Baker's 

method to the classroom in order to develop academic skills 

via the creation of a theatrical work. Jarrell is 

documenting her 

growth of a viewpoint toward teaching - as 
curriculum invention - that was developed in the 
experimental laboratory of Learning About Learning 
Educational Foundation in San Antonio, Texas, a 
foundation which researches and develops programs 
and materials to encourage creativity in children. 
(Jarrell 1980, 1) 

The goals are to understand one's own creative process, 

find change in whatever field of study holds one's 

attention, "understand the essences and critical features of 

the materials, tools, and media of our field [elementary 

education]," and analyze and increase understanding of the 

teaching children (2). The discovery of a creative teaching 

method was her goal, and the thesis is a recollection of 

efforts. Creative and independent work are needed for good 

teaching, as is noted by Jarrell in her thesis and in this 

quote from Albert Einstein's Out of My Later Years. 

The most important motive for work in the school 
and in life is the pleasure of work, pleasure in 
its result and the knowledge of the value of the 
result to the community. In the awakening and 
strengthening of these psychological forces in the 
young man, I see the most important task given by 
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the school. Such a psychological foundation alone 
leads to a joyous desire for the highest 
possessions of men, knowledge and artist-like 
worlonanship . . . . Such a school demands from 
the teacher that he can be a kind of artist in his 
province. What can be done that this spirit be 
gained in the school? For this there is just as 
little a universal remedy as there is for an 
individual to remain well. But there are certain 
necessary conditions which can be met. First, 
teachers should grow up in such schools. Second, 
the teacher should be given extensive liberty in 
the selection of the materials to be taught and 
the methods of teaching employed by him. For it 
is true also of him that pleasure in the shaping 
of his work is killed by force and exterior 
pressure, (qtd. in Jarrell 1980, 3) 

Paul Baker and Julia Jarrell are in good company given 

this encouragement from Einstein. Einstein seems to have 

known that creative challenges must accompany education. 

Given the choice of creative discovery in education or rote 

memorization, it seems clear that Einstein would have chosen 

the Baker approach over the traditional American schooling 

process. The students in the Jarrell workshop are given a 

goal for which to work rather than a test for which they 

must study. Education can be fun, as Jarrell's work 

suggests. 

Jarrell begins by introducing Paul Baker's philosophies 

and methods in a way most applicable to children, and moves 

on to a discussion of Jearnine Wagner and Kitty Baker's, A 

Place for Ideas—Our Theater. The Learning About Learning 

Educational Foundation was under the direction of Wagner. 
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Jarrell discusses early efforts of the Foundation and the 

Learning About Learning lab's recognition of the need to put 

"the child in charge of his own learning" (33). 

Jarrell was presented with the problem of inventing 

curriculum for students. She turned to her experience with 

the Integration of Abilities in order to solve the problem. 

The primary issue was structuring the class. "The answer, 

for me, is that I was giving form or shape to the time and 

space of experience itself [in structuring the class]" (41). 

This, then, needed to be transformed so the child could have 

time and space structured while being in charge of his own 

learning. She realized inventing her curriculum should be 

like inventing a play. She discovered that what was needed 

was a place different from the school setting which was, "a 

world unto itself" (44). What she found were five 250-year-

old missions in San Antonio, and waterways which connect the 

five missions. These missions were built by Franciscan 

missionaries and the Indians (44). This history was soon 

linked with a learning strategy and a local community 

theater play production about the missions, Los Patores. 

Jarrell defines "study" as used by integrator after 

integrator of the Baker methodology. The context has often 

defined this word, but Jarrell's definition is useful: 

The "study" format refers to the act of 
taking many different active viewpoints toward a 
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single object and generating personal - expressive 
content - as movement, drawing, words, questions, 
sounds or rhythm studies, new investigations -
from these many viewpoints. From their responses 
to the beginning exercises given by the teacher, 
children then designed study problems for 
themselves. They kept a reactions notebook on 
their resistances to the space and the work, and 
on their reactions and responses to the exercises. 
At the end of the study, each child made a little 
book about how his mind worked on the problem. 
(45-46) 

In 1975, Jarrell went to work with five fifth-grade 

students who were resistant to schoolwork. The strategy 

developed for these children was to create a "job" they were 

doing for school and then give them an "office" in which to 

work. "Our task was to make an investigation of Los 

Pastores and in two weeks host a production of the play at 

Learning About Learning" (49). 

The student's research and preparation process included 

setting up the office, interviewing the play's director, 

seeing a documentary film on the topic, previewing the play, 

interviewing some of the players, recording and documenting 

interview tapes, journaling their own feelings, creating a 

calendar for their process, and making a trip to the library 

to research the play (49-60). Many courses of instruction 

were included in this one project. It was made personal as 

it related to the students' heritage, and they were given 

responsibility for the work, which greatly motivated them to 

succeed. 
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The interviewing seems to have been educationally 

stimulating for the children. They interviewed an elder 

Mexican immigrant who spoke only Spanish. The bi-lingual 

students translated, which developed a certain pride in 

their abilities. The students have many experiences to 

apply to their work in this sort of exercise. Through the 

journaling process the students began to develop writing 

skills. They were also recording their own learning. 

Jarrell has taken space and time and learning about the 

play and made the educational experience for these children 

a real experience with real applications. According to 

Jarrell, when the children had real experience, they were 

responsible for their own learning, and when they knew for 

what purpose they were learning, then the learning became 

exciting. 

As hosts at the play, the children selected and 

organized what to share with the audience about what they 

had learned in their study of Los Pastores. The next step 

was to write about the experience. The students decided to 

create a special kind of book about their learning 

experiences to present to the players of Los Pastores. 

Jarrell set into motion new strategies extended from Baker's 

exercises in Integration of Abilities: Exercises for 

Creative Growth. 
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The following is a list of suggestions, which Jarrell 

placed on the walls of the office in order to stimulate the 

children's thought processes, which would then produce the 

needed results in an original way: 

1. Think of the rhythms of the play. Beat them 
out -
with hands 
with sticks 
with feet. 
From the rhythms make 
a. a sound study 
b. a dance 
c. add words, make a chant or a song. 

2. Write all the words that come to your mind to 
describe the different parts of the play -
Shepherds 
Night 
Devils 
Journey 
Audience 
Add your own. 
Pick one category. Arrange words in 
different ways. . . 

Write poems 
Chants 
Songs 

Try presenting differrent [sic] ways . . . 
Graphically 
Reading 
Singing 
Dancing to a rhythmic beat 

3. Write, draw, rhythms 
Sounds 
Movement patterns 
Shapes, patterns 
Images from the play 

Put your favorites into different visual forms. 
Try different material - ink, cut-out shapes, gels 
for projections. 

4. Think of the rhythms, dialogues, sounds of 
the play that stick in your mind. 
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a. Write them out, then organize and rearrange 
them; record them. 
b. Turn them into a movement, sound, word collage 
piece for the stage. 
c. Write and draw them. 

5. Think of the meanings, messages, you get from 
the play. Write, stream of consciousness, what 
comes to your mind. Write about this as images, 
pictures, messages, snatches of dialogues, bits of 
action. Make a free set of associations. Then 
try to select, synthesize, your thoughts, feelings 
about the meaning of the play. You may use 
different poems, words, sounds. 

6. Write your messages, wishes, hopes for the 
play and the players. 
Think of different forms in which to express these 
messages -
as a song 

as a poem (91-92) 

Ultimately the students and the teacher had a book of 

"poems and graphics" which they presented to the company of 

Los Pastores (96). The play was performed in San Antonio 

"in backyards, churches, [and] cantinas around town" from 

December 24th through February 2nd of each year as a 

community event (51) . 

Next Jarrell applied her process to science. The 

students studied their books and noted what they understood 

in their own way, using what they had learned about their 

own creative process. This led to their own science 

notebooks in which they used their own notation styles and 

graphics. Because the students had effectively used a 

collaborative, team approach to learning with the Los 
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Pastores project, she felt they would be successful in 

transferring that to the science project (101). This team-

building activity can be applied in any creative academic 

study in much the same way Paul Baker has adapted the 

Integration of Abilities for use in the elementary school 

setting. 

During the second year, this class created a play based 

on Los Pastores. The children pursued different interests 

in the play, but they worked together in teams. Jarrell 

drew up a 'contract' for work on the Los Pastores project. 

This included integrating academic skills to be developed, 

such as writing skills (content, punctuation, spelling, 

capitalization, etc.) and specific library skills. 

The process developed by Jarrell can be applied to any 

type of group effort which can allow individual expressive 

contributions. It seems to be an effective learning 

strategy. In outlining the process, Jarrell begins with a 

warning: 

. . . in the schooling experience there are always 
at least two sets of structures to consider. The 
first is the one the teacher creates; the second 
is composed of the structures that each child 
brings to the schooling experience. It is 
important to achieve the successful meshing of the 
two to create a productive interaction so that the 
first is a catalyst and an accessible context for 
the development of the second. Each of the stages 
of the curriculum structure should be designed to 
make this kind of interaction occur. (179) 
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The Jarrell outline for curriculum invention has four 

major stages to be accomplished. 

The first stage is the definition of a 
physical and mental context, a particular space 
and time for a particular work of the mind. To 
unfold for and with children, a curriculum project 
needs its own particular viewpoint and structure. 
This is an important beginning for any project -
to create visual, muscular, verbal hooks to hold 
in the mind that one can keep referring to as the 
project progresses. 

The function of this stage in general is to 
create the physical and mental contexts for work. 
Specifically, this component must present the 
puzzle, dilemma, or investigation problem. It 
must introduce the thing to be investigated and 
give something of its background and qualitative 
nature. Styles, procedures, processes for the 
work that the children will be expected to use 
must be identified. This component must set the 
jobs, tasks to accomplish as a group and 
individually during investigation. (179-180) 

Exploration and investigation are the emphasis of the 

second stage. 

In this stage, the individual takes one 
specific element from the larger context, and 
investigates it. This is repeated many times. 
Each tiny investigation has a product - not always 
a tangible one, but, in each, something is 
generated from the individual - awareness of a 
qualitative essence - a movement through space, a 
new gesture, a quality of time, a line. This may 
be expressed as a drawing, a poem, a word, a 
movement, a sound, or it may not be expressed at 
all. This stage extends the act of knowing in 
many tiny moments of generative investigation. 

The third stage is creating a final form. In 
a sense this feels like starting over with a new 
problem, a new rhythm, a new focus. The large, 
open size experiences are over. It is time to 
quit generating viewpoints, possibilities, 
information. It is time to reflect, find 
meanings, organize and create a final 
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representational form that somehow captures or 
recreates the essences of the experiences and 
information and the meanings it has had for the 
children . . . . 

Regardless, in this component the focus is on 
the form - the final product. 

The fourth stage is the process of pulling 
back, reflecting and analyzing one's way of 
working, and one's products of work. With this in 
mind, one redefines and structures new areas for 
investigation, new problems, projects, methods of 
working. This is a time to look back to patterns 
of work in order to move forward more 
independently. (181-182) 

It is easy to see Julia Jarrell's implementation of the 

play production process in her method of instruction and the 

influences of her mentors in the development of her 

methodology. A section of her conclusion is akin to a major 

theme in Paul Baker's Sensory Learning Workshop and is very 

good advice for any teacher or student; the theme of keeping 

the child as the center of learning and helping him/her find 

his/her optimum learning senses is clear in Jarrell's 

qualities checklist. 

The checklist emphasizes many issues. She asks that 

students be allowed a large volume of visual experiences and 

information, and be allowed time for viewing; that rhythmic 

studies be performed; and that the child deal with rhythm 

physically, aurally, and visually. Tactile experience is 

vital for the learning to become real, according to Jarrell. 

The curriculum ought to be diverse enough to allow children 

with different kinds of sensory talents and ways of thinking 
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to be involved in the study. Finally, the project should 

allow for a variety of forms to be used in its structure in 

order to allow contributions from all students (199-200). 

Jarrell discusses her new-found desire to take school 

outside the school walls and out into the world. The 

"schooling space" ought to be "an empty, open, multi

functional space that can be molded to hold many new forms, 

visions for the future" (201). Indeed, she is looking for 

the school to be the world of experience in individual 

learning though the efforts of group activity. 

Conclusion 

The applications discussed in this chapter reflect many 

of the ways the Integration of Abilities has been integrated 

into children's education and development to assist in the 

creative discoveries of children, young and old. It reveals 

that the philosophies of creativity and education developed 

by Paul Baker and his many collaborators have very broad 

applications. 

The artist/teacher/authors who have contributed to this 

body of work insist that learning, and education in general, 

has taken place in the creative environments that they 

created. When these creative environments are afforded 

students, the potential for learning is then conducive to 

200 



them all and not simply limited to textual learners. 

Learning in all disciplines is enhanced through creative 

study in theater and the arts. 

Creative development makes for new knowledge, and the 

Integration of Abilities offers approaches in this vein. 

Education must be available to students with varied learning 

styles. This is difficult to achieve but, when practices, 

seems to yield students more gifted in a variety of 

disciplines, integrating these skills produces, 

understanding and creative thinking. 

In the examination of the Integration of Abilities as 

applied to Sensory Learning activities and as demonstrated 

by the cumulative efforts of the Teen/Children's Theater, 

the potential for this process and thinking to be applied to 

most any creative task or learning activity is seen to be 

viable. The study of the applications of the Baker 

philosophies and methodologies as used in play production is 

discussed in the next chapters and will clarify these 

applications further. 

Of interest as well is the freedom with which ideas and 

methods were shared in the Baker organizations. It seems 

that the whole of the Baker effort is involved in a 

considerable ebb and flow of the sharing of ideas and 

exercises. This free exchange of ideas, amongst the 
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practitioners of the Integration of Abilities, extends over 

generations and to collaborators unknown to each other. 

This is an important issue for this study: that the 

Integration of Abilities as a philosophy and methodology can 

be and is shared freely and adapted to such a wide range of 

applications. The synthesis of the Integration of Abilities 

with general education and to play-making for children has 

been demonstrated here; subsequent chapters will examine its 

use in other areas of theatrical production. 
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CHAPTER V 

SYNTHESIS OF THE INTEGRATION OF 

ABILITIES IN ACTING 

AND DIRECTING 

Introduction 

The Integration of Abilities has been incorporated into 

the areas of acting and directing in the theater as an 

educational tool and in production practices since its 

inception. Paul Baker has implemented the processes in all 

areas of production, in academic curriculum, and across 

discipline lines. Because theater is a collaborative 

venture it is typically difficult to see a clear distinction 

between the disciplines of acting and directing in actual 

play production. The impact of the synthesis of the 

Integration of Abilities, as product or resulting works of 

art, is minimized in this chapter in order that the focus 

remain on process. There are many applications of the 

Integration of Abilities in acting and directing which are 

discussed here; it is the goal here to continue highlighting 

how the integration has been achieved and to lessen the 

results or product. 

I have separated acting and directing in as clear a 

fashion as possible in dealing with this subject matter. 

The opening view is of acting with directing to follow. To 
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be examined are the Integration of Abilities as applied to 

acting, as well as examination of new methods resulting from 

the synthesis of the Integration of Abilities approach to 

acting with other processes. The same holds true for the 

examination of directing practices integrating the 

Integration of Abilities. Since the Integration of 

Abilities is designed for each creative person to use in 

developing his or her own way of working, the evolution 

should continue. This evolutionary process is a factor with 

the Baker philosophy as it is with any useful idea. It 

evolves as its own method and in addition grows into 

something new from grafting it with other approaches. 

Applications in Acting 

This first examination is a focus on acting and the 

Integration of Abilities and seems to be a sort of grafting 

together of method approach to acting. Aspects of 

Stanislavski's method will be seen in the approach Claudia 

Sullivan takes in The Actor Alone (1993). This publication 

is commercially available for use by actors and teachers of 

acting. It delineates a method integrating the Baker system 

with the more traditional method of Stanislavski. 

Subsequent works take very different approaches to the 

problem. 
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"The Actor Alone," by Claudia N. Sullivan 

In the Foreward, Paul Baker encourages the reader to 

utilize the processes and fresh approaches presented by 

Sullivan. He reveals a great deal of excitement for this 

work. Baker says: 

In this book Claudia Sullivan splits the 
artistic atom by dissecting and breaking open the 
relationship of the five senses as experienced 
through the universally accepted vocabulary of the 
Elements of form: space, movement, rhythm, shape, 
texture, sound and silence, line and color. 
(Sullivan 1993, ix) 

Sullivan does this and more, integrating Baker's 

methods to those of Stanislavski, utilizing Aristotle's six 

dramatic elements (calling them the six dimensions of a 

play) and developing the Ten Line Exercise. These major 

points of The Actor Alone provide vital tools for an actor 

developing a character alone. 

Sullivan begins by establishing what is acting. She 

argues that acting is art and craft, craft being "something 

done with skill and ingenuity" stemming from learning 

"particular steps or techniques as part of the process" 

(12). The artistic enters when: 

The actor becomes a reflection of himself— 
his experiences, perceptions, attitudes and 
working process. As he takes on the role he 
combines the reflection of himself with that of 
the character, thus offering a new world view in 
his persona on stage. The ideas of the playwright, 
the character (which has a life of its own within 
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the context of the play) and the actor present a 
unique world view to the audience. (13) 

Thus Sullivan requests the actor to become craftsman 

and artist in character development. Through this 

discussion, credibility in her process is built by beginning 

with traditional theories and then integrating the Baker 

method, which proves to be a core aspect of her process. 

Her concept of the actor alone stems from the position 

in which many actors find themselves when directors cannot, 

for a variety of reasons, or will not help the actor develop 

characterization, for classroom study or for preparing 

audition materials. The idea is to give actors and acting 

students tools for role creation. Tools needed for this 

task are outlined in exercises for actors to use when they 

are working, as they often should, in solitude. 

In her second chapter, "The Elements of Acting," 

Sullivan begins by touching on the methods of Grotowski, 

Stanislavski's System, and Lee Strasberg's Method. These 

approaches are not diminished, but it is offered that 

Baker's Integration of Abilities approach to acting factors 

in the need for actor's self-awareness in addition to 

character awareness. Indeed, as seen in the examination of 

the Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth, 

this creative work is fixed on self-awareness integrated 

with the sensory, imaginative, and intellectual. If the 
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actor understands how he or she works then there will likely 

be a more original character created when incorporating 

methods of the major acting schools. The Elements are noted 

and developed for the actor's use in Sullivan's approach. 

She makes it clear that the Integration of Abilities 

philosophy centers upon the actor's response to a particular 

environment given specific stimuli. This requires the actor 

to discover and react to the needs of the character. 

Essentially, she is after actor self-discovery before actor 

discovery of character. 

Criteria are established for the actor to use in 

character development by working from an objective 

viewpoint. Sullivan asks the actor to use the Elements to 

provide answers about the character. It should be 

remembered that the Elements seem to be examined in 

isolation, but the questions and answers derived from this 

integration approach are inseparable. Each of the Elements 

has its influence upon the others, and this is perhaps the 

benefit of discovery: a unified analysis of the character. 

The first element discussed by Sullivan is rhythm. 

Rhythm found in the heartbeat and the breath are the most 

basic and primitive of rhythms, yet also the most revealing. 

The heartbeat provides the "life-beat," and breath can 

reveal all responses of emotion and activity, consciously 
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and unconsciously. The rhythm of the character's walk, 

gesture and even rest can reveal the way the body moves 

through space and relates to the environment. All verbal, 

vocal, and physical manners of rhythm ought to be examined. 

Rhythms of the environment are to be examined as well, as 

they affect us greatly. The rhythm of work, traffic, the 

sea, parades, seasons, periods of history, occupations, and 

times of day are all examples of environmental rhythm. The 

examination is as vital to the growth of a character as it 

is to the development of any person (23-25). 

Character rhythm assessment is all fairly standard 

actor awareness technique, but Sullivan integrates the 

standard awareness with Baker's Integration of Abilities 

resulting in new technique. It is not at all startling that 

rhythm is a vital aspect of character, but it is perhaps 

rare at best for rhythm to receive the attention it is due. 

Sullivan offers excerpts from Shakespeare's Macbeth and 

Oscar Wilde's The Importance of Being Earnest to be studied 

for rhythm of climaxes and pace, the basic rhythmic study of 

the beats. 

Through this particular element [rhythm] the actor 
can create the personality of a dramatic character 
and contrast it to other characters in the play. 
The vocal patterns, movements, and emotional 
makeup of the character become discernible through 
their rhythmic differences. Life, whether real or 
as presented on the stage, is organized in the 
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bounds of space through rhythm. Rhythm does not 
exist in emptiness. Rhythm fills space. (32) 

Space, as has been seen, must be filled. Here rhythm, 

as a time-based element, integrates with its counterpart, 

space. Space is filled with rhythm, movement, color, or 

silhouette. Character life is normally tied to how a 

character relates to space and other characters occupying 

that space. Sullivan provides an example of character space 

utilization by discussing Laura from Tennessee Williams's 

The Glass Menagerie. 

Laura is shy, withdrawn and frightened of the 
outside world and its cruelty, harshness and 
insensitivity to her. This fear is reflected in 
her relationship to the space around her. Her 
life is lived within the context of her family's 
small apartment and her glass animals. Strangers 
who enter this guarded space, as in the case of 
the Gentleman Caller, are admitted reluctantly. 
(35) 

Sound and silence are next up to fill space in 

Sullivan's process. Sounds of nature, mechanical sounds, 

and human emotional sounds and silence are given exercise in 

this section. Sound/silence exercise and emotion are 

combined with the breath to study boredom, anger, fear, 

grief, passion, and physical pain, all developed through 

memory much like that of Stanislavski's emotional memory. 

Movement is given the treatment of Baker's exercise. 

Line drawings are developed with a series of questions which 

are as follows: 
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How does the character move in the dramatic 
environment? Are his movements direct, quick, and 
aggressive, or are the movement patterns angular, 
meandering or plodding? Imagine that your 
character has paint on the bottoms of his feet and 
his movements can be traced as he moves throughout 
the play. What kind of movement patterns will be 
visible? (40) 

The answers are recorded for later and ongoing use, 

being integrated with other elements used in building 

internal and external characterization. The journaling work 

is to continue throughout the process of character discovery 

as it is in the Integration of Abilities. 

Line and direction are discussed next, with basic line 

and direction having been established with movement 

exercises. Sullivan suggests study of bodily movement and 

gesture via an abstract line/direction drawing. An abstract 

line drawing of the character is also encouraged as an 

objective analysis of character (43-45). This is an 

approach which seems to grow out of Baker's Exercises One 

and Two, where new ideas, lines and drawings emerge from a 

simple line or movement. 

Silhouette is given brief treatment and related to body 

image, size and shape, and basic physical typing. The 

character's self-image as silhouette is also important. The 

proud and the weak and downtrodden character lines are 

exemplified (45). Actors work on creating the silhouette, 

which reveals an essence of the character. 
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Texture and color are discussed, and mention is made of 

the human unconscious response to these elements as well as 

their inherent relationship with other elements. 

In summation of her address to the Elements, Sullivan 

notes the similarities of Baker's approach to character 

study with Stanislavski's. Both delve into the inner and 

outer aspects of character. Where they differ is in the way 

Baker implements the freedom-giving influence of abstract 

modern artists in a variety of disciplines. This process of 

creating character originates from within the actor, from 

the original self. 

Sullivan credits Sally Netzel as well as Baker for many 

of the ideas she used in developing the Ten Line Exercise, 

as a series of exercises basically integrating the 

Integration of Abilities with sense memory and sensory 

awareness (xiii). This is the main significance of the book 

in terms of this dissertation. The studies or exercises are 

useful tools for actors seeking character enhancement. 

The Ten Line Exercise is a process of six studies 

intended to develop insight into character. Sullivan 

suggests that the first five studies can be done in any 

sequence, which seems most appropriate to the situation. 

Sullivan provides workbook suggestions for each study in 

chapter five of The Actor Alone, which are presented here in 
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brief form. Descriptions and samples of the studies are 

included in the text as a means of providing a view of how 

the studies might develop. Questions from the worksheets 

are incorporated with each study's description below. Of 

the questions Sullivan poses, the following instruction is 

provided. 

Each study provides questions to ask of your 
character, points to consider about your own 
relationship to the character, and other stimuli 
which may provide valuable insight into the role. 
Feel free to add to the list if necessary. (112) 

In The Actor Alone all of the Elements are to be 

examined or considered with each study, and as a 

consequence, when all of the proposed studies are finished 

there is in effect a complete sensory examination of 

character via the composite of the studies. Considering the 

six studies as a whole process, there is within them the 

whole of the character examined and defined by the actor. 

If examined thoroughly, the six studies or exercises, when 

completed, ought to provide the actor a sensory, emotional, 

intellectual and spiritual understanding of the character. 

The Word Study is designed to help actors explore the 

character in as many ways as possible. All areas of the 

character's external life, on the stage and off, and the 

character's inner life, are to be listed. Likes, dislikes, 

attitudes, physicality, environment, and any factors that 
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move the character in any way ought to be written for the 

study. The goal is to develop an expression of words that 

will freely capture what the actor can surmise about the 

character. 

Columns of words are discouraged, and actors are 

encouraged to write down word impressions in a way that 

reveals the feel or emotional impact of the words. Words 

should take shape, change color and texture, and generally 

be written to look like what they are intended to express; 

this is visual/textual integration (Figure 5.1). Phrases 

are acceptable, but any effort to cast words into sentences 

or paragraphs is discouraged. The words in effect answer 

questions for the actor regarding all facets of the 

character. The character should be expressed from as many 

sensory responses as possible, freely associating character 

traits with words that express their being (61-63). 
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The Word Study 

Character 
Play 
Playwright 

(You may list, draw, paint or scribble words, word 
phrases, or word associations with the character. 
You are encouraged to experiment with the manner 
in which you record the words. Be aware of 
abstract images that may come up as you expand 
your list.) 

What are my character's: 
likes 
dislikes 

favorite colors 
favorite foods 
What are my character's physical traits? 

Tall? Short? Thin? Obese? Walk with a limp? 
Walk with short steps? Free flowing gestures? 
Limited or uptight mannerisms? 

What does my character look like? 
Attractive? Athletic? Proud? Younger than 
his/her years? Muscular? Willowy? 

What are some of my character's 
idiosyncrasies or mannerisms? 
Biting nails? Crooked smile? Plays with hair? 
Left-handed or right-handed? Smokes 
cigarettes or cigars? Squints? Hands on hips 
or arms crossed across chest? 

What are some of my character's psychological 
traits? 
Worrisome? Self-centered? Low self-esteem? 
Victim? Martyr? Belief in God or supreme 
being? Depressed? 

What are some biographical and experiential traits 
of my character? 

Figure 5.1. The Word Study 
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Only child? Siblings? Hometown? Home country? 
Time of history? Happy childhood? Trauma or 
tragedy in youth, or adolescence? Married? 
Educational background? Occupation or career? 

How does my character feel about the following: 
money 
power 
sex 
death 
food or drink 
his/her parents ^ 
his/her spouse or children 
significant inanimate objects 
time 
home 

What is my character afraid of? 
What does my character want? 
From other [sic]? From himself/herself? From life? 

At any moment in the play? 

Describe the rhythm of your character's walk 

hand and arm movements 
speech 
thinking 
overall pattern of movement 

Relate your character in movement, rhythm or 
appearance to an animal or inanimate object. 

Birdlike? Catlike? Innocent like a rose? 
Snowy hair? Staccato speech? (112-114) 

Figure 5.1. Continued 

Sullivan reminds the acting student that Paul Baker 

encourages the work on Word Study to be done at various 

times and in a variety of moods in order to be most open to 

creative discoveries (63). The free imagination is vital to 

the success of the Word Study. The Word Study is a 
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springboard for subsequent studies, and discovery here will 

enhance the results of the following studies. 

The Sound Study uses abstract and real sounds as a 

means of sensory communication in character study (Figure 

5.2). It avoids dialogue and incorporates breath. 

Vocalizations of as broad a sort as possible are developed 

to demonstrate character. Physical sounds, environmental 

sounds, and perhaps music created by or for the character 

may all be developed in the Sound Study. The actor creates 

a "soundtrack" which will demonstrate the life of the 

character (64-65). 
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The Sound Study 

Character 
Play 
Playwright 

(Look first at the word study for any listing of 
sounds. Remember that sounds may be 
environmental, musical, auditory or rhythmic. 
Avoid spoken works or long passages of dialogue. 
The purpose of the sound study is to provide a 
backdrop or "soundtrack" of your character within 
the context of the play.) 

What are the sounds of the environment of the 
character? 
Are there machine sounds? Kitchen sounds? 
Sounds of babies crying or children playing? 
Office sounds? Heavy doors slamming? Creaky 
doors or furniture? 

What sounds does the character bring to the 
environment? 
Does the character walk with a heavy walk? 
High-heeled shoes? Soft-soled shoes? Does the 
character walk on wooden floors? Concrete? 

What sounds does the character make? 
Bawdy laughter? Giggle? Does the character 
hum or sing? Does the character whistle or 
make other vocal sounds? Does the character 
make audible sounds as they move, stretch, or 
cry? 

Are musical sounds a part of the play? 
Is music playing on a musical instrument? A 
radio or television? Is music or singing a 
part of the play? 

What are the sounds that express the psychological 
or emotional state of the character at 
various times in the play? 
Crying? Screaming? Laughing? Grunting? 
Gasping or breathing in surprise? Disgust? 
Grief? Delight? 

Figure 5.2. The Sound Study 
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What are sounds that other characters 
express, mechanically or psychologically, in 
the play? 

In your sound study, do psychological, mechanical, 
environmental or musical sounds dominate? 

Does your sound study present an overall character 
profile? 

Does your sound study present a backdrop, in 
chronological order, for the play? 

The sound study may be recorded or performed live, 
or a combination of both. Remember, the 
sound study should present a character 
profile. What is communicated through the 
study? What aspects of the character or the 
character's life within the context of the 
play are expressed in sound? (114-115) 

Figure 5.2 Continued 

The Visual Study works to express character in any 

visual medium that the actor feels is needed and/or useful. 

. . . whether it be a sculpture, collage, a painting, a 
textural composition, or a nature object such as a 
rock, piece of wood, or leaf. An abstract painting 
could be used to express the character or an object 
from the actor's personal life which, when visualized, 
evokes a desired response. (65) 

It is helpful if effort is made to incorporate all the 

primarily visual elements in the Visual Study, thus allowing 

for optimum characterization through line, shape, color, or 

texture (Figure 5.3). 

Sullivan suggests that the Visual and Sound Studies may 

contribute to the design areas of theatrical production. 

Actors may share their studies with designers giving 

designers more insight into the characters. Resulting in a 

benefit from the process via the collaboration. This 
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collaboration increases as designers make discoveries and 

share their studies with actors. 

The Visual Study 

Character 
Play 
Playwright 

(Review the word study for visual descriptions of 
the character. Feel free to interpret the 
character in any visual means you feel like 
exploring: paint, collage, sculpture, object of 
nature, or inanimate object.) 

What are the colors and textures that express the 
character? 
Muted colors? Vibrant colors? True value 
colors? Soft, pastel colors? Smooth texture? 
Gritty? Rough? 

What is the silhouette of the character? 
How does line express the character? 

Jagged lines? Curved lines? Aimless, circular 
lines? Straight lines? 

Is the character best expressed in a three-
dimensional form? 

What media best express the character in three-
dimensionality? 

Is the character best expressed in abstract visual 
style? 

What colors? patterns? shapes? concrete images? 
Can your character be expressed in an object of 

nature? 
What are the visual rhythms of the object? Are 

they similar to those of the character? 
What similar visual qualities does your character 

share with a sea shell? a piece of bone? a 
leaf? a stone? 

What does the visual study communicate about your 
character? (115-116) 

Figure 5.3 The Visual Study 
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The Movement Study is another seemingly obvious study 

but, again the growth is in the process. The actor is to 

test physical character movements, real and abstract. 

Internal movement, or thoughts and motivations for movement, 

and external movement, the physical movement, are to be 

examined. The study is to avoid dance, and is designed to 

enhance understanding of the "mental, physical, and 

emotional qualities of the character as expressed through 

movement" (67). There are also contributions from the Word, 

Visual, and Sound Studies, when these have preceded the 

Movement Study. 

The Movement Study must dig into the emotional and 

physical aspects of character. With the Movement Study 

Sullivan makes use of Rudolf Laban's Efforts, as do many 

others who utilize the Baker systems. A concise definition 

is provided in The Actor Alone. 

Laban classified all human movement into 
categories called efforts. In movement energy is 
expended. This exerted energy emphasizes four 
main motor factors: flow, weight, time and space. 
The inner or psychological motivation which 
precedes movement is significant to the dramatic 
actor, and the effort classification of movement 
provides the actor with a viable description of 
psychological and physical movements. 

The efforts may be outlined according to the 
motion factors defining each effort. The efforts 
are punch, slash, dab, flick, press, wring, glide 
and float. Punch is straight in direction of 
flow, heavy in weight, and fast in time. Slash is 
curved, heavy and fast; dab is straight, light and 
fast; while flick is curved, light and fast. 
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Press, wring, glide and float are all slow in 
time, yet they differ in space and weight. Press 
is straight and heavy; wring is curved and heavy; 
glide is straight and light; and float is curved 
and light. (93) 

This description could prove highly useful to actors 

preparing movement studies. The Efforts and terms used to 

describe movements can enhance communication between the 

actor and the teacher, director, designers and/or other 

actors. Hence, the study of the Laban Efforts can aid 

actors in sharing, demonstrating, and developing their 

insights into the character. 

If there is a definite period style, stylistic quality, 

or fashion at work for the production the actor is to 

consider its impact on characterization. The exploration of 

all character movement and emotional development is the 

concern of the actor in the Movement Study (Figure 5.4). 
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The Movement Study 

Character 
Play 
Playwright 

(Review the word study for suggestions of movement 
patterns, movement habits, movement styles, 
gestures and mannerisms. Remember to consider 
abstract movements which may express psychological 
or emotional traits.) 

What are some specific actions that the character 
performs in the play? 
Work actions? Household chores? Personal 
grooming habits? 

How does the character handle objects in the play? 

Keys? Eating utensils and food or drink? 
Cigarettes, cigars or pipes? Eyeglasses and 
other personal items? 

Can your walk through the actions of your 
character scene by scene for the entire play? 

Can you walk through the actions of your character 
in slow motion? 

What abstract movements express psychological or 
emotional traits of the character? 

Is the psychological or inner character flick? 
Glide? Press? 

Are the abstract movements slow? Fast? Heavy? 
Light? Straight? Curved? 

Prepare a movement study which expresses the 
physical as well as psychological life of the 
character. Use abstract movements or 
movement pattern as transitions from one 
movement to the next. (116-117) 

Figure 5.4 The Movement Study 

The Choice Study is "literally the choice of the actor" 

(68) (Figure 5.5). Research into some aspect of the 

production is vital to this study. Research into style. 
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period, costume, playwright, philosophy, or any area that 

needs development is the specific goal of the choice study. 

Previous studies can be revisited and grown or combined with 

the new formal research. "This study may be presented in 

the form of a performance, a study, or an informative 

discussion/lecture on the pertinent material gained through 

research or further study by the actor" (68). The format of 

the presentation depends on the nature of the subject 

explored in the choice study. 
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The Choice Study 

Character 
Play 
Playwright 

(Review the play for aspects that may need further 
study. Remember that you may repeat any of the 
previous studies for more in-depth work.) 

Are you familiar with the time period in which the 
play is set? If not, consider reading 
novels, poetry or nonfiction to give you a 
better understanding of the time period, the 
social mores, and the beliefs of the time 
period. 

What fiction works are set in the same period? 

What music is from the period? 
Are there films set during the same period? 

Are you familiar with all of the language use in 
the play? 

Make a list of words or word phrases with which 
you are unfamiliar. 

Are there words or word phrases of which you have 
a semantic misunderstanding? 

Are there special activities or abilities that you 
must have to portray the part? 

PJay a musical instrument? Dance? Handcrafts? Is 
the character physically handicapped? 

If you repeat one of the previous studies what are 

you trying to achieve? (117-118) 

Figure 5.5 The Choice Study 

The Ten Line Study is to be a synthesis of all 

understanding gained in the earlier studies. Approximately 

ten lines are selected from the play and delivered in 

chronological order. These ten lines should be lines that 

can incorporate aspects of previous studies. "The ten line 

study is in effect the performance of the character through 
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The Ten Line Study 

Character 
Play 
Playwright 

(The ten line study is a performance of the 
character in the complete play but in condensed 
form. Various lines from the play provide 
"moments," turning points, conflicts, crises or 
degrees of change in the life of the character. 
These moments from the play may be accompanied 
with images or elements from the sound, visual or 
movement studies. You are encouraged to use 
abstract movements or sounds to illustrate 
psychological traits in the character. Actual 
sounds and movements will give the study a feeling 
of performance and realism.) 
Choose approximately ten lines from various scenes 
of the play that place your character in a 
different emotional, psychological or physical 
state. (If your character does not have a large 
number of lines from which to choose, do choose 
ten moments of inner change in the character. 
These inner changes may or may not occur within 
the character as he/she is on stage.) 
Line 1 
Line 
Line 
Line 
Line 
Line 
Line 
Line 
Line 
Line 
What 

2 
3 
4 
5 
6 
7 
8 
9 
10 
ar are the physical actions that occur during 

the line in the play? 
What is the psychological or emotional state of 
the characters during the line? 
What sounds or movements can provide time for a 
progression of the character from one state or 
plane of feeling to another? 
Do you feel that you express the complete 
character in the performance of the ten line 
study? (118-119) 

Figure 5.6 The Ten Line Study 
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the entire play as expressed through roughly ten lines 

chosen from the play" (69). Material from previous studies 

can enhance transitions. The goal is for the actor to 

demonstrate the character's progress through the entire play 

in these ten lines. It is intended that there be a 

performance of the Ten Line exercise, which is then 

critically discussed by the cast or class. 

The Ten Line Exercise is intended as a part of the 

character development process and not as an end in itself. 

Sullivan recommends that feedback, in the form of questions, 

should be addressed to the actor when the works are shared 

with the class or company. They are as follow: 

What was communicated? 
What was the quality of the work in progress? 
Was the actor connected to the character in 

action or in words? 
Did the work in progress have a feeling of 

unity and a sense of wholeness to it? 
What, if any, personal associations do you 

have with this work? 
Classmates or instructors should be as 

specific as possible in offering feedback on the 
work in progress. Images, words or word phrases 
can be used to explain what was communicated by 
the student actor. (61) 

In chapter four of The Actor Alone, Sullivan begins by 

reminding actors to read and re-read the play for content 

and form, which she discusses briefly. The six basic 

elements of dramatic form (plot, character, theme, language, 

or music, and spectacle) are presented by Sullivan in her 
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book and are to be considered in preparing the studies. 

Also included are examples of actor studies, which help 

bring the process into focus for the reader. 

Journaling maintains its importance in the Sullivan 

approach, just as it does in all Integration of Abilities-

based processes. The discipline of journaling combined with 

the other acting techniques and the creative approach 

outlined in The Actor Alone,is a pragmatic, freedom-

offering, approach to acting. 

The actors who have their work detailed in The Actor 

Alone seem to have made insightful choices in character 

development through their work using the Ten Line Study. 

The time commitment is a worthwhile investment, according to 

the actors in the study. 

The exercises require time to study and develop. They 

require risk-taking and exploration of character. Often 

actors are inclined to study character yet avoid analysis of 

the complexities of the character. Rehearsal time is short, 

and valuable and real understanding of character may be 

short-changed in favor of more practical matters of staging. 

With the Ten Line exercise the actor is challenged to work 

on character development outside of rehearsal, alone. 

Claudia Sullivan has provided a useful tool for actors, 

yet is quite clear that the Ten Line Exercise is not the end 
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to character development. It is a strong beginning point. 

Upon its completion the actor has a wealth of source 

information that can be used throughout the rehearsal 

process or in the audition. The influence of these studies 

can continue to have an effect on character development if 

the actor returns to the work created in the studies to 

refresh his or her ongoing efforts. These discoveries will 

also have an impact on other actors in their development of 

character and the relationships between characters. 

Integrated Approach to Actor's 
Physical Development 

Robyn Baker (Flatt) pursued an approach to developing 

the actor's physical tool in her thesis, "An Integrated 

Study for the Actor's Physical Development Utilizing 

Fundamental Principles of Art, Dance, Mime and Music." 

Baker begins with a statement of her understanding of art, 

which also reflects the influence of her father's 

philosophy. 

One must realize that a basic art is built on 
the premise that each person is a lone being whose 
views of existence are solitary and will find 
manifestation only if that person brings his 
artistic powers to a focal point in a perceivable 
symbol (Baker 1963, 1) 

She makes it clear in her introduction that artists 

need "technique" and "creativity" (2). She reminds us of 
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Frank Lloyd Wright's definition of a work of the mind--

creation with the head, heart, hand, and imagination--and 

imposes this synthesis on acting. Baker's focus in this 

approach to creative work is on movement in acting. 

Movement exists as the very essence of life. 
All activities, whether occupational, 
recreational, or artistic utilize movement as a 
vehicle. Movement reveals man's inner condition. 
Thus, it is the duty of the actor to have a 
conscious knowledge of its symbolic communication, 
of the way in which it reveals a person's direct 
experiences. (4) 

The facility of movement for the actor, according to 

Robyn Baker, demands more than dance training. In order to 

reach beyond dance training in movement expression for the 

actor. Baker proposes to accomplish four objectives with her 

work: 

(1) to establish the role of movement in every 
day[sic] life, (2) to investigate the importance 
of movement as a tool for the actor, (3) to 
consider the purposes of the technical training of 
the actor's body as an expressive instrument for 
movement, and (4) to project a course of study 
which will directly serve the development of the 
body for the repertory actor who must create 
varied types of characters from many periods of 
history. (6-7) 

Physicalization (all movement and bodily response) is 

related to the intellectual and emotional. We as human 

beings breathe and move to function and survive and to 

relate to our world the emotions we experience. This is all 

demonstrated via physicalization. Ail mental processes have 
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some movement response, as has been discussed in earlier 

chapters. Robyn Baker clarifies that there is bodily 

response to all experience and thought. Through examination 

of bodily rhythm: the heartbeat, the breath, the (gross) 

motor rhythm of the body cutting through space, and the 

emotional rhythmic patterns and mental processes may be 

manifest physically (10-13). "Movement, therefore, is not 

only the essence of life, but, through its manner of motion, 

serves as a key to the meaning of life" (13). Given this 

life-enveloping character of movement. Baker muses on why 

humans typically live virtually unaware of their own 

movement: "Few people are conscious of either the rhythmic, 

tension, or spatial elements of their movement patterns" 

(13). This all-too-human tendency must be overcome if the 

actor is to express fully the needs of the character in the 

acting process. It is the relationship of life to movement, 

conscious and unconscious, which occupies Baker's energies 

in developing movement expression for the actor. It is on 

this basis that Baker moves on to the examination of the 

actor's artistry in movement and the implementation of both 

conscious and unconscious movement in characterization. 

Baker sets out in her thesis to examine physical 

technique and relate it to creative character development. 

She defines the physical needs via style: 
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Art eliminates the non-essential and preserves 
only those elements which contribute to the 
ultimate purpose of the selected view-point. 
Different civilizations set down rules for what 
makes an art form. These rules change from time 
to time and give rise to what man calls "style." 
(36) 

Through time and in different cultures style is 

constantly challenged, and new forms develop which in turn 

are accepted; this new style is then challenged, and the 

cycle continues. There is a need in acting, and all theater 

disciplines, to define the essential and to make specific 

choices, typically defined by style. 

The aspects of poor acting Baker hopes to see corrected 

through her work are actor pretense and the lack of clarity 

of choice. When the actor simply relates the text there is 

a lack of artistry, and pretense becomes the style (38). 

Baker challenges the actor to discover the essence of 

character, which is a prime concern for her movement 

approach. For discovery to occur, the actor must connect 

with the individual form of the character. "That ordered 

form should be expressed in every move, in every intonation, 

in every thought during the period in which the individual 

is functioning as an artist in front of an audience" (38-

39). Each and every part of what is offered to the audience 

ought to be related to all other parts in order to achieve a 

"unity which clarifies some aspect of reality" (39), which. 
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as we have seen, Wright called the "organic whole." Robyn 

Baker asks that this organic whole be created by the 

integration of intellect, emotion, imagination, and 

technique. 

Technique is the aspect of acting that can be taught, 

and integrating technique with discovery of the character's 

intellectual and emotional makeup is the way to acting 

artistry for Robyn Baker. 

Baker is presenting an Integration of Abilities 

approach to acting with the focus, impetus, or center of 

characterization emanating from the physical. Clearly, 

communication between humans takes place physically/visually 

and orally/aurally. The voice and the body are the actor's 

tools. Robyn Baker's approach maintains movement as the 

focal point for her actor training approach. 

With physicalization there ought to be the realization 

that movement and physical energy affect the voice. The 

movement approach and characterization will influence the 

voice work of the actor. 

Acting is of course basically word-related, and so the 

common elements of form work together with the text in time 

and space to create the whole. Robyn Baker suggests that 

the actor's shaping of the Elements is accomplished 

primarily with the body (50). This is to a large extent 
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true, but tends perhaps to ignore the potential of sound. 

Baker captures this in the words of Walter Sorell, from his 

book The Dance has Many Faces (1951): 

The actor is inclined to forget that every 
theatrical performance is basically a "show." 
This word alone underscores the importance of its 
visual as well as audible effect. He lacks 
resourcefulness in gesture, in fact, he is afraid 
of movement because he is afraid to overact . . . 

He does not realize that he denies theater when 
he fails to animate his character with gestures 
and movement, when he fails to project through 
them emotion and thought. He does not realize 
that, by not doing it, he renounces the very thing 
he is trying to do. (qtd, in Baker 1963, 53) 

The thesis focuses on the use of body, with an obvious 

emphasis on rhythm as the basic element of movement. This 

is also the case for Laban, and rudimentary in the 

Integration of Abilities. Robyn Baker calls for acting to 

integrate word and movement in the expression of the 

internal and external aspects of character (62). 

In her Chapter Three, Baker discusses the actor's 

physical training as a necessary component for developing 

artistic acting. Hence, dance training for the actor is a 

primary consideration for actor training in Robyn Baker's 

approach to acting. Movement concerns for the actor are 

outlined, and issues such as "alertness" of movement and 

"energy" are discussed as a basic elements of life, and 

understanding the energy center is presented as a vital 

aspect of the process. She asserts that there must be an 

233 



awareness of the extremities in relation to the center, and 

views rhythmic and spatial responses as experimental forces 

for the actor to examine. 

Baker then emphasizes "flexibility and control", which 

ought to be developed in order for the actor to utilize 

movement more effectively (80-90). The scope of the 

training is movement for actors with a clear and useful 

relationship to dance. 

For all of the benefit of dance training to the actor, 

Robyn Baker is astute to point out the fact that dance is 

only a tool of discovery for the actor, one aspect of actor 

training. That dance and drama are related arts with 

different central impetuses is made clear. Eric Bentley, in 

In Search of Theater, says, "Dance is abstract and based in 

music. Pantomime is concrete and based in life" (qtd. in 

Baker 1963, 95). 

Chapter Four of the Baker thesis develops her method of 

"training for the actor which will awaken in him: (1) 

perceptive awareness of the visual language of the body, (2) 

variety of motor response, (3) and instinctive relationship 

between psychological and physiological responses" (115). 

In order to achieve these, Robyn Baker presents studies in 

which she develops movement techniques through the use of 

the Elements. These studies are quite a lot like an 
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integration of Laban's Efforts work with Paul Baker's 

exercises in Integration of Abilities: Exercises for 

Creative Growth. 

Laban's Efforts are examined, and are related to 

character development along with his Motion Factors (time, 

space, weight, and flow) (124-129). Baker begins by 

exemplifying the Motion Factors through line studies and 

textual descriptions. Each of the Efforts are adjusted by 

the Elements of time, slow to fast; space, curved to 

straight; weight, heavy to light; and flow, the energy of 

movement and gradation between Efforts in their development 

(140-141) . Her studies place considerable emphasis on 

visual art and music. Music is examined for its comparison 

with movement as "the symbols of rhythm, tonality, and 

intensity which the musicians have found to communicate 

their meanings" are essential to movement studies (121). 

Prior to her studies. Baker examines each of the 

Efforts (wring, slash, press, punch, flick, dab, float and 

glide) for its basis and the variety of its possibilities, 

mentioned very briefly above. Her outline of Effort studies 

is lengthy; the "dab" studies are selected for inclusion 

here: 

Dab 
This effort utilizes the motion factors in 

the following manner: 
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SPACE 
TIME 
WEIGHT 

STRAIGHT 
FAST 
LIGHT 

Work actions 
For this effort the gestures are still 

relaxed, but they are not quite so flexible since 
the execution is in a straight line. The easy 
gestures now have a certain predictable exactness 
and precision. The change in spatial direction 
alters the entire sensation of the movement. 
Dabbing actions are those such as: 

typing 
placing a teacup on its saucer carefully 
shaking a popcorn popper over a flame 
leveling index cards with the hand 

Assignment 
Perform a simple scene in pantomime of not 

over one minute in length. Then, repeat it, 
making every action conform to straight-line 
movements with light tension and quick tempo. 

The class should note how the pantomime 
changes its appearance. However, the exercises 
will also tend to have a clarity and starkness of 
every action, which should help to develop in them 
a sense of definite precision of action. 

Attitude 
The mood of this effort is happy, though it 

does not extend into the abandonment of the 
indirect efforts. It is always controlled as 
would be the careful and very correct diplomat, or 
the well-bred, well-trained society woman. This 
type of person is very ordered, very articulate, 
very clear and understandable, never evasive and 
gives the impression of knowing what action should 
be taken at which particular moment. There is not 
any reflection of fear or uncertainty in this 
effort. 

Study in art 
Each member of the class should bring in a 

drawing made from the feeling they receive from 
performing the straight-line assignment for this 
effort. The painting should reflect something of 
the controlled emotional quality and the 
directness and calculation of dab. The colors 
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employed need not be very strong. There should be 
a precision in the manner of execution in drawing 
and in the placement of shapes and colors upon the 
paper. 

Study in music 
The calculated clarity and stark simplicity 

of many of the Bach Two-part Inventions could be 
compared to this effort. They were written for 
the purpose of teaching the lovers of the clavier 
the technical mastery of the instrument as well as 
how to develop thematic statements. It is due to 
this attitude of instrumentation that in the 
resulting compositions mind and emotion are under 
superb control. 

Character studies 
The efficient secretary utilizes the attitude 

of the dab effort to a considerable extent. She 
must do her work without any excessive motions, 
handle people in a detached manner, not become 
involved in the personal problems of clients or 
customers. She must fit harmoniously into the 
mechanized order of the smoothly run office. 
There is no time for the unique quality of her 
personality to force itself upon the operation of 
the business. In some ways she could be 
considered to be part of an assembly line where 
each cog must fulfill the obligations; if it does 
not, then it must be replaced. 

If the lightness of this effort is 
emphasized, then the action will tend to suggest 
timidity. An excessive lightness and directness 
could give the quality of the "old-maid aunt" so 
perfectly described by Dylan Thomas in his story, 
"A Child's Christmas in Wales": 

. . . and some few small aunts, not 
wanted in the kitchen, nor anywhere else 
for that matter, eat on the very edges 
of their chairs, poised and brittle, 
afraid to break, like faded cups and 
saucers, (qtd. in Baker 1963, 233) 
Angna Enter's mime of the provincial lady 

relies primarily upon gestures of this nature. 
Every action she makes is neat, precise, and 
direct. She does not make any waste motions, and 
therefore never gives the impression of rushing, 
although many of the actions are executed with 
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considerable speed. When the character imagines 
herself to be at a dance, she changes from a dab 
character to an indulgent floater using curved, 
slow movements. At the end of the study, the 
character returns to her basic personality as it 
is stated in dab-like gestures. 

A few other examples of characters who dab 
are: 

Gwendolyn in [The] Importance of Being 
Earnest when she is being very proper and polite; 

The Baron in [The] Three Sisters when he 
gently but clearly states his love for Irena; 

Jack Absolute in The Rivals when he is 
definite but extremely polite. (228-234) 

These are the exercises for the dab. The other efforts 

are developed in a similar fashion, and the relationship of 

these exercises to the Integration of Abilities and the 

Laban studies is clear. Baker tries to keep in perspective 

that the exercises are a means to helping actors discover a 

broader range of movement possibilities for their acting. 

"Physical training in each of the efforts develops a 

potential facility for every type of physical action, thus 

creating a wide range of variety of movement qualities" 

(248). There is a definite blending of technique and 

creative studies in Robyn Baker's approach to the movement 

experience in acting. 

The Integration of Abilities in Acting: 
Other Views 

There are several theses, which have discussed 

incorporating the Integration of Abilities into acting 
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course work or production work. "The Actor's Mind in 

Creative Work," a thesis by Charles McCally, provides an 

approach to what he believes is required for an 

understanding of how the actor's mind works in creativity. 

He uses definition of ideas and vital support from 

scientists, theater artists, and theater critics to discuss 

his understanding of acting. 

McCally makes a comparison study between his training 

with Paul Baker, the "creative approach," and the 

"professional approach" which he experienced acting in New 

York and Hollywood (ii). The major difference is that the 

professional approach simply will not or cannot afford to 

take creative risks. 

He looks at many acting methods and, based on his 

experiences, creates a lengthy fictional dialogue between 

what he calls a "creative theater director" and an actor. 

McCally is assimilating what he learned from Paul Baker and 

the Baylor Theater in the dialogue. This is done to present 

Baker's freedom philosophy of self-discovery and the idea of 

working creatively. McCally paints a picture of what it is 

like for an actor to work in the Paul Baker led theater. 

McCally uses the Baker philosophy well in organizing 

the ideas of the prominent acting teachers. Creative 

theater and thus creative acting generally is not found in 
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the professional world, according to McCally. His 

conclusion for the actor is that in building a character the 

actor should employ "the actor's creative process which 

consists of observation, memory, thought association, 

experimentation, research, and imagination" (McCally 1963, 

264). Most of these elements are not or cannot be assessed 

and synthesized in the typical professional world, according 

to McCally. Consequently, there is a need for the creative 

theater and a process like that he experienced at the Baylor 

Theater and Dallas Theater Center. 

McCally presents little in the way of new method, but 

designed his thesis to encourage artists to take time for 

creative thinking. What he does most effectively in the 

study is to argue that experimentation is an ingredient 

missing in most theater. He is most emphatic that the Baker 

approach is a premier path to experimentation and an open 

process. This approach, accordingly, is much more likely to 

yield a fresh product than is the closed process of the 

professional approach. 

The beauty of this approach [the creative 
approach] is the immense scope of ideas and 
viewpoints from which he [the director] has to 
choose. His work then consists of organizing and 
stimulating his creative artists (the actors) in 
such a way that their discoveries will aid his 
approach to the play. And, as in all art, the 
moment of truth lies in his ability to select. 
(242) 
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Thus, McCally offers another argument for combining 

technique with the original creative approach, the 

Integration of Abilities. 

Another thesis serving as an example of the success and 

enthusiasm with which the Integration of Abilities 

philosophy has been implemented is Rebecca Ramsey Walker's 

"Approaches to Training the Young Actor as Applied to a 

Production of Hedda Gabler." Walker uses the Integration of 

Abilities exercises in a course she taught at the University 

of Dallas. Along with the Integration of Abilities, she 

used techniques of Arthur Lessac and Rudolf Laban in 

structuring the course, presenting each educator's 

principles in turn. 

Her goal was to present vocal, physical, and creative 

acting techniques and eventually produce a play with her 

students as the cast (Walker 1977, 1). Hedda Gabler was to 

be the culmination point for the course. Walker describes 

her use of Baker's Integration of Abilities, essentially as 

it is developed in the Integration of Abilities: Exercises 

for Creative Growth. She then provides her analysis of 

Hedda Gabler, and finally a brief report on the production. 

What is notable here is that the work of the course and 

production incorporated the Baker method in actor training 

241 



as an individual method which, even though not consciously 

integrated, melded with the other techniques for a fairly 

well rounded acting course. Then the benefits of the course 

were incorporated in the production with freedom and 

creativity. Walker discussed the use of the Ten Line Study, 

collage, and Movement Studies in much the same way as 

Sullivan. 

The Walker work legitimizes the use of the Baker 

philosophy and approach in situations outside its home of 

the Dallas Theater Center and the Baylor and Trinity 

universities' theaters. By successfully using the Baker 

method with students who did not study that process Walker 

demonstrates that successful application of the Integration 

of Abilities system can be accomplished outside the 

environment in which it was developed. 

Applications in Directing 

The application of the integration process to directing 

is broad, and reflects integration into the teaching of 

directing as well as into play production. The examination 

here traces how Paul Baker used the Integration of Abilities 

in directing class, and in production, and how it has been 

integrated by others in their work. To a certain degree 

this has been seen in the work of the Teen/Children's 
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Theater and there is a crossover with playwriting, as will 

be seen in the next chapter. 

In all actuality the very nature of the integrative 

process assures a collaborative approach. This means that 

all individuals working on a production in this manner will 

be accepted as contributing members of the production team 

and each bears some responsibility in all areas of play 

development. This being the case, the director working in 

the Baker philosophy/methodology will be functioning as a 

facilitator rather than as a dictator. The director here 

leads in presenting ideas and in the selection and 

finalization of the product. This director avoids 

controlling every nuance of the play development. 

Beginning this examination is a look at Baker's work 

primarily focused on the Baylor Theater production of 

Othello. The work is a good example of Baker's philosophy 

of directing and theater in general and to clarity of his 

methods. This examination turns now from the approach to 

discovery of the creative self, to integrating the work of a 

number of creative persons in an original approach to play 

production, and directing. 
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The Baylor Theater Method of Work 

Elizabeth Wear (later Stecker) worked with Paul Baker 

at the Baylor Theater. In her master's thesis, "The Method 

of Work of the Baylor Theater with a Critical Analysis of 

the Production of Othello," she makes a careful account of 

the implementation of the Baker process in his production of 

Othello. She was with the project from the beginning as 

Paul Baker recollects her taking notes for him as he 

dictated his impressions of the art they viewed on a trip to 

Paris (Baker and Baker 1997a). The descriptions were later 

to influence his production of Othello, which is discussed 

here in part. 

In her Chapter One, Wear sets up the Baylor Theater as 

led by Paul Baker and his philosophy class (Integration of 

Abilities), opening with Paul Baker's dedication speech for 

the opening of the Baylor Theater, Studio One, in 1941. The 

speech does lend a bit of clarity to the early goals Baker 

held for the theater. 

This theater is dedicated to the young in 
heart, to the dreamer, to the imaginative creator 
of beauty for others. The theater exists to 
challenge the best in its devotees--the living, 
the inspired part of each of their lives. It aims 
to reach out to the roots of our soil and our 
people . . . to interpret, to portray what is 
truth—to select what is good, what gives joy, 
what is real. 
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This theater starts with the needs of a 
people, and reaches out through the child, the 
student, the man--touching each with its varied 
endeavor, showing each the nobility of man: his 
weakness, his greatness. 

This theater attempts to be new in its 
concept; to offer only the best to its advocates. 
May it stand firm—sure of its footing—resolved 
to hold fast, through the treacherous times, for 
its friends and neighbors, to the basic dreams and 
realities of our great race of men. 

The doors are open; bring in your thoughts, 
bring in your rarest desire, bring in your best. 
Here you may find expression and growth; here you 
may find a gateway to service; here you may find 
real understanding. 

To those who want to keep alive the dream of 
our race and help to weave a finer dream for the 
future, we dedicate this theater. Enter—it is 
yours, (qtd. in Wear 1956, 7) 

Unfortunately the theater plant has not survived, 

according to Paul Baker (Baker and Baker 1997a), but the 

spirit seems to be alive today. The theater had five stages 

in a semicircle around the audience, with a "sixth stage, 

modified Elizabethan" at the back of the theater (Wear 1956, 

8). The audience sat in swivel chairs, allowing a great 

variety of staging possibilities. "The plant, according to 

Mr. Baker, is built with the student and his imagination in 

mind, and can therefore be utilized by him without fear" 

(9). According to Wear, Paul Baker produced without fear 

while emphasizing experimentation in the theater. 

Wear spends quite some time with the idea of the Baylor 

Theater (Baker Theater) as experimentation. Theater as 

conceived by Paul Baker ought to be individual, to express 
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itself in new ways. Individual creative practices appear to 

have been at work in the theater from the course content, to 

production practices, to theater design, and in the amazing 

number of original plays produced by the Baker Theater, 

about 140 according to Paul Baker (Baker and Baker 1997b, 

12). Wear explains experimentation at the Baylor Theater: 

"Experimentation implies a seeking after an unknown essence, 

an unknown result; it implies a search, without knowing for 

what it is one is searching. For that reason we can say the 

Baylor Theater is an experimenting theater" (59). Having 

something to share and searching for an original way of 

communication that message is experimentation. 

It is, very simply, the attempting of one living 
being to speak in the world of today. This causes 
it to be experiment: this causes it to search out 
the most powerful, personal, meaningful way to 
make its statements: this causes it to work 
without knowing what the outcome of the work will 
be, to work without direction or form until 
suddenly the pieces begin to fit together: this 
causes it to break with all conventions and 
traditions and to turn first one way and then 
another trying to reach and grasp the beating 
rhythm and form of modern man. (60) 

In recounting the process of developing the production 

of Othello at the Baylor Theater for the 1952-53 season. 

Wear talks of the major leadership: "Paul Baker will be 

referred to simply as the Director, Virgil Beavers as the 

Designer, and Mary Sue Birkhead as the Assistant Director" 

(79) . 
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It was during the summer of 1952 on a trip to Paris 

that the Director spent hours in the Museum of Modern Art 

analyzing works of art and began to ask: "How could the 

ideas of the painters be put to work on the stage?" (82). 

The responses Baker had to these works eventually found 

their way into the production of Othello. 

One of the strongest impressions Baker received was the 

use of the floor in the abstract painting he viewed. He 

later transferred the idea of contrast between the floor and 

the upright human form, captured by the visual artists, to 

the stage via a stage, originally conceived to be raked at 

45 degrees, but later implemented at 35 degrees. Samples of 

Baker's comments about these influential paintings are: 

Picasso -- "The Rocking Chair": Sharp contrast in 
colors make floor important, heavily designed. 
Rigged floor into two planes, (qtd. in Wear 1956, 
85) 

Buffet -- "Nature Morte": in showing person dead 
is much stronger to show it in relation to the 
earth—a plan of the floor should be raked in a 
sharp angle with body of dead person shown in 
relation to strong color of floor. 

Masson — "Le Jet de Sango [sic]": Excellent 
surrealism effect could be gotten by having floor 
ramped forty-five degrees, having cloth continue 
up to eye, having nothing but floor on which to 
introduce actors who would seem small and lost in 
vast expanse of floor. Interesting shapes and 
rhythms could be introduced on top of this floor, 
(qtd. in Wear 1956, 85) 
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Baker had seen that the artists appeared to be 

projecting the action of the painting to the observer in a 

new perspective. "The artists were accepting the principle 

or idea of trying to have several points of view, but we in 

the theater had been satisfied with only one" (87). Thus 

the severely raked stage was developed in order to change 

the perspective of the action on stage, and the ideas were 

developed to give the "several points of view" aspect to a 

variety of elements in Othello, which turned out be an 

important discovery for Paul Baker. 

Baker was influenced in his work by the paintings and 

visual concepts of Rouault. 

We studied very intensely the work of Georges 
Roasult. Mr. Rouault through his use of line, 
body and face breakup, color and application of 
paint seemed to make the character drawn appear to 
be one co-ordinated, harmonious concept. Also, he 
related this concept and reinforced it by making 
it appear a part of the background, and even as a 
part of the frame, so that the frame added to and 
reinforced the concept of the picture, (qtd. in 
Wear 1956, 92) 

Baker continued his analysis: 

. . . it became more and more clear that the 
principal character lago had several distinct 
'psychological sides' or facets to his written 
personality. Obviously, there was the side of 
himself which he showed to Othello, and there was 
the evil, cunning side which he kept hidden from 
the Moor. (92-93) 
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So it was decided to have three actors working as a 

single unit to play a major character, much as the artists 

had "showed a face from many directions or views" (93). The 

three facets of lago are later articulated as "the hail-

fellow well-met; the snide, whiny side; and the malicious, 

evil side" (104). In this way Baker offered the theater 

audience a multi-sided perspective much like the 

perspectives offered by Picasso, Buffet, and Masson. 

Wear a recounting of the feverish brainstorming which 

continued in the Fall semester of 1952. Ideas, it seems, 

were flowing at a dizzying pace, and all ideas were being 

noted and examined. All company members were freely 

encouraged to offer ideas for the new experimental 

production of Othello. 

The forty-five degree rake gave way to thirty-five 

degrees, still an amazingly steep rake, and a drop painted 

the same as the floor continued its sweep up to the upstage 

grid. This structure so challenged the company that the 

resulting effort and concentration increased significantly 

the energy and excitement of the process (97). One of the 

side stages received a "many angled sections" treatment for 

its design, and the other side stage a "circular rolling 

platform" (98). Diverse perspectives seem to have been the 
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goal for scenic aspects, just as they were for the character 

development of Othello. 

The scenery for the play fit well into these spaces, 

and the staff began to integrate the other design elements 

with the shapes upon which certain scenes were set. It 

appears that each scene played out on the scenic elements 

suited to its essence, as there were different 

possibilities, having either circles, curves, angles, a 

severe rake, very high or very low levels from which to work 

(100). Baker's desire for flexibility in his staging was 

being realized in the scenic design. 

Wear describes the brainstorming process, in which 

ideas flowed in every direction. It was an intense 

questioning process which required willingness to ask the 

questions which led to the answers. The artists responsible 

for sound, movement, space, and light were all asked to 

bring each moment to the audience in as clear a fashion as 

possible. 

John Rosenfield's review, "Stage in Review" (Dallas 

Morning News, March 30, 1953), discussed the influence of 

the visual artists on Baker's production of Othello. 

Since there is nothing new under the sun, you 
can charge Baker with drawing from Cocteau, Jean-
Louis Barrault and the Comedie Francaise. But 
this is merely the matching of end products. His 
approach was not formalized and the results are 
organic rather that imitative. There is that 
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strength about his "Othello." He has not copied 
anything and he has opened avenues of dramatic 
thought, (qtd. in Wear 1956, 290-291) 

Elizabeth Wear's discussion is laden with excitement 

for the new developments that came out of what is called the 

"Paris Notes," and indeed there were many (297). The ideas 

were tested and integrated into the Elements of play 

production, resulting in a new way of thinking about the 

complex characters. Baker used the paintings he had 

experienced in Paris as stimuli for the production and this 

is a way of integrating. He used the paintings in a fashion 

similar to how he would have used any object in the Object 

of Nature exercise. Because the approach worked well for 

the Othello production the idea was later used for his 

series of Hamlet productions. 

The Hamlets 

In an examination of the approaches taken by Paul Baker 

and John Gielgud to Hamlet, Hanna Cusick demonstrates how a 

director "can have a strong influence over the production" 

(Cusick 1978, abstract). Her thesis, "Directors: A Method 

to Their Madness a Study of Two Directorial Approaches to 

Hamlet," uses the historical perspectives of the two 

approaches to Hamlet to outline the practice of directing. 

Cusick argues that the director must discover what it is 
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about the work that is of interest. What excitement is 

there in this script which produces the excitement needed to 

produce it, is the vital question for the director. By 

exerting "control" in the areas of the script, the acting, 

and the design, the director helps the audience see the 

"director's concept" (3). 

Each director works a little differently, Cusick 

concedes, and the range of styles spans "from authoritarian 

control to free improvisation" (3). No matter what the 

directing style employed, it does, in some ways, help 

illustrate the director's concept of the play. How each 

director helps to shape the "dramatic values" (Aristotle's 

six dramatic elements: plot, character, theme, music, 

language, and spectacle), is the primary focus Cusick uses 

to monitor the director's concept (17). These are 

discovered through questioning, which leads to choices. 

The first questions Cusick puts forth for Baker's 

production of Hamlet, Hamlet ESP, are about Gertrude's 

guilt. "How guilty is she? Was she part of the plot to 

kill her former husband. King Hamlet, or did she discover it 

after the deed was done and simply keep silent, protecting 

her own interests? Was she even aware of any misdeed at 

all" (5)? Cusick asks questions in a like manner of 

Claudius, Hamlet, the Ghost, and of the action of the play. 
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Concluding that the primary need is for a director to decide 

"who is to get the audience's sympathy, what the overall 

mood of the production is and what the central theme of his 

production will be" (17). How the director answers these 

questions likely will give an indication of the director's 

style. 

After an extensive question-and-answer session about 

Hamlet and Hamlet ESP, Cusick details the relationship of 

the questions to the 'dramatic values'. She challenges the 

director to fulfill a complex job, playing "the roles of 

creative artist, organizer, psychologist, and interpreter" 

(18) . 

Cusick summarizes Sir John Gielgud's approach to 

directing Hamlet from his comments in Stage Directions, 

1963. She offers the following condensation of his ideas: 

that Gielgud 

. . . speaks of directing as building a 
scaffolding on which the players will bring the 
play to life. The basic scaffolding, he says, 
must be firm, the speech modulated and constantly 
varying in pace and pitch. The movement should be 
simple, at least apparently so, and calculated to 
put each speaker in the best position to draw the 
audience's attention. This positioning and 
grouping, in stillness or movement, should 
continually help the audience to concentrate on 
the all important words. (27) 

For Gielgud, language takes on primary importance as 

the predominant element. Cusick also demonstrates Gielgud's 
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attitude toward too much movement. He essentially is shown 

to feel that too much movement detracts from the dialogue. 

This concern is hard to argue, yet the Cusick thesis 

establishes a position that the Baker approach successfully 

used movement to enhance the language. 

The Gielgud concept shows a very different approach 

than Paul Baker's. In examining Baker's Hamlet ESP, Cusick 

discusses it as being a product of Baker's two basic 

premises as set forth in the Integration of Abilities: an 

emphasis on use of the Elements of expression and the search 

for the creative original (48-50). How the Elements apply 

in their entirety to the production is the way in which the 

creative original production will evolve. When the Elements 

of expression are not fully explored, creative original work 

is not likely to result, according to Cusick. In his 

director's note in the script of Hamlet ESP, Baker gets to 

the essence of his concept. 

This adaptation of Shakespeare's Hamlet called 
Hamlet ESP, was made after working on the play in 
a number of ways over the last twenty years. The 
main action of the play happens inside Hamlet's 
mind, and the real excitement is the working of 
his mind (when we say "mind" we mean his 
imagination, his emotions, his intellect, his 
senses.) I decided that this adaptation would 
play out the events as Shakespeare developed them 
and as Hamlet lives them - through the mind and 
imagination and actions of Hamlet. In order to 
accomplish this we cast three men as Hamlet; each 
of these three Hamlets is a complete Hamlet. 
(Baker 1971, 5) 
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The adaptation of Hamlet to Hamlet ESP includes 

rearrangement of some incidents in the plot. Many of the 

events of the play become memory scenes in this script and 

deal with the workings of Hamlet's mind. The multiple 

Hamlets allowed, at times, for a Hamlet or two to watch the 

action in which the third was involved, as if the scene were 

a memory of events which had previously occurred. The 

production, according to Cusick, was tremendously physical 

and developed visual and vocal excitement. It used many 

dance-like and musical activities, thus standing in strong 

contrast to the Gielgud production. 

Anachronistic properties and costumes, the use of 

amplified and distorted sound, and the like all reveal 

Baker's approach as being free and flexible. He allows all 

involved to participate in the creation of original work. 

Cusick relates the Baker philosophy to the production: 

The two strongest elements from the philosophy 
used in the staging were space and movement. Mr. 
Baker has said that stage space can be thought of 
as a solid block that can be cut and sculptured by 
the actor's movements. (61) 

It appears that Paul Baker implemented his Integration 

of Abilities approach, using the stimulus of the visual art 

works he studied in his Paris trip. This was done in much 

the same manner as in the Inanimate Object Exercise. He 

also worked to shape the Elements in a like way in all 
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production aspects. Distorted sound, distorted line, 

multiple-sided perspective, color distortion, and the like 

were stimulated by his observations of artworks made on his 

Paris trip. 

In the development of the multi-dimensional Hamlet, 

Baker discovered separate character traits for each of the 

three Hamlets. The personality dimensions of Hamlet were 

seen as "capable of violent emotion, extreme sensitivity, 

and great introspection" (63). The Hamlets were at times 

allowed to develop their own traits independent of the 

others, play other characters, or to work together 

simultaneously as Hamlet. 

Cusick provides an example of the Baker approach 

reflected in the exploration of the Elements: 

. . . of texture of the words and sound, the 
control over the loudness and softness, and the 
microphones' ability to echo and reverberate words 
and phrases all added greatly to the effect of the 
language. For instance, the use of microphones in 
the scene between Gertrude and Hamlet, Act II, Sc. 
9., established language as a dangerous weapon. 
The Hamlets begin to speak offstage left by 
whispering "Mother" into the microphones in 
sequences which overlapped each other. Each 
sequence became louder and more intense. The 
effect was that of an echo building in volume and 
intensity until the Hamlets actually ran on stage. 
The use of language introduced the violence and 
anger in the character of Hamlet. He used not 
only the dramatic values but also the Elements of 
his own philosophy to direct the production. (73-
74) 
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The two directors approached the play very differently. 

Gielgud takes a more traditional approach to Hamlet as the 

tragic hero and Baker examines the multi-dimensional 

psychological aspects of Hamlet. Baker's Hamlet is a Hamlet 

who is examined as Baker would have each of us examine 

ourselves, from as many angles as possible. Baker's play 

was made in an effort to create an original whole work of 

the mind, an integration of the head, heart, imagination, 

and hand. 

A Baker Directorial Approach 

Zarin Engineer provides a look at Paul Baker's 

directorial approach in his thesis, "The Directorial 

Approach to Long Day's Journey Into Night by Eugene O'Neill 

as Presented at the Dallas Theater Center in February, 

1965." The thesis provides a day-to-day journal of the 

rehearsal process for the production. A few items from his 

journal significant to the present study are mentioned here. 

The rehearsals utilized much stream-of-consciousness 

writing, with improvised pantomime to establish action and 

relationships. The cast worked through scene analysis line-

by-line and concluded with movement studies of the 

characters. 
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In the thesis Engineer refers to Paul Baker as the 

Director. The aims of the Director for the production 

process were condensed into three points: 

(1) that he believes in an artist's creative 
growth which strengthens his character and his 
talent; (2) that a director must comprehend the 
workings of the mind of the playwright; and (3) 
that the director and actors must each find an 
area of identification with the play. (16) 

Arguably it may not be possible to understand the 

thinking of the playwright, and presumably this is within 

Baker's understanding. A useful issue discussed in the 

second point is that there ought to be an attempt to learn 

about the playwright in order for that knowledge to affect 

the creative process of the production. The encouragement 

for the director to find some "identification with the play" 

is also a healthy suggestion; without it the motivation 

required for creative work will likely be missing. 

The Stream-of-consciousness Exercise as used in the 

rehearsal process for Long Day's Journey Into Night 

"involved each character speaking his thought not only 

before, after, and between his own lines but also on and 

during another character's lines" (19). The Director was 

working for "concentration and creativity" (21). This basic 

subtexting exercise was subsequently combined with collage, 

sound study, rhythm, movement, or music study of the 

character (23-29). Movement study with the use of pantomime 
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was important in this rehearsal process because the play 

provides such limited physical action. The study challenged 

the actors to discover more physical communication than may 

be obvious in the script. 

The studies, collage for example, were used and 

discussed as a company, with the actors sharing their 

impressions with designers and with each other (28). 

Feedback is an important building block in the Baker method 

of stimulating creative work, it encourages collaboration 

and helps to bring unity to the production. 

The off-stage action scenes, only referred to in the 

script, were improvised in order to develop a reality of 

that action for the characterizations (29). Following this, 

sit-down rehearsals worked through the script, incorporating 

the creative work done to this point. This was done to 

fulfill Baker's third aim, "finding areas of identification" 

(16). How do the actors relate to the play, and what do 

they have to bring to the production from their own 

perspective? Answers to these questions were found via 

individual studies and through analysis by the whole 

company; then ideas were clarified for all involved, and 

specific choices made for the production. The use of 

movement, word, and visual studies are staples in the Baker 

directorial approach. 
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One interesting account by Engineer is incorporated 

here to show Baker's use of the integrated studies in the 

rehearsal process: 

He [Baker] asked the actors to work on two or 
three aspects of their characters for another 
movement study--once again manifesting physically 
their innermost thoughts and emotions. They were 
then to work in and out of the lighted circle on 
stage--especially establishing each characteristic 
in the light and then moving out. Each one used 
the darkness and light differently. Tyrone used 
the theme of blame, Edmund worked on 
protectiveness and Jamie on accusation. Then, the 
Director asked them to sit and watch the effect of 
the light and dark upon himself. He had taken his 
shoes off and padded about lightly on the stage. 
He said he was Mary's Dope fiend inside her. He 
then rushed straight into the light on tiptoes, 
his body curved, his face grinning wickedly—it 
was develish [sic], and frightening. He did this 
several times, in and out, scurrying like a little 
evil gnome--then suddenly he turned around and 
moved far upstage towards the cyclorama. Still 
keeping the same grotesque posture, and with his 
back to us, he slid along the curve of the 
cyclorama in the semi-darkness and the silence, 
his figure played tricks of our imaginations. 
That was all. No one said very much after that. 
Each actor seemed to know the atmosphere of the 
play, and the extent of the effects of Dope, 
Liquor, and Fog. (35-36) 

Dope, Liquor, and Fog were, in the rehearsal process, 

to be thought of as characters in the play as they are so 

important to every dramatic value in the play. Dope, 

Liquor, and Fog also became vital themes and were connected 

with all other discussions of themes, within the play. 

Analysis continued of the major themes and they were studied 

in much the same way as Sullivan's Choice Study. 
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Definitions were provided to the themes as they related to 

the play, and a sort of denotative/connotative study was 

made. These were connected with the other themes and 

labeled in the script. 

All three themes were labeled X to represent 
the invisible "actor" on stage who determines so 
much of the action. Dope and Liquor are vital 
characters. It was the Director's idea to give 
them this importance. The actors were constantly 
aware of this ominous presence. The family 
themselves constantly blame one another's 
shortcomings on Liquor or "the Poison." (65) 

In these ways Paul Baker was working to help actors and 

other company members integrate the abilities of the 

characters by looking for ways to help the actors in the 

discovery of the inner life of the characters. Making 

discoveries in response to the questions of how the 

characters respond to the world and how they think based on 

their own sensory response seems a goal of the Baker 

approach to directing. 

Engineer gives a lengthy outline of the play script as 

it was after being annotated with the theme labels, dope, 

liquor, and fog. He then proceeds into the "Suggested 

Rehearsal Procedures for Play Directors" from Paul Baker's 

Directing Class. These suggestions are also presented by 

Bryant Reynolds and are seen in the next section of this 

chapter. 
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Baker's Instructional Approach to Play Directing 

"Any Old Stick Will do to Beat a Dog (An Approach to 

Play Directing)" is the catch title of a thesis by Bryant 

Reynolds which details the Baker approach to teaching play 

directing at the Dallas Theater Center. It is "an approach 

that has as its primary objective the individual's creative 

growth through freedom" (Reynolds 1976, abstract). His 

introduction makes a case for programs that bridge the gap 

between educational and professional theater. He is 

particularly enthusiastic about the Dallas Theater 

Center/Trinity University connection, which unfortunately is 

no longer in existence. 

This program featured a resident company supplemented 

with journeymen apprentices and the University graduate 

school students. The program offered professional theater 

to the Dallas community as well as academic training in that 

professional environment. 

Reynolds felt that he had "always taken a dictatorial 

attitude towards directing" (4). In his study with Paul 

Baker he found a different approach to directing. He found 

that directors at the Dallas Theater Center "quite willingly 

shared creative ideas with actors, designers, and technicans 

[sic]" (4). This sharing of ideas led to a more unified 
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production. This directing style, Reynolds emphatically 

states, is Baker's method. 

His opening chapter chronicles the history of directing 

from its form in the ancient Greek tradition to the modern 

director. Chapter Two goes into a discussion of the 

definition of theater and examination of the vocabulary of 

the Elements. The Elements are employed in the Baker 

directing process as a way of connecting understanding and 

communication among all the artists involved in the 

production. 

Reynolds summarizes the Elements: 

1. Space is the raw material which lies dormant 
until acted upon by line, rhythm, shape, and 
sound. 

2. Line which is created by direction and 
movement has rhythm, shape, and sound. 

3. Rhythm has line, shape, and sound. 
4. Shape has line, rhythm, and sound. 

5. Sound has line, rhythm, and shape. (50) 

The director has need of involving the vision of the 

play with the Elements as inventive, integrated tools. A 

close examination of the space is vital. How will this 

space being what it is affect the production, and vice-

versa? How will the other elements interact with the space? 

The interrelated nature of the Elements causes them to 

affect and be affected by the other elements in a continuous 

organic process (51-57). 
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This system allows actors and director to discover 

patterns together in the blocking of the play. The actors 

uncover the Elements as used by the characters and then 

implement those rhythms, lines, shapes, colors, textures, 

silhouettes, and sounds into the blocking (57-59). Rhythm 

is established as the connection to every aspect of 

production (60). 

The director should strive for variety when 
working with the rhythmic form of the production. 
His work will be made easier if he establishes the 
play's tempo and pacing by using the Elements, and 
thinking in terms of line, shape, rhythm, and 
sound in space. This can be accomplished through 
the varied use of sound and silence; strong or 
weak line attacks; simple and complex rhythms 
which are continuous or interrupted; and an all 
encompassing shape that is either straight or 
circular. The Elements taken separately will, 
when united, establish the play's tempo. (60-61) 

The Dramatic Elements ought to be studied and then 

listed in descending order of importance in the Baker 

directing method. Plot, character, theme, mood, language, 

and spectacle, are the choices. This allows the producing 

company to determine the emphases of the production and how 

the Dramatic Elements will work together in the production. 

It is encouraged that at times a less than obvious choice 

should be made, lending new insights into the play (62-65). 

Making this less obvious choice may allow the creative 

juices to flow more smoothly than is typical when preparing 

a play production. 
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The next part of the process is a fairly traditional 

play analysis which involves examining aspects of plot, 

subplots, preparation, attack, conflict, crisis, climax, 

resolution, idea or theme, characterization, idea, language 

and sound, visual elements, genre, style, and spirit of the 

play (67-71). This sort of examination aids in the 

understanding of the intellectual approach to the directing 

of the work. With this knowledge in their grasp, many 

directors go to work directing the play with little 

consideration of what their need is in producing the play. 

What is the comment of the play, and what is vital in the 

commentary of the play? Many directors care little about, 

or fail to make allowance for what others in the company 

might lend creatively to the piece. The Baker method seeks 

to discover the entire essence of the play with comment from 

all of the artists involved. It also turns back repeatedly 

to examination of and careful consideration of the Elements 

of Design for leadership in the creative process. 

For Paul Baker the approach, which is presented in 

Reynolds' last chapter, is to find something to share. It 

is obvious that this is not exclusive to Baker, yet it is 

his approach to self-discovery that offers a variance from 

the norm. The following from a Baker lecture to a directing 

class makes the point. 
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It [directing] is having an exciting, personal 
experience evolve from your inner creative forces 
that you want to communicate to others. A 
director takes visual ideas, physical and sensory 
reactions which are yours, and have moved and 
excited you, and communicates them to actors, 
designers, and eventually to an audience. 
Directing is like Tom Sawyer painting a fence in 
that it is getting people to be excited about 
doing something, (qtd. in Reynolds 197 6, 72) 

The first exercise in his directing class came from the 

Integration of Abilities and the Inanimate Object/Line 

Study, Exercise Four. The student who is experienced with 

the process brings a character, created from the study, to 

directing class. A small group of four or five is organized 

with one student being the director. The director presents 

his/her study to the group, who then create a short play 

from the scene presented by the director. It becomes in 

effect a short exercise in directing. The scene is 

presented and then discussed in terms of "what was seen," 

and then the process begins again with a new student 

directing (75-76). The improvisatory method of this 

directing exercise originates with the director and not with 

a playwright. 

The exercise continues with the involvement of a scene 

from a published script, one with qualities similar to their 

own scene. 

The students take approximately ten words or short 
lines from this script, and using the same actors, 
direct a scene keeping the same movements, 
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rhythms, shapes, sounds, and spatial concepts 
presented in their original character scene. This 
extension gives the students an opportunity to 
apply the Elements to a published play in 
preparation for the second semester of the 
directing class. (76-77) 

This next project, briefly, is to direct a scene 20-30 

minutes in length, which the director has never seen 

produced; 3-5 characters; with a limit of 15 hours of 

rehearsal time; fully designed (but not constructed); and 

with no special scenery or furnishings (79-80). Designing 

the works is useful in learning to fully integrate all 

aspects of design. 

The following are "Suggested Rehearsal Procedures for 

Play Directing" which were used in Paul Baker's directing 

class. Many of these are traditional aspects of play 

production, and others appear to integrate the unique Baker 

process. 

1. Read the play together and discuss major play 
themes. List major themes. 
2. Assign each character [actor] to bring in 
individual character analysis of emotional, 
physical, and psychological motives of each 
character. 
3. Line by line discussion by complete cast. 
Discuss themes with the lines. Code them in the 
script. 
4. What is the scene really about? What is the 
target? 
5- Arrive at a space relationship to the play. 
(Refer to discussion of the Elements.) Go over 
each question, point by point, with the play's 
designers. This discussion is important to 
stimulate various approaches and ideas. 
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6. Discussion of character rhythms, tensions, 
textures, color, relationship to space. 
7. Assign each character to bring in a collage, 
sound study, rhythm or music study of their 
character. 
8. Present these to the entire cast and discuss. 
Designers of costumes, scenery, lights, and sound 
should be present. 
9. Block the play. After the play has been 
blocked and the lines have been learned, read 
emotion and psychological designation, then read 
the line and have the actor interpret through 
sound and movement this designation. 
10. Have movement rehearsal with lines read with 
no emotion and no interpretation and have the 
actors act out the lines, (qtd. in Reynolds 1979, 
82-83) 

Before and after the scene is produced there are class 

discussions about the use of the Elements, the six dramatic 

values, the design functions, and the director/designer 

relationship (83). 

The Baker approach encourages aspects of life to 

influence the play production beyond the strictures of the 

play script. "This approach contends that the script is 

only the starting point: the student should seek everywhere 

for fresh ideas" (87). This is the goal: seeking something 

fresh and original to communicate in a fresh and original 

manner; and this goal can be assisted by stimuli from 

surprising sources. Baker advocates large amounts of 

research, and it can be surprising where stimulus may 

appear. Exposure to visual art and music are typical in 

Baker's preparations in his search for stimulus, and as he 
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is quoted as saying, "Any old stick will do to beat a dog;" 

any stimulus is a stimulus (88). Any old stick may be an 

old stick, it may be a painting by Picasso, or it may be 

most any whimsy able to move the artist to a new idea from 

within. 

A recurring theme which is seen in discussions of Paul 

Baker's philosophy/methods, is that it is not result-

oriented; it is process-oriented, and if the focus is kept 

on the process, the product will be original. The product 

will be what it will be and can only be the result of the 

process; and that is where the focus remains for Paul Baker. 

The Director's Director 

Marie Smethers in "Directors and Their Methods," her 

master's thesis, examines the work of six people who 

directed during the 1981-82 season at the Dallas Theater 

Center. She categorizes the directors as either "Actor's 

Director" or "Director's Director". Paul Baker is labeled 

by Smethers as a Director's Director. 

Smethers defines the Director's Director as follows: 

He considers the actor the primary ingredient in 
the production of the play whereas the technical 
elements are only used to serve the actor's 
performance. The Actor's Director tries to assist 
the actor toward giving the best possible 
performance by helping him make an emotional 
connection with the script and the other actors. 
(Smethers 1983, 97) 
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The Director's Director sees the actor as one of 
the many elements that combine to make the total 
production. This type of director sees the 
overall concept as the most important element of 
the production . . . . This director is more 
likely to create an exciting stage picture rather 
that a movingly acted story. (98) 

In addressing Baker specifically, Smethers captures his 

essence as a director in his direction of spatial 

relationships. 

. . . he is a designer, not of furniture or sets, 
but of space. Use of space is his strongest 
directorial talent. He takes the empty space of a 
set and creates a world with it. He has a clear 
idea about what the set should do, but he does not 
really want to design it. He wants input of a 
person, a designer, who can understand what he is 
talking about and can transfer his ideas to stage 
space. (73) 

Smethers paints a picture not only of the Baker style 

of directing but of the other five directors as well. Her 

conclusion of Baker's strength holds up well when clarified 

with S. Walker James's assessment of Paul Baker's 

directorial style and process. 

S. Walker James—Spatial Concept 

Acting and Directing are inseparable in the Baker 

method, according to S. Walker James in his dissertation, 

"Paul Baker's Concept of Theatre: Space and the Creative 

Artist," which was discussed in part in Chapter III, where 

it was shown that James argued that the Baker method was 
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primarily spatial. This has been demonstrated to hold great 

validity within the entire Baker system. James clarifies 

this in his examination of Baker's approach to acting and 

directing. 

James regards the acting in Baker's productions as 

having often been overpowered by his direction (131). He 

feels that Baker's use of multiple actors to represent 

various psychological dimensions of a character diminishes 

the individuality and intellectual aspects of character, 

effectively cheating the actor of full character development 

(151). James, with the help of some strong critical 

reviews, argues that in certain Baker productions, concepts 

like those used in Hamlet and Othello tend to dehumanize 

characters. This may have served to distance the audience 

to a point where no personal empathy was possible. Henry 

Hewes of The Saturday Review (February 13, 1954) says, "In 

the direction of Othello Mr. Baker and his actors have 

collaborated to do what good ballets and choruses ought to 

do" (qtd. in James 152). James says, "Time after time, when 

Baker productions are well received as examples of 

imaginative 'total theater', weaknesses in acting and 

clarity of dramatic content are observed and attributed to 

the directing" (152). What may be missing for James and 

Hewes is the modern American's need or preference for 
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realism, which has inhibited the acceptance of many new 

highly theatrical approaches in this century. 

In his discussion of Baker's unique stylization, which 

emphasizes the sensory aspects of production, James tends to 

view Baker's style as having too much rhythmic emphasis and 

broad movement. His position is that Baker's style inhibits 

the actor's work. As mentioned, it may be that audiences of 

the day, the 1950's and 1960's, expected a realistic acting 

style, an expectation that largely remains today. With the 

exception of musical theater, departures from realism in 

Twentieth-Century American theater have not been embraced by 

the general theater-going public. This may account for much 

of the negative reaction to Baker's style cited by S. Walker 

James. 

James does not totally diminish the Baker style or only 

focus exclusively on negative criticism. He notes the 

excitement of the technical aspects of Baker productions. 

Among the favorable reviews quoted is John Rosenfield's 

about Othello in the Dallas Morning News (March 30, 1953), 

in which he says, "... Othello is a brilliant and fresh 

conception of theater and nobody interested in theater, 

especially theater workers, can afford to miss it" (qtd. in 

James 141). 
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Ultimately, James allows that Baker made his strongest 

appeal to the eye, while considering all artistic avenues 

available to the senses. This was done in accordance with 

Baker's directing style to create "total Theatre" (166). 

In directly relating the Integration of Abilities to 

acting technique in the Baker approach, James writes that 

after the first reading of a play, with basic table work, 

discussion focused on the role of the Elements in relation 

to the play. At that point each actor examined his own 

character in terms of "... a collage, sound study, rhythm, 

or music study" (133). These are then shared with the 

company. Space needs are then determined for the production 

elements and for each character. The focus of the Character 

Study, to a great extent, is on cutting the space, and on 

the silhouette requirement of character (133-135). This is 

much akin to the First Exercise in Integration of Abilities: 

Exercises for Creative Growth. Much as in Stanislavski's 

Method, Baker's actors are asked to uncover much about the 

character psychologically. Baker's personal journaling in 

the Integration of Abilities becomes character journaling in 

the art of acting. This extends to character spatial study 

in much the same way as personal discovery is made in the 

First Exercise of Integration of Abilities: Exercises for 

Creative Growth. Discovering the originality of the 
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character via journaling is a primary goal in acting with 

the Baker method, just as is the personal journaling in the 

Integration of Abilities' goal of personal self-discovery. 

Integration Approach to Staging Opera 

Merlaine Angwall brings the Baker approach to the 

staging of opera. The goal for Angwall is to find a way of 

helping the director stage opera in ways that are vital and 

interesting. The premise is that opera ought to be viewed 

as drama enhanced by music. She encourages the stage 

director to deal with opera 

. . . on his own terms, and that he discover that 
opera is a synthesis of music and theater. I 
propose an approach to opera based in an 
understanding of basic musical concepts using the 
method of work suggested by Paul Baker in his book 
Integration of Abilities, as a means of 
communication. (Angwall 1984, 5) 

She finds that the Elements as used in opera and 

theater do not differ but are identical (5-6). An 

examination of the Elements holds this to be true with 

slight variations in how they are applied. The Angwall 

thesis, "An Innovative Method for Staging Opera," allows 

that opera can be "an old war horse" performed in a foreign 

language (2); yet, even though this is often the general 

view of opera, it has survived. This survival may be due to 

the fact that opera at its best is a "synthesis of many art 
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forms; dance, music, theater, art, and design" (3). Opera 

has an appeal which, when it is performed well, is for 

persons of all sensory orientations. 

Angwall seeks to impart some understanding of the 

"language of music" to the potential director (7). She 

urges the director to become less puzzled by the libretto by 

learning to allow the music to be the language of the opera. 

The music holds the "key to his direction" (8). If the 

director will allow it, the music will "stimulate the 

director's ideas" (8). The stage director of opera must 

understand the language of music and glean from it the 

motifs, moods and action of the music drama known as opera. 

In this relating of the inter-sensory experience, the 

Angwall study is most helpful in identifying the concepts 

which connect the senses in the creative process. 

Considering melody as the horizontal aspect of music is the 

first step. Variety in pitch sounds and rhythm are of 

course, the root of melody. In a sense, we have space and 

time synthesized in melody. Space is occupied in pitch 

through its height, and rhythm manipulates time and line 

horizontally. Melody is movement in music expression (10-

11). Line is also very much an aspect of melody, and is 

heard in the movement of the melody. 
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The use of descriptive words to help the director 

understand the way he or she works, is a Baker approach, 

recommended by Angwall for the stage director of opera. 

Melody can be described and then these descriptive words are 

used in creating fresh approaches to the staging. The 

Elements as they apply to visual art, music, and theater 

come together and are utilized in the whole staging of the 

opera. 

Harmony is the vertical element in music, adding 

combinations of sounds simultaneously, and it helps define 

the style of the music (11-12) . The stylistic impact on 

staging an opera should then be led by changes in the 

expressive qualities in the music, or changes in mood (13). 

With melody and harmony joined together there is a resulting 

unity, which is known as shape. 

Angwall emphasizes tone color and timbre as the quality 

of sounds that are employed to lend character, symbolism, 

variety, color, and texture to the music and, through the 

director, to the entire production (14-15). Hence all of 

the Elements are integrated in the production. 

Remembering the premise of the inter-sensory experience 

in the Baker philosophy/methodology, it can be seen that 

Angwall uses Baker's approach to relate all the sensory 

elements of expression to the sensory experience of opera. 
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Color, shape, movement, texture, and silhouette, all 

normally thought of as visual/tactile elements, relate to 

sound, and sound elements are related to elements normally 

thought to be primarily visual. Angwall offers operatic 

selections, which if experienced aurally would illustrate 

her position. "The director then will 'hear' the space, and 

the music becomes a tool for helping him fill the visual 

space" (25). With opera staging, Angwall is suggesting that 

the emphasis be reversed. What in the Baker method is 

typically a spatial emphasis, affecting the aural aspects, 

changes to an aural/time-oriented emphasis, affecting 

spatial choices. 

The music will help shape visual elements and, if used 

to influence the visual elements, develops a unified style 

between the visual and aural. Think, for example, of a 

model wearing a variety of clothing styles. The Elements 

are handled differently in the clothing, making a certain 

comment, yet the model's body remains the same (10). The 

same essence is shaped or stylized differently. This same 

thing happens with opera's libretto. 

Rhythm and tempo are carefully defined for the staging 

director of opera, who is challenged to correlate the 

physical speed and dynamics to specific moods, as is common 

in music (16-18). Rhythm, warns Angwall, is vital to the 
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director, for it offers meaning in form, dynamics, and theme 

(18) . In a story, rhythm is found to impact form, dynamics, 

and theme, just as it impacts spatial form, in visual art. 

Form, dynamics, and theme all are available for the staging 

director to use, and when paralleled with the music, may 

result in musical motif, which is commonly used in opera. 

Counterpoint is also common in opera. Motif often signals a 

return of a character and counterpoint allows for dual 

simultaneous musical comment (19-20). 

The staging director is asked to experience musical 

space and bring that to the three-dimensional stage. 

Just as the [visual] artist uses a specific hue in 
creating a work of art; so the composer utilizes a 
specific instrumental timbre in music, makes the 
space aural. The director then, will "hear" the 
space, and the music becomes a tool for helping 
him fill the visual space. (24-25) 

This is a vital idea to the rest of Angwall's work in 

that it truly helps define the inter-sensory experience: how 

the senses work similarly and together. The idea that in 

opera, "visual and aural space reinforce and support each 

other" is a unity of the Elements presented in the thesis 

(25). This blending of visual and aural space should lead 

the director to experience the musical elements in the plot. 

The Elements exist across the sensorial plane and in various 

forms of expression. The Elements each exist in time and 

space. 
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Angwall makes an example of Klee's "Tempo of Three, 

Quartered," in which black, gray and white squares establish 

a visual rhythm pattern such as may be found in music (27-

28). For an observer of the painting this may not affect 

the viewing; yet if the viewer understands music, that 

understanding leads to more understanding of the painting. 

Important as well is Klee's use of music in creating the 

work, and that the aural and visual elements have a 

commonality experienced through different senses-

Angwall tells the director to "ask himself what 

qualities contribute to space and rhythm" (30). Line and 

color are strong design elements which will likely present 

themselves for use in establishing a unifying link between 

the form of the music and the other aspects of the operatic 

production. This is clarified as Angwall states that the 

"visual artist also uses space, sound and silence, in 

creating a paiting [sic]. The blank canvas (the space) is 

filled with color (sound). Those moments of white (silence) 

or blank space, are filled with silence" (40). This is a 

curious correlation that is not often considered. It may be 

that timbre in sound is less tangible than is color in 

space. This may explain why music is not understood, or 

perhaps acknowledged, as having as clear a syntax as does 

color. 
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Baker's line exercise is used for Angwall's purposes as 

she asks the director not to create from an object of 

nature, but by the shape of the music, thus finding the 

spatial relationships between music (sound) and the other 

creative possibilities. The Integration of Abilities: 

Exercises for Creative Growth exercises can be used to help 

the director work creatively and establish a relationship 

between the senses while maintaining the bond with the 

opera. (34) . 

Angwall spends time with the staging techniques of 

Alexander Dean looking at the practical matters of staging 

before returning to the integration process. As she relates 

the Dean staging techniques to opera, she also spends time 

with the practical matters of dealing with singers, which is 

very useful for directors. An example of this sort of 

observation is: 

Directors who come to opera from the 
legitimate stage may find themselves plagued with 
many problems in staging; including movement 
patterns, repetitious phrases, asides, and crowd, 
or choral scenes. The director who is armed with 
a knowledge of the Elements of form, and their 
relationship to the score, can solve these 
problems. This method will provide a blueprint 
from which the director may find innovative 
methods of staging opera. (63) 

Dealing with staging issues is simpler if the director 

has an understanding of the problems involved in staging 

opera and the concerns of the performers. Angwall concludes 
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with a statement of unity and creativity. "By integrating 

the Elements of form with his own creativity and 

imagination, the director will find that meanings are 

clarified and emotions projected without distortion of the 

libretto and the score" (78). It can be seen that there is 

a connection, a shared chemistry, between the Elements of 

form as they exist in space and the Elements of form as they 

exist in time. This allows the potential for use of the 

Elements in a corollary fashion visually, aurally, and 

kinesthetically. 

The Integration Process as a 
Model of Analysis 

In her thesis, "Robert Wilson: A Study of His Creative 

Process," Carol Miles establishes that the "experimental 

ethic of creativity developed by Paul Baker is used as the 

impetus of this study" (Miles 1984, abstract). Miles uses 

the Baker philosophy/methodology as her method of analyzing 

Robert Wilson's "artistic style and working creative 

process" (abstract). Wilson's the CIVIL warS: a tree is 

best measured when it is down is the production Miles 

participated in and examined. 

The choice of Robert Wilson for this study goes beyond 

the fact that Miles worked with him. Wilson is an 

innovative, internationally renowned director, and has 
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developed his own original creative style. The choice is 

influenced also by Wilson's experience with the Baker 

approach to self-discovery and creativity. Miles documents 

this aspect of Wilson's work that he worked at Baylor 

University Children's Theater and worked with Jearnine 

Wagner and Kitty Baker. Miles notes that Robert Wilson lent 

a contribution to their book A Place for Ideas—Our Theater 

as a youngster (16). Also mentioned is the Wilson later 

became an instructor for Jearnine Wagner, (mentioned 

earlier) in San Antonio, Texas (17). 

Miles claims that Robert Wilson was influenced by the 

children's theater, which "helped to give him an open point 

of view toward his own work as well as the work of others" 

(18). Wilson worked with the theater until "at least 1970," 

and that the work during this time helped to shape his 

creative professional life. Miles also documents Wilson's 

problems with stuttering and the breakthroughs he 

experienced with Byrd Hoffman, a ballet teacher and dancer, 

whose name is used for Wilson's foundation, the Byrd Hoffman 

Foundation. 

The Foundation, according to Stefan Brecht in The 

Theater of Visions: Robert Wilson, exists to provide 

children's and adult workshops in the arts, promote dance 
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activity, conduct summer art programs, and produce public 

dance-theater training events (40) . 

Wilson's speech problem transforms his work. He uses 

texts in an original fashion. In Wilson's texts the use of 

language is not geared to the expression of thoughts that 

reflect plot or character. Wilson compares his use of 

language to music (21). 

The speech problem also, according to Miles, led to 

Wilson's developing a "more visual, rather than verbal 

vocabulary" (19). Miles compares Wilson's work to that of 

"viewing a dream" (4). She draws on the Baker approach for 

further clarification of Wilson's style: 

Each moment is etched or sculpted in a carefully 
architected space. This is accomplished through 
his understanding of artistic form: line, color, 
texture, silhouette/shape, space, sound, and 
light. His control of the visual element of 
production is stunning. Each figure is presented 
as a sculpture. Each movement is carefully 
choreographed. It is as though the audience is 
watching a series of moving paintings in which 
great care is taken with the composition of space, 
the lighting of each shape and the detail and 
clarity of the images. It is Wilson's 
craftsmanship and artistry that sustain his images 
and thereby sustain his audience. (7) 

Miles's examination of Wilson's work from the 

Integration of Abilities perspective is in part due to her 

experience with the approach and Wilson's similar 

experience. She studied with Baker at the Dallas Theater 

Center from 1978 to 1982, and also with Wilson as assistant 
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to the director, on the entire the CIVIL warS: a tree is 

best measured when it is down project (10). Consequently, 

Miles makes a confident analysis stating that her 

perspective on Wilson's work, is to study Robert Wilson's 

work from a Paul Baker perspective (13). 

With this statement Miles grasps the essence of Paul 

Baker's philosophy and method in regard to creative work. 

She discusses the Baker approach to creative development 

through self-discovery and her goal of relating it to Robert 

Wilson's work. 

Wilson has an original style because he has 
responded to his original way of perceiving the 
world around him in his approach to space. The 
perceptions of his experience form the filters 
through which his creative process becomes his 
unique style. The third chapter will study 
aspects of Wilson's creative process in actions 
during the development and rehearsal phases of the 
CIVIL wars project. (13) 

Miles evaluates Robert Wilson's creative process via 

analysis using the Baker approach to creative development. 

Major features are Wilson's use of sketching and painting 

and how he relates these to the three-dimensional forms of 

the stage. He approaches the stage as architecture; "with 

sounds and words Wilson divides space or rearranges spaces, 

and with movement and gesture he creates spaces. The 

movements and gestures that he chooses through their own 

essence create and define the space of a Wilson work" (29). 
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"To Wilson, each thing that is in one of his pieces (a 

sound, movement, or shape) is not only viewed as a part of 

creating the whole space, but as a whole in itself" (30). 

This may explain why Wilson, as he ought to be, is so 

willing to allow each audience member to understand the work 

in his or her own way. 

Miles also takes a look at Wilson's "inner dialogue," 

his own way of talking to himself. She discusses his 

personal terminology, "his drawing and redrawing of his 

images and his sense of inner impulses for movement," which 

represent his 'inner dialogue' (36-37). This seems then to 

be more reinforcement of his original creative self-

expression. 

Miles documents some of Wilson's ventures into using 

movement in teaching and therapy. "Wilson worked with the 

idea the body is a resource and that it is possible to 

activate brain cells by working with the body" (38). He was 

working, in effect, from the premise that the body is 

integrated and that work in movement does stimulate the 

brain to complete more fully other communication activities. 

He appears to have had some success with this idea, and 

having staged works involving a deaf man singing and an 

autistic's poetry. Wilson, like Baker, must see some genius 

in everyone. Miles point this out with a discussion of 
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Wilson's work with Christopher and Raymond [the deaf and 

autistic men referred to above] and how Wilson feels they 

have different ways of seeing things and different mediums 

through which they communicate best. Their ways of 

communicating, according to Wilson via Miles' study, may 

quite possibly be superior ways of seeing things than do 

others (46). 

It becomes clear that Wilson works in his own original 

way. That way of working is shaped by his experience. As 

for using the Baker approach to analyze Wilson's work. Miles 

allows the similarities to be seen in a brief summary of 

Wilson's work: "It could be said that Wilson has created a 

multi-media, visually-oriented style that is the synthesis 

of images and techniques from his background as a child, 

painter, architect, and teacher" (55). 

Miles goes on to outline how Wilson proceeded in much 

of his work of the CIVIL warS. Her conclusion is: 

By studying the work of Robert Wilson through 
an analysis of his creative process in actions and 
in light of his background and past experience, we 
have seen how Wilson has solved the fundamental 
problem that Paul Baker put to his students: How 
do you make a personal statement in an empty 
space? A statement that is uniquely yours? (101) 

The work of Robert Wilson reflects an original approach 

to the process of creating a theatrical work of art. There 

is a lot of theater, dance, and opera being produced in the 
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world, and Wilson's stands outside the norm. Due to his 

ability and willingness to find his own way of working, he 

has emerged as a creative original. By Miles's standard, 

the measure of the Baker method, Wilson is eminently 

successful. 

Conclusion 

The application of the Integration of Abilities 

philosophy and methods to the areas of acting and directing 

seems to have been a successful venture for Paul Baker and 

for others who follow his approach to the disciplines of 

acting and directing. The Integration of Abilities will 

stimulate as-yet-unimagined, new experimental work, and it 

can be used as a practical approach to creative acting and 

directing. There are undoubtedly, others who have 

integrated the process in other creative ways, as well as 

yet-to-be-discovered applications for the Integration of 

Abilities. 

The work discussed here is surely but a drop in the 

ocean of acting and directing work that has been influenced 

by the Paul Baker approach. However, it is clear that the 

Baker process can be integrated with virtually any approach 

to these problems and can help in the discovery of a 
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creative original product, large or small, public or 

private. 

The discoveries made in many of the acting and 

directing processes discussed above have an impact upon the 

design processes of the production in which they are used. 

This is the experience as mentioned by most of these 

practitioners. What will be seen in the next chapter is the 

impact of design on the acting and directing processes, as 

well as the use of the Integration of Abilities in the 

design process. This mutual inclusion of all aspects of 

production with the others demonstrates the benefit of the 

integration philosophy and practice. Paul Baker (1957) 

says: 

The director challenges the designer and the 
actors with his ideas, but he does not confine 
them to his imagination. He does not if he has 
belief in their creative abilities. And he does 
not if he has belief in his own ability to channel 
their energies into a positive and growing form. 
(60) 
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CHAPTER VI 

SYNTHESIS OF THE INTEGRATION OF 

ABILITIES IN DESIGN 

AND OTHER AREAS 

Introduction 

Even though the majority of those who have promoted the 

synthesis of the Integration of Abilities have done so in 

the areas of children's theater and acting/directing, many 

individuals have through their master's theses and doctoral 

dissertations examined the application of the Baker process 

in other areas. This chapter lends a perspective to some of 

these documents and the applications they used. The 

integration process is shown to be applicable to design 

elements in the theatre, to architecture, to course work, 

and as a general benefit to creative work in general. 

Paul Baker has taken seemingly simple approaches and 

commonly understood functions of artistic practices and 

developed them to a point where many of his students and 

colleagues felt compelled to incorporate them directly and 

indirectly into their own creative and instructional 

processes. This is a tribute to Paul Baker's approach and 

his work for the last sixty years. 
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The work discussed here demonstrates the feeling that 

the synthesis of the Integration of Abilities is a way of 

thinking. It is a way of processing the creative impulse, 

and it is a way of becoming free for these artists and 

teachers. When Bob Lewis was talked into taking the 

Integration of Abilities course at Baylor, his friend told 

him, "They teach you how to think" (Lewis 1997, 136). 

This is seen repeatedly in the works regarding the 

implementation, integration, and impact of the Baker 

process. Stimulation of the creative impulse is what these 

writers submit has been their experience with the 

Integration of Abilities. Creative, original thinking is 

developed undoubtedly in many ways. These students of Paul 

Baker have moved to continue his mode of development of the 

creative mind. 

Design 

Use of the Integration of Abilities in the areas of 

design: costume, makeup, masks, lighting, and scenic, is 

again an examination of the blending of our general 

understanding of art and the Elements with the Baker 

philosophy. It seems that designers have also incorporated 

the Integration of Abilities as an effective tool in 
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discovering their creative potentials for their given design 

tasks. 

The very nature of Paul Baker's approach is that all 

elements be linked, integrated, in the artwork. Space and 

time are joined not only in the art of theater but also in 

the relationships of the Elements found in design. Space 

impacts time and time impacts space, as they co-exist. 

Rhythm, line, texture, movement, color, and shape exist in 

time art (music and poetry) and space art (visual arts). 

Even though space and time exist in different forms, they 

share the nature of each element. Rhythm, for example, can 

be found in music and painting. Finding this shared nature 

in a creative way is the Baker goal for the designer. 

The designer acts as a creative energy in the 
heart of the play. He does not put up backgrounds 
or represent places. He puts the plan into its 
physical shape; he catches the energy of the play 
in living forms. He projects the space of the 
stage into the silence of the auditorium. (Baker 
1957, 60) 

Design student John Henson has embraced the Baker 

philosophy to the extent that in his study of the creation 

of a design school for the Southwestern United States he 

insists that the Integration of Abilities be requisite for 

the curriculum. His thesis, "A Proposed Curriculum for a 

Design School at the Dallas Theater Center (1976)," 

establishes such a need and argues that such a curriculum 
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"should embrace the teaching philosophy of Paul Baker, thus 

making it a unique theatrical and educational experience" 

(Henson 1976, abstract). 

Henson devotes the first half of his thesis to an 

interview with New York designer Gordon Micunis, who 

discusses the needs of designers in preparing for a design 

career and the need of a design school for the Southwest. 

The work of the school, according to Micunis, ought to 

provide students preparation for design in theater, film, 

and television, and for interior design in department stores 

and other commercial applications (15-16). Micunis 

emphasizes study in history of architecture, furnishings, 

costumes, customs, rendering technique, collage and other 

media, sculpting and model building, acting and directing, 

lighting design, and the like (17-32). 

Discussion then turned to the issue of gaining 

experience, which is a must. Duly noted is that most 

experience is gained at the university since that is where 

opportunities lie. Once this training and experience are 

gained at the university, professional experience ought to 

be sought out wherever possible, and the United Scenic 

Artists' union card should be earned (36). 

Henson then develops the curriculum for the design 

school, and outlines course descriptions. This curriculum 
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is developed with an eye to the current trends in design 

education. In addition, Henson argues for the designer to 

have a working knowledge of all areas of theater and, 

consequently, some schooling in these subjects. He places 

emphasis on the need for Baker's Philosophy classes I and 

II: the Integration of Abilities. For Henson, the 

Integration of Abilities is then a useful tool for 

designers. 

Mask Design and THE GREAT GOD BROWN 

Paula Jean Unrau incorporates the creative design 

approach in her mask design process, and discusses 

integrating the Integration of Abilities in her thesis, 

"Mask Design for THE GREAT GOD BROWN: The Integration of 

Acting and Design" (1984). Unrau uses acting tools and the 

Baker approach to the Elements in relating character 

analysis and the "exploration of Line, Color, Collage 

building, and physical movement" to her mask designs (Unrau 

1984, abstract). The Unrau work provides a fairly 

comprehensive use of Baker's final exercise in a sort of 

reverse approach, and character becomes the self, which 

creates the design. Through analysis of characters, she 

works to let the character create the mask. Characters make 

self-discoveries, which lead to their mask design. 
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Unrau begins with careful character analysis and 

creates a series of line drawings in specific colors, and 

moved these toward a two-dimensional form of the character. 

These sketches guided her creation of collages for each 

character. The collage worked to synthesize the texture, 

color, rhythm, movement, and shape of the character 

physically, intellectually, and emotionally. She used any 

object that moved her in developing the representation of 

each character. Any object, picture, material, object of 

nature, etc. might be used in the collage. 

The thesis began with a study of Eugene O'Neill and 

analysis of his use of masks in the play. The study led to 

the understanding that the masks allow inner deceptions, 

inner truths, and the two-sided qualities of the mind to be 

revealed in a striking way which demonstrates the layers of 

consciousness (40-42) . 

Unrau challenges the actor and designer to examine the 

character and the play using the Elements to analyze the 

real and exacting basis of these aspects in time and space. 

Line, color, rhythm, texture, movement, shape, and light are 

tangible, whereas a characterization or action of evil is 

abstract. She is clear that analysis using the Baker 

approach yields qualities, of the Elements, to the design 

that can be experienced. 
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As has been mentioned, Unrau developed line drawings 

for each character, and from these she then developed color 

sketches. These are then used to direct her search for 

three-dimensional objects or sculptures that hold the 

essence of the two-dimensional representations. Then the 

collage is created for each character; these are created 

from any medium and combinations of media which work for the 

character. "The character collage is an assemblage of the 

previously collected objects, colors, textures, images, and 

symbols in a form which is relevant to the character" (78). 

The designer or actor can use the character collage as a 

syntax of visual art communication. It becomes a composite 

of elements presented in a way that addresses for the artist 

the intellectual, emotional, and physical essence of the 

character. 

Collage is important in its diversity. The types 

material used to create a collage can be varied. The 

material selected my be symbolic, and it is the 

juxtaposition of these symbols which communicates. This can 

be true in any medium or art form, and for Unrau, collage 

seems to be the most clear representation of how the design 

ought to communicate. 

The fifth step for Unrau is to dance the characters in 

a centered (relaxed) state while imaging (thinking in 
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images) (79-80). She uses imaging with movement, in effect 

thinking with movement, which encourages "bursts of insight" 

(83). Hence, Unrau uses the previous work, or studies, to 

assist her physicalization of the characters. 

She emphasizes the journaling of the process that is so 

important in the Baker method. Here the idea is that she 

discovers for the character what would be the creative self 

in the Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative 

Growth. She documented her assessment of each character's 

relationship to space, rhythm, line/direction, sound, shape, 

texture, and color. 

In the design of the masks, Unrau returned to her 

studies of each character and related that information to 

the scenes in which the masks were to be used. This body of 

understanding of the character is then tied to the design 

and to the requirements of the script. 

The thesis, documents her research, outlines her use of 

the Elements and their relationship to the character, and 

includes the visual studies in the process and of the 

product. The designs are tied, rightly, to the characters, 

and demonstrate the inner selves as O'Neill seems to have 

intended. 
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other Design Processes 

In her M.F.A. thesis, "Integration of Abilities: An 

Expression of an Experience" (1973), Joan Meister provides 

an application of the Integration of Abilities to costume 

design. The design is for the Dallas Theater Center's 

production of Snow White and Other Famous Fables, 1971. The 

production was to create characters based on familiar 

children's toys, and from those characters as a basis, 

fables were to be mimed. This set the boundaries of her 

process. The toys of the day were to serve as her stimuli 

for her designs. She began to study these toys with an eye 

to the mime style of the production and with her own 

understanding of the child's viewpoint. 

Though Meister spends little time demonstrating how she 

integrated the Integration of Abilities: Exercises for 

Creative Growth into her design process, she does detail her 

visual/textual view of the Integration of Abilities 

experience. This is done with page after page of words and 

phrases, quotes, word associations, and symbols, combined 

with line and color choices and arrows pointing to the next 

page, all reflecting her view of the creative process. 

Her use of the Integration of Abilities exercises for 

the costume design process jumps from images developed from 

the exercise to the designs themselves. An example follows: 
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Henny Penny, herself, suggested these images; 
a next door busybody, gossipy neighbor, sillyness 
[sic], the country, clean laundry and a church 
bazaar. These images suggested the color 
combinations: yellow, with a dash of orange and a 
bit of red. From the above, I got a sense of 
clarity and freshness. I intended to incorporate 
ail of the images and feelings into the 
accessories. Henny Penny wore a yellow and orange 
printed sun bonnet. She wore a yellow trim, and a 
feathered tail piece. These accessories were worn 
over a yellow jumpsuit. (Meister 1973, 46) 

Meister was working primarily from the second exercise 

of the Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative 

Growth, the word study. She seemed to value the exercise as 

the approach which would lead her to her final product. 

"Approaching a New Theater" (1980), an M.F.A. thesis by 

John Holloway, is a study of how a designer can approach a 

theater space with which he is unfamiliar. The approach to 

the new space is shown to be an exciting one from Holloway's 

new viewpoint. As a design student, the Elements of design 

are nothing new to him. However, he speaks of them as the 

"expressive elements," and as he outlines them via the Baker 

approach, they seem to take on new meanings for him and are 

interrelated and intermingled in ways he seems not to have 

known before. 

His approach to discovering the new theater space was 

to approach it as if it were the object in an Object of 

Nature exercise. He worked with the new space to view it 

from as many perspectives as possible, dealing with it as 
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line, texture, movement, color, rhythm, and shape. He asked 

if it is a space open to "any use of the Elements" (Holloway 

1980, 19). Given his new vision of the Elements, his 

approach to the proscenium arch stage is as new as is his 

approach to more varied spaces. 

Holloway also uses an extension of the Line Study when 

approaching a new theater space. He examines it for its 

line and shapes. He asks what shapes can be used with the 

line and shape of the theater space. What fits with the 

space in terms of how to use the expressive elements? These 

questions, of course, must be asked within the context of 

the production being planned, but they nevertheless are the 

questions which he feels allow the scenic designer to 

design, in a new space, a production that is in harmony with 

that theater. 

Jim McClellan reports on his use of the Elements in 

sound design for the theater in his thesis, "Design Elements 

of Sound" (1984). His main concern is that sound in 

theatrical production be elevated to a status comparable to 

the visual aspects of the performance. He establishes the 

parallel of the Elements as used in time, the aural aspects, 

and space, the visual aspects, of the play; that there is 

rhythm visually and aurally, line visually and aurally, and 
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so forth. Additionally, he relates sound to the movement or 

the kinesthetic aspect of the play production. 

He argues that most theater emphasizes the visual and 

textual elements in production and fails to recognize the 

aural aspects. His hope with his design project is to see 

sound in the theatre used as successfully as it is in film. 

The idea that sound ought to be more aggressively developed 

for the stage is a main focus of his thesis (McClellan 1984, 

85) . 

While stating his goal, that sound ought to hold equal 

status with the visual elements in the theater, McClellan 

falls back to having the sound design evolve from the visual 

design rather than developing it as its own separate yet 

integrated dramatic element. This leaves the impression 

that he feels he must prove the vital nature of sound, and 

that he must demonstrate specific correlation of the 

Elements as they are in sound to the Elements as they exist 

in space, which he does. The bias is there, not only in the 

mindset of theatre artists in general but also in Baker 

philosophy. Baker always begins with space, as that is his 

orientation. It is unlikely, however, that Paul Baker would 

foist this bias on any creative artist. It is also to be 

acknowledged that sound studies appear in the Integration of 
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Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth exercises, and are 

developed in subsequent studies presented in this chapter. 

The Elements share essences between sound and space. 

Perspective is gained in space by depth and distance in the 

visual experience, just as the manipulation of intensity, 

pitch, and timbre in the directional movement of sound 

provides the feel of depth and distance in the aural 

experience (27). The point is made that physical space will 

shape sound because sound is confined by space, and thus 

space and sound become interactive (29). 

Comparisons of measurements between space and sound are 

made as well. Spatial mass in sound is volume (loud vs. 

soft); rhythm is tempo (fast vs. slow) and other variables 

of time (empty space is pause in sound); line is pitch (high 

frequency vs. low frequency, vertically connected); texture 

is texture (harsh vs. smooth); and sound is felt just as is 

material (30). The variances of color, hue, value, and 

intensity hold a relationship to sound as well. Pitch 

darkens or lightens, which represents a value change in 

visual color and is altered in sound tonality (e.g. C-major 

and B-minor). Hues and intensities change in sound as well. 

This is exemplified in the way composers use various keys 

because they provide the specific color needed for the 

desired mood. 
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Consequently, elemental artistic decisions are made 

about sound measures just as they are in the visual aspects 

of design, and in comparable fashion. This results in an 

integrated design complex. Components of structure can also 

be seen as integrated. Balance, proportion, harmony, and 

unity are balanced in sound as they are in the visual, 

kinesthetic, and literary structures. These structural 

components can then be integrated with the other dramatic 

elements. The result would be a production concept based on 

the common language of the Elements, which is transcribed to 

the visual, movement, aural, and textual components or 

structure, and facilitating communication via an integrated 

production. 

McClellan provides an interesting view of the 

kinesthetic/sound relationship. He applies the Laban system 

of efforts to sound (Figure 6.1). 

The creation of these links between sound and Rudolf 

von Laban's effort shapes is a useful tool for the designer 

seeking to integrate the dramatic elements. For McClellan, 

this integration was to be perhaps more than an underscoring 

but rather a vital aspect in the design of the entire 

spectacle of the production. He devotes the balance of his 

thesis to describing how he integrated the sound design to 

the visual and kinesthetic aspects of spectacle in three 
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productions for which he designed sound. His goal appears 

to have been to have his use of sound interwoven with the 

visual and kinesthetic aspects of the production by 

integrating those needs with the aural design. 

Effort Qualities 

1. Press (heavy, direct, 
slow) 

Examples of Sounds 

jet engines, heavy 
machinery, ocean 
liner horn blast 

2. Flick (light, indirect, 
fast) 

typing, crackling 
fire, lighting a 
lighter 

3. Glide (light, direct, 
slow) 

elevator, car inter
ior, wind/blizzard 

4. Slash (heavy, indirect, 
fast) 

hand saw, lightning 
bolt, whip crack 

5. Wring (heavy, indirect, 
slow) 

creaking door, 
screeching tires, 
twisting a cork out 
of a bottle 

6. Dab (light, direct, 
fast) 

7. Punch (heavy, direct, 
fast) 

8. Float (light, indirect, 
slow) 

heartbeat, dripping 
water, telegraph 
"beeps" 

hammering, explo
sions, tap-dancing 

phone dialtone, 
light breeze, TV 
test pattern (40) 

Figure 6.1. Laban ''Efforts II 

Pamela Nagle approached the problem of design of the 

original music and sound effects for the play Stillsong in a 

manner similar to that of McClellan. Her thesis. 
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"Application of Baker's 'Elements' and Rhythm-Mood-Memory 

Analysis to Sound Design for 'Stillsong (1977),'" documents 

her "use of Baker's elements as a means of structuring and 

organizing musical compositions" and the use of her "rhythm-

mood-memory analysis system for creating sound effects" 

(Nagle 1977, 2). 

The core of her musical composition technique in 

relation to the Baker process is as follows: 

The first step in utilizing Baker's 
philosophy and elements in the composition of 
music is to examine each element in relationship 
to musical terminology. Secondly, one should, in 
drama, familiarize oneself completely with the 
work at hand so that its action, atmosphere, etc., 
will call forth responses to the Elements. Next, 
the imagination must be encouraged to "hear" the 
music from the frames of reference of Baker's 
elements, one by one. With successive attempts, 
the new music may be "heard", that is, composed. 
Baker's elements, used this way, may be considered 
a methodological sequencing for the creative 
process. (36) 

Nagle used the Elements as they exist in sound and 

in the script when approaching a composition. She 

would imagine each of the Elements one at a time in 

relation to the scene for which she was creating music. 

She composed by relating the Elements of sound to her 

perception of the scene. 

This could also be done for new original 

compositions by taking Baker's Exercise Five from the 

Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth 
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and, instead of creating a character and a scene, 

creating a musical composition from the object of 

nature. Of course, to create a sound study is a step 

in the exercise, but for a composer it might be an 

interesting approach to composition. This could work 

for any artist in any artistic discipline. 

Nagle's R.M.M. (Rhythm, Mood, and Memory) 

technique was created to aid the designer of sound 

effects. Rhythm was selected, as it is the "universal 

force unique to each individual" (45). Mood was 

selected, as mood is an essence of music. Memory is 

also a major concern for Nagle, in that she uses 

remembered sound experiences as they are correlated to 

emotion. Hence, for Nagle, a synthesis of the R.M.M. 

factors will yield the optimum sound design for a 

theatrical production. 

The use of the Baker philosophy in the design 

processes appears to have been a driving force for 

these designers. Understanding of the Elements is one 

thing all artists share. Using the Elements in an 

integrated fashion and repeatedly examining them is not 

common to all artists. Repeated examination of the 

Elements, asking how they relate to each other and 

using them with the head, the heart, the hand, and the 
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imagination is quite another matter. Paul Baker would 

challenge the artist to integrate the Elements with the 

abilities in order to communicate in the most effective 

and original way. 

Architecture and the Baker Philosophy 

For me, a theatre stage is an empty space 
surrounded, by or enclosed in, four walls. Lying 
dormant in that space are the basic elements of 
time-rhythm, silence and sound, movement, and 
darkness and light. While these primary elements 
have areas of difference, the ingredients that 
make up these elements are similar and parallel. 
For example, movement has direction, rhythm, 
silhouette, intensity, texture, timbre, and color. 
Sound simulates color and has movement, intensity, 
direction, rhythm, pitch, timbre, texture. (Baker 
1957, 60) 

How theater architecture assists artists in creating 

within the four walls is a subject of much concern to Paul 

Baker, and his efforts to influence theater structure is 

strong. As a theater practitioner, he has influenced new 

theaters in Waco, San Antonio, and Dallas, Texas. His 

primary concern is space and its ability to remain flexible 

for the creative artist. 

In S. Walker James's dissertation, "Paul Baker's 

Concept of Theatre: Space and the Creative Artist" (1968), 

spatial flexibility is shown to be important to the creative 

artist. As will be seen, in relation to the Integration of 

Abilities, the art of theater requires a flexible space, an 

306 



uninhibited space. According to Baker, the theater space 

should ultimately be as flexible as possible. This 

imagination-expanding, flexible space is seen in Baker-

assisted architecture. The major theaters—Studio One at 

Baylor University (1941), with the later addition of the 

Weston Studio (1954); the Kalita Humphreys Theater of the 

Dallas Theater Center (1959) designed by Frank Lloyd Wright; 

and the Ruth Taylor Theater at Trinity University (1966) — 

all demonstrate the creative application of the Baker 

method/philosophy. Obviously, the Integration of Abilities 

was not directly employed in the design of these theaters, 

but the way of thinking exemplified in the Integration of 

Abilities is definitely present in the design of these 

theater spaces. 

Of the three theater plants, the Wright design received 

the least Baker influence. Of distress to Baker was 

Wright's lack of stage space and lack of side playing areas 

(James 1968, 103). Still, the Wright space had its 

advantages. These include a revolving stage, usable 

balconies, and audience seating close to the action (103-

106). James argues that this space does reflect Baker's 

concern for the spatial elements of "movement, line or 

direction, time-rhythm, and silhouette" (96). 
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The Baylor space. Studio One, featured six stages 

around the audience [primary stages to the front, right, and 

left sides of the audience] with swivel chairs to allow the 

audience to keep up with the action; for arena staging, the 

chairs were moved to the stages (87). All of this was 

developed to allow Baker "a means of escaping from the 

limiting confines of the proscenium stage," and it provided 

an amazing flexibility in staging that action (91). 

Unfortunately, Studio One no longer exists. It was a space 

that helped realize many of Paul Baker's imaginative 

productions. 

The Weston Studio, designed by Paul Baker, Virgil 

Beavers, and architect Bill Tamminga, is what we would call 

a 'black box' theater today. Measuring fifty by sixty by 

twenty-two feet in height, this theater was built for 

complete flexibility. Stages could be placed anywhere in 

the studio for any type of staging by using stackable riser 

units which were 42 inches square by six or twelve inches in 

height (93). Baker had found a way to allow for 

'originality' in each production to be realized—the 

originality which is the basis of all his work and efforts. 

The Ruth Taylor Theater, designed by O'Neil Ford and 

Associates under direct supervision of Arthur Rogers in 

collaboration with Paul Baker, is a monument to theater 
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needs and the architectural solutions for those needs (107-

109). Housing three theaters—Theater One, seating 412 for 

major productions; Attic Two, seating 108 for 

teen/children's productions; and the Cafe Theater, which 

opens to a patio area for smaller experimental work—the 

complex is flexible enough for almost any university 

production (111-113). 

Theater One had similarities with Studio One at Baylor 

University. The stage is half a hexagon which, like Studio 

One, converts to arena staging and makes extensive use of 

balconies and swivel chairs for much of the audience seating 

(111-112) . Features of Theater One that Baker noted as 

innovations, include swivel chairs, playing areas in close 

proximity to the audience, contrasting areas with movement 

possibilities created by the various spaces around the 

audience that allow for quick changes of setting, variable 

stage types (proscenium, thrust, arena, Elizabethan, three-

quarter round), and seating between 402-1,000, depending 

upon type of staging (qtd. in James, 116-117.) Also of 

interest is that the back walls were fitted with special 

wall mounts for support of scenic elements (qtd. in James, 

117) . 

The Cafe Theater is certainly worthy of mention because 

of the goals for which it was built. According to James, 
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Baker intended the space to be a stage for all artists to 

"be heard before a not too critical audience in a relaxed 

atmosphere" (James 1968, 113). This kind of encouragement 

and opportunity in the promotion of creative work is the 

sort of thing that signals Baker as an excellent teacher. 

James goes into great detail in his analysis of this 

theater complex. For details and in-depth commentary on the 

design process and architecture of the Kalita Humphreys 

Theater, Carl Marder's dissertation, "A History of the 

Development and Growth of the Dallas Theater Center" (1972), 

is perhaps a more complete discussion than is that of James. 

James examines the use of space in playwriting as 

related to the Integration of Abilities in Chapter VI of his 

dissertation. Gene McKinney, who served as a professor with 

Baker at Trinity University and as playwright at the Dallas 

Theater Center, credits Baker with encouraging the idea of 

free space to free the playwright as an artist. The 

playwright then is free to utilize space, time, play 

structure, dialogue, and character freely, not 

conventionally (James 1968, 180-183). "Liberated" is the 

word McKinney uses to describe how a playwright feels when 

working on a Baker production in a Baker space (qtd. in 

James 184) . When the playwright feels free to propose 
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almost any imaginable situation, then the playwright can 

explore new original scenarios and settings. 

In early, unpublished notes from his "Integration of 

Abilities through Drama" class (1956), Baker demonstrated 

his view of the free playwright. No matter what kind of 

fiction the playwright creates, he writes for a certain time 

and space. Baker wrote, "He writes of events and 

conditions, people and phenomena which have had being and 

state of being in time and who have moved in certain 

recorded directions in space and time" (qtd. in James 1968, 

179). Working from that "empty sheet of paper," he creates 

and records all space/time sensations for the characters 

involved in the play (180). Baker wants the playwright, and 

all artists, to create with as much freedom as possible. 

Theatre architecture should offer freedom; this idea is 

basic. In order to create theater, space is a requisite. 

The Baker philosophy begins with space and time. Movement 

cuts into space and sound cuts into silence. How movement 

and sound are manipulated by rhythm, line, texture, color, 

shape, and light is the core of theater. The Baker 

philosophy demands a theater that allows for as many 

possibilities as the imagination can muster. The goal for 

theater architecture is for space and sound to be shaped and 
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communicated, not for the theater space to shape the 

communication. 

Arthur Rogers in his Master of Architecture thesis "The 

Actor-Audience Space Relationship in Theatres" (1960) wrote 

about the Baker theaters in much the same way as James. He 

summarizes the influence of Paul Baker: 

What becomes necessary is a viewpoint which cites 
what the essential element of the theatre is when 
related to architecture. This is the space 
relationship of the actor and the audience. The 
actor-audience space is discussed in the second 
chapter in terms of its essential elements and 
relationships. These consist of: first, 
communication in general and its close integration 
with dramatic communication; second, dramatic 
communication with respect to its content and 
relation to the art of the theatre; and third, the 
relationship of architectural form to theatre art. 
(Rogers 1960, 8-9) 

Rogers takes his cues from Paul Baker for the needs of 

the theater in architectural terms. His main premise is 

that too often the architecture of the theater is only a 

repetition of existing architectural style. Where the 

designer fails is in serving architecture instead of serving 

the theater and its need for flexibility in order to 

communicate. 

Adapting the Novel to the Stage 

The Integration of Abilities has been applied to 

playwriting, directly by way of the Object of Nature 
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exercise in Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative 

Growth and indirectly through other exercises, as seen 

implemented by the Dallas Theater Center's Teen/Children's 

Theater. Another approach is exemplified below. 

Even though the adaptation of a novel to the stage is 

certainly not an absolutely modern idea, the approach taken 

by Paul Baker and the Baylor Theater worked in accordance 

with the Baker philosophy. In 1959 the theater took Thomas 

Wolfe's Of Time and the River and brought the lengthy novel 

to the stage. A difficult task was brought to fruition 

through the efforts of the entire theater; it is recounted 

in John Thomas Scott's thesis, "Of Time and the River: From 

Novel to Stage" (1961). 

Scott outlines Baker's personal mission, to inspire and 

encourage the creative imaginations of all involved through 

the "acceptance of any and all ideas" (Scott 1961, 71) . The 

theater formed what they called Drama X, a workshop designed 

for this type of work. Students in the workshop worked in 

all areas of the theater and contributed in ail areas, and 

collective decision-making seems to have been fostered in 

the workshop (72-73). 

Drama X set forth to maintain the "flavor and 

imaginative force" of Wolfe's work when transferred to the 

dramatic form (15). Of Time and the River was read by all 
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involved, who sought unique and dramatic qualities in the 

novel. General impressions were discussed, and the book was 

divided into sections which were given to small groups to 

break down into scenes and to make sight, sound, and 

movement studies of the scenes (16-17). 

In Wolfe's writing there are lengthy descriptive 

passages lacking action, which were difficult to translate 

to the stage. These sections required the workshop to 

experiment with as many visual possibilities as they could 

collectively uncover. In addition to this approach, and in 

keeping with the sensory approach always in the forefront in 

Baker theaters, the company created characters which were, 

in turn, the five senses, later to become seven with the 

addition of Time and Change (18-19). 

With this development the transitional sections of 
the novel could now be effectively transferred to 
the stage. The senses could bridge the gap from 
idea to reality. They could also set the scene 
and mood of the play with the actual poetic 
imagery of Wolfe's words. (19) 

A script was assembled, which was determined to be of 

excessive length. Accordingly, nine students of playwriting 

were assigned to do the final editing. The final work 

contained over forty scenes and was a "continuous flow of 

characters, scenes, and actions" (28). 

The thesis is brief, lacks detail of the developmental 

process of the script, and is more a host for the play 
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script than a process paper. However, Scott is able to lend 

excitement to the memory of this monumental task. The 

Baylor Theater showed amazing courage in tackling major 

challenges and taking on new experimental efforts. This is 

a main issue captured by the thesis. 

Integration in Other Work 

"Paul Baker: An Approach to the Inter-relationship 

Between Educational and Professional Theater (1968)" is 

Nancy Phillips's University of Arizona master's thesis, 

which establishes Paul Baker's goals in education and 

theater in general. His belief and success in integrating 

the Integration of Abilities in education, educational 

theater, professional theater training, and professional 

theater is well established, in this thesis and elsewhere. 

Not only did Baker work to integrate these aspects of 

theater, but he also managed to integrate the Integration of 

Abilities into each area. He did this by blending the 

undergraduate and graduate programs at Baylor University and 

later Trinity University with the Dallas Theater Center's 

professional resident theater company. 

Phillips documents that it is in the best interest of 

the theater to have a staff trained in a variety of 

disciplines. Baker required the staff to be "three-in-
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depth," or "well rounded in three phases of the theater 

practically and academically" (Phillips 1968, 20) . Staff 

members might, for example, act, direct, and teach; design, 

act, and teach; write plays, direct promotions, and act; or 

any other various combinations. This effectively allowed 

for an integration of abilities. 

The thesis demonstrates how the Integration of 

Abilities was a coursework and a philosophy that permeated 

the productions of the Dallas Theater Center and the 

university productions. During the Baker years, these 

theaters were Integration of Abilities theaters, meaning 

that each member worked in a variety of areas, and that the 

Integration of Abilities exercises were incorporated in all 

areas of production. In these theaters Baker put into 

action his view that artists have contributions to make from 

a variety of perspectives, and that these useful 

contributions can emerge from ail members of an 

organization. 

David Herring establishes that in addition to the 

educational and artistic merit many have addressed, the 

attitude of integration worked well economically for the 

Dallas Theater Center. His Trinity University M.F.A. 

thesis, "The Effect of an 'Integration of Abilities' on the 

Economics and Function of a Theater" (1982), makes a case 
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for the potential impact integration philosophy on the 

economics of a theater. 

Herring briefly sums up the broad financial situation 

of regional theaters in the early 1980's. He covers issues 

about the multiple talents of the artists at the Dallas 

Theater Center, as is discussed above. Herring attributes 

part of the success of the Dallas Theater Center in the 

Baker years to the milti-talented artist effort. 

The availability of a resident regional theater company 

working with the faculty of the university graduate school 

provided the students access to the multi-disciplined 

faculty; and this. Herring argues, blended with classroom 

work, workshops, and work on professional theater 

productions, providing the optimum training arena. This 

philosophy, he suggests, grows out of Paul Baker's 

Integration of Abilities course (Herring 1982, 9-11). 

A major financial benefit of integrating training and 

professional theater is the work completed by students, as 

well as the fact that some members are both paid faculty and 

members of the professional company. Graduate students who 

were asked to return for a third year received journeyman 

status and were paid $800.00 per month. Following this 

third year, they were asked to join the resident company 

(20). Consequently, the Integration of Abilities philosophy 
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as applied to the training of the multi-talented theater 

artist paid off when idle personnel moved to a work area in 

need. Costs were reduced through an inexpensive labor pool 

of students and by reducing idle time for any student or 

company member. 

Actual figures documented by Herring show that the 

Dallas Theater Center had an expense budget 29% less than 

the average of all comparable regional theaters in 1981 and 

produced one play more than the average comparable theater; 

and that this was done with 60% fewer staff members (44-50). 

The average yearly income for the staff of other theaters 

was $6,212.00 while the Dallas Theater Center average staff 

position paid $10,896.00 (44). There were non-paid students 

working, but many other regional theaters had the same 

advantage. However, Herring fails to make direct 

comparisons to those programs. 

Herring also promotes the strategy by discussing the 

Paul Bunyan Playhouse, a professional summer stock theater 

in Minnesota. Eighteen of the company's 19 members were 

artists trained by the Dallas Theater Center, and these 19 

artists produced eight plays in ten weeks in the summer of 

1980. This was accomplished with members filling virtually 

every production role at one time or another (7). This use 

of the multi-talented artist may not be new to the theater. 
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but it is a driving force for the Baker philosophy and may 

increase the creative and financial productivity of a 

theater company. 

An Interdisciplinary Course Model 

The Jean Fish-Davis dissertation develops a course 

model designed to introduce fine arts interdisciplinarity to 

community college students. She utilizes Paul Baker's 

philosophy/methodologies through much of her course. Her 

Texas Tech University dissertation, "Dissolving the 

Boundaries: An Interdisciplinary Course Model Designed to 

Acquaint the Community College Student with the Fine Arts 

and Their Interrelationships" (1994), begins by establishing 

how arts in education have, in this country, been 

traditionally viewed: typically, almost exclusively as 

being for child-play, possibly child development, and for a 

handful of student artists who might derive an income from 

their arts. The American way is to perceive the arts as 

useless unless there is a living to be made by way of the 

discipline. The small amount of school curriculum existing 

in the arts is normally confined to music and visual arts as 

separate and isolated crafts, and rarely are they presented 

as creative arts (Fish-Davis 1994, 3-10) . 
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Given the lack of understanding as to the benefit of 

integrated arts education, Fish-Davis promotes the process 

by developing her course model and curriculum. She fights 

the concept that the arts in education, when they are 

offered, should remain "overspecialized and departmentalized 

institutions" (10). Fish-Davis summarizes the goal of her 

effort with a statement from Margaret Mahoney's 

"Opportunities and Constraints," Arts in Society, Spring, 

1976: 

I am proposing that universities become artistic 
enterprises . . . I am not suggesting that all 
people should be trained to be practicing artists, 
but I am suggesting that all people should be 
helped to be creative about how they live their 
lives and how they go about the process of 
learning and living, (qtd. in Fish-Davis 1994, 10) 

Mahoney is in sync with Paul Baker and the Integration 

of Abilities approach. There is great need for increasing 

this thinking. Several approaches to spreading the idea 

have been demonstrated by Baker, his colleagues, and his 

students. It is clearly demonstrated that artists ought to 

present the idea of artistry and creative learning in the 

classroom, talk about it frequently and loudly, present it 

in their art, and live it themselves. 

The Fish-Davis approach is one more useful effort to 

increase the arts in education. Her goal is to move arts-
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based education to the community college via a course of 

which the Baker approach is a part. 

Fish-Davis examined a broad spectrum of arts-related 

texts in her search for methods which would most effectively 

fit an interdisciplinary fine arts course model geared to 

community college students. A brief analysis of each 

ensued. She found that Paul Baker's Integration of 

Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth, Making Sense with 

Five Senses, and Jearnine Wagner and Kitty Baker's A Place 

for Ideas—Our Theater, "most closely resemble the approach 

of this study" (17). She continues: 

Baker's Integration of Abilities text specifically 
addresses the need for exercises and curriculum 
that integrates art processes for the students' 
growth and development. The text develops 
experimental exercises designed according to a 
list of artistic principles and elements which 
Baker finds common to all the arts. This book 
does not, however, formally address great works of 
art or critical inquiry into what defines specific 
art forms. (17) 

This gives insight into Fish-Davis's goals for her 

course and foreshadows her inclusion of the Integration of 

Abilities into her course. Her stated need for the study is 

as follows: "This study proposes to provide such a 

curriculum model [interdisciplinary fine arts course for 

community college level] with objectives and lesson plans 

for an 'Introduction to Fine Arts' course for the community 

college" (21). Her intention is stated accordingly: 
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Specifically, the author seeks a way to 
develop a course designed to introduce the fine 
arts to the general population and to teach these 
arts from the vantage point of a synthesis of 
ideas and/or processes, rather than from the 
traditional "one talent—one discipline" or skill 
development approach. This course will 
incorporate an experimental, hands-on approach to 
the problem of general education in the arts, 
while, at the same time, introducing some 
historical and critical elements to give the 
student a sense of the place of the fine arts in 
the world. (22) 

Fish-Davis proposed for the course the "introduction of 

basic elements and principles of the fine arts," "hands-on 

arts exercises," arts appreciation as "audience 

participants," encouragement of "individual creativity and 

growth of personal expression," and the need to "develop 

aesthetic and historical awareness of the significance of 

the arts in society" (100). With these goals in mind, she 

notes that philosophical study will be an aspect of the 

course, and exercises will come from Paul Baker's methods, 

Columbia College's Interdisciplinary Arts Education 

curriculum, and Lee Rigsby's theme-based course model (101). 

Also planned are movement exercises that begin each class, 

and that each of the art forms are to be addressed in each 

class session (102). This structure is much like the 

Advanced Integration of Abilities class. Journals are to be 

kept in the mode of Paul Baker's work, as well as 

"'reflection' as described by Howard Gardner" as a record of 
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the students' progress (103). Critical and historical 

elements will be examined to enhance the student's 

understanding of art as an audience member (103) . 

Fish-Davis outlines lesson plans for the course, in 

which each class is to include a variety of activities, 

beginning with warm-up and movement exercises which are 

designed to stimulate awareness of sense-to-art (vision to 

painting, hearing to music, etc.) experience, and in which 

students use "free writing and drawing exercises" in 

response to relaxation and movement activities (115). The 

sense-to-art associations examined in the studies are 

"Theatre/Word/Action, Dance/Movement, Music/Sound, and 

Visual Art/Image" (110). 

Another aspect of each lesson is a critical/analytical 

survey of fine arts movements in certain historical periods, 

along with an examination of arts interrelationships and 

social/cultural influences. For example, "the student will 

study the Elements and principles [of the arts], artists and 

art objects, aesthetic qualities, and critical and 

historical operations of the visual arts in the twentieth 

century" (118) . This interdisciplinarity is useful, as has 

been shown, to development of the creative thinking process. 

Each lesson also involves responses to visual and 

performance art events. Exposure to the arts is a component 
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by which students "learn how to criticize a work of art, 

concert, or performance" (121) . Enjoyment of and 

appreciation for the arts are the concerns of each lesson. 

Lessons develop the relationship of the senses to the 

elements of art, using exercises from the Baker method and 

others. The sensory vocabulary is then available to 

students for the development of activities and for self-

expression and analysis of art and art projects. The Fish-

Davis course looks at the arts of theater, visual art, 

music, and dance singly and in an integrated format. 

The course does look quite a lot like the Integration 

of Abilities and the Advanced Integration of Abilities, but 

with what seem to be more aspects of scholarly theory and 

criticism of each of the art media in the mix, and is 

perhaps less theatrical in its result. This is true even 

though the concluding exercise is Paul Baker's Object of 

Nature Exercise, or Exercise Five of the Integration of 

Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth (Fish-Davis 1993, 

194). Students are to culminate the course with the Object 

of Nature Exercise, and their journals are to reflect 

answers to the following questions: "What have I done during 

the semester? What have I learned? Am I being successful? 

What is my perception of the arts after taking this class? 

Has anything changed" (195)? 
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The course incorporates theory, ideas, and exercises 

from artists, teachers, historians, theoreticians, and the 

works of art themselves. Each lesson is titled and 

numbered, and provides a section for rationale, purpose, 

objectives, materials list, format for presentation, 

closure, evaluation, and reflection (journal entries and 

class notes) in each class sequence. 

Fish-Davis draws the conclusion that students through 

this inter-arts activity felt "empowered" (203) as they 

became involved in self-expression. She found journals to 

be so important as to deserve class time for entries. "When 

students wrote, they were much more apt to change prejudices 

and find new insights" (206). Fish-Davis states that, as a 

result of her study, her advocacy of integrating arts 

education and academic studies has increased, noting that 

use of Paul Baker's sensory learning and emphasis on 

discovery of "individual learning style" ought to increase 

(207). "The content [of academic study] has not changed, 

instead the learning process has been adapted for the 

individual student" (207-208). 

The advocacy for the Integration of Abilities approach 

or any arts-based education approach needs to be heard. 

There are studies enough to demonstrate that arts-based 
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education benefits learning in academic disciplines. The 

arts-based education yields better, more creative students. 

Object of Nature Exercise and Its Application 

In her 1963 Master's Thesis, "An Analysis of the Design 

Exercise: A Study In Creative Development," Baylor 

University, Mada-Anne Cell presents an argument for the use 

of the Object of Nature exercise from the Integration of 

Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth in general 

contexts. Her effort is focused on using the exercise to 

develop the creative potential of all persons, with 

particular emphasis on general education and industry. 

Cell's vision is for creative thought to be improved for 

industry. Due to the failure of our schools to teach in a 

fashion which will help individuals discover and understand 

their creative selves, all industry is less creative than is 

its potential. Gell suggests that, for creative 

development, industry needs a "well designed experience in 

remedial education [which] may stimulate a new development 

in the creative process" (Gell 1963, 2). 

The fact that education for entry into American 

industry focuses almost exclusively on vocational training 

has served as a strong "inhibitive factor in the effective 

exercise of creative ability" (3). Gell establishes a need 
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for creative enhancement through Integration of Abilities 

training. The argument leads to the idea of patterning an 

integrated relationship of the physical, emotional, 

imaginative, and intellectual—or an integration of 

abilities. 

She uses the idea of "aesthetic sense" in her study. 

This is defined as that which enables an individual to see 

the whole as well as the relationship of the parts (5). 

Because of this sense and through its development, the 

individual can work creatively by restructuring or 

reorganizing the parts into a more effective whole. Gell 

insists that self-development stimulates the creative 

process, and notes that opportunity is missed when 

creativity is neglected. She emphasizes Baker's design or 

Object of Nature Exercise as a method of discovery and a 

"tangible guide to an experience in the creative process" 

(10) . 

Gell outlines the object of nature exercise and 

reinforces the need for the work. One main issue for her is 

that education generally teaches and unreasonably promotes 

that emotion is a private affair, and that the withholding 

of the emotional experience leads to "emotional illiteracy" 

(32). An advantage of the exercise as a creative growth 

tool is its evocative character; the exercise does not 
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impose; it draws from the essential being of the student 

(36) . Creativity is often blocked by a focus on results, 

inhibiting production. The Object of Nature Exercise 

focuses only on process, even though fine results may be 

produced. Thus, creative skills are allowed to develop more 

fully because result-driven pressure is non-existant. 

If organization is an essential component of 

productivity and production, it follows that new creative 

methods of organizing may increase the yield. If this is 

so, Gell champions the following idea: 

. . . an exercise designed to promote creative 
development would emphasize: (1) the ability to 
mold experiences into new and different 
organizations; (2) the experience of the 
perception of space; (3) the perception of 
environment in plastic terms; (4) communication of 
experience in tangible terms, through the creation 
of meaningful structures. These are the main 
emphases in the execution of the design exercise. 
(54-55) 

Accordingly, since our educational system and industry 

focus on results, the memorization of facts, and the 

repeating of tasks as they have been traditionally 

accomplished, production has been harmed. New, creative 

approaches can and do make industry more productive; 

however, we as a society fail to recognize that new, 

creative approaches to a problem might yield a more 

productive result, and many traditionalists seem to hold a 

bias against creative thought. Perhaps the Baker 
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philosophy/methodology is a way of helping people learn to 

unblock their thinking and become more productive in their 

work, regardless of the nature of that work. 

Conclusion 

Central to the Integration of Abilities philosophy is 

the idea that we start with space. Paul Baker does not 

ignore sound but, in the view of some, confines sound to a 

position subordinate to space. It seems that for Paul Baker 

this subordination is true, but that for others who would be 

the discoverers of their own creative, original selves, 

sound might be their basis for creativity. Ultimately, this 

could hold true not only for visual and auditory sensory 

experience, but also for the kinesthetic, tactile, 

olfactory, gustatory, or organic sensory experience as well. 

The creative individual could integrate all sensory 

experience, and thus communicate more effectively or make 

new discoveries in original creative ways. 

This chapter discusss how Henson, Fish-Davis, and Gell 

promoted the use of the Integration of Abilities 

philosophy/methodology in educational processes; Unrau, 

Meister, Holloway, McClellan, and Nagle were presented for 

their design applications; James and Rogers for the 

architectural viewpoint; Scott for a playwriting approach; 

329 



Herring for economic impact; and Phillips for the 

educational/professional theater dynamic. All seem to 

treasure the Baker process as a stimulus to the process and 

for its impact on their product. 

There is no concrete formula, as there is in math and 

science, or a guarantee of success when working toward 

creative growth. There is, however, an opportunity for new 

insight. There is an opportunity to work and think and risk 

discovery of something new. With art and any human 

experience, no guarantees exist. The authors cited here are 

parts of the Paul Baker legacy who seek in their efforts to 

communicate how they feel that his approach affected their 

work and lives, as well as how they hope Paul Baker's 

Integration of Abilities philosophy will affect others. 
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CHAPTER VII 

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION 

Introduction 

The primary tenet of the Integration of Abilities 

philosophy is to help the individual discover his or her 

original creative self. By combining various stimuli with 

the examination and repeated use of the Elements, Baker has 

been able to guide his students in their discovery of how 

they think and work creatively. The primary questions of 

the Baker process are: What are the impulses that fire or 

spark one's imagination, and how are the abilities head, 

heart, hand, and imagination, best used in the creative 

process of the individual? 

In The Actor Alone, Claudia Sullivan concludes her Ten 

Line Exercise study by advising all who are interested in 

creative growth: 

Each human being is unique and possesses 
creative gifts. These gifts may be presented to 
the world to make it more beautiful or 
progressive, or, in the case of the theatre 
artist, to define the meanings of human existence 
in a variety of styles. The actor [or creative 
individual] must seek his own creative path and 
develop proficiency of body, voice and mind. 
(Sullivan 1993, 108) 

The Baker philosophy reflects this pursuit of the 

individual creative path. Baker's students, as well as 
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students of these students, have been greatly influenced by 

his way of thinking. His philosophy is communicated in his 

emotional revelation of what the theater means to him: 

For me, at least, the theatre is faith. It 
is based on the firm belief that man needs to see 
his actions presented, in sharply delineated form, 
in terms of life that he can understand. It is 
the faith that each one of us must find his 
individual creative force and make it grow and 
take form. It is the faith that this individual 
creative force may be used to change and improve 
our lives and our perspective toward contemporary 
living. It is a faith developed out of 
experimentation and expenditure of every form of 
energy. It is a faith that must be expressed in 
action. In this faith is the positive belief that 
herein lies the living theatre of our time. (Baker 
1957, 60-61) 

This statement of theater as faith is the work that has 

driven Paul Baker in his efforts to help students discover 

and stimulate their creative selves. It has also driven his 

work as a teacher and leader, and as a producer of theater. 

It is a faith that he has for every person. It is apparent 

that his work has not only been about theater, but also 

about teaching anyone willing enough to invest in his or her 

own self to discover how he or she thinks and works 

creatively. 

A creative person is held to be great when he or she 

has continually produced works of value. Such persons have 

within themselves the ability to create due to their 

personal development as originals. They have learned to 

332 



teach themselves the process of thinking creatively and have 

developed a personal creative process. They have at their 

disposal the ability to use their mind, heart, hand, and 

imagination in a cooperative fashion in order to create. In 

the creative person the imagination is fed more easily by 

the subconscious, which is able to work on a problem in a 

freer fashion than is the conscious mind. Hence, the 

creative mind possesses a more profound connection with the 

subconscious than does the less creative mind. Freedom of 

the subconscious mind is a vital aspect of the imagination, 

and imagination is a necessary ingredient in creativity. 

It seems appropriate then to use these imaginative, 

creative persons as models for the development of creative 

skills. We ought to seek their teachings and use what is 

learned to teach ourselves. Paul Baker offers a process 

that can help students learn to teach themselves how they 

personally work creatively. Many of his students and 

colleagues revere his approach and the theater work he has 

produced. He is insistent that it is a discovery process 

and each person will work differently from all others. His 

goal is to help each student find his or her unique mode of 

creativity. 

Creative artist Robert Wilson, who worked with the 

Children's Theatre at Baylor University, has experimented 
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and expended the energy required for discovery of and 

understanding of his own personal creative process. He has 

the faith, which allows him to create in his own form and 

from his own creative original self. 

"The Integration of Abilities serves as the seed for my 

work. At Baylor we started out with a blank page and that 

is very much how I approach my work. Of course, I have gone 

off in my own direction" (Wilson 1997b). The Baker 

philosophy/methodology encourages the discovery of one's own 

direction, and Robert Wilson appears to know his own 

direction. 

Wilson and others who have worked with the Integration 

of Abilities philosophy all seem to go off in their own 

particular directions, for this is the creative process. 

One aspect of Wilson's creative process is making the visual 

equal to the aural. 

And so often what we see in the theater is 
simply seconding what we hear. We start with a 
text or a written script, and then we figure out 
everything from there, whether it's light or 
costume or gesture or decor. I don't do that. 
What I hear is what I hear, and what is see is 
what I see. And, just as in life, they may have 
nothing to do with the other. So that what I see 
in the visual book, whether it's a gesture, a 
costume, or the light, the scenery, has its own 
laws, its own books, its own structure. It can 
stand alone. It's independent. (Wilson 1997a, 
211) 
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Wilson, like so many others, has discovered his own way 

of working. Some use the Integration of Abilities 

exercises, and some retain it as the seed used for discovery 

of their own creative processes. 

This attitude is echoed by a number of people who 

studied with Paul Baker who state that they use Baker's 

exercises very little, but that his philosophy does indeed 

affect their thinking. It may be that many simply were not 

strongly affected by the Integration of Abilities. However, 

it is well documented, in the works discussed in this 

dissertation, that scores of his students learned to think 

and express themselves more clearly and creatively due to 

their experience with his process. 

Summary of the Study 

Chapter I 

Chapter I provides an overview of the Integration of 

Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth as an instructional 

method, and shows how it works as a philosophy, method, 

process, and approach to the creative experience. In the 

Baker approach the exercises are a vital aspect of the 

process of creative self-discovery. The exercises 

demonstrate the way of thinking that is promoted by Baker in 

the Integration of Abilities. The practice of the exercises 
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is one road toward the discovery of one's own way of 

thinking and creating. 

The exercises from Integration of Abilities: Exercises 

for Creative Growth are summarized below as a brief review 

of the exercises. 

Exercise 1: Walk across the stage twice, first as 

comedy, and then as tragedy or somberness. Relate to it. 

Find what you think is comic and tragic. 

Exercise 2: From one word, which is given to the 

student by the teacher, begin automatic writing; write as 

much as possible, whatever comes to mind. After being shown 

a simple line, just look at it and begin drawing. 

Exercise 3: The rhytlim exercise--select two people and 

clap their rhythm. Find a way to clap the rhythm of their 

age, job, physical build, etc. Discover as much as possible 

about these people via their rhythm. Their life should be 

expressed in their rhythm. 

Exercise 4: First select an object of nature, or any 

inanimate object (e.g. stick, rock, etc.) and examine it. 

(A) Write about it completely; write down the color, shape, 

line, texture, etc. of it. (B) Create a character from what 

has been learned of the object; then create a scene, locale, 

and description of all you know about the character. 

336 



including some action, just as a playwright would do as he 

creates his character. 

Exercise 5: Again, select an object of nature. (A) 

Draw the object. Use simple motor response here, as it 

holds an important key; the intellect is not important at 

this point. (B) Walk it out; repeatedly discover the joy of 

movement. (C) Let the movement become comfortable and begin 

editing. (D) Eliminate the part which, is not liked, and 

repeatedly enlarge the remainder. (E) Write about it. (F) 

Create larger drawings. (G) Start writing adjectives about 

what you have at this point. (H) Express the entire work in 

sound. (I) Create more drawings and writings. (J) Create a 

character out of the emotional qualities discovered. (K) 

Use the character to write dialogue and a setting. (L) 

Create a three-dimensional object of what you are feeling 

about it, including character, story, adjective, sound, etc. 

(M) Next, put it into literary form: poetry, drama, short 

story, or novel. NOTE: keep returning to the movement 

exercise; write again, using words, phrases, and ideas that 

are exciting, and let them grow. (N) Create a sound study. 

(0) Paint a two-dimensional representation of it, then 

return to movement activity. (P) A character and a 

realistic scene are to be presented onstage in 3-4 minutes. 
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The Integration of Abilities has been life-changing for 

many students. It is important to note that a number of 

artists and students have applied, in a variety of ways, the 

Integration of Abilities. The approach has been used by 

students of Paul Baker and by students of those students. 

The Integration of Abilities is used as the cornerstone 

for the curriculum of the Booker T. Washington High School 

for the Performing and Visual Arts in Dallas, Texas as a 

core course. The high school received the "Blue Ribbon" 

award for school excellence from the U.S. Department of 

Education for the 1995-96 school year. The Integration of 

Abilities also serves as a core course for the Seoul 

Institute of the Arts in Seoul, South Korea. The father of 

Duk Hyung Yoo, a student of Paul Baker at the Dallas Theater 

Center, founded the institute. Duk Yoo was sent to school 

with Baker for the express purpose of studying the 

Integration of Abilities in order that it could be used at 

the institute. The process continues to be used at Baylor 

University by Associate Professor Deborah Mogford and by 

teachers world-wide who have been touched by the approach. 

Mogford introduces the Integration of Abilities in 

Freshman acting class, presents the Ten Line Study to her 

Sophomore acting students, and incorporates an environmental 

study based on the Object of Nature exercise for graduate 
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students in her directing class. She also uses this 

environmental study in her own directing, and requires 

actors in the plays she directs to create a Word Study 

(Mogford 1998). 

This is but a sampling of the individuals and schools 

using the Baker approach. As documented, Jean Fish-Davis 

and Claudia Sullivan use the process in their methods. 

There are literally several generations of students of the 

Paul Baker lineage implementing the Integration of Abilities 

as an approach to creative studies. Undoubtedly, each is 

taking the process and integrating it in their work in their 

own unique ways. "End result is not the point. The point 

is the innate ability of each student. Where they really 

click and then use and communicate it [their own creative 

genius]" (Baker and Baker 1997a). 

Chapter II 

The Baker process has had a long development. Like all 

of us, Paul Baker does not live in a vacuum. We all have 

experience with new ideas and use those ideas in our 

thinking and living. Baker has noted those who have 

influenced him in his development of his philosophy and 

methodology. His whole idea is integration of the whole 

person, and the person's experience in the world through our 
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senses. The Integration of Abilities is a process for 

stimulating the individual to new creative ideas and 

actions. 

In his oral history interview, Paul Baker says that the 

ideas of Gordon Craig stimulated his thinking about the 

Elements of design. Of Craig's influence Baker says: 

And so I become fascinated with that whole concept 
and sort of built my whole philosophy of theater 
directing on the idea that everyone is given an 
empty space--that stage is an empty space. Now, 
don't copy it, or do a bunch of copy work with it. 
Try to do something fresh with it and you have 
these elements to work with. (Baker and Baker 
1997b, 7-8) 

This is a bit of the stimulus which helped Paul Baker 

discover his approach and led him to dedicate his life to 

creative discovery. In 1936, he took a trip around the 

world and experienced the work of Stanislavski, Meyerhold, 

Japanese and Chinese theater, and propaganda plays in 

Germany. His goal was to experience and from that 

experience to learn to express himself with a new view of 

the creative art of theater (20). 

Chapter II makes a broad examination of those 

individuals Baker credits with having helped to stimulate 

his development of his process and how he was influenced by 

these individuals. It is important to realize that the 

Integration of Abilities is not the sole method for the 

development of creative thinking; however, it is a method 
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that has many supporters. The examination of many minds, 

and many ways of thinking and creating, is how learning 

occurs. Chapter Two acknowledges many of the minds Baker 

has tapped, and also provides the background for what the 

abilities are and explains the concept of integration. 

The Works of the Mind edited by Robert B. Heywood is of 

particular interest, because it reveals the basic issue, 

which is work. It takes work for creation and the 

development of creative thought. This series of lectures 

provides nourishment and encouragement for creative thought 

in various disciplines from exceptionally creative minds. 

The Wright lecture provides probably the single most 

important idea on which Paul Baker seized. Wright called 

this the work of the heart, head, hand, and imagination. 

This recurs often in Baker's lectures, discussions, and 

writings, and is the idea that brings the Integration of 

Abilities together as a unified process. Integrate Wright's 

ideas with focus on the Elements of art, coupled with self-

study and practice in the arts, or sensory expression, and 

the Integration of Abilities has a sum of identifiable 

parts. 

It is also important to recall The Creative Process. 

From Ghiselin's symposium of essays, written by some of the 

world's most creative minds about their creative process, it 

341 



can be learned that the original and creative thinking 

process has an infinite variety of forms and processes. Of 

course it would not be original if this were not true, but 

all too often we try to learn how others create, or try to 

teach how to create, only by copying another's work. 

Creativity must be discovered, and it must originate from 

within one unique individual. Helping get to that unique 

creative person has been Paul Baker's goal since the 1930's, 

Laban and Maholy-Nagy provided Baker with ideas for 

exercises that stimulate the senses through movement and 

visual art. These are of particular importance given the 

relationship these artist/teachers held with the theater. 

The Medium is the Massage seems to have confirmed for 

Baker, later in his efforts, that copying work previously 

done is disastrous to creativity. In The Medium is the 

Massage McLuhan, Fiore, and Agel worked to encourage 

freedom, and especially the freedom to think in fresh new 

ways. Hence, Baker was fortified in his work. 

Chapter III 

Chapter III discusses how Paul Baker's Making Sense 

with Five Senses and Mary Sue Birkhead's "An Analysis of 

Advanced Integration of Abilities" took the Integration of 

Abilities idea further and moved to make it accessible to 

342 



more individuals. With the sensory learning approach, it is 

made clear that there are productive ways of schooling all 

persons. What escapes most people is that we can teach to 

all, and not just those who are gifted in reading and the 

memorization of facts. Why is it that we have so much 

difficulty in opening ourselves to learning with all of the 

senses? Why is it that we must try to force one learning 

style on all students? This resistance to various sensory 

learning styles destroys creative thought, and it harms the 

education of persons who learn and express themselves most 

effectively via sensory expressions, which may lie outside 

the traditional textual learning approach. Baker 

demonstrates in Making Sense with Five Senses that when 

learning styles are integrated there is better learning by 

all students. He also showed that instruction that appeals 

to all the senses stimulates interest in a variety of 

disciplines. 

Robyn Flatt (formerly Baker) is continuing the work 

begun by her father, Paul Baker, in the area of sensory 

learning through the Dallas Children's Theater. She is 

conducting a pilot study at Travis Elementary School in 

Dallas, Texas called "Curtains Up On Reading," which is 

partially funded by the Meadows Foundation. Her 1997 report 

to the Meadows Foundation states in part: 
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The Elements of form have been used as the primary 
factor to integrate academic studies with creative 
expression to activate the student's own 
cornucopia of natural abilities and wealth of 
sensory knowledge. . . . 

Students need total ownership of the process 
of learning in order to engage the full force of 
their learning potential. 

The Curtains Up On Reading's approach works 
because it begins with the student's own sensory 
systems on which each student is an authority. 
Then, students are guided to explore subjects 
through the lenses of a particular sense, or a 
particular element of form. As the students 
explore the subject, they are also exploring their 
own response and building an awareness of how 
their own minds and bodies operate. This 
awareness will service them for the rest of their 
lives. 

. . . It [the sensory learning approach] 
challenges teachers and students and artists to 
think anew. It provides a powerful unifying and 
common vocabulary to bring together artists, 
classroom teachers, students, parents, and 
volunteers on a combined journey of discovery. 
(Flatt 1997a) 

"Curtains Up On Reading" is modeled on Paul Baker's 

Sensory Learning Workshop and his Making Sense with Five 

Senses. What Flatt and her staff are doing is developing 

units of study formats that integrate the arts with the 

school curriculum. The format is clearly outlined, and 

plenty of guidance and information to be used in the unit is 

provided so that the study can be passed on for use by new 

classes. The program is being developed over several years, 

and in more detail than was Baker's Waelder study. 

In the program "Curtains Up On Reading," artists work 

with teachers in the classroom, integrating the arts and 
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sensory learning with the school curriculum. "Artists 

activate the students' natural sensory abilities with drama, 

dance, and art to guide them in experiencing stories, 

language arts, and history" (Dallas Children's Theater 1997, 

Appendix A). The multi-sensory approach helps students with 

reading, writing, listening, and interpersonal skill 

development. 

The "Curtains Up On Reading" Westward Expansion and 

Spatial Awareness unit of study sets out to teach students 

about Manifest Destiny, the Louisiana Purchase, and the 

geography of the United States, integrated with space 

activity studies. The lessons, designed for Fifth Grade 

students, study the history of westward expansion, the 

history of native peoples, geography, and related 

literature. The students then explore real and virtual 

space, and relate the explorations to the Lewis and Clark 

expedition. This journey is relived in scenes created by 

the students. The students sing, dance, travel, draw maps, 

and create stories that tell the history and define the 

lives of those whom they study. They continuously relate 

their space studies to study of the literature that 

discusses this period of U.S. history. 

Robyn Flatt maintains the attitude, as do many 

educators, that it is passive learning which is a major part 
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of the problem with education. Passive learning is the way 

most instruction is conducted in our society, and most 

attempts to change this style are met with intense 

resistance. "These children have language barriers because 

they are not free to actively learn. They are in action 

with the sensory learning approach and they forget fear of 

failure" (Flatt 1997). 

The Mary Sue Birkhead thesis, "An Analysis of Advanced 

Integration of Abilities", and the S. Walker James 

dissertation, Paul Baker's Concept of Theatre: Space and the 

Creative Artist, present Baker's work as inter-sensory 

development of creative skills. Our communication is shown 

to be clearest when all the Elements and senses are involved 

in the process. Also, the understanding of self is 

developed with a view of the universal. Self-discovery and 

creative expression are demonstrated to be goals of and 

results of the Integration of Abilities. 

Chapter IV 

The Integration of Abilities as used in children's/teen 

theater is the focus of Chapter IV. Since the 1950's, the 

Integration of Abilities exercises have been used in a 

variety of programs. Children and teens are given the 

opportunity to create theater using, most often, the Object 
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of Nature Exercise. The chapter provides a history and 

overview of the process, integrating the Integration of 

Abilities in children's/teen theater. Ruth Byers offered a 

variety of exercises for use in Creating Theater based on 

the Baker approach. 

Students of Paul Baker's students are continuing to use 

these exercises with children and teens to create new 

theater. One example is Dolores Godonez, who uses the 

Object of Nature Exercise with children and teens at the 

Junior Players camp at the Marcus Recreation Center for the 

City of Dallas, Texas. Godonez notes how the children 

created the plays using the Object of Nature Exercise and 

that the "young students were very proud of their creative 

abilities" (Godonez 1997). 

Ruby Quinn, Theatre Instructor at Eastern Oklahoma 

State College, is a second-generation practitioner of the 

Integration of Abilities. She uses the Integration of 

Abilities in her class-work, workshops, and directing. 

With theater as a core of the process, students 

increase their interests and skills in many disciplines. 

For example, students work on writing skills in the 

scripting of the play. They develop teamwork skills through 

the entire play development process. Their efforts result 

in increased self-confidence and the discovery of a creative 
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sense. The young artists have opportunities to work on 

their numerous talents and skills while creating the 

production. Movement, music, construction, and memorization 

skills are often enhanced, and their understanding of, and 

ability in, health and coordination, math, reading, writing, 

analysis, and logic are impacted and strengthened. Their 

personal creativity is also enhanced, which makes them 

better students and thinkers. Their experiences broaden 

their horizons in unimaginable ways. 

The Integration of Abilities was incorporated in pre

school creative work, K-12, college and graduate school, and 

in adult classes through the efforts of the Dallas Theater 

Center during the Baker years. The challenge of creative 

work through self-expression and use of the Elements has 

been a successful formula for Baker theaters for many years. 

The use of the Integration of Abilities in the 

stimulation of creativity in children is an important issue 

in this study. There have been new plays created, new 

confidences built, new understandings of life made, and new 

educational skills developed because of the synthesis of the 

Integration of Abilities into children's/teen theater and 

schooling. It is encouraging to know that it continues. 
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Chapter V 

Acting and directing in relation to the Integration of 

Abilities is the subject matter of Chapter V. There are 

similarities in many ways between the acting and directing 

skills and techniques developed at the Baker schools and at 

other schools. However, the process at times can be quite 

different. To theater artists in certain other approaches, 

it would seem odd to have actors taking time to question 

their creative approach by examining, in an abstract 

fashion, the Elements of design. Baker, his colleagues, and 

his students do this readily. They integrate the common 

language of the Elements, and the abstractions that 

accompany them, with more traditional approaches, as is 

practiced by Claudia Sullivan, for example. 

It makes sense to consider in acting how the characters 

of the play relate to the Elements, as well as how the 

action of the play is manifest via the Elements in 

directing. The idea that the Integration of Abilities is 

used for character understanding instead of self-discovery 

is one major theme presented in Chapter V. Sullivan's work 

demonstrates the technique of Robyn (Baker) Flatt and her 

work integrating the Laban Efforts with the Integration of 

Abilities for actors, and in the experimental directing 
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approaches of Paul Baker, where the sensory experience is 

kept as a guiding force. 

Through his directing. Baker has shown that the search 

for external stimuli is vital to his creative approach. 

However, what stimulates one individual might not stimulate 

another; the same sensory experience might stimulate two 

people, yet in wildly different ways. The key is to 

discover one's individual trigger, much as the early 

Twentieth-century artworks did for Baker; assessing the 

stimulus in terms of all the Elements will begin the road to 

creativity. Then taking this assessment and allowing it to 

affect space and time, the visual, kinesthetic, textural, 

and aural aspects of the character or action can provide for 

a new, perhaps more creative product. 

Bryant Reynolds presented the idea that any old stick 

will do to beat a dog, and the same stick might be used to 

assist in the discovery of a creative solution. That is, 

when one is in doubt about the precise stimulus for a 

project, perhaps any object can be used to trigger the 

imagination in relation to the problem at hand. Words and 

phrases from the play script can serve the same function. 

Getting the mind to work on the problems of the play in 

terms of the Elements of the sensory experience is the goal: 

to find something that will trigger original and fresh 
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communication of the vital aspects of the play. Thinking 

creative process, rather than product, is vital to the Baker 

approach. If the goal is creative process, the product will 

follow. Focusing only on the creative product will likely 

lead to copies of art. 

S. Walker James pointed out that Baker productions were 

amazingly creative and fresh, yet at times lacked clarity. 

He suggested that more investment in the techniques of the 

crafts of acting and directing, coupled with the original 

approach, might have been helpful for the Baker productions. 

Merlaine Angwall combined the Integration of Abilities 

with her work on staging opera. She offered a clear view of 

the interrelatedness of the Elements visually and aurally. 

This is an important idea that can enhance the whole 

Integration of Abilities approach. She also helped to 

define the Integration of Abilities as an inter-sensory 

approach. 

The issues dealt with in applying the Elements in the 

Integration of Abilities to acting and directing also help 

with the designs for the play production. An obvious 

benefit appears when designers who are working from the same 

approach assist the actors and director, because all parties 

involved are speaking from a common language, the Elements 

of form. This is not exclusive to the Baker process; 
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however, communication with and an examination of the 

Elements seems more comprehensive within his approach, than 

is apparent in other processes. 

Chapter VI 

Chapter VI reveals how the integration process is 

applicable to the design elements of theater architecture, 

as well as to the costume, lighting, sound, masks, and 

scenic design processes. While the spatial and textural 

elements are the clear emphasis for Paul Baker, the 

Integration of Abilities has also moved designers in the 

aural/time aspects of design. 

John Henson suggests making the Integration of 

Abilities the cornerstone of a design school. This would be 

much like what has been done with the Baker-led schools at 

the Baylor University Theater, the Trinity University 

Theatre, the Dallas Theater Center, the Booker T. Washington 

School for the Performing and Visual Arts High School, and 

the Children's/Teen Theater. 

Paula Unrau brings the Integration of Abilities: 

Exercises for Creative Growth into her mask design process 

for The Great God Brown, using journaling, collage, the 

object of nature exercise, and movement exercises. She 

revisits the Elements individually with each step in her 
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process. The Elements as used in an integrated fashion 

worked also for Jim McClellan in his process of approaching 

a new theater and in helping the designer learn to integrate 

the new space with production needs. 

Architectural design for the theater has been a 

particular emphasis for Paul Baker, and his Integration of 

Abilities has had an effect on his vision of the theater 

plant. Baker is constantly seeking more flexible theatrical 

space, as well as searching for space that would allow him 

the greatest creative flexibility. 

As previously discussed, several individuals have 

examined the effect of the Integration of Abilities 

philosophy on the organization and financial situation of 

the professional theater. Finally, the Integration of 

Abilities as a process for a fine arts course, and the 

argument for the application of Baker's creative thinking 

approach for general education, was also presented. 

Robert Flynn, a past student of Paul Baker's, who 

taught the Integration of Abilities class with Baker from 

1959 to 1982, and has been a published novelist for some 

time, remarks of the Baker approach: 

The Integration of Abilities class was certainly 
the most important class I ever took. I was a 
farm boy from Chillicothe [Texas] who thought you 
had to be from England to write and the class 
taught me that I could have ideas like anyone else 
and that with training and discipline I could 
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develop those ideas into a form that was pleasing 
to me. (Flynn 1997) 

This is how it is for many people who have been under Paul 

Baker's tutelage; his vision has moved them to create. They 

have learned to think creatively, and then gone on to 

communicate their vision to others in their own creative 

way. 

Conclusion 

This study set out to examine the Integration of 

Abilities as a philosophy and methodology, how it works, how 

it was developed, and how it has been used in, or integrated 

with, other processes. The study has presented the basic 

Integration of Abilities as an instructional tool and as an 

approach implemented in various educational and creative 

forms. It has examined Paul Baker's sixty-year effort in 

developing the process as well as his own integration of the 

Integration of Abilities with various creative challenges. 

Over forty books, dissertations, and theses, have been 

reviewed, as well as other discussions of the synthesis of 

the Integration of Abilities in classroom instruction, 

teen/children's theater, play script development, directing, 

acting, design, and architecture. As a result, this study 

has demonstrated the immense influence by Paul Baker and his 

approach on an array of people and issues. The works 
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discussed serve as documentation of the influence of the 

Integration of Abilities as a philosophy and methodology. 

The actual impact appears to go far into the personal 

creative lives of all touched by this approach. 

This study never intended to provide an exact vision of 

the applications discussed or an exact formula for the 

process. These efforts are impossible to relate, given the 

very personal nature of the process and the enormity of the 

products, which are the result of the synthesis of the 

Integration of Abilities. What is offered is a view of the 

synthesis of the Integration of Abilities in a host of 

applications. 

Paul Baker provides encouragement for all to grow in 

creativity and self-discovery. He has provided a voice for 

this effort and he has provided tools for the endeavor as 

well. He has also worked throughout his life to develop and 

to use his own creative impulses. His encouragement has 

been seen throughout this dissertation, and is heard in the 

following: 

Creative growth is very personal, extremely 
fragile at first. It starts with getting 
acquainted with yourself. It is your inner 
spiritual life. It is probably that individual 
quality which does not fit precisely anywhere in 
society. It quite possibly can grow from a 
daydream -- a daydream which begets action, an 
idea which takes some form. It is the timid, hazy 
formation of a new vision of yourself. 

This inner life is wonderful if you use it. 
Get acquainted with its ways of working! Develop 
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a lively critical sense which you can apply to the 
inner product which will guide and not destroy 
your thought. Developing and using your inner 
creative powers is difficult. You must realize 
that this growth requires concentrated work from 
each individual. (Wagner and Baker 1965, Foreword 
by Paul Baker, 8) 

This is Paul Baker's reflection of the entire issue of 

creative work in the arts and other activity. To discover 

and love the creative impulse in oneself and to find a way 

of communicating that impulse is what all art hopes to 

accomplish; what Paul Baker has provided is another approach 

to aid in the achievement of this goal. 

It is clear that many students of Paul Baker are 

extremely devoted to him and his approach. This is due to 

his confidence, energy, willingness to give of himself, and 

his focus on the creative process. To have so many people 

using his approach proves that the Integration of Abilities 

has a great deal to offer, in and of itself. It is unlikely 

that the charisma of one man could flow to new generations 

unless there is substance to the work of that man. In this 

case the substance is Integration of Abilities. Through his 

work, Paul Baker has made that connection with subsequent 

generations. 

Sally Askins of Baylor University, a former student of 

Paul Baker's, stresses the impact of Baker on her creative 

process and on the work of her students: 
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As for using Mr. Baker's "Integration of 
Abilities," the teaching techniques and philosophy 
are so much a part of who I am as a creative 
individual, that they naturally are a part of my 
everyday communication and teaching. I am 
continually amazed at how many Graduate students 
that I have had return saying that [the] "lA" 
[Integration of Abilities] section of production 
design had been the most valuable information they 
used as a teacher. The more I work in places that 
don't have a common vocabulary, the more I realize 
that the Elements are an incredibly efficient 
communication tool. (Askins 1998) 

The Baker philosophy continues to affect the creative 

work and pedagogy of teachers practicing the approach. 

Askins notes that the common vocabulary of the Elements is a 

useful tool. It is taught to students of the arts, but not 

always used in the communication of artists on a daily 

basis. The use of the common vocabulary in discussion 

during creative work time can be of particular benefit to 

the collaborative artist. Theater practitioners of the 

Baker school make use of the common language with frequency 

and emphasis. 

According to Dr. Mary Lou Hoyle, "It [the Integration 

of Abilities] encouraged me to be more visual when I didn't 

really think of myself that way. When I first started the 

class, I thought I was a word person and that expanded—now 

I feel as at home in the visual as I do in the literary" 

(Hoyle 1998). 
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The Integration of Abilities works well in the theater 

because the theater is by nature an integration of the 

abilities. As humans, our parts come together to form a 

creative whole when we have integration and understanding of 

ourselves as whole persons. This whole person is one who 

has the head, heart, hand, and imagination integrated. The 

sensory experience, which is the hand or sight, sound, 

taste, touch, smell, and, movement has the Elements or 

aspects of the Elements in common. The sensory experience 

then integrates with the intellect, emotions, and fantasy 

for the integration of abilities. 

It is impossible to separate Baker's work of the 

Integration of Abilities from his work in the theater. The 

Integration of Abilities has been so deeply integrated as to 

be a part of the anatomy and physiology of the theaters and 

schools he led. Theater works with the Integration of 

Abilities, and the Integration of Abilities works with 

theater. Theater is a big part of the process because it 

is, as previously mentioned, an integrated process and a 

process that integrates all art forms. 

Even though the Integration of Abilities has been 

primarily theater-oriented, it might well be geared to 

artists in any discipline. Visual art, music, literature, 

and dance are all a part of the Integration of Abilities 

358 



approach in the course, and any of the arts could easily be 

the primary or focal discipline for the application of the 

process. The exercises of the Integration of Abilities 

yield work in all of these areas, and any student or artist 

could begin with any of the arts disciplines as their 

primary work. 

Baker's influence is about discovery of the 

imagination. Creativity is discovery of and freeing of the 

imagination, and then integrating that with the other 

abilities. This dissertation reflects a volume of work 

written in an effort to capture and express this process and 

the many efforts in which the Integration of Abilities has 

played a vital role. 

The Integration of Abilities is absolutely not a 

necessity for the development of creative thinking; however, 

it has been a powerful tool which has helped open the door 

to creative thinking and production for many people. It is 

a commonsense approach to discovering a way to creative 

thinking. It allows for individuality and an individual 

process of learning. All human beings are different from 

one another. Baker has acknowledged this fact and 

encouraged all people he has touched to discover their own 

original selves. All educators and artists should open 
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their imaginations and look for methods to help everyone 

learn and create in their own individual way. 

Paul Baker addresses the issue of individuality by 

saying: 

My job has been only to help rediscover their 
individual country, a landscape. Help discover an 
inner dialogue involved. And let the environment 
remain friendly long enough for that person to 
test and communicate his ever growing vision, be 
it [as] an actor, writer, designer, musician, 
scientist, or whatever, creativity doesn't belong 
to any particular area of endeavor. 

It's a real joy to work directly with people. 
It is the essence of living. (Baker 1990) 

Throughout his career, Paul Baker has granted his 

students the freedom to express themselves creatively, and 

he has encouraged them to examine their own creative 

process. Bob Lewis, known in Texas as radio personality 

Tumbleweed Smith, confirms Baker's goal, saying, "they 

[Baker and his associates] not only taught me creativity and 

how to think, [but also] how to make a living doing--in a 

unique way--they also taught me how to live, how to have a 

complete life" (Lewis 1997, 145-146). 

The future of the Integration of Abilities seems to be 

certain. There will be generations of students of Paul 

Baker who will continue to take what he has begun and to let 

it evolve. This is as it should be—what Paul Baker 

teaches—and it is the stuff of all fine ideas. Paul Baker 

offers encouragement for the future. "Don't worry; what you 
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produce will come out pretty skinny at first, but something 

grand may come eventually" (Baker 1972, 63). 
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APPENDIX A: PAUL BAKER 

BIOGRAPHY 

Compiled from personal notes from the files of Paul 
Baker. 

Paul Baker, was born in Hereford, Texas on July 24, 
1911. Son of William Morgan and Retta Chapman Baker. 
Married Sallie Kathryn Cardwell, December 12, 1936. 
Children: Robyn Cardwell, Retta Chapman and Sallie Kathryn. 
Resides with his wife, Kitty at their ranch in Waelder, 
Texas. 

EDUCATION 
University of Wisconsin 

Trinity University 
Waxachie, Texas 

BA 

1929 

1932 Fine Arts 

Central School of Speech 
London, England 

1932 Theater Arts 

School of Drama 
Yale University 

MFA 1939 Directing 
(Studied with 
George Pierce 
Baker) 

Trinity University 

San Antonio, Texas 

Doctor of 
Fine Arts 
(honorary) 

1958 

Theater Arts 

Texas Christian University 
Fort Worth, Texas 

Doctor of 
Humanities 
(honorary) 

1978 

Studied and observed Theater in England, Germany, Russia and 
Japan. 

RESEARCH AND PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE 

Baylor University Professor of 
Drama/Chairman 

1934-63 

U.S. Army, Special Chief Entertainment 1944-45 
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Services Division Director, ET 
Dallas Theater Center Founding Director 1959-82 

Trinity University Professor of 1963-76 
Drama/Chairman 

Texas Fine Member 1967-68 
Arts Commission 

D.I.S.D's Arts Magnet, 
Booker T. Washington 
School for the Performing 
and Visual Arts 
[Dallas, TX] Founding Director 1975-79 

Waelder [TX] I.S.D. Member 1982-94 
School Board Vice-President 1987-94 

Theater Consultant, 
Director, Lecturer 1982-

Related Activities and Awards 

1937-39 National Theater Conference, Scholarship 

1937-39 Rockefeller Foundation, Scholarship 

1939 Organized S.W. Summer Theatre, Waco 

1941, 1946, 1959 
Rockefeller Foundation, Grant Recipient 

1942 Designed Studio I, Baylor University 

1944-45 Legion of Merit Award for organizing and 
commanding 6817 Special Service Battalion, Europe 
Theater of Operations 

1948 Co-founder, Southwest Theatre Conference 

1953 Directed experimental production of Othello 

1953-54 Award from Brussels World Fair for film of 
Othello, filmed by Eugene McKinney, designed by 
Virgil Beavers, and directed by Paul Baker. 

1955 Directed A Different Drummer, Baylor University 
and CBS/TV 
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1956 Texas Educational Theater Founder Award 

1956 Directed Hamlet, with Burgess Meredith and Charles 
Laughton, Baylor Theatre, featured in Life 
Magazine, July 11, 1956 

1956 Southwest Theater Association, President 

1957 Chapter contributed to Ten Talents of the American 
Theater, edited by David Stevens 

1958-61 National Theatre Conference, President 

1959 Promoted building and founding director, Frank 
Lloyd Theatre in Dallas [TX] 

1959-81 Established permanent school and repertory 
company in Dallas, Texas. Resident company of 
actors, playwrights, designers, and production 
team at Dallas Theater Center numbered 70 in 1981. 

1961 Rodgers and Hammerstein Award, "Outstanding 
Theatrical Contributions", Recipient 

1964 Theatre des Nations, Paris, France, Special Jury 
Prize, for Journey to Jefferson 

1965 Cited by Who's Who in the South and Southwest for 
outstanding achievements 

1966 Participant in the Developmental Conference 
between Academic and Professional Theater in the 
U.S., at the University of Minnesota, sponsored by 
the U.S. Government 

1966 Dallas Theater Center received grant for the 
National Foundation on the Arts and Humanities 

1966 Named by Governor John Connally of Texas to the 
Texas Fine Arts Commission 

1967 Elected to the Board of Governors of the American 
Playwright's Theater 

1967 Elected to the Board of Directors of the American 
National Theater and Academy 

1967-68 Texas Fine Arts Commission, Member 
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1968 Design consultant Ruth Taylor Theater, Trinity 
University 

1968 Margo Jones Award for Daring and Continuous 
Production of New Plays, Recipient 

1968 Toured Yugoslavia at invitation of the U.S. State 
Department 

1972 Integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative 
Growth, Author 

1972 Directed Hamlet E.S.P. - Dallas Theater Center 

1972 American Educational Theater Association, Member 

1972 Texas Institute of Letters, Member 

1973-74 Directed world premier of Texas Trilogy by Preston 
Jones 

1974 Old Globe Theater, San Diego Spakespeare Festival 
for Contribution to Classic Theater 

1974 Dramatist Play Service, Inc. published Hamlet 
E.S.P. 

1974 Red Carpet Tour of German Theaters one of four 
American directors invited by the German 
government 

1977 Maharishi Award, Recipient 

1978 Co-founder, Texas Educational Theatre 
[Association] 

1981 Retired from Dallas Theater Center 

1983 The Thomas De Gretani Award for outstanding 
service to American Theater, USITT, Recipient 

1986 Directed Preston Jones', Oldest Living Graduate 
for the Paramount Theater Austin, Texas, toured 18 
Texas cities 

1987 Directed the Paul Baker adaptation, Hamlet E.S.P., 
for Hyde Park Theater in Austin, Texas 

373 



1988 Directed the World Premier of The Woods at Bear 

1990 

Bottom, by William Dirt for the Dallas Children's 
Theater, Inc. 

"The Paul Baker Festival - Second Harvest", August 
10-12 in Waco, Texas - 450 alumnae and friends in 
attendance 

1991 1991 Meadow Foundation Grant awarded to Waelder 
I.S.D. to implement the Sensory Learning concept 
in the Waelder I.S.D. 

1991 Elected Executive Director of the Southwest 
Theater Association 

1994 Making Sense with Five Senses, Author 

1994 Texas Commission on the Arts, "Special Merit 
Award", Recipient 

1995-96 U.S. Department of Education, "Blue Ribbon Award", 
Blue Ribbon Schools Program 

1996 Elected to the College of Fellows of the American 
Theatre, for outstanding contribution to the 
theatre profession. 

1997 Booker T. Washington, Alumni Association, 
Recognition Award 

FIRSTS IN THE SOUTHWEST 

1935 First radio course to be offered in Texas at 
Baylor University; established campus radio 
station. 

1941-42 Experimented with theater architecture. Baylor 
Theater developed; a completely flexible space 
where every type of theater from Old Globe to 
Arena to Proscenium staging could be played. Five 
stages surrounded the audience, the audience sat 
in swivel chairs turning with the action and 
lighting control hung from the auditorium ceiling. 

1944-45 As Chief of Entertainment Branch for European 
Theater Operations U.S. Army, organized the 6817 
Special Service Battalion in Paris to handle 
U.S.O. tours. Headquartered in Chatou, France, 
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400 vehicles for transporting the artists 
throughout Europe were under his command. In 
1945, 1500 entertainers were sent the European 
Theater of Operations including; the Rockettes, 
the Lunts, Grace Moore, Bob Hope, Jack Benny, 
Raymond Massey, Marlene Detrich, and Mickey 
Rooney. Also organized a Legitimate Drama section 
and a G.I. Symphony. Eugene List a pianist was 
sent to perform for Stalin, Churchill, Truman, and 
the French Commander at the first meeting of the 
Allies at the conclusion of W.W.II. 

1947 First University to offer Master of Arts degree in 
a Texas University, Baylor University. 

1947 One of the first to experiment with multiple 
actors playing psychological effects of a 
character. Experimented with the application of 
abstract art techniques of artists such as; 
Mondrian, Picasso, Roualt, Braque, and Chagall to 
theater. 

1948 First film course in the University in Texas and 
established Film Division of Department of Drama. 

1948 First university to present live drama via 
Television in Texas. Presented at Fort Worth -
December 1, Station W.B.A.P. 

1950 One of the first to develop Empty Space Theater; 
Weston Studio. A large black box space flexible. 

1952 First Baylor Art School in Paris established with 
the help of Reynold and Marthe Arnould. Produced 
Green Grow the Lilacs, by Lynn Riggs in Theater 
Babylone. Students studied art during the day and 
rehearsed and performed in the evenings. 

1963 Baylor University President, Abner McCall closed 
Eugene O'Neal's Long Day's Journey Into Night. 
Thirteen Drama faculty resigned and the entire 
Drama Department faculty moved to Trinity 
University for undergraduate and graduate schools. 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73005 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdoll@ms.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 9, 1998 

Paul Baker 
Rt. 1. Box 139 
Waelder, TX 78959-9729 

Dear Paul Baker, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University (tentatively) entitled, "The 
Process, Development and Integration of Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like 
your permission to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

integration of Abilities: Exercises for Creative Growth 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the reader. Lengthy passages, of 
over one (1) page are noted below: 

"1. To some, growth is almost all memory... genius has produced lasting works." (13-17) 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions of my dissertation, 
including non-exclusive world rights in all languages, and to the prospective publication of my 
dissertation by UMI Company. These rights will in no way restiict republication of the 
material In any other form by you or by otiiers authorized by you. Your signing of this letter 
will also confirm that you own [or your company owns] the copyright to the above-described 
material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter where indicated below 
and return it to me in the enclosed return envelope. Thank you very much. x 

Sincerely, 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

Paul Baker 

Date: ^ - A /? 1^9^^ 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73005 
405/670-9166 (hm.). 405/736-0354 (wk.) 
FAX 405/735-0370, email: wdoll@ms.rose.cc.ok.us 

Julys, 1998 

Paul Baker 
RL 1.80x139 
Waelder. TX 78959-9729 

Dear Paul Baker, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University (tentatively) entitled, 'The 
Process, Development and Integration of Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like 
your permission to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Making Sense with Rve Senses 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the reader. Lengthy passages, of 
over one (1) page are noted below: 

"Lesson Plan 1. SEQUENCING... flies for fly fishing." (108-110) 

" - MULTIPLICATION:.. the same basic lesson plan." (115-116) 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions of my dissertation, 
including non-exclusive worid rights in aJI languages, and to the prospective publication of my 
dissertation by UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict republication of the 
material in any other form by you or by others authorized by you. Your signing of this letter 
will also confirm that you own [or your company owns] the copyright to the above-described 
material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter where indicated below 
and return it to me in the enclosed return envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE 

Paul Baker 

Date: ' k k J ^ J ^ K 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73005 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdollgms.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 29, 1998 

Frank Bir]chead 
Box 1431 
McAllen, TX 78502 

Dear Mr. Birkhead, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development, and Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Birkhead, Mary Sue. 1955. An Analysis of Advanced 
Integration of Abilities. M.A. Thesis, Baylor 
University. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
languages, and to the prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in euiy other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own [or your 
company owns] the copyright to the edsove-described material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below and return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

Frank Birkhead , 

Date: 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73115 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdollgms.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 26, 1998 

S. Walker James 
4116 Cheyenne Circle 
Santa Fe, NM 87505-8405 

Dear Dr. Jeunes, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development and Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

James, S. Walker. 1968. "Paul Baker's Concept of Theatre: Space and 
the Creative Artist." Ph.D. diss.. University of Denver. 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
l2mguages, and to the prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in any other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own the 
copyright to the above-described material. 

If. these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below and return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerelv. 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

S. Walker James; 

Date: Uc-<^^ —•' , I J '/ ^ 
/ / /•• 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73005 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdollPms.rose.cc.ok.us 
July 22, 1998 

Edith Marlene Rushing 
14536 Misty Meadow Ln. 
Houston, TX 77079-3190 

Dear Edith Marlene Rushing, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development and Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Rushing, Edith Marlene Brown. 1968. A Study of Paul Baker's 
Unifying Philosophic Concept of Theater as Embodied in the 
Dallas Theater Center. M.A. Thesis, Leunar State College of 
Technology. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
languages, and to the prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in any other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own [or your 
company owns] the copyright to the above-described material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below and return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, 
CT--

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

Edith Marlene Brown Rushing 

Date: Q-u-'o^ 7 I *ic, J? 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73005 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdolIgms.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 22, 1998 

Ruth Byers 
5805 Royal Harbor Ct. 
Fort Worth, TX 76179 

Dear Ruth Byers, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development and Integration of 
*•*** •-».•».. i«fc«̂ «.«*,i.o„ o* Abiiifcias." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Byers, Ruth. 1968. Creative Theater. With a Foreword by Paul 
Baker. San Antonio, TX: Trinity University Press. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
languages, emd to the prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Compzmy. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in emy other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own [or your 
company o%ms] the copyright to the edjove-described material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below and return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, ^^ 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

Ruth Byers Q 

Date: d̂ 2̂>̂ .̂>~ŷ ^ .-2<^ / J* f ^ 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City. OK 73005 
405/670-9166 (hm.). 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/735-0370, email: wdollOms.rose.cc.ok.us 

Julys, 1998 

Kitty Baker 
RL 1. Box 139 
Waelder. TX 78959-9729 

Dear Kitty Baker, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University (tentatively) entitled, 'The 
Process. Development and Integration of Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like 
your permission to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

A Place for Ideas-Our Theater 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the reader. 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions of my dissertation, 
including non-exdusive world rights in all languages, and to the prospective publication of my 
dissertation by UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict republication of the 
material in any other form by you or by others authorized by you. Your signing of this letter 
will also confirm that you own [or your company owns] the copyright to the above-described 
material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter where indicated below 
and return it to me in the enclosed return envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

WttylScSr 

Date: QJl l^^ IffS 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73115 
J!v^?«2:^^^^ <*^-)' 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
HAX 405/736-0370, email: wdol1gms.rose.cc.ok.us 
July 26, 1998 

Kathy Byrne 
c/o Zak Herring 
Dallas Children's Theater 
2215 Cedar Springs 
Dallas, TX 75201 

Dear Kathy Byrne, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development and Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration or Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Byrne, Kathy. 1982. "The Validity for and an Application of a 
Program in Pre-school Creative Dramatics in a Professional 
Theatrical Environment." M.F.A. Thesis, Trinity University. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. Lengthy passages, of over one (1) page are noted below: The 
excerpts to be reproduced are: 

"Goal: Key the child in to how sounds . . . Title it: "Sound and 
Silence.'" (57-58) 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
languages, and to the prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in any other form by you or by others aut:horized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own the 
copyright to the above-described material. 

If these axxangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below cind return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

/Ka^y BK 

Date: '^7/-..^ /^9^ 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73115 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdollPros.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 26, 1998 

Louise Mosley Smith 
4408 Amherst 
Dallas, TX 75225 

Dear Louise Mosley Smith, 

I 2un completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development zmd Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Mosley, Louise. 1963. "Analysis of the Teen Theater Program of the 
Dallas Theater Center with Emphasis on Teaching Methods." M.A. 
thesis, Baylor University. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. Lengthy passages, of over one (1) page are noted below: The 
exceirpts to be reproduced are: 

"The first year's work in the Teen Theater . . . individual work on 
acting problems." (34-36) 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
languages, and to the prospective piiblication of my dissertation by 
UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in any other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own the 
copyright to the above-described material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below amd return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Themk you very much. 

Sincerely, 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

Louise (Mosley) Smith 

Date: ^UX<^ ^^ / ^VO 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73115 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdollgms.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 26, 1998 

Julia Jarrell 
LBJ Heartland Network 
HC 13, Box 4 
Fredricksburg, TX 78624 

Dear Julia Jarrell, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development, and Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Jarrell, Julia. 1980. An Interdisciplinary Arts Model for 
Curriculum Invention. M.F.A. thesis. Trinity University. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. Lengthy passages, of over one (1) page are noted below: The 
excerpts to be reproduced are: 

"1. Think of the rhythms of the play . . . as a poem." (91-92) 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
languages, emd to the prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Compemy. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in amy other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own the 
copyright to the above-described material. 

If these arremgements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below emd return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Themk you very much. 

Sincerely, 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

J^ia Jarr^rl 

Date: 3 />f / f / 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73115 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 

FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdol1Pms.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 28, 1998 

Margie Tummire 
McFarland and Company, Inc . Pub l i shers 
Box 611 
Jefferson, NC 28640 

Dear Ms. Tummire, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development, and 
Integration of Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would 
like your permission to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from 
the following: 

Sullivan, Claudia N. 1993. The Actor Alone: Exercises for Work 
in Progress. With a Foreword by Paul Baker. Jefferson, NC: 
McFarland and Company. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. Lengthy passages, of over one (1) page are noted below: 
The excerpts to be reproduced are: 

"The Word Study . . . Staccato Speech?" (112-114) 
"The Sound Study . . . expressed in sound?" (114-115) 
"The Visual Study . . . about your character." (115-116) 
"The Movement Study . . . movement to the next." (116-117) 
"The Choice Study . . . trying to achieve." (117-118) 
"The Ten Line Study . . . of the ten line study?" (118-119) 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and 
editions of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights 
in all languages, and to the prospective publication of my 
dissertation by UMI Company. These rights will in no way 
restrict republication of the material in any other form by you 
or by others authorized by you. Your signing of this letter will 
also confirm that you own [or your company owns] the copyright to 
the above-described material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this 
letter where indicated below and return it to me in the enclosed 
return envelope. Thank you very much. 

pg. 1 of 2 
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S i n c e r e l y , 

Will iam M. Dol l 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE*, with the following condi t ions : 

McFarland & Company, Inc. 

By: Margie Tummire 

Title: 

Date: 

pg. 2 of 2 
1. A one-time fee of $200.00 is paid for the use of pages 112 through 
119, if published in book form. This fee is reduced to $50.00 if published 
only in the dissertation. These fees include the excerpts. 
2. Use the following credit line: 
From The Actor Alone: Ezercifes for Work In Progress(^ 1993 Claudia N. Sullivan 
by permission of McFarland & ̂ Company, Inc., Publishers, Jefferson NC 28640. 

MMr.g^ Tummire, Director of Finance and Administration 
McFarland & Company, Inc. 

i^i^-')t 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73115 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/73 6-0370, email: wdollPms.rose.cc.ok.us 
July 26, 1998 

Robyn (Baker) Flatt 
Executive Director 
Dallas Children's Theater 
2215 Cedar Springs 
Dallas, TX 75201 

Dear Robyn Flatt, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development and Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Baker (Flatt), Robyn. 1963. "An Integrated Study for the Actor's 
Physical Development Utilizing Fundamental Principles of Art, 
Dance, Mime and Music." M.A. Thesis, Baylor University. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. Lengthy passages, of over one (1) page are noted below: The 
excerpts to be reproduced are: 

"DeOs This effort utilizes . . . definite but extremely polite." 
(228-234) 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
languages, and to the prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in any other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own the 
copyright to the eUsove-described material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below and return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, 

W i l l i a m M. D o l l 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

Robyn ^TLatt 

Date: 7/2 f/f ^ 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73115 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdollPros.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 26, 1998 

Robert Stecker 
2476 Balson, Apt. 208 
Houston, TX 77005 

Dear Robert Stecker, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development, and Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Wear, ElizzUaeth. 1956. Method of Work: The Baylor Theater with a 
Critical Analysis of the Production of Othello. M.A. Thesis, 
Baylor University. 

The rec[uested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
languages, and to t:he prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in any other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own the 
copyright to the above-described material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below and return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUES^^ ABOVE: 

irC^ec" RoberC^ecker 

Date: g-./y^r 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73115 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdollPms.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 22, 1998 

Bryant Reynolds 
PO Box 23813 
GMF GUeim 96921 

Dear Bryemt Reynolds, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development amd Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Reynolds, Bryemt J. 1976. Any Old Stick Will Do to Beat a Dog (An 
Approach to Play Directing). M.F.A. Thesis, Trinity University. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-excl\isive world rights in all 
languages, and to tlie prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Compemy. These rights will in no way restrict republication of 
the material in any other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you o%m [or your 
company owns] the copyright to the cUaove-described material. 

If these arremgements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below and rettim it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, ^ 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOVE: 

Bryâ jt Reyihblds' / 

Date: /Ly^^f.f ^^, /9f^ T 
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William M. Doll 
4803 Kristie Dr. #71 
Del City, OK 73005 
405/670-9166 (hm.), 405/736-0364 (wk.) 
FAX 405/736-0370, email: wdollPms.rose.cc.ok.us 

July 21, 1998 

Jean Fish 
626 Polk St. 
Pueblo, CO 81004 

Dear Jean Fish, 

I am completing a doctoral dissertation at Texas Tech University 
(tentatively) entitled, "The Process, Development and Integration of 
Paul Baker's Integration of Abilities." I would like your permission 
to reprint in my dissertation excerpts from the following: 

Fish-Davis, Jean Marie. 1994. "Dissolving the Boundaries: An 
Interdisciplinary Course Model Designed to Acquaint the 
Community College Student with the Fine Arts and Their 
Interrelationships." Ph.D. diss., Texas Tech University. 

Permission to quote liberally in order to convey the idea to the 
reader. 

The requested permission extends to any future revisions and editions 
of my dissertation, including non-exclusive world rights in all 
languages, and to the prospective publication of my dissertation by 
UMI Company. These rights will in no way restrict repviblication of 
the material in any other form by you or by others authorized by you. 
Your signing of this letter will also confirm that you own [or your 
company owns] the copyright to the above-described material. 

If these arrangements meet with our approval, please sign this letter 
where indicated below and return it to me in the enclosed return 
envelope. Thank you very much. 

Sincerely, 

William M. Doll 

PERMISSION GRANTED FOR THE 
USE REQUESTED ABOT^: 

J^n Fish / 
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